BARINGS GLOBAL SHORT DURATION HIGH YIELD FUND Form N-CSRS September 07, 2018 Table of Contents

UNITED STATES

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM N-CSR

CERTIFIED SHAREHOLDER REPORT OF REGISTERED

MANAGEMENT INVESTMENT COMPANIES

Investment Company Act file number 811-22562

Barings Global Short Duration High Yield Fund

(Exact name of registrant as specified in charter)

300 South Tryon Street, Suite 2500, Charlotte, NC 28202

(Address of principal executive offices) (Zip code)

Janice M. Bishop

Secretary and Chief Legal Officer

c/o Barings LLC

Independence Wharf

470 Atlantic Avenue

Boston, MA 02210

(Name and address of agent for service)

704-805-7200

Registrant s telephone number, including area code

Date of fiscal year end: December 31, 2018

Date of reporting period: June 30, 2018

Item 1. Reports to Stockholders.

BARINGS GLOBAL SHORT DURATION HIGH YIELD FUND

Semi-Annual Report

June 30, 2018

Table of Contents Barings Global Short Duration High Yield Fund c/o Barings LLC 300 S Tryon St. **Suite 2500** Charlotte, NC 28202 704.805.7200 http://www.Barings.com/bgh **ADVISER Barings LLC** 300 S Tryon St. **Suite 2500** Charlotte, NC 28202 **SUB-ADVISOR Barings Global Advisers Limited** 61 Aldwych London, UK WC2B4AE **COUNSEL TO THE FUND** Ropes & Gray LLP **Prudential Tower** 800 Boylston Street Boston, Massachusetts 02110 INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

Deloitte & Touche LLP

30 Rockefeller Plaza

New York, NY 10112

CUSTODIAN

US Bank

MK-WI-S302

1555 N. River Center Drive

Milwaukee, WI 53212

TRANSFER AGENT & REGISTRAR

U.S. Bancorp Fund Services, LLC

615 E. Michigan St.

Milwaukee, WI 53202

FUND ADMINISTRATION/ACCOUNTING

U.S. Bancorp Fund Services, LLC

615 E. Michigan St.

Milwaukee, WI 53202

PROXY VOTING POLICIES & PROCEDURES

The Trustees of Barings Global Short Duration High Yield Fund (the Fund) have delegated proxy voting responsibilities relating to the voting of securities held by the Fund to Barings LLC (Barings). A description of Barings proxy voting policies and procedures is available (1) without charge, upon request, by calling, toll-free 1-866-399-1516; (2) on the Fund s website at http://www.barings.com/bgh; and (3) on the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission s (SEC) website at http://www.sec.gov.

FORM N-Q

The Fund will file its complete schedule of portfolio holdings with the SEC for the first and third quarters of each fiscal year on Form N-Q. This information is available (1) on the SEC s website at http://www.sec.gov; and (2) at the SEC s Public Reference Room in Washington, DC (which information on their operation may be obtained by calling 1-800-SEC-0330). A complete schedule of portfolio holdings as of each quarter-end is available on the Fund s website at http://www.barings.com/bgh or upon request by calling, toll-free, 1-866-399-1516.

CERTIFICATIONS

The Fund s President has submitted to the NYSE the annual CEO Certification as required by Section 303A.12(a) of the NYSE Listed Company Manual.

LEGAL MATTERS

The Fund has entered into contractual arrangements with an investment adviser, transfer agent and custodian (collectively service providers) who each provide services to the Fund. Shareholders are not parties to, or intended beneficiaries of, these contractual arrangements, and these contractual arrangements are not intended to create any shareholder right to enforce them against the service providers or to seek any remedy under them against the service providers, either directly or on behalf of the Fund.

Under the Fund s Bylaws, any claims asserted against or on behalf of the Fund, including claims against Trustees and officers must be brought in courts located within the Commonwealth of Massachusetts.

The Fund s registration statement and this shareholder report are not contracts between the Fund and its shareholders and do not give rise to any contractual rights or obligations or any shareholder rights other than any rights conferred explicitly by federal or state securities laws that may not be waived.

Assistant Secretary

Barings Global Short Duration High Yield Fund 2018 Semi-Annual Report

OFFICERS OF THE FUND

Sean Feeley
President
Carlene Pollock
Chief Financial Officer
Lesley Mastandrea
Treasurer
Michael Freno
Vice President
Scott Roth
Vice President
Melissa LaGrant
Chief Compliance Officer
Janice Bishop
Secretary/Chief Legal Officer
Michele Manha
Assistant Secretary
Kristin Goodchild

Barings Global Short Duration High Yield Fund is a closed-end investment company, first offered to the public in 2012, whose shares are traded on the New York Stock Exchange.

INVESTMENT OBJECTIVE & POLICY

Barings Global Short Duration High Yield Fund (the Fund) was organized as a business trust under the laws of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts. The Fund is registered under the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended, as a diversified, closed-end management investment company with its own investment objective. The Fund s common shares are listed on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol BGH .

The Fund s primary investment objective is to seek as high a level of current income as the Adviser (as defined herein) determines is consistent with capital preservation. The Fund seeks capital appreciation as a secondary investment objective when consistent with its primary investment objective. There can be no assurance that the Fund will achieve its investment objectives.

The Fund will seek to take advantage of inefficiencies between geographies, primarily the North American and Western European high yield bond and loan markets and within capital structures between bonds and loans. For example, the Fund will seek to take advantage of differences in pricing between bonds and loans of an issuer denominated in U.S. dollars and substantially similar bonds and loans of the same issuer denominated in Euros, potentially allowing the Fund to achieve a higher relative return for the same credit risk exposure.

1

Barings Global Short Duration High Yield Fund 2018 Semi-Annual Report (Unaudited)

Dear Fellow Shareholders,

We are pleased to provide you with the 2018 Semi-Annual Report for Barings Global Short Duration High Yield Fund (the Fund) to recap portfolio performance and positioning. We would like to remind shareholders that we continue to believe our Global High Yield Investments Group is one of the largest teams in the market primarily focused on North American and Western European credits. Utilizing the Group s expertise, deep resources, and time-tested process, we continue to believe we can provide investors an attractive level of current income by uncovering compelling opportunities across the global high yield market.

The Fund s strategy still focuses primarily on North American and Western European high yield companies, with the flexibility to dynamically shift the geographical weighting in order to capture, in our opinion, the best risk-adjusted investment opportunities. In addition, the strategy also focuses closely on limiting the duration of the Fund while maintaining what we consider a reasonable amount of leverage.

Market Review

The first half of 2018 produced mixed returns in the global high yield markets. Stable credit fundamentals and moderate global economic growth continued to provide a favorable backdrop for the high yield market across both the U.S. and Europe. Inflationary indicators have also remained subdued though global trade tensions and political uncertainty left investors cautious during the first half of the year. Default rates remain historically low, as the fourth quarter 2017 and first quarter 2018 earnings seasons displayed solid balance sheet trends and reduced leverage profiles.

The U.S. high yield bond market finished the first half of 2018 with modest positive returns. The lower end of the ratings spectrum continued to outperform higher rated credits year-to-date. Specifically, CCC-rated holdings were the primary driver of positive performance followed by B-rated holdings, while BB-rated holdings were the laggard, generating negative returns during the period. Returns across industries have been relatively mixed. The telecommunications sector outperformed year-to-date followed by the health care sector, with both generating overall positive returns. The automotive sector was the notable laggard, surrounded by concerns of potential industry tariffs, followed by the consumer goods sector. U.S. high yield bond mutual funds saw outflows in the first half of the year totaling -\$27.3 billion while gross new issuance totaled \$126.3 billion. Net of refinancing new issuance stands at \$45.2 billion year-to-date. We believe that the overall fundamental picture remains stable as corporate balance sheets continue to show positive earnings and decreased leverage. The six month period ended with no default activity in June, leaving the default rate at a below average 1.98%.

The European high yield market saw modest negative returns in the first six months of the year following political volatility and uncertainty surrounding global trade and central bank policy. Performance was negative across ratings categories, with B-rated holdings outperforming, aided by their typically shorter-duration profiles, followed by CCC-rated holdings. BB-rated holdings were the most notable laggard. From an industry perspective, the technology sector and the consumer goods sector generated positive returns during the first half of the year, while the transportation sector and the telecommunications sector were the largest detractors. European high yield bond new issuance was stable during the period, with total gross new issuance totaling 44.3 billion year-to-date. B-rated new issues were the predominant source of new supply at 51%, followed by BB-rated issues at 44% and CCC-rated issues accounting for only 2%. European high yield bond mutual funds saw outflows totaling - 7.1 billion over the past six

months. However, corporate fundamentals remain stable and defaults remain below historical averages.

Barings Global Short Duration High Yield Fund Overview and Performance

The Fund ended June with a portfolio of 154 issuers, which is a slight increase from the beginning of the year of 144 issuers. A majority of the issuers are domiciled in the U.S. (75.2%) with the U.K. (10.3%) and France (2.9%) representing the next largest country exposures—see Country Composition chart on page 4. From a geographic standpoint, exposure to U.S.-domiciled companies decreased marginally and exposure to foreign issuers increased over the past six months. While still predominantly allocated to the U.S. market, relative value opportunities in the Western European market have generally been more attractive over this time period and, as such, the Fund—s allocation was shifted accordingly.

As of June 30, 2018, the Fund remained well positioned across the credit quality spectrum: 15.6% BB-rated and above, 59.2% B-rated, and 14.8% CCC-rated and below, with just over 50% of the portfolio consisting of senior secured obligations.

2

Barings Global Short Duration High Yield Fund 2018 Semi-Annual Report (Unaudited)

The credit quality of the Fund s underlying holdings changed slightly since the beginning of the year with a decrease in BB-rated and above credits, a modest increase in B-rated credits and a minor reduction in CCC-rated and below credits. Non-publicly rated securities and cash and accrued interest represented 7.5% and 3.0%, respectively.

The Fund paid six consecutive monthly dividend payments of \$0.1482 per share in the first half of 2018 after a slight decrease from the December dividend of \$0.1534, which we believe is still an attractive level of yield for a global short duration high yield bond fund. The Fund s share price and net asset value (NAV) ended the reporting period at \$18.78 and \$20.45, respectively, or at an 8.17% discount to NAV. Based on the Fund s share price and NAV on June 30, 2018, the Fund s market price and NAV distribution rates using the most recent monthly dividend, on an annualized basis, were 9.47% and 8.70%, respectively. Assets acquired through leverage, which represented 29.34% of the Fund s total assets at the end of June, were accretive to net investment income and benefited shareholders.

On a year-to-date basis through June 30, 2018, the NAV total return was 2.91%, outperforming the global high yield bond market as measured by the Bank of America/Merrill Lynch Non-Financial Developed Markets High Yield Constrained Index (HNDC), which returned -0.18%. From a market value perspective, the total return year-to-date through June 30, 2018 was 1.62%.

Market Outlook

We believe that the global high yield market continues to show positive economic growth driven by stable corporate earnings, low rates and supportive central bank policies. Currently, growth appears synchronized across the U.S. and Europe, however, there may be potential for this momentum to slow. First quarter earnings results reported by high yield issuers were similar to recent quarters with high yield issuers continuing to show revenue and EBITDA growth alongside modest leverage. In addition, interest coverage remains at or near all-time highs. Given these healthy interest coverage levels, we believe high yield issuers have ample cushion to withstand future interest rate increases. Defaults across the global high yield market are below historical averages and we believe will likely remain low in the near term. Broadly speaking, we believe high yield spreads are fairly compensating investors for the potential default risk in the market.

At Barings, we remain committed to focusing on corporate fundamentals as market sentiment can quickly change and happen unexpectedly. Our focused and disciplined approach emphasizes our fundamental bottom-up research with the goal of preserving investor capital while seeking to capture attractive capital appreciation opportunities that may exist through market and economic cycles. On behalf of the Barings team, we continue to take a long-term view of investing and look forward to helping you achieve your investment goals.

Sincerel	y,
----------	----

Sean Feeley

- 1. Ratings are based on Moody s, S&P and Fitch. If securities are rated differently by the rating agencies, the higher rating is applied and all ratings are converted to the equivalent Moody s major rating category for purposes of the category shown. Credit ratings are based largely on the rating agency s investment analysis at the time of rating and the rating assigned to any particular security is not necessarily a reflection of the issuer s current financial condition. The rating assigned to a security by a rating agency does not necessarily reflect its assessment of the volatility of a security s market value or of the liquidity of an investment in the security. Ratings of Baa3 or higher by Moody s and BBB- or higher by S&P and Fitch are considered to be investment grade quality.
- ^{2.} Past performance is not necessarily indicative of future results. Current performance may be lower or higher. All performance is net of fees, which is inclusive of advisory fees, administrator fees and interest expenses.

3

Barings Global Short Duration High Yield Fund 2018 Semi-Annual Report (Unaudited)

PORTFOLIO COMPOSITION (% OF ASSETS*)

*The percentages shown above represent a percentage of the assets as of June 30, 2018. **COUNTRY COMPOSITION** (% OF ASSETS*)

*The percentages shown above represent a percentage of the assets as of June 30, 2018

4

Barings Global Short Duration High Yield Fund 2018 Semi-Annual Report

FINANCIAL REPORT

Statement of Assets and Liabilities	6
Statement of Operations	7
Statement of Cash Flows	8
Statements of Changes in Net Assets	9
Financial Highlights	10
Schedule of Investments	11-21
Notes to the Financial Statements	22-30
Fund Dividend Reinvestment Plan	31
Joint Privacy Notice	32

Barings Global Short Duration High Yield Fund 2018 Semi-Annual Report

STATEMENT OF ASSETS AND LIABILITIES

(Unaudited)

	JUN	E 30, 2018
Assets		
Investments, at fair value (cost \$592,559,916)	\$ 5	72,163,687
Cash		11,241,985
Foreign currency, at fair value (cost \$24,868)		24,878
Receivable for investments sold		6,253,915
Interest receivable		9,975,097
Unrealized appreciation on forward foreign exchange contracts		867,684
Prepaid expenses and other assets		34,638
Total assets	6	00,561,884
Liabilities		
Note payable	1	76,200,000
Dividend payable	1	2,972,573
Payable for investments purchased		10,466,214
Payable to adviser		475,448
Accrued expenses and other liabilities		285,334
Total liabilities	1	90,399,569
Total net assets	\$ 4	10,162,315
Net Assets:		
Common stock, \$0.00001 par value	\$	201
Additional paid-in capital	•	54,598,900
Undistributed net investment income		1,861,443
Accumulated net realized loss	(36,724,117)
Net unrealized depreciation	,	19,574,112)
Total net assets	\$ 4	10,162,315
Common shares issued and outstanding (unlimited shares authorized)		20,057,849

20.45

\$

See accompanying Notes to the Financial Statements.

6

Barings Global Short Duration High Yield Fund 2018 Semi-Annual Report

STATEMENT OF OPERATIONS

(Unaudited)

	PERIOD FROM JANUARY 1, 2018 THROUGH JUNE 30, 2018	
Investment Income		
Interest income	\$	24,995,857
Other income		93,552
Total investment income		25,089,409
Operating Expenses		
Advisory fees		2,853,475
Interest expense		2,394,679
Administrator fees		249,734
Professional fees		89,678
Directors fees		58,565
Printing and mailing expense		42,611
Other operating expenses		77,577
Total operating expenses		5,766,319
Net investment income		19,323,090
Realized and Unrealized Gains (Losses) on Investments		
Net realized loss on investments		(7,268,124)
Net realized gain on forward foreign exchange contracts		738,096
Net realized gain on foreign currency and translation		49,055
Net realized loss on investments		(6,480,973)
Net change in unrealized depreciation of investments		(4,469,549)
Net change in unrealized appreciation of forward foreign exchange contracts		1,778,098
Net change in unrealized depreciation of foreign currency and translation		(76,499)
Net change in unrealized depreciation on investments		(2,767,950)

Net realized and unrealized losses on investments

(9,248,923)

Net increase in net assets resulting from operations

\$ 10,074,167

See accompanying Notes to the Financial Statements.

7

Barings Global Short Duration High Yield Fund 2018 Semi-Annual Report

STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS

(Unaudited)

PERIOD FROM JANUARY 1, 2018 THROUGH JUNE 30, 2018

Reconciliation of net increase in net assets resulting from	
operations to net cash used in operating activities	
Net increase in net assets applicable to common shareholders resulting from operations	\$ 10,074,167
Adjustments to reconcile net increase in net assets applicable to common shareholders	
resulting from operations to net cash used in operating activities:	
Purchases of long-term investments	(177,992,926)
Proceeds from sales of long-term investments	154,516,525
Proceeds from sales of foreign currency, net	480,863
Forward currency exchange contracts, net	(1,778,098)
Net unrealized depreciation	4,476,986
Net realized loss	7,268,124
Amortization and accretion	(559,790)
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:	
Increase in interest receivable	(538,820)
Increase in prepaid expenses and other assets	(7,791)
Increase in receivable for investments sold	(6,253,915)
Increase in payable for investments purchased	5,867,900
Decrease in payable to Adviser	(9,087)
Decrease in accrued expenses and other liabilities	(65,368)
Net cash used in operating activities	(4,521,230)
Cash Flows From Financing Activities	
Advances from credit facility	36,000,000
Repayments on credit facility	(10,000,000)
Distributions paid to common shareholders	(17,939,740)
Net cash provided by financing activities	8,060,260
Not shown in each	2 520 020
Net change in cash	3,539,030
Cash beginning of period	7,702,955

Cash end of period	\$ 11,241,985
Supplemental disclosure of cash flow information	
Income taxes paid	\$
Interest paid	2,297,724

See accompanying Notes to the Financial Statements.

Barings Global Short Duration High Yield Fund 2018 Semi-Annual Report

STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN NET ASSETS

(Unaudited)

	JAN T	RIOD FROM UARY 1, 2018 THROUGH UNE 30, 2018	EAR ENDED EMBER 31, 2017
Operations			
Net investment income	\$	19,323,090	\$ 39,297,257
Net realized loss on investments		(6,480,973)	(5,180,818)
Net unrealized appreciation (depreciation) on investments		(2,767,950)	2,116,320
Net increase in net assets resulting from operations		10,074,167	36,232,759
Dividends to Common Stockholders Net investment income Return of capital Total dividends to common stockholders Total decrease in net assets		(17,835,439) (17,835,439) (7,761,272)	(32,762,778) (4,159,710) (36,922,488) (689,729)
Net Assets			
Beginning of period		417,923,587	418,613,316
End of period	\$	410,162,315	\$ 417,923,587
Undistributed net investment income (dividends in excess of net investment income)		1,861,443	(19,983)

See accompanying Notes to the Financial Statements.

9

Barings Global Short Duration High Yield Fund 2018 Semi-Annual Report

FINANCIAL HIGHLIGHTS

(Unaudited)

F	PERIOD FRO JANUARY 1 2018 THROUGH JUNE 30, 2018	, YEAR ENDED	ENDED	YEAR ENDED 31DECEMBER 3 2015	YEAR ENDED BDECEMBER 3 2014	YEAR ENDED BDECEMBER 31, 2013
Per Common Share Data ⁽¹⁾						
Net asset value, beginning of period Income from investment operations:	1 \$ 20.84	\$ 20.8	7 \$ 18.47	\$ 22.00	\$ 25.24	\$ 24.30
Net investment income	0.98	1.7	7 1.57	1.90	2.12	2.05
Net realized and unrealized gains (losses) on investments	(0.48)	0.0	14 2.68	(3.23)	(2.76)	1.21
Total increase (decrease) from investment operations	0.50	1.8	31 4.25	(1.33)	(0.64)	3.26
Less dividends to common stockholders:						
Net investment income Net realized gain Return of capital	(0.89)	(0.2			(2.56) (0.04)	
Total dividends to common	(0.89)	(1.8	(1.85	(2.20)	(2.60)	(2.32)

Edgar Filing: BARINGS GLOBAL SHORT DURATION HIGH YIELD FUND - Form N-CSRS

stockholders												
Net asset value, end of period	\$	20.45	\$	20.84	\$	20.87	\$	18.47	\$	22.00	\$	25.24
Per common share market value, end of period	\$	18.78	\$	19.38	\$	19.23	\$	16.49	\$	20.19	\$	23.12
Total investment return based on net asset value (1)(2)		2.91%		9.40%		25.42%		(5.57)%		(2.25)%		14.48%
Total investment return based on market value ⁽¹⁾⁽²⁾		1.62%		10.41%		29.44%		(8.13)%		(2.06)%		7.20%
Supplemental Data and Ratios												
Net assets, end of period (000 s)	\$ 4	410,162	\$ 4	117,924	\$ 4	18,613	\$ 3	70,418	\$ 4	141,234	\$ 5	506,197
Ratio of expenses (before reductions and reimbursements) to		,		,		ŕ		,		,		
average net assets		1.39%(4)		2.33%		$2.05\%^{(3)}$		2.27%		2.20%		2.06%
Ratio of expenses (after reductions and reimbursements) to												
average net assets Ratio of net investment income (before reductions and reimbursements) to		1.39% ⁽⁴⁾		2.33%		1.78%		2.27%		2.20%		2.06%
average net assets Ratio of net investment income (after reductions and reimbursements) to		4.67%(4)		9.20%		10.68%(3)		9.18%		8.47%		8.20%
average net assets		$4.67\%^{(4)}$		9.20%		10.41%		9.18%		8.47%		8.20%
Portfolio turnover rate (1)		27.42%		36.59%		44.81%		38.13%		63.66%		60.87%

⁽¹⁾ Not annualized.

⁽²⁾ Total investment return calculation assumes reinvestment of dividends at actual prices pursuant to the Fund s dividend reinvestment plan. Total investment return does not reflect brokerage commissions.

⁽³⁾ The Adviser contractually waived a portion of its management and other fees equal to an annual rate of 0.275% of the Fund s managed assets for a period of one year ended December 31, 2016.

(4) Annualized for periods less than one full year.

See accompanying Notes to the Financial Statements.

10

Barings Global Short Duration High Yield Fund 2018 Semi-Annual Report

SCHEDULE OF INVESTMENTS

June 30, 2018 (Unaudited)

					FAIR
			SHARES	COST	VALUE
Equities 2.60%*:					
Common Stocks 2.27%*:					
Fieldwood Energy LLC			167,653	\$4,060,332	\$8,424,563
Sabine Oil & Gas LLC¤			4,262	248,858	213,100
Templar Energy LLC¤			86,570	865,704	562,707
Templar Energy LLC¤			135,392	734,072	108,314
Total Common Stocks			393,877	5,908,966	9,308,684
Preferred Stocks 0.31%*:					
Pinnacle Operating Corp.¤			1,368,352	643,125	1,258,884
8 1 1			,,	, -	,,
Total Preferred Stocks			1,368,352	643,125	1,258,884
Warrants 0.02%*:					
Boomerang Tube Holdings, Inc.¤			71,093	0	0
Boomerang Tube LLC¤			15,346	0	0
Sabine Oil & Gas LLC¤			13,512	60,669	81,072
Sabine Oil & Gas LLC¤			2,407	6,547	12,035
			·	•	ĺ
Total Warrants			102,358	67,216	93,107
Total Equities			1,864,587	6,619,307	10,660,675
	EFFECTIVE	DUE		~ ~~~	FAIR
T' 11 12 00 00 4	INTEREST RATE	DATE	PRINCIPAL	L COST	VALUE
Fixed Income 136.90%*:					
Asset-Backed Securities 4.28%*:					
CDO/CLO 4.28%*:					

Edgar Filing: BARINGS GLOBAL SHORT DURATION HIGH YIELD FUND - Form N-CSRS

Anchorage Capital CLO LTD 2015-6A^~	8.70 (3 Month LIBOR USD + 6.350%) %	7/15/2030	600,000	\$615,303	\$609,049
Anchorage Capital CLO LTD 2016-9A^~	9.60 (3 Month LIBOR USD + 7.250%)	1/15/2029	1,500,000	1,549,264	1,529,623
Carbone CLO, LTD 2017-1A^~	8.26 (3 Month LIBOR USD +				
Carlyle Global Market Strategies 2013-3A^~	5.900%) 10.10 (3 Month LIBOR USD +	1/21/2031	750,000	750,000	753,187
2013 3/1	7.750%)	10/15/2030	1,000,000	1,000,000	972,911
Carlyle Global Market Strategies 2017-5A^~	7.66 (3 Month LIBOR USD + 5.300%)	1/30/2030	700,000	700,000	695,131
Galaxy CLO Ltd 2017-24A^~	7.48 (3 Month LIBOR USD +	1/30/2030	700,000	700,000	093,131
	5.500%)	1/15/2031	1,000,000	1,000,000	993,119
GoldenTree Loan Opportunities XI Ltd 2015-11A^~	7.55 (3 Month LIBOR USD + 5.400%)	1/18/2031	500,000	500,000	499,968
KKR Financial CLO Ltd 2017-20^~	7.85 (3 Month LIBOR USD +	1/16/2031	300,000	300,000	499,908
	5.500%)	10/16/2030	1,500,000	1,500,000	1,489,651
Madison Park Funding Ltd 2015-19A^~	6.71 (3 Month LIBOR USD +	1/22/2029	1 000 000	1 000 000	000 260
	4.350%)	1/22/2028	1,000,000	1,000,000	988,269

See accompanying Notes to the Financial Statements.

Barings Global Short Duration High Yield Fund 2018 Semi-Annual Report

SCHEDULE OF INVESTMENTS (CONTINUED)

June 30, 2018 (Unaudited)

	EFFECTIVE INTEREST RATE	DUE DATE	PRINCIPAL	COST	FAIR VALUE
Asset-Backed Securities (Continued)					
Madison Park Funding Ltd 2016-22^~	9.01 (3 Month LIBOR USD + 6.650%)%	10/25/2029	1,000,000	\$1,030,327	\$1,009,768
Madison Park Funding Ltd 2016-24^~	9.51 (3 Month LIBOR USD + 7.150%)	1/20/2028	1,000,000	1,042,310	1,021,001
Sound Point CLO LTD 2017-4A#^~	7.86 (3 Month LIBOR USD + 5.500%)	1/21/2031	2,000,000	2,000,000	1,986,130
Steele Creek CLO Ltd 2017-1A^~	7.83 (3 Month LIBOR USD + 6.200%)	10/15/2030	800,000	800,000	803,957
Voya CLO Ltd 2015-1A [#] ^~	8.01 (3 Month LIBOR USD + 5.650%)	1/18/2029	1,700,000	1,688,778	1,694,985
Wellfleet CLO Ltd 2017-3A^~	7.28 (3 Month LIBOR USD + 5.550%)	1/17/2031	1,500,000	1,500,000	1,497,621
Wind River CLO Ltd 2017-4A^~	8.13 (3 Month LIBOR USD +		, ,	, ,	, ,
	5.800%)	11/20/2030	1,000,000	1,000,000	1,002,546
Total CDO/CLO			17,550,000	17,675,982	17,546,916
Total Asset-Backed Securities			17,550,000	17,675,982	17,546,916
Bank Loans§ 28.83%*:					
8	1.10%*:				
Endemol~+	8.06 (3 Month LIBOR USD + 5.750%)	8/11/2021	4,526,362	4,353,885	4,515,997

Total Broadcasting and Entertainment			4,526,362	4,353,885	4,515,997
Cargo Transport 0.74%*:					
PS Logistics~	7.30 (1 Month LIBOR USD + 5.250%)	3/6/2025	3,000,000	3,029,231	3,015,000
Total Cargo Transport			3,000,000	3,029,231	3,015,000
Total Cargo Transport			3,000,000	3,027,231	3,013,000
Chemicals, Plastics and Rubber 2.32%*:					
Colouroz Investment 2 LLC~+	9.61 (3 Month LIBOR USD +	0/7/0000	2 022 201	2.026.000	1 (10 700
Cyanco~	7.250%) 9.59 (1 Month LIBOR USD +	9/7/2022	2,033,201	2,026,099	1,619,790
	7.500%)	3/6/2026	2,621,500	2,620,500	2,542,855
Unifrax~	9.80 (3 Month LIBOR USD + 7.500%)	11/3/2025	5,316,332	5,415,978	5,367,262
	7.30070)	11/3/2023	3,310,332	3,713,776	3,307,202
Total Chemicals, Plastics and Rubber			9,971,033	10,062,577	9,529,907
Diversified/Conglomerate Manufacturing	0.76%*:				
Commercial Vehicle Group Inc.~	8.09 (1 Month LIBOR USD +				
	6.000%)	4/12/2023	622,428	611,476	623,984
SunSource, Inc.~	10.09 (1 Month LIBOR USD +				
	8.000%)	4/30/2026	2,500,000	2,524,689	2,512,500
Total Diversified/Conglomerate Manufacturing			3,122,428	3,136,165	3,136,484
C					

See accompanying Notes to the Financial Statements.

Barings Global Short Duration High Yield Fund 2018 Semi-Annual Report

SCHEDULE OF INVESTMENTS (CONTINUED)

June 30, 2018 (Unaudited)

	EFFECTIVE INTEREST RATE	DUE DATE	PRINCIPAL	COST	FAIR VALUE
Bank Loans (Continued)					
Diversified/Conglomerate Service	3.21%*:				
Cologix~	9.09 (1 Month				
	LIBOR USD + 7.000%)%	3/21/2025	1,000,000	\$990,000	\$1,003,500
Misys (Finastra)~+	9.56 (3 Month LIBOR USD +				
	7.250%)	6/16/2025	12,630,137	12,698,011	12,144,634
Total Diversified/Conglomerate Service			13,630,137	13,688,011	13,148,134
Service			13,030,137	13,000,011	13,140,134
Electronics 2.23%*:					
Allflex Holdings, Inc.~	9.36 (3 Month LIBOR USD +				
	7.000%)	7/19/2021	5,667,885	5,655,726	5,672,590
PowerSchool~	9.36 (3 Month LIBOR USD +				
	6.750%)	7/31/2026	3,500,000	3,465,000	3,500,000
Total Electronics			9,167,885	9,120,726	9,172,590
Finance 0.69%*:	0.50 (1.16				
Focus Financial~	9.59 (1 Month LIBOR USD +				
	7.500%)	5/22/2025	2,800,000	2,856,018	2,814,000
			• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	• • • • • • • • •	2011000
Total Finance			2,800,000	2,856,018	2,814,000
Healthcare, Education and Childcan	e 2.11%*:				
Argon Medical Devices~	10.09 (1 Month				
	LIBOR USD + 8.000%)	10/27/2025	5,374,592	5,443,796	5,408,183
	•				

Edgar Filing: BARINGS GLOBAL SHORT DURATION HIGH YIELD FUND - Form N-CSRS

Prospect Medical Holdings~	7.50 (1 Month LIBOR USD + 5.500%)	2/16/2024	3,241,947	3,206,913	3,233,842
Total Healthcare, Education and Childcare			8,616,539	8,650,709	8,642,025
Home and Office Furnishings, Housewar	es, and Durable C	onsumer Pro	ducts 1.13%	,*• <u> </u>	
AOT Bedding~	10.33 (1 Month LIBOR USD +				
	8.000%)	11/8/2024	6,933,333	6,888,172	4,636,667
Total Home and Office Furnishings, Housewares, and Durable Consumer Products			6,933,333	6,888,172	4,636,667
Information Technology 0.17%*:			,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	5,555,57	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,
BMC Software Finance~	6.55 (3 Month LIBOR USD + 4.250%)	9/30/2025	713,124	705,993	708,667
Total Information Technology	,		713,124	705,993	708,667
Insurance 1.66%*:					
AmWins Group Inc.~	8.84 (1 Month LIBOR USD +				
Asurion~	6.750%) 8.09 (1 Month LIBOR USD +	1/24/2025	3,750,000	3,829,059	3,763,125
	6.000%)	7/14/2025	3,000,000	3,081,758	3,041,250
Total Insurance			6,750,000	6,910,817	6,804,375

See accompanying Notes to the Financial Statements.

Barings Global Short Duration High Yield Fund 2018 Semi-Annual Report

SCHEDULE OF INVESTMENTS (CONTINUED)

June 30, 2018 (Unaudited)

	EFFECTIVE INTEREST RATE	DUE DATE	PRINCIPAL	COST	FAIR VALUE
Bank Loans (Continued)					
Mining, Steel, Iron and Non-Pr	ecious Metals 2.53%*:				
Boomerang Tube, LLC¤~	20.09 (1 Month				
	LIBOR USD +				
	18.000%)%	9/1/2026	189,752	\$189,752	\$189,752
Boomerang Tube, LLC¤	17.09 PIK	2/1/2019	2,483,344	2,483,344	2,483,344
Boomerang Tube, LLC¤	19.59 PIK	2/1/2019	2,149,538	2,149,538	107,477
Boomerang Tube, LLC¤~	20.09 (1 Month				
	LIBOR USD +				
	18.000%)	9/1/2018	189,752	189,752	189,752
Boomerang Tube, LLC¤	15.00	2/1/2022	1,550,482	1,550,765	1,550,482
Boomerang Tube, LLC¤	20.00 PIK	2/1/2022	947,743	905,133	947,743
Boomerang Tube, LLC¤~	20.09 (1 Month				
	LIBOR USD +				
	18.000%)	2/5/2021	189,752	189,752	189,752
Coronado Curragh, LLC~	8.83 (3 Month				
	LIBOR USD +				
	6.500%)	3/21/2025	298,614	289,797	300,481
Coronado Curragh, LLC~	8.83 (3 Month				
	LIBOR USD +	2/21/2025	01.644	70.222	02.155
M F G	6.500%)	3/31/2025	81,644	79,223	82,155
Murray Energy Corp.~	9.33 (1 Month				
	LIBOR USD +	4/1//2020	4.610.007	4 440 047	4 2 42 005
	7.250%)	4/16/2020	4,618,807	4,448,847	4,343,895
Total Mining, Steel, Iron and					
Non-Precious Metals			12,699,428	12,475,903	10,384,833
Non-1 recious ivictais			12,099,420	12,473,903	10,364,633
Oil and Gas 9.01%*:					
Caelus Energy Alaska~	9.83 (3 Month				
Caelus Ellergy Alaska~	LIBOR USD +				
	7.500%)	4/2/2021	19,463,828	18,933,519	17,809,403
Fieldwood Energy LLC~	1.300%)	4/11/2022	6,751,171	6,133,802	6,754,546
ricidwood Energy LLC		7/11/2022	0,731,171	0,133,002	0,754,540

	7.34 (1 Month LIBOR USD + 5.250%)				
Fieldwood Energy LLC~	9.34 (1 Month LIBOR USD + 7.250%)	4/11/2023	7,481,592	2,061,432	7,225,946
Gulf Finance, LLC~	7.59 (3 Month LIBOR USD + 5.250%)	8/25/2023	3,744,685	3,621,358	3,223,537
Summit Midstream Holdings, LLC~	8.09 (1 Month LIBOR USD + 6.000%)	5/13/2022	1,903,409	1,928,477	1,923,642
Total Oil and Gas	0.00070)	3/13/2022	39,344,685	32,678,588	36,937,074
Printing and Publishing 1.17%*:					
Getty Images, Inc.~	5.59 (1 Month LIBOR USD + 3.500%)	10/18/2019	4,986,512	4,816,445	4,807,845
Total Printing and Publishing			4,986,512	4,816,445	4,807,845
Total Bank Loans			126,261,466	119,373,240	118,253,598
Corporate Bonds 103.79%*:					
Aerospace and Defense 1.44%*:					
Swissport Investments^+	6.75	12/15/2021	950,000	1,040,150	1,147,769
Triumph Group, Inc.#	7.75	8/15/2025	1,289,000	1,289,000	1,276,110
VistaJet Malta Finance PLC#^	7.75	6/1/2020	3,510,000	3,291,169	3,474,900
Total Aerospace and Defense			5,749,000	5,620,319	5,898,779

See accompanying Notes to the Financial Statements.

Barings Global Short Duration High Yield Fund 2018 Semi-Annual Report

SCHEDULE OF INVESTMENTS (CONTINUED)

June 30, 2018 (Unaudited)

,	EFFECTIVE NTEREST RATE	DUE DATE	PRINCIPAL	COST	FAIR VALUE
Corporate Bonds (Continued)	INTEREST RATE	DATE	TRINCHAL	COST	VALUE
`	3%*:				
Boparan Finance plc^+	5.50%	7/15/2021	800,000	\$1,012,058	\$913,794
Carrols Corp.#	8.00	5/1/2022	709,000	724,909	737,360
JBS S.A. [#] ^	6.75	2/15/2028	2,886,000	2,886,000	2,726,404
JBS USA LLC#^	7.25	6/1/2021	1,000,000	1,013,267	1,010,000
JBS USA LLC#^	7.25	6/1/2021	2,000,000	2,026,533	2,020,000
Manitowoc Foodservice#	9.50	2/15/2024	1,074,000	1,074,000	1,182,742
Refreshco^+	6.50	5/15/2026	1,600,000	1,932,004	1,769,639
Total Beverage, Food and Tobacco			10,069,000	10,668,771	10,359,939
Broadcasting and Entertainment	5.46%*:				
Arqiva Finance#^+	9.50	3/31/2020	5,000,000	7,782,331	6,828,380
Clear Channel Worldwide Holdings					
Inc.#	7.63	3/15/2020	8,165,000	7,972,320	8,103,763
Clear Channel Worldwide Holdings					
Inc.#	7.63	3/15/2020	1,277,000	1,277,000	1,269,389
Dish DBS Corp.#	7.75	7/1/2026	7,094,000	6,845,949	6,216,118
Total Broadcasting and Entertainmen	nt		21,536,000	23,877,600	22,417,650
Buildings and Real Estate 2.19%	*•				
Beazer Homes USA Inc.#	8.75	3/15/2022	3,198,000	3,247,777	3,397,875
Cemex S.A.B. de C.V.#^+	7.75	4/16/2026	602,000	601,916	652,207
Keystone Financing^+	9.50	10/15/2019	1,140,684	1,720,047	1,533,643
M/I Homes, Inc.#	5.63	8/1/2025	1,500,000	1,425,933	1,402,500
New Enterprise Stone & Lime Co.,					
Inc.#^	6.25	3/15/2026	2,000,000	2,034,630	2,020,000
Total Buildings and Real Estate			8,440,684	9,030,302	9,006,225

Cargo Transport 6.55%*:

Edgar Filing: BARINGS GLOBAL SHORT DURATION HIGH YIELD FUND - Form N-CSRS

Ceva Group PLC^+	9.00	9/1/2020	200,970	202,332	208,255
CMA CGM^+	7.75	1/15/2021	500,000	635,727	573,426
Direct ChassisLink, Inc.#^	10.00	6/15/2023	8,444,000	8,622,037	8,950,640
Kenan Advantage#^	7.88	7/31/2023	10,000,000	10,059,978	10,200,000
World Flight Services, Inc.#^+	9.50	7/15/2022	5,650,000	6,219,865	6,916,791
Total Cargo Transport			24,794,970	25,739,939	26,849,112
Chemicals, Plastics and Rubber 6.78%*:					
Carlyle Group ^{#^}	8.75	6/1/2023	3,000,000	2,970,300	2,985,000
Chemours Co.#	7.00	5/15/2025	5,962,000	5,585,966	6,394,245
Consolidated Energy Finance S.A.*^	6.88	6/15/2025	1,779,000	1,770,105	1,825,699
CVR Partners LP ^{#^}	9.25	6/15/2023	6,213,000	6,140,727	6,399,390
Pinnacle Operating Corp.#^	9.00	5/15/2023	1,993,613	1,993,613	1,873,996
TPC Group, Inc. ^{#^}	8.75	12/15/2020	8,398,000	8,405,895	8,314,020
Total Chemicals, Plastics and Rubber			27,345,613	26,866,606	27,792,350

See accompanying Notes to the Financial Statements.

Barings Global Short Duration High Yield Fund 2018 Semi-Annual Report

SCHEDULE OF INVESTMENTS (CONTINUED)

June 30, 2018 (Unaudited)

	EFFECTIVE INTEREST RATE	DUE DATE	PRINCIPAL	COST	FAIR VALUE
Corporate Bonds (Continued)	I (I DIE) I WILL			2051	VILLE
Containers, Packaging and Glass	1.91%*:				
Flex Acquisition Company, Inc.^	7.88%	7/15/2026	1,686,000	\$1,686,000	\$1,679,425
Onex Wizard Acquisition Co^+	7.75	2/15/2023	5,100,000	5,738,370	6,164,240
Total Containers, Packaging and Gla	SS		6,786,000	7,424,370	7,843,665
Diversified/Conglomerate Manufa	cturing 0.98%*:				
Appvion Inc.#^>	9.00	6/1/2020	13,200,000	13,322,596	74,250
FXI Holdings Inc.#^	7.88	11/1/2024	1,000,000	990,000	977,500
StoneMor Partners L.P.#	7.88	6/1/2021	3,000,000	2,944,274	2,955,000
Total Diversified/Conglomerate Manufacturing			17,200,000	17,256,870	4,006,750
Diversified/Conglomerate Service	6.01%*:				
Algeco Scotsman^+	6.50	2/15/2023	1,750,000	2,122,732	2,081,542
Atalian^+	6.63	5/25/2025	550,000	765,516	696,546
Carlson Travel Holdings Inc.#^	9.50	12/15/2024	1,305,000	1,305,000	1,181,025
ADT Corp/Protection One#^	9.25	5/15/2023	13,983,000	14,821,645	14,887,700
Zachry Holdings Inc.#^	7.50	2/1/2020	5,875,000	5,857,949	5,808,906
Total Diversified/Conglomerate Serv	vice		23,463,000	24,872,842	24,655,719
Diversified Natural Resources, Pre 0.50%*:	ecious Metals and Min	nerals			
IAMGOLD Corporation#^+	7.00	4/15/2025	2,000,000	2,000,000	2,039,400
I III COLD Corporation	7.00	1/13/2023	2,000,000	2,000,000	2,037,400
Total Diversified Natural Resources, Precious Metals and Minerals			2,000,000	2,000,000	2,039,400
Electronics 1.77%*:					

Edgar Filing: BARINGS GLOBAL SHORT DURATION HIGH YIELD FUND - Form N-CSRS

TIBCO Software, Inc.#^	11.38	12/1/2021	2,915,000	3,121,879	3,148,200
Veritas Bermuda Ltd.^	10.50	2/1/2024	5,000,000	4,363,156	4,100,000
Total Electronics			7,915,000	7,485,035	7,248,200
Finance 4.50%*:					
Galaxy Finco Ltd.^+	7.88	11/15/2021	3,900,000	6,351,325	5,072,440
GFKL Financial Services^+	8.50	11/1/2022	3,975,000	5,712,613	5,090,195
GFKL Financial Services^+	11.00	11/1/2023	1,600,000	2,218,198	2,032,413
Icahn Enterprises#	6.75	2/1/2024	3,000,000	2,996,250	3,022,500
Virtu Financial LLC*^	6.75	6/15/2022	3,132,000	3,132,000	3,233,821
Total Finance			15,607,000	20,410,386	18,451,369
Healthcare, Education and Childcare	12.98%*:				
Avantor Performance Materials					
Holdings, Inc.#^	9.00	10/1/2025	3,000,000	3,052,222	3,023,100
Cognita Financing^+	7.75	8/15/2021	2,200,000	3,432,291	2,946,999
Endo International [^]	6.00	2/1/2025	1,500,000	1,366,139	1,170,000
Horizon Pharma plc#^	8.75	11/1/2024	1,595,000	1,597,207	1,712,631
IDH Finance PLC ⁺	6.25	8/15/2022	1,150,000	1,506,794	1,382,380
:	0.20	c. = c7= 0 ==	-,0,000	-,,	-,- 3 - ,- 00

See accompanying Notes to the Financial Statements.

16

Barings Global Short Duration High Yield Fund 2018 Semi-Annual Report

SCHEDULE OF INVESTMENTS (CONTINUED)

June 30, 2018 (Unaudited)

	EFFECTIVE	DUE			FAIR
	INTEREST RATE	DATE	PRINCIPAL	COST	VALUE
Corporate Bonds (Continued)					
Healthcare, Education and Childe					
Kindred Healthcare, Inc.#	8.75%	1/15/2023	3,998,000	\$4,041,974	\$4,260,389
Regionalcare Hospital Partners, Inc		5/1/2023	9,996,000	10,087,550	10,514,542
Surgery Center Holdings, Inc.#^	8.88	4/15/2021	2,950,000	3,006,707	3,034,812
Synlab^+	8.25	7/1/2023	2,000,000	2,554,893	2,460,441
Tenet Healthcare Corporation#	8.13	4/1/2022	4,700,000	4,679,863	4,913,944
Teva Pharmaceutical#	6.75	3/1/2028	578,000	578,000	589,114
Valeant [^]	9.25	4/1/2026	3,397,000	3,397,000	3,528,634
Valeant [^]	8.50	1/31/2027	317,000	317,000	320,962
Valeant#^	9.00	12/15/2025	12,922,000	13,208,267	13,389,776
Total Healthcare, Education and Childcare			50,303,000	52,825,907	53,247,724
Home and Office Furnishings, Ho	ousewares, and Dural	ole Consumer	Products 0.2	8%*:	
Mattel, Inc.#^	6.75	12/31/2025	1,169,000	1,169,000	1,138,314
Total Home and Office Furnishings Housewares, and Durable Consume					
· ·	AT .		1 160 000	1 160 000	1 120 214
Products			1,169,000	1,169,000	1,138,314
Hotels, Motels, Inns and Gaming	1.10%*:				
Boyne USA, Inc.#^	7.25	5/1/2025	950,000	950,000	990,375
TVL Finance Plc^+	8.50	5/15/2023	2,560,000	3,641,482	3,528,902
Total Hotels, Motels, Inns and					
Gaming			3,510,000	4,591,482	4,519,277
Insurance 1.14%*:					
Onex York Acquisition Corp.#^	8.50	10/1/2022	5,102,000	5,020,893	4,681,646
Total Insurance			5,102,000	5,020,893	4,681,646
Table of Contents					38

Leisure, Amusement, Motion Pictures and Entertainment 0.85%*:							
Perform Group^+	8.50	11/15/2020	2,600,000	3,427,556	3,483,640		
Total Leisure, Amusement, Motion Pictures and Entertainment			2,600,000	3,427,556	3,483,640		
Machinery (Non-Agriculture, Non-Construct, Non-Electronic)							
4.45%*:							
Apex Tool Group LLC*^	9.00	2/15/2023	9,913,000	9,687,652	9,590,828		
Xerium Technologies#	9.50	8/15/2021	8,200,000	8,267,290	8,651,000		
Total Machinery (Non-Agriculture,							
Non-Construct, Non-Electronic)			18,113,000	17,954,942	18,241,828		
Mining, Steel, Iron and Non-Precious Metals 8.38%*:							
Alliance Resources Partners, L.P.#^	7.50	5/1/2025	823,000	823,000	876,495		
Big River Steel LLC#^	7.25	9/1/2025	1,547,000	1,547,000	1,589,697		
Consol Energy Inc.#^	11.00	11/15/2025	9,316,000	9,717,735	10,247,600		
Hecla Mining Company#	6.88	5/1/2021	5,888,000	5,741,130	5,950,354		
Kissner Milling Company Limited#^	8.38	12/1/2022	6,475,000	6,467,794	6,620,688		
Northwest Acquisitions ULC#^+	7.13	11/1/2022	411,000	406,738	409,972		
SunCoke Energy Inc.#^	7.50	6/15/2025	2,743,000	2,702,212	2,791,002		

See accompanying Notes to the Financial Statements.

FAIR

Table of Contents

Barings Global Short Duration High Yield Fund 2018 Semi-Annual Report

SCHEDULE OF INVESTMENTS (CONTINUED)

June 30, 2018 (Unaudited)

VE DUE

RAT	EDATE	PRINCIPAL	COST	VALUE
d N	on-Precious	s Metals		
u i v	on-i recious	o ivictais		
%	8/15/2025	2,250,000	\$2,250,000	
	8/15/2025	2,093,000	2,093,000	
	11/1/2024	914,000	914,000	
	6/15/2023	489,000	489,000	
		32,949,000	33,151,609	
*:				
V	5.11.10.000	200,000	246.740	
	5/1/2023	200,000	246,740	
	7/15/2023	2,589,000	2,589,000	
	2/15/2020	10,331,000	10,354,623	
	5/15/2025	1,597,000	1,602,914	
	2/15/2023	3,572,000	3,572,000	
	5/1/2024		5,779,419	

		Edgar Filing:	BARINGS G	LOBAL SHORT DURATION HIGH YIELD FUND - Form N-CSRS
	2/15/2025	5,183,000	5,065,507	
	6/15/2020	8,060,000	8,016,281	
	0/13/2020	8,000,000	0,010,201	
	6/15/2020	1,254,000	1,223,695	
	4/1/2022	3,121,000	3,211,394	
	4/1/2023	4,238,000	4,302,372	
	4/1/2023	4,230,000	4,302,372	
	10/15/2025	3,714,000	3,418,446	
	10/1/2022	14,125,000	12,452,905	
	0/1/2021	2 004 000	2 000 602	
	8/1/2021	3,984,000	3,889,603	
	8/1/2021	6,414,000	6,207,177	
	5/15/2025	1,600,000	1,600,000	
	3/13/2023	1,000,000	1,000,000	
	11/15/2022	1 000 000	007.500	
	11/15/2023	1,000,000	997,500	
	5/15/2023	1,117,000	1,117,000	
	7/26/2022	8,500,000	8,500,000	
	12/1/2022	5,713,000	5,695,515	
		94,687,000	89,842,091	
		,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	05,012,051	
abl		Products 0.		
	2/1/2026	603,000	603,000	
	3/15/2025	2,982,000	2,982,000	
		3,585,000	3,585,000	
		3,363,000	3,363,000	
on	0.86%*:			
	6/1/2022	2 679 000	2 672 992	
	6/1/2022	3,678,000	3,672,883	
		3,678,000	3,672,883	

0.51%*:

6/15/2026 2,069,000 2,069,000

Shares Held in Street Name; Broker Non-Votes

If you are a Washington Banking shareholder and your shares are held in street name to bank, broker or other nominee, you must provide the record holder of your shares with inson how to vote the shares. Please follow the voting instructions provided by the bank, brown other nominee. You may not vote shares held in street name by returning a proxy card direction. Washington Banking or by voting in person at the Washington Banking special meeting to provide a legal proxy, which you must obtain from your bank, broker or other nominees because each of the proposals to be considered at the Washington Banking special meeting non-routine matter, under stock exchange rules, banks, brokers or other nominees who of Washington Banking common stock on behalf of their customers may not give a proxy Washington Banking to vote those shares with respect to any of these proposals without so voting instructions from their customers. Therefore, if you are a holder of Washington Bacommon stock and you do not instruct your bank, broker or other nominee on how to vote shares:

your bank, broker or other nominee may not vote your shares on the Washington merger proposal, which will have the same effect as a vote **AGAINST** this pro

your bank, broker or other nominee may not vote your shares on the Washington adjournment proposal or the Washington Banking compensation proposal, which no effect on the vote counts for these proposals.

Broker non-votes are shares held by a broker, bank or other nominee that are represented Washington Banking special meeting, but with respect to which the broker or nominee is instructed by the beneficial owner of such shares to vote on the particular proposal and the does not have discretionary voting power on such proposal.

Revocability of Proxies and Changes to a Washington Banking Shareholder s Vote

If you hold shares of Washington Banking common stock in your name as a shareholder of you may revoke any proxy at any time before it is voted at the Washington Banking specific by (1) signing and returning a proxy card with a later date, (2) delivering a written revoca Washington Banking s Corporate Secretary, (3) attending the Washington Banking specific person, notifying the Corporate Secretary and voting by ballot at the Washington Bank meeting or (4) voting by telephone or the Internet at a later time.

Any shareholder entitled to vote in person at the Washington Banking special meeting maperson regardless of whether a proxy has been previously given, but the mere presence (who notifying Washington Banking is Corporate Secretary of revocation) of a shareholder at the Washington Banking special meeting will not constitute revocation of a previously given

42

Written notices of revocation and other communications about revoking your proxy card addressed to: Washington Banking Company, Attn: Corporate Secretary, 450 SW Baysho Oak Harbor, Washington 98277.

If your shares are held in street name by a bank, broker or other nominee, you must fol instructions of your bank, broker or other nominee regarding changes in voting instruction

Solicitation of Proxies

Washington Banking will bear the entire cost of soliciting proxies from Washington Banking shareholders. In addition to solicitation of proxies by mail, Washington Banking will requbanks, brokers and other record holders send proxies and proxy material to the beneficial Washington Banking common stock and secure their voting instructions. Washington Banking reimburse the record holders for their reasonable expenses in taking those actions. If nece Washington Banking may use its directors and several of its regular employees, who will specially compensated, to solicit proxies from the Washington Banking shareholders, eith personally or by telephone, facsimile, letter or electronic means. Washington Banking has made arrangements with Advantage Proxy to assist it in soliciting proxies and has agreed Advantage Proxy approximately \$7,500 plus reasonable expenses for these services.

Attending the Washington Banking Special Meeting

All holders of Washington Banking common stock, including shareholders of record and shareholders who hold their shares through banks, brokers, nominees or any other holder are invited to attend the Washington Banking special meeting. If you hold your Washingt Banking shares in an account at a brokerage firm or bank, your name will not appear on V Banking s shareholder list. Please bring an account statement or a letter from your broker your holdings of Washington Banking common stock. You may be asked to provide this documentation and picture identification at the meeting registration desk to attend the Wa Banking special meeting.

WASHINGTON BANKING PROPOSALS

Washington Banking Merger Proposal

As discussed elsewhere in this joint proxy statement/prospectus, Washington Banking is a shareholders to approve the Washington Banking merger proposal. Holders of Washingto common stock should read carefully this joint proxy statement/prospectus in its entirety, i the appendices, for more detailed information concerning the merger agreement and the n particular, holders of Washington Banking common stock are directed to the merger agree copy of which is attached as **Appendix A** to this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

The affirmative vote of the holders of two-thirds of the outstanding shares of Washington common stock entitled to vote is required to approve the Washington Banking merger pro

The Washington Banking board of directors unanimously recommends that Washin Banking shareholders vote FOR the Washington Banking merger proposal.

Each of the directors and executive officers of Washington Banking has entered into a vosupport agreement with Heritage, pursuant to which each has agreed to vote FOR the V Banking merger proposal. For more information regarding the voting and support agreem The Merger Agreement Voting and Support Agreements on page 103.

Under Washington law, shareholders are not entitled to bring any other proposals before t Washington Banking special meeting.

43

Washington Banking Adjournment Proposal

The Washington Banking special meeting may be adjourned to another time or place, if n or appropriate, to permit, among other things, further solicitation of proxies if necessary to additional votes in favor of the Washington Banking merger proposal.

If, at the Washington Banking special meeting, the number of shares of Washington Bank common stock present or represented and voting in favor of the Washington Banking mer proposal is insufficient to approve the Washington Banking merger proposal, Washington intends to move to adjourn the Washington Banking special meeting in order to enable the Washington Banking board of directors to solicit additional proxies for approval of the Washing merger proposal.

In this proposal, Washington Banking is asking its shareholders to authorize the holder of solicited by the Washington Banking board of directors on a discretionary basis to vote in adjourning the Washington Banking special meeting to another time and place for the pur soliciting additional proxies, including the solicitation of proxies from Washington Banki shareholders who have previously voted.

The affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the votes cast on the Washington Ban adjournment proposal is required to approve the Washington Banking adjournment propo

The Washington Banking board of directors unanimously recommends that Washin Banking shareholders vote FOR the Washington Banking adjournment proposal.

Washington Banking Compensation Proposal

In accordance with Section 14A of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, (the Exchange Act) Washington Banking is providing its shareholders with the opportunity advisory (non-binding) vote on certain compensation that may become payable to its name executive officers that is based on or otherwise relates to the merger, the value of which i in the table included in the section of this joint proxy statement/prospectus entitled. The Merger Merger-Related Compensation for Washington Banking is Named Executive Of page 84. As required by Section 14A of the Exchange Act, and the applicable SEC rules in the table included. Washington Banking is asking its shareholders to vote on the adoption of the resolution:

RESOLVED, that the compensation that may be paid or become payable to Washington named executive officers that is based on or otherwise relates to the merger, as disclosed and associated narrative discussion in the section of the joint proxy statement/prospectus entitled The Merger Merger-Related Compensation for Washington Banking s Named Officers on page 84, is hereby APPROVED.

The affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the votes cast on the Washington Ban compensation proposal is required to approve the Washington Banking compensation pro vote on named executive officer merger-related compensation is a vote separate and apart vote on the Washington Banking merger proposal. Accordingly, a Washington Banking s may vote to approve the Washington Banking merger proposal and vote not to approve the

Washington Banking compensation proposal and vice versa.

Because the vote on named executive officer merger-related compensation is advisory in only, it will not be binding on either Washington Banking or Heritage. Accordingly, beca Washington Banking is contractually obligated to pay the compensation described in the sthis joint proxy statement/prospectus entitled The Merger Merger-Related Compensation Washington Banking s Named Executive Officers on page 84, such compensation will subject only to the conditions applicable thereto, if the merger is approved and the merger completed, regardless of the outcome of the advisory vote.

The Washington Banking board of directors unanimously recommends that Washin Banking shareholders vote FOR the Washington Banking compensation proposal

44

THE MERGER

The following discussion contains certain material information about the merger. We urg read carefully this entire joint proxy statement/prospectus, including the merger agreeme attached as **Appendix A** to this joint proxy statement/prospectus, for a more complete understanding of the merger.

Terms of the Merger

Each of Heritage s and Washington Banking s respective boards of directors has approve agreement. The merger agreement provides for the merger of Washington Banking with a Heritage, with Heritage continuing as the surviving corporation. Immediately following the completion of the merger, Washington Banking s wholly owned bank subsidiary, Whidb Bank, will merge with and into Heritage Bank, with Heritage Bank continuing as the results institution in the bank merger.

In the merger, each share of Washington Banking common stock, no par value per share, outstanding immediately prior to the completion of the merger, except for specified share Washington Banking common stock held by Washington Banking or Heritage and dissen shares, will be converted into the right to receive 0.89000 shares of Heritage common stock value per share, and \$2.75 in cash per share. No fractional shares of Heritage common stock issued in connection with the merger, and holders of Washington Banking common stock entitled to receive cash in lieu thereof.

Washington Banking shareholders and Heritage shareholders are being asked to approve agreement. See The Merger Agreement on page 89 for additional and more detailed in regarding the legal documents that govern the merger, including information about the cothe completion of the merger and the provisions for terminating or amending the merger as

Background of the Merger

As part of their ongoing consideration and evaluation of their respective long-term prospectives, each of Washington Banking is and Heritage is board of directors and senior in have regularly reviewed and assessed their respective business strategies and objectives, is strategic opportunities and challenges, and have considered various strategic options pote available to them, all with the goal of enhancing value for their respective shareholders. It strategic discussions have focused on, among other things, the business and regulatory enfacing financial institutions generally and Washington Banking and Heritage, respectively particular, as well as conditions and ongoing consolidation in the financial services industrial.

Heritage continually seeks potential merger and acquisition candidates to enhance the valuable franchise. Heritage is most recent acquisitions consisted of two FDIC-assisted transaction 2010 involving failed banking institutions in its primary market area; the acquisition of N Commercial Bank, a Washington chartered commercial bank headquartered in Lakewood Washington on January 9, 2013; and the acquisition of Valley Community Bancshares, In subsidiary financial institution, Valley Bank on July 15, 2013. Following these acquisition Heritage was particularly interested in a transformative strategic transaction of significant would both enhance Heritage is competitive position in the commercial banking business

diversify its loan portfolio and revenue stream. Washington Banking was well-known to and the strength of its business lines, similar customer base and market area appeared to r good strategic fit with Heritage.

Over the past four years, Washington Banking, consistent with the strategic plan adopted board of directors, has actively sought potential merger and acquisition and other growth opportunities to enhance shareholder value. Washington Banking s recent acquisitions of two FDIC-assisted transactions in 2010 involving failed banking institutions. The FDIC-acquisition of City Bank expanded Washington Banking s footprint into King County, W From July 2012 to August 2013, Washington Banking continued to review and pursue accomportunities, including conducting due diligence on three acquisition targets in Washing and two branch purchase opportunities in Washington Banking s markets. During the

45

summer of 2013 Washington Banking negotiated a potential non-binding letter of intent f acquisition of a financial institution headquartered in Washington state and approximately size of Whidbey Island Bank, which we refer to as Project X. On September 6, 2013, t directors determined to discontinue discussions with respect to Project X to focus on the opportunity with Heritage, which the board of directors believed offered the opportunity t significantly grow the franchise and was a more attractive opportunity than Project X due larger size, more complementary geographic fit and overall profile of the combined institute connection with Washington Banking is strategic planning, the board of directors and mastressed the importance of enhancing shareholder value through mergers or acquisitions in remain competitive in the challenging economic, regulatory and interest rate climate, and potentially increased operating costs and declining revenues with the projected runoff of cloans from FDIC-assisted transactions. The board of directors focused on identifying strong complementary franchises that shared Washington Banking is values and approach to combanking.

Over the years, Brian L. Vance, President and Chief Executive Officer of Heritage, and Jo Wagner, President and Chief Executive Officer of Washington Banking, have engaged in discussions regarding general industry and business matters. Mr. Vance and Mr. Wagner, separately, discussed with various investment bankers a potential strategic business comb between the two companies; however, subsequent discussions between the individuals ha occurred.

In early August 2013, Mr. Vance telephoned Mr. Wagner to suggest that they have an informeting to discuss various merger opportunities, and they agreed to meet in Seattle on August 2013. At the meeting, Mr. Vance and Mr. Wagner initiated an informal dialogue about a particular combination of Heritage and Washington Banking.

Between August 13, 2013 and August 22, 2013, representatives of Heritage met with its f advisor, Davidson, to discuss potential structures, terms and pricing of a proposed transac between Heritage and Washington Banking.

Between August 13, 2013 and August 23, 2013, Washington Banking s management, ale Sandler, participated in discussions regarding the potential Project X acquisition, the strat opportunities and merger and acquisition possibilities for Washington Banking that had be considered over the previous year, the general state of potential merger and acquisition opportunities and strategic partners in the Pacific Northwest. Mr. Wagner informed board of the pending meeting with Mr. Vance and was asked to report back to the board.

At the August 27, 2013 meeting, Messrs. Vance and Wagner initially engaged in a broad-conversation, including discussion of general business and financial services industry may an exchange of their respective business philosophies. Mr. Vance and Mr. Wagner also did the topic of a possible strategic business combination of Heritage and Washington Banking Mr. Vance inquired as to whether Washington Banking would be interested in engaging it discussion about a possible transaction. Mr. Wagner confirmed that under the right terms believed Washington Banking would be interested in further discussions with Heritage ab possible strategic business combination. Messrs. Vance and Wagner acknowledged that the strategic business combination would require careful consideration of structural issues in organizational structure, shared leadership by both management teams, as well as financial

including stock and cash mix, accretion/dilution to existing Heritage shareholders and proownership of the combined company, capital and capital ratios of the resulting institution, returns in order to be acceptable to both Washington Banking and Heritage. Following the Mr. Wagner informed Washington Banking board members and senior management of hidiscussions with Mr. Vance.

On August 28, 2013, Mr. Wagner contacted Washington Banking s legal counsel, Lane I (which we refer to as Lane Powell), to discuss the proposed transaction. Lane Powell r Mr. Wagner the various items that would need to be addressed in connection with the protransaction including structure

46

and pricing considerations, as well as social issues such as the combined company s c headquarters and subsidiary bank name.

On August 29, 2013, at Washington Banking s regularly scheduled board meeting, Mr. Va report of his meeting with Mr. Vance and Heritage s desire to have further discussions potential strategic business combination with Washington Banking. Sandler participated i meeting. After discussion and at the conclusion of the meeting, Washington Banking s be authorized management to have further discussions with Heritage about a possible strateg combination.

On August 30, 2013, Heritage s management, Heritage s legal counsel, Breyer & Assoc Silver, Freedman, Taff & Tiernan, L.L.P. (together, referred to as Heritage s legal coun Davidson participated in initial discussions of the proposed strategic business combinatio Heritage and Washington Banking by telephone. That same day, Davidson provided a not agreement that had been signed by Heritage to Washington Banking.

On September 3, 2013, Heritage s legal counsel, Lane Powell, Davidson and Sandler par a telephone call to discuss the structure of the proposed strategic business combination in preparation for the special board meeting scheduled for that day.

On September 3, 2013, Heritage s management and its board of directors, along with Da Heritage s legal counsel participated in a special board meeting to discuss the proposed to Management and Heritage s legal counsel responded to questions from the board regarding proposed transaction. In addition, Heritage s legal counsel reviewed with the board of discussions items that would need to be addressed in connection with the proposed transaction structure and pricing. Davidson presented detailed financial analysis concerning Washing Banking and information concerning the combined company. In connection with the financial analysis provided by Davidson, there was a discussion among management and the board a potential strategic partnership with Washington Banking with Mr. Vance suggesting a provided by Sanking of \$15.75 per share with 80% of the total consideration comprised of stock and 20% in cash. Heritage wanted to use the cash consideration to leverage the resurcompany s capital ratios, improve return on equity, improve earnings per share and minimidilution to Heritage shareholders.

On September 4, 2013, Messrs. Wagner and Vance met in Seattle along with Sandler and to discuss the proposed strategic business combination. This was the initial discussion bet Heritage and Washington Banking and their respective financial advisors regarding the st and pricing of the proposed transaction. At that meeting, Mr. Vance distributed a list of ditems regarding the structure of the strategic business transaction and the potential combine company, including deal structure, pricing, governance and operational issues including participation in the combined company by board members of Heritage and Washington B and management team roles for individuals from both institutions, and the logistical issue combined company s name and the location of its headquarters. In addition to these discritems, the parties present also discussed the size of the proposed board of the combined compared to select publicly traded peers. Following the meeting, Davidson distributed a soft the framework of the strategic business combination, including the specific items discrementing as outlined above. These items included the establishment of a combined board of members with a majority of the board consisting of Heritage directors and up to five Washington.

Banking directors; the appointment of the board chair from Washington Banking for a ter two years; and the chief executive officer and chief operating officer from Heritage conting their respective roles in the combined company. In connection with these discussions, Mr proposed to Mr. Wagner a price of \$15.80 per share with 80% of the total consideration of Heritage stock and 20% in cash. Following these discussions, Mr. Wagner executed the nondisclosure agreement so the two banks could begin to share more detailed and confider information. After the meeting Mr. Vance provided Mr. Wagner with a summary of the ditems that reflected the matters discussed at the meeting that occurred that day.

On September 6, 2013, Heritage s board of directors held a special meeting to discuss the the proposed strategic business combination with Washington Banking, and management the board of additional developments regarding preliminary discussions with Washington at the September 4, 2013

47

meeting. In particular, Mr. Vance apprised the Heritage board of the results of the discuss Washington Banking on September 4, 2013 regarding the composition of the board of dir the resulting company, the appointment of the board chair from Washington Banking and appointment of the chief executive officer and chief operating officer from Heritage. There general consensus among the board regarding the number of directors of the resulting contact the appointment of the board chair, chief executive officer and chief operating officer. Distributed regarding the materials provided by Davidson and the board determined and promanagement with a price of \$15.80 to \$16.00 to use as a guideline for negotiation with Washking for the proposed transaction.

On September 6, 2013, Washington Banking s board of directors held a special meeting the status of the proposed strategic business combination and management informed the b additional development regarding preliminary discussions with Heritage from September Washington Banking s management and Sandler responded to questions about the discussions possible next steps. Based on the information from the September 4, 2013, meeting, Sand presented detailed financial analysis concerning the strategic business combination. Wash Banking s board of directors determined that in order to proceed with discussions with H proposed merger consideration to Washington Banking s shareholders would need to be approximately \$16.80 per share, and an increase in the amount of stock consideration to approximately 90% of the overall consideration, and additional governance and operation changes, including the proposed board and management composition, would need to be n proposed merger terms in order to reflect Washington Banking s contribution to the com company. Washington Banking wanted the stock component increased from 80% to 90% Washington Banking shareholders would retain a meaningful ownership interest in the re company. The Washington Banking board indicated that they would prefer to have a bala Heritage and Washington Banking senior leaders in the resulting organizational structure board of directors that represented the pro forma ownership of the combined company wi over 50% of the directors from the current Heritage board, and confirmation that the boar would be from Washington Banking for two years. Washington Banking s board of direct instructed Mr. Wagner to provide this feedback to Mr. Vance. Following the special board Mr. Wagner contacted Mr. Vance to share the board s feedback.

On September 9, 2013, Mr. Vance communicated to Mr. Wagner an updated approach to proposed strategic business combination, including a revised approach to certain social ar operational issues and reflecting greater involvement from Washington Banking in the po combined company. In particular, these discussions centered around board composition, t chair, the appointment of the chief executive officer and chief operating officer, and other management positions including the chief lending officer and chief administrative officer particular, Mr. Vance proposed to Mr. Wagner a combined board of 15 members with eig members from Heritage and seven members from Washington Banking, the appointment board chair from Washington Banking and the appointment of the chief executive officer operating officer from Heritage. Mr. Vance told Mr. Wagner that Heritage would conside the merger consideration of \$15.80 per share with 80% of the total consideration compris Heritage stock and 20% in cash, but that Heritage needed more definitive direction from Washington Banking. Mr. Vance also indicated to Mr. Wagner that in order for Heritage forward with due diligence and drafting a merger agreement, Heritage and Washington B would need to enter into a period of mutual exclusivity for purposes of their negotiations. parties entered into an exclusivity arrangement to induce each other to spend the time, eff

cost to complete due diligence which is costly and time consuming and to protect the inte good faith negotiations.

On September 12, 2013, at a special meeting of the Heritage board, the Heritage board recupdate on the proposed strategic business combination. Discussion continued on the price consideration mix to be offered to Washington Banking in the proposed transaction. The determined that negotiations should continue regarding the proposed transaction and auth Vance to have the ability to negotiate a price of up to \$16.50 per share with a mix of up to stock and 10% cash.

On September 13, 2013, at a special meeting of the Washington Banking board, directors the proposed merger consideration and social issues, including the board composition and management team of the combined company. During that discussion, the Washington Banking to the importance of ensuring an appropriate balance of directors and executives Washington Banking in the oversight, strategic

48

direction and management of the combined company whose familiarity with Washington business, customers and employees would help minimize integration risk, which in turn v maximize the opportunity for Washington Banking s shareholders to participate in the sy the strategic business combination as continuing shareholders of the potential combined c The Washington Banking board also discussed the opportunities and risks associated with strategic business combination with Heritage. Sandler and Lane Powell participated in the Sandler presented certain financial analysis and data regarding Washington Banking and Lane Powell reviewed with the Washington Banking board the fiduciary duties of Washington Banking directors applicable to their consideration of the proposed strategic business com-Washington Banking s board directed Mr. Wagner and Sandler to inform Mr. Vance and that Washington Banking would proceed with due diligence and a reasonable period of ex authorized by the board not to exceed six weeks in order to complete due diligence and promerger agreement, provided that the cash consideration to be received by Washington Ba shareholders was increased. After reviewing the materials presented by Sandler, the Wasl Banking board proposed a 0.89000 exchange ratio and directed Mr. Wagner and Sandler negotiate for additional cash consideration in the range of \$2.75 to \$3.00 per share, reflec merger consideration of approximately \$16.80 per share. The parties had been discussing transaction with a stock consideration mix of up to 90% of the total consideration. The 0.1 exchange ratio was within this amount based on the current price of Heritage s common

On September 14, 2013, Heritage verbally presented to Washington Banking a revised pragreeing with an exchange ratio of 0.89000 per share and proposing cash consideration of share and recommended an exclusivity period until the end of October 2013.

On September 14 and 15, 2013, Davidson and Sandler had a series of discussions regarding terms of the proposed strategic business combination, primarily the exchange ratio and calconsideration per share.

On September 15, 2013, after further discussion between Heritage and Washington Banking their respective financial advisors, Heritage and Washington Banking agreed to proceed verifications of a definitive merger agreement with cash consideration of \$2.75 per share a exchange ratio of 0.89000, subject to completion of satisfactory due diligence, a period of exclusivity and approval from their respective boards. By agreeing to a fixed exchange ratio 0.89000, the number of shares to be issued became fixed, thereby limiting the dilutive imprissuance of shares. The cash component of \$2.75 was also fixed. After the exchange ratio per share was agreed upon, the composition of stock and cash as a percentage of the total consideration would fluctuate based on the market price of Heritage s shares.

On September 16, 2013, Heritage s board of directors held a special meeting to discuss the negotiations. Discussion followed regarding the proposed cash consideration of \$2.75 and an exchange ratio of 0.89000. In connection with the discussion it was noted that includes consideration of \$2.75 would result in consideration of \$16.50 per share based on Heritagerecent 10 day average trading price. Following discussion, the board approved the merger consideration and also approved an engagement letter with Davidson, which was then exert that same day, Heritage provided a draft of the exclusivity agreement to Washington Bank proposing an exclusivity period ending October 31, 2013.

On September 16, 2013, Mr. Wagner informed the Washington Banking directors and ser management of the Heritage board s approval to proceed with the preparation of a defini agreement and the due diligence process.

On September 17, 2013, Heritage provided Washington Banking access to Heritage due dinformation. On that same day, Washington Banking entered into an engagement letter was Sandler.

On September 18, 2013, Lane Powell proposed revisions to the exclusivity agreement and Powell, with input from Sandler and Washington Banking management, and Heritage s I counsel, with input from Davidson and Heritage management, finalized a form of exclusivagreement with an exclusivity period ending October 24, 2013.

On September 19, 2013, Mr. Vance and Jeff Deuel, Executive Vice President of Heritage meeting with the Washington Banking management team in Burlington, Washington. Introf the parties in

49

attendance were made and a discussion of the general operating processes of Heritage and Washington Banking followed. On that same day, Mr. Vance and Mr. Wagner exchanged pages to the exclusivity agreement which was dated September 18, 2013.

From September 21, 2013 through September 30, 2013, Heritage s legal counsel prepare agreement and the related transaction documents, with the assistance of Heritage s managed Davidson.

On September 23, 2013, the Heritage management team met in Seattle, Washington with Washington Banking management team, Davidson and Sandler also attended the meeting Introductions of the parties in attendance were made and a discussion followed regarding general operating processes of the potential combined company as well as discussion on a diligence process.

On September 24, 2013 Washington Banking provided Heritage with access to Washington Banking due diligence information.

From September 25, 2013 through September 27, 2013 Heritage and an outside third part conducted credit due diligence of Washington Banking.

On September 26, 2013, at Washington Banking s regularly scheduled board meeting, M. Sandler and Lane Powell provided updates on the status of the proposed strategic busines combination. Lane Powell presented an overview of the timeline for the potential busines combination and the key approvals required by the banking regulators and filings with the

On September 30, 2013, management of Heritage had a call with management of Washin Banking to discuss credit trends, and from September 30, 2013 through October 2, 2013, Washington Banking and an outside third party conducted on site credit due diligence of 1

On October 1, 2013 the Heritage board had a telephone conference call in order to provid update on transaction status.

On October 1, 2013, Heritage s legal counsel provided the initial draft of the merger agree related transaction documents to Washington Banking, Lane Powell and Sandler.

On October 2, 2013, the management teams from Heritage and Washington Banking, alor Davidson and Sandler, met in Seattle to discuss process, procedures, human resources, factocations of respective operations, and organizational structures. as to the potential integral combined company. Lane Powell participated in due diligence discussions and reviewed documents. Mr. Vance and Mr. Deuel met individually with members of Washington Barsenior management team. Later that day, the Washington Banking board traveled to Seatt introduced to Mr. Vance. The purpose of the meeting was to make general introductions a of the proposed transaction were not discussed.

On October 8, 2013, Heritage received comments on the merger agreement and related tradocuments from Lane Powell.

On October 11, 2013, Heritage s board of directors held a special meeting to discuss the on the merger agreement and related transaction documents received from Lane Powell w Heritage s legal counsel. Following that discussion, Heritage s legal counsel provided L with a revised draft of the merger agreement.

On October 14, 2013, Messrs. Vance and Wagner met to discuss Mr. Wagner s role in the combined company. Mr. Vance urged Mr. Wagner to continue his involvement with the company in order to ensure an orderly and successful transition. Mr. Vance further proposed Mr. Wagner once again consider the role of Chairman of the Board of Directors which M declined.

On October 15, 2013, the Washington Banking board of directors held a special meeting is receive an update on the status of the negotiation of the merger agreement and potential subusiness combination with Heritage. Sandler reviewed with the board the key business tentransaction as then currently proposed. The discussion included a review of possible strate alternatives. Sandler and Lane Powell reviewed with the board additional information reg proposed transaction and certain of the key terms and open

50

issues in the current draft of the merger agreement. Further, management reported on the Washington Banking s due diligence of Heritage. In addition, Lane Powell reviewed with the legal standards and duties applicable to the board s process, decisions and actions with the proposed transaction. Following questions from and discussions among those in attention. Washington Banking s board authorized management to continue their negotiations with regarding the possible transaction.

On October 16, 2013, Messrs. Vance and Wagner further discussed by telephone personn and responsibilities in the potential combined company. In addition, there was further discregarding Mr. Wagner s continued involvement with the combined company, and the varial alternatives in which this could be accomplished.

On October 17, 2013, Lane Powell provided comments on the merger agreement to Heritacounsel.

On October 18, 2013, Washington Banking s board of directors held a special meeting to merger agreement and related open items. Lane Powell reviewed in detail the merger agree open items. Following a discussion, the board authorized management to continue discuss Heritage management concerning the resolution of these open items.

Also on October 18, 2013, Heritage provided Washington Banking with a revised draft of merger agreement and related documents.

On October 20, 2013, Heritage s board of directors held a special meeting to discuss the with respect to the merger agreement. On that same date, Heritage management discussed Washington Banking management the proposed bylaw amendments concerning the compthe combined company s board of directors, including the procedures for the appointment replacement directors, the term of the directors of the combined company, the appointment chairman and vice-chairman of the combined company, and the amendment of the propose amendment.

As a result of continuing discussions and negotiations, the parties agreed to recommend to respective boards of directors a transaction in which Washington Banking would merge v into Heritage in a stock and cash transaction, with Washington Banking shareholders rece 0.89000 shares of Heritage common stock and \$2.75 in cash in exchange for each share of Washington Banking common stock. The transaction would provide that Mr. Vance would President and Chief Executive Officer of the combined company and Chief Executive Of Heritage Bank, Mr. Deuel would serve as Executive Vice President of the combined com President and Chief Operating Officer of Heritage Bank, Mr. Hinson would serve as Exec President and Chief Financial Officer of the combined company and Heritage Bank, Mr. Spurling would serve as Senior Vice President and Chief Credit Officer of Heritage Bank Mr. Bryan McDonald would serve as Executive Vice President and Chief Lending Office Heritage Bank, and Mr. Edward Eng would serve as Executive Vice President and Chief Administrative Officer of Heritage Bank. The boards of directors of the combined compa combined banks would each consist of 15 directors, eight of which would be ongoing He directors (including Mr. Vance and Mr. Brian S. Charneski, the current Vice Chairman of who would serve as Vice-Chairman of the Board of Heritage and Heritage Bank) and sev which would be former Washington Banking directors, including Mr. Anthony B. Pickeri

current Washington Banking Chairman of the Board, who would serve as Chairman of the Heritage and Heritage Bank.

On October 21, 2013, Messrs. Wagner and Vance spoke by telephone with the FDIC West Regional Director about the proposed transaction. Heritage legal counsel provided to Lan the Heritage disclosure schedules. Mr. Wagner telephoned Mr. Vance to inform him that, he was enthusiastic about the proposed transaction, he had determined that he did not war on the board of the combined company. During their discussion, Mr. Wagner agreed to er consulting agreement with the potential combined company, which would provide that M assist in the maintenance and retention of important customer and employee relationships Washington Banking and Heritage.

51

Also on October 21, 2013, Heritage s legal counsel provided a revised draft of the merge and plan of bank merger to Lane Powell.

On October 21 and 22, 2013, Mr. McDonald, President and Chief Executive Officer of W. Island Bank, entered into an employment agreement with Heritage Bank to serve as Executive Officer and Chief Lending Officer of Heritage Bank; and Mr. Eng, Chief Administrative of Whidbey Island Bank entered into an employment agreement with Heritage Bank to see Executive Vice President and Chief Administrative Officer of Heritage Bank. Each agreement each such agreement would be effective only if the merger is completed.

On October 22, 2013, Davidson distributed to all parties drafts of a joint press release ann the transaction and investor presentation. Heritage s board of directors convened a specia review the merger agreement, voting agreements, the proposed bylaw amendment and pla merger. At the meeting, Davidson presented its financial analysis, oral fairness opinion as information on the public announcements for the proposed merger. Following these discu and review and discussion among the members of the Heritage board of directors, includi consideration of the factors described under Heritage s Reasons for the Merger; Reco Heritage s Board of Directors on page 53, the Heritage board of directors determined the agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the merger, are advisable best interests of Heritage and its shareholders, and the directors voted unanimously to app merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby and recommended that Heri shareholders approve the merger agreement. On that same day, Lane Powell provided He counsel and Heritage with drafts of the Washington Banking disclosure schedules to the r agreement. Following the Heritage board meeting, Messrs. Vance and Wagner contacted Federal Reserve Bank of San Francisco and the Washington State Department of Financis Institutions, Division of Banks to notify them of the announcement of a strategic business combination between Washington Banking and Heritage.

On October 23, 2013, Heritage provided its final disclosure schedules to Washington Ban that same day, the Washington Banking board of directors held a special meeting to consi proposed merger in accordance with the terms of the draft merger agreement. At the meet board of directors received an update from Washington Banking s management on the st negotiations with Heritage and received due diligence reports on aspects of Heritage s or and financial condition. Also at this meeting Sandler reviewed with Washington Banking directors its financial analysis of the proposed merger consideration and delivered to Was Banking s board of directors an oral opinion, which was confirmed by delivery of a writt dated October 23, 2013, to the effect that, as of such date and based on and subject to vari factors, assumptions and limitations set forth in its opinion, the proposed merger consider fair, from a financial point of view, to the holders of Washington Banking common stock representative of Lane Powell again reviewed with the board the legal standards applicab board s process, decisions and actions on the proposed merger. In addition, representative Powell reviewed the most recent draft of the proposed merger agreement and related agree Washington Banking s senior management and outside legal and financial advisors response questions from the directors throughout the meeting and there were discussions among th and management.

Following these discussions, and review and discussion among the members of Washingt Banking s board of directors, including consideration of the factors described under Washing s Reasons for the Merger; Recommendation of Washington Banking s Board of page 55, the Washington Banking board of directors determined that the merger agreement transactions contemplated thereby, including the merger, were advisable and in the best in Washington Banking and its shareholders, and the directors voted unanimously to approve merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby and recommended that Wash Banking s shareholders approve the merger agreement.

Following the completion of the October 23, 2013 Washington Banking board meeting, the and their respective legal and financial advisors completed final negotiations covering the open items in the

52

merger agreement. Following these final negotiations, Mr. Wagner executed a consulting with Heritage to serve as a special advisor to Heritage following the merger. The consulti agreement for Mr. Wagner, and the employment agreements for Messrs. McDonald and Ebecome effective as of the closing of the merger and the bank merger. The merger agreement the related agreements were then finalized, executed and delivered, and the proposed tran was announced in the afternoon of October 23, 2013, in a press release issued jointly by Eand Washington Banking.

Heritage s Reasons for the Merger; Recommendation of Heritage s Board of Direc

After careful consideration, at a meeting held on October 22, 2013, Heritage s board of dunanimously determined that the merger agreement, including the merger and the other tr contemplated thereby, is in the best interests of Heritage and its shareholders. Accordingly Heritage s board of directors unanimously approved the merger agreement and recomme Heritage s shareholders vote FOR the Heritage merger proposal and FOR the Heritage proposal.

In reaching its decision to approve the merger agreement, the merger and the other transaction contemplated by the merger agreement and recommend that its shareholders vote FOR merger proposal, the Heritage board of directors consulted with Heritage management, as independent financial and legal advisors, and considered a number of factors, including the following material factors:

its knowledge of Heritage s business, operations, financial condition, earnings ar and of Washington Banking s business, operations, financial condition, earnings prospects, taking into account the results of Heritage s due diligence review of Washing, including Heritage s assessments of Washington Banking s credit poliquality, adequacy of loan loss reserves, interest rate risk and litigation;

its understanding of the current and prospective environment in which Heritage a Washington Banking operate, including national and local economic conditions, trate environment, increasing operating costs resulting from regulatory initiatives compliance mandates, the competitive environment for financial institutions generated likely effect of these factors on Heritage both with and without the proposed to

the broader product offering for its customer base and the additional cross-selling opportunities in certain segments, including consumer lending, auto lending, mor small business administration;

the enhancement of the combined company s competitive position expected to rethe merger, including the fact that the combined company is expected to have the largest deposit market share in Washington and third in deposit market share amount washington-based institutions, with corporate headquarters in the state of Washington.

the combined footprint (based on data as of June 30, 2013 provided by SNL Fina

the locations of Washington Banking s branch offices and the potential opportun double the branch footprint of the combined company along the I-5 corridor;

the strength of Washington Banking s management team;

the anticipated pro forma impact of the merger on the combined company, includ potential synergies, and the expected impact on financial metrics such as earnings tangible equity per share, as well as on regulatory capital levels;

the expanded possibilities, including organic growth and future acquisitions, expeavailable to the combined company, given its larger size, asset base and capital possibilities.

the likelihood of a successful integration of Washington Banking s business, oper workforce with those of Heritage and of successful operation of the combined condespite the challenges of such integration, and the belief that customer disruption transition phase would not be significant due to the complementary nature of the served by Heritage and Washington Banking;

53

the financial and other terms of the merger agreement, including the fixed exchan for the stock portion of the merger consideration and the fixed per share amount f portion of the merger consideration, tax treatment and mutual deal protection and termination fee provisions, which the Heritage board reviewed with its outside fir legal advisors;

the written opinion of Davidson, Heritage s financial advisor, dated as of Octobe delivered to the Heritage board of directors to the effect that, as of that date, and s and based on the various assumptions, considerations, qualifications and limitation forth in the opinion, the merger consideration payable to holders of Washington F common stock was fair, from a financial point of view, to Heritage; and

the interests of Washington Banking s directors and executive officers in the men addition to their interests generally as shareholders, as described under Interest Washington Banking s Directors and Executive Officers in the Merger on page The Heritage board of directors also considered a number of potential risks and uncertaint associated with the merger in connection with its deliberation of the proposed transaction including, without limitation, the following:

the potential risk of diverting management attention and resources from the opera Heritage s business towards the completion of the merger;

the restrictions on the conduct of Heritage s business prior to the completion of t which are customary for public company merger agreements involving financial institutions, but which, subject to specific exceptions, could delay or prevent Heritage undertaking business opportunities that may arise or any other action it would other take with respect to the operations of Heritage absent the pending merger;

the potential risks associated with achieving anticipated cost synergies and saving successfully integrating Washington Banking s business, operations and workforthose of Heritage;

the fact that, because the stock portion of the merger consideration consists of a frexchange ratio of shares of Heritage common stock, there will be no reduction in number of shares of Heritage common stock to be issued in connection with the reven if the price of Heritage common stock increases prior to completion of the n

the fact that, while Heritage expects that the merger will be consummated, there cassurance that all conditions to the parties obligations to complete the merger ag will be satisfied, including the risk that necessary regulatory or shareholder approximately.

not be obtained and, as a result, the merger may not be consummated;

the risk of potential employee attrition and/or adverse effects on business and customer relationships as a result of the pending merger;

the outcome of litigation in connection with the merger;

the fact that: (i) the merger agreement includes a force the vote provision that obligate Heritage to hold a shareholders meeting to consider the merger agreement. The Heritage board of directors withdraws its favorable recommendation of the magreement after determining in good faith that it would be inconsistent with its find duties to continue to recommend the merger agreement; (ii) Heritage would be profrom affirmatively soliciting acquisition proposals after execution of the merger and (iii) Heritage would be obligated to pay to Washington Banking a termination \$7.9 million if the merger agreement is terminated under certain circumstances, a may discourage other parties potentially interested in a strategic transaction with from pursuing such a transaction;

Washington Banking s ratio of loan loss reserves to non-performing loans was si below the comparable group median results for nationwide and Western United S transactions; and

the other risks described under the heading Risk Factors on page 28.

54

The foregoing discussion of the information and factors considered by the Heritage board directors is not intended to be exhaustive, but includes the material factors considered by Heritage board of directors. In reaching its decision to approve the merger agreement, the and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, the Heritage board of did not quantify or assign any relative weights to the factors considered, and individual di may have given different weights to different factors. The Heritage board of directors con these factors as a whole, including discussions with, and questioning of, Heritage s mana Heritage s independent financial and legal advisors, and overall considered the factors to favorable to, and to support, its determination.

Heritage s board of directors unanimously approved the merger agreement and recomme Heritage s shareholders vote FOR the approval of the Heritage merger proposal and Heritage adjournment proposal.

This summary of the reasoning of Heritage s board of directors and other information prothis section is forward-looking in nature and, therefore, should be read in light of the factor discussed under the heading Cautionary Statement Regarding Forward-Looking Statemers 33

Washington Banking s Reasons for the Merger; Recommendation of Washington B Board of Directors

After careful consideration, at a meeting held on October 23, 2013, Washington Banking directors unanimously determined that the merger agreement, including the merger and the transactions contemplated thereby, is in the best interests of Washington Banking and its shareholders. Accordingly, Washington Banking s board of directors unanimously appromerger agreement and recommends that Washington Banking s shareholders vote FOR Washington Banking merger proposal, FOR the Washington Banking adjournment proposal.

In reaching its decision to approve the merger agreement, the merger and the other transaction contemplated by the merger agreement and recommend that its shareholders vote FOR Washington Banking merger proposal, the Washington Banking board of directors consult Washington Banking management, as well as its independent financial and legal advisors considered a number of factors, including the following material factors:

its knowledge of Washington Banking s business, operations, financial condition quality, earnings, covered loan portfolio, capital and prospects both as an independent organization, as an acquirer executing its strategic plan and as a part of a combine company with Heritage, as well as under various other alternative scenarios;

its understanding of Heritage s business, operations, regulatory and financial corquality, earnings, capital and prospects taking into account presentations by senio management of the results of due diligence review and information from Sandler Powell;

its belief that the merger will result in a premier, locally-operated commercial bar franchise with a diversified revenue stream, strong capital ratios, a well-balanced portfolio and an attractive funding base that has the potential to deliver a higher v Washington Banking s shareholders than the alternatives to the merger;

the complementary nature of the cultures and product mix of Washington Bankin Heritage, including with respect to strategic focus, target markets and client servimanagement believes should facilitate integration and implementation of the tran

the expanded possibilities, including organic growth and future acquisitions, that available to the combined company, given its larger size, asset base, capital, mark capitalization and trading liquidity and footprint;

55

the anticipated pro forma impact of the merger on the combined company, includ potential synergies, and the expected impact on financial metrics such as earnings tangible equity per share, as well as on regulatory capital levels;

the fact that the value of the merger consideration for holders of Washington Ban common stock at \$16.89 per share, represents a premium of approximately 18.5% \$14.25 closing price of Washington Banking common stock on NASDAQ on Oct 2013 (the last trading day prior to the execution and announcement of the merger agreement), and the board s review of similar transactions and belief that the trailikely to provide substantial future value to Washington Banking s shareholders;

the financial analyses of Sandler and the written opinion of Sandler, Washington independent financial advisor, dated as of October 23, 2013, delivered to the Was Banking board of directors to the effect that, as of that date, and subject to and ba various assumptions, considerations, qualifications and limitations set forth in the the merger consideration was fair, from a financial point of view, to Washington shareholders;

the familiarity of Washington Banking s management team with Heritage s mar team and the belief of Washington Banking s management that the management employees of Washington Banking and Heritage possess complementary skills ar expertise;

the anticipated continued participation of certain members of Washington Bankin of directors and management team in the combined company, which enhances the likelihood that the strategic benefits that Washington Banking expects to achieve of the merger will be realized and that the benefits and talents that Washington B brings to the combined institution will be appropriately valued and effectively utilized including the appointment of seven current Washington Banking directo board of directors of Heritage with Washington Banking s current Chairman of t Anthony B. Pickering, to serve as Chairman of the Board of Heritage and Heritage the appointment of Whidbey Island Bank s President and Chief Executive Office McDonald, as Executive Vice President and Chief Lending Officer of Heritage B appointment of Whidbey Island Bank s Executive Vice President and Chief Adn Officer, Edward Eng, as Executive Vice President and Chief Administrative Officer, Heritage Bank, and the continuing leadership of Washington Banking s Presiden Executive Officer, John L. Wagner, as a special advisor to Heritage following the and the expected participation of other Washington Banking officers in managem positions of the combined company;

the effects of the merger on other Washington Banking employees, including the for continued employment and various benefits agreed to be provided to Washing Banking employees;

the board s understanding of the current and prospective environment in which V Banking and Heritage operate, including national and local economic conditions, interest rate environment, increasing operating costs resulting from regulatory initiand compliance mandates, the competitive environment for financial institutions and the likely effect of these factors on Washington Banking both with and without proposed transaction;

the limited availability of FDIC-assisted and traditional acquisition opportunities or would meet going forward, the strategic goals of Washington Banking, includi in the current environment;

the effects of the run-off of the covered loan portfolio, including declining revenulower net interest margin, and the prospects, and impact on financial performance prolonged low interest rate environment, which emphasized the importance of second merger and acquisition opportunities with community banks that share similar burnodels;

the merger is consistent with Washington Banking s strategic plan, including ach strong earnings growth, providing the opportunity to replace the covered loan por improving customer attraction and retention and focusing on expense control;

56

the complementary fit of Washington Banking and Heritage because of the nature markets served and the products offered by the two institutions;

the enhancement of the combined company s competitive position expected to rethe merger, including that the combined company is expected to have the 11th lar deposit market share in Washington and third in deposit market share among Washington-based institutions, with corporate headquarters in the state of Washington the combined footprint (based on data as of June 30, 2013 provided by SNL Final

the ability of Heritage to complete the merger from a financial and regulatory per

the structure of the transaction as a strategic business combination in which, amorthings, Washington Banking s board and management would have substantial pain the combined company;

the equity interest in the combined company that Washington Banking s existing shareholders will receive in the merger, which allows such shareholders to contin participate in the future success of the combined company;

the greater market capitalization and trading liquidity of Heritage common stock event that Washington Banking shareholders desired to sell the shares of Heritage stock to be received by them following completion of the merger;

the proximity of Mr. Wagner to retirement and the effect of his retirement on the management team and Washington Banking s prospects;

the board s understanding that the merger will qualify as a reorganization und Section 368(a) of the Code, providing favorable tax consequences to Washington shareholders in the merger on the stock portion of the merger consideration; and

the board s review with its independent legal advisor, Lane Powell, of the materi the merger agreement, including the board s ability, under certain circumstances withhold, withdraw, qualify or modify its recommendation to Washington Bankin shareholders and to consider an acquisition proposal in certain circumstances, subpotential payment by Washington Banking of a termination fee of \$7.9 million to which the board of directors concluded was reasonable in the context of terminatic comparable transactions and in light of the overall terms of the merger agreement the reciprocal nature of the covenants, representations and warranties and terminal provisions in the merger agreement.

The Washington Banking board of directors also considered a number of potential risks a uncertainties associated with the merger in connection with its deliberation of the propose transaction, including, without limitation, the following:

the potential risk of diverting management attention and resources from the operation of Washington Banking s business and towards the completion of the merger;

the restrictions on the conduct of Washington Banking s business prior to the conthe merger, which are customary for public company merger agreements involvir institutions, but which, subject to specific exceptions, could delay or prevent Was Banking from undertaking business opportunities that may arise or any other action otherwise take with respect to the operations of Washington Banking absent the preger;

the potential risks associated with achieving anticipated cost synergies and saving successfully integrating Washington Banking s business, operations and workfor those of Heritage;

the merger-related costs;

the fact that the interests of certain of Washington Banking s directors and execumay be different from, or in addition to, the interests of Washington Banking s of shareholders as described

57

under the heading Interests of Washington Banking s Directors and Executive Merger on page 79;

the fact that, because the stock portion of the merger consideration consists of a fi exchange ratio of shares of Heritage common stock, Washington Banking shareho could be adversely affected by a decrease in the trading price of Heritage commo during the pendency of the merger;

the fact that, while Washington Banking expects that the merger will be consumn there can be no assurance that all conditions to the parties obligations to comple merger agreement will be satisfied, including the risk that necessary regulatory or shareholder approvals might not be obtained and, as a result, the merger may not consummated;

the risk of potential employee attrition and/or adverse effects on business and customer relationships as a result of the pending merger;

the outcome of litigation in connection with the merger;

the dividend history of Heritage and possible dividend amounts following the me

the fact that: (i) the merger agreement includes a force the vote provision that obligate Washington Banking to hold a shareholders meeting to consider the meagreement even if the Washington Banking board of directors withdraws its favor recommendation of the merger agreement after determining in good faith that it vinconsistent with its fiduciary interests to recommend the merger agreement;

(ii) Washington Banking would be prohibited from affirmatively soliciting acquise proposals after execution of the merger agreement; and (iii) Washington Banking obligated to pay to Heritage a termination fee of \$7.9 million if the merger agreement terminated under certain circumstances, all of which may discourage other parties potentially interested in a strategic transaction with Washington Banking from pursuch a transaction; and

the other risks described under the heading Risk Factors on page 28.

The foregoing discussion of the information and factors considered by the Washington Baboard of directors is not intended to be exhaustive, but includes the material factors consi the Washington Banking board of directors. In reaching its decision to approve the merge agreement, the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, Washington Banking board of directors did not quantify or assign any relative weights to considered, and individual directors may have given different weights to different factors Washington Banking board of directors considered all these factors as a whole, including

discussions with, and questioning of Washington Banking s management and Washington independent financial and legal advisors, and overall considered the factors to be favorable to support, its determination.

Washington Banking s board of directors unanimously approved the merger agreement a recommends that Washington Banking s shareholders vote FOR the approval of the Washington Banking merger proposal, FOR the Washington Banking adjournment proposal and I Washington Banking compensation proposal. Washington Banking shareholders should be that Washington Banking s directors and executive officers have interests in the merger to different from, or in addition to, those of other Washington Banking shareholders. The boardirectors was aware of and considered these interests, among other matters, in evaluating negotiating the merger agreement, and in recommending that the merger agreement be ap the shareholders of Washington Banking. See Interests of Washington Banking s Directors in the Merger on page 79.

This summary of the reasoning of Washington Banking s board of directors and other interpresented in this section is forward-looking in nature and, therefore, should be read in light factors discussed under the heading Cautionary Statement Regarding Forward-Looking on page 33.

58

Opinion of D.A. Davidson & Co. Financial Advisor to Heritage

On September 16, 2013, Heritage entered into an engagement agreement with Davidson to financial advisory and investment banking services to Heritage. As part of its engagement Davidson agreed to assist Heritage in analyzing, structuring, negotiating and, if appropriate effecting a transaction between Heritage and Washington Banking. Davidson also agreed Heritage is board of directors with an opinion as to the fairness, from a financial point of Heritage of the merger consideration in the proposed strategic business combination. Heritage and Davidson because Davidson is a nationally recognized investment banking firm substantial experience in transactions similar to the merger and is familiar with Heritage a business. As part of its investment banking business, Davidson is continually engaged in valuation of financial institutions and their securities in connection with mergers and acquand other corporate transactions.

On October 22, 2013, the Heritage board of directors held a meeting to evaluate the proposed strategic business combination. At this meeting, Davidson reviewed the financial aspects proposed strategic business combination and rendered an opinion to the Heritage board the such date and based upon and subject to factors and assumptions set forth therein, the mer consideration was fair, from a financial point of view, to Heritage.

The full text of Davidson s written opinion, dated October 22, 2013, which sets forth the assumptions made, procedures followed, matters considered and limitations on the review undertaken in connection with the opinion, is attached as **Appendix B** to this joint proxy statement/prospectus and is incorporated herein by reference. Heritage s shareholders are read the opinion in its entirety.

Davidson s opinion speaks only as of the date of the opinion and Davidson undertakes no to revise or update its opinion. The opinion does not address, and Davidson expresses no opinion with respect to, (i) the underlying business decision of Heritage to engage in or p with the merger, (ii) the relative merits or effect of the merger as compared to any strateg alternatives or business strategies or combinations that may be or may have been available contemplated by Heritage or Heritage s board of directors, or (iii) any legal, regulatory, a tax or similar matters relating to Heritage, its shareholders or relating to or arising out of The opinion expresses no view or opinion as to any terms or other aspects of the merger. and Washington Banking determined the merger consideration through the negotiation pr opinion does not constitute a recommendation to any Heritage shareholder as to how such shareholder should vote with respect to the merger or with respect to any other matter. The does not express any view as to the fairness of the amount or nature of the compensation Heritage s or Washington Banking s officers, directors or employees, or any class of suc relative to the merger consideration. The opinion has been reviewed and approved by Day Fairness Opinion Committee in conformity with its policies and procedures established up requirements of Rule 5150 of the Financial Industry Regulatory Authority.

Davidson has reviewed the registration statement on Form S-4 of which this joint proxy statement/prospectus is a part and consented to the inclusion of its opinion to the Heritage directors as **Appendix B** to this joint proxy statement/prospectus and to the references to and its opinion contained herein. A copy of the consent of Davidson is attached as Exhibit the registration statement on Form S-4.

In connection with rendering its opinion, Davidson reviewed, analyzed and relied upon m bearing upon the merger and the financial and operating condition of Heritage and Washi Banking, including among other things, the following:

a draft of the merger agreement dated October 22, 2013;

certain financial statements and other historical financial and business informatio Heritage and Washington Banking made available to Davidson from published so and/or from the internal records of Heritage and Washington Banking that Davids deemed relevant;

59

certain publicly available analyst earnings estimates for Heritage for the years end December 31, 2013 and December 31, 2014 and estimated long-term growth rate years thereafter, in each case as discussed with, and confirmed by, senior manage Heritage;

certain publicly available analyst earnings estimates for Washington Banking for ending December 31, 2013 and December 31, 2014 and estimated long-term grow the years thereafter, in each case as discussed with, and confirmed by, senior man of Heritage;

the current market environment generally and the banking environment in particu

the financial terms of certain other transactions in the financial institutions indust extent publicly available;

the market and trading characteristics of public companies, and bank holding com and/or savings and loan holding companies in particular;

the relative contributions of Heritage and Washington Banking to the combined c

the pro forma financial impact of the merger, taking into consideration the amountiming of the transaction costs and cost savings;

the net present value of Washington Banking with consideration of projected fina results;

the net present value of Heritage with consideration of projected financial results;

the net present value of Heritage, on a pro forma basis with the pro forma financial of the merger, with consideration of projected financial results; and

such other financial studies, analyses and investigations and financial, economic a criteria and other information as Davidson considered relevant including discussi management and other representatives and advisors of Heritage and Washington concerning the business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects of and Washington Banking.

In arriving at its opinion, Davidson has assumed and relied upon the accuracy and comple all information supplied or otherwise made available to Davidson, discussed with or review

for Davidson, or publicly available, and Davidson has not assumed responsibility for inde verifying such information or undertaken an independent evaluation or appraisal of any o or liabilities (contingent or otherwise) of Heritage or Washington Banking, nor did David an independent appraisal or analysis on Heritage or Washington Banking with respect to In addition, Davidson has not assumed any obligation to conduct, nor has Davidson conduct physical inspection of the properties or facilities of Heritage or Washington Banking. Day further relied on the assurances of management of Heritage and Washington Banking that not aware of any facts or circumstances that would make any of such information inaccur misleading. Davidson did not make an independent evaluation or appraisal of the specific liabilities including the amount of any fair value adjustments per FASB Accounting Stand Codification (ASC) No. 805, Business Combinations. Davidson did not make an indep evaluation of the adequacy of the allowance for loan losses of Heritage or Washington Ba has Davidson reviewed any individual credit files relating to Heritage or Washington Ban Davidson has assumed that the respective allowances for loan losses for both Heritage an Washington Banking are adequate to cover such losses and will be adequate on a pro forr for the combined entity. Davidson has assumed that there has been no material adverse ch Heritage s or Washington Banking s assets, financial condition, results of operations, bu prospects since the date of the most recent financial statements provided. Davidson has as all respects material to its analysis that Heritage and Washington Banking will remain as concerns for all periods relevant to its analysis. Davidson has also assumed in all respects to its analysis that all of the representations and warranties contained in the merger agree all related agreements are true and correct, that each party to such agreements will perform covenants required to be performed by such party under such agreements and that the conprecedent in the merger agreement are not waived. Davidson has assumed that in the cour obtaining necessary regulatory or other consents or approvals (contractual or otherwise) f merger, no restrictions, including any divestiture requirements or amendment or modifica be imposed that will

60

have a material adverse effect on the contemplated benefits of the merger. Davidson s or necessarily based upon information available to Davidson and economic, market, financia other conditions as they exist and can be evaluated on the date the fairness opinion letter delivered to Heritage s board of directors.

Set forth below is a summary of the material financial analyses performed by Davidson ir connection with rendering its opinion. The summary of the analyses of Davidson set forth not a complete description of the analysis underlying its opinion, and the order in which the analyses are described below is not indicative of any relative weight or importance given analyses by Davidson. The following summaries of financial analyses include information in tabular format. You should read these tables together with the full text of the summary analyses, as the tables alone are not a complete description of the analyses.

Unless otherwise indicated, the following quantitative information, to the extent it is base market data, is based on market data as of October 18, 2013 and is not necessarily indicat market conditions after such date.

Summary of Proposal

Davidson reviewed the financial terms of the proposed transaction. As described in the m agreement, each share of the common stock, no par value per share, of Washington Banki and outstanding immediately prior to the effective time, except for cancelled shares and d shares, shall be converted into the right to receive a fraction of a share of Heritage s com equal to 0.89000 and \$2.75 in cash. The terms and conditions of the merger are more fully in the merger agreement.

Based upon financial information as of or for the twelve month period ended September 3 Davidson calculated the following transaction ratios:

Transaction Ratios					
Transaction Price / Last Twelve Months Earnings Per					
Share	15.8x				
Transaction Price / Book Value Per Share	144.3%				
Transaction Price / Tangible Book Value Per Share	149.0%				
Transaction Price / Book Value (Aggregate)	145.8%				
Transaction Price / Tangible Book Value (Aggregate)	150.5%				
Tangible Book Premium / Core Deposits(1)	7.1%				
Transaction Price / Washington Banking s Closing					
Price as of 10/18/2013(2)	17.0%				
Transaction Price / Washington Banking s 20-Day					
Average Price as of 10/18/2013(3)	19.4%				

(1) Core deposits exclude time deposits with account balances greater than \$100,000. Tar book premium / core deposits calculated by dividing the excess or deficit of the aggre transaction value over tangible book value by core deposits

- (2) Based on Washington Banking s Closing Price price as of 10/18/2013 of \$14.44
- (3) Based on Washington Banking s 20-Day Average Price price as of 10/18/2013 of \$1 Stock Trading History of Heritage and Washington Banking

Davidson reviewed the history of the reported trading prices and volume of Heritage and Washington Banking common stock and the relationship between the movements in the p Heritage and Washington Banking common stock to movements in certain stock indices, the Standard & Poor s 500 Index and the SNL Bank Index.

61

One Year Stock Performance Beginning Index Value

· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		
	on October 18,	Ending Index Value of October 18,
	2012	2013
Washington Banking	100.0%	106.0%
Heritage	100.0%	113.6%
Standard & Poor s 500		
Index	100.0%	119.7%
SNL Bank Index	100.0%	129.7%

Three Year Stock Performance Beginning Index Value

	on	Ending Index Value or
	October 18,	October 18,
	2010	2013
Washington Banking	100.0%	103.0%
Heritage	100.0%	106.0%
Standard & Poor s 500		
Index	100.0%	147.3%
SNL Bank Index	100.0%	144.5%

Comparable Companies Analysis for Heritage and Washington Banking

Davidson used publicly available information to compare selected financial and market trinformation for Heritage, Washington Banking and two separate groups of financial instit selected by Davidson. The two groups of comparable companies consisted of (1) Pacific Companies which included eight bank holding companies and/or savings and loan holdic companies headquartered in Washington or Oregon with common stock listed on NASDA market capitalization greater than \$100.0 million; and (2) Western U.S. Companies who of 17 bank holding companies and/or savings and loan holding companies headquartered Arizona, California, Colorado, Montana, Oregon, and Washington with total assets betwee billion and \$10.0 billion as set forth below:

Pacific Northwest Companies

Banner Corporation HomeStreet, Inc.

Cascade Bancorp Pacific Continental Corporation

Columbia Banking System, Inc. Umpqua Holdings Corporation

First Financial Northwest, Inc. Washington Federal, Inc.

Western U.S. Companies

Banc of California, Inc. Glacier Bancorp, Inc.

Bank of Marin Bancorp Guaranty Bancorp

Banner Corporation Heritage Commerce Corp

Cascade Bancorp Heritage Oaks Bancorp

CoBiz Financial Inc. Pacific Continental Corporation

Columbia Banking System, Inc.

TriCo Bancshares

CU Bancorp Westamerica Bancorporation

CVB Financial Corp. Western Alliance Bancorporation

First Interstate BancSystem, Inc.

62

The analysis compared publicly available financial and market trading information for He Washington Banking and the median data for the comparable companies as of and for the recently reported three month period available. The table below compares the data for He Washington Banking and the median data for the comparable companies, with pricing dat October 18, 2013. The 2013 and 2014 Earnings Per Share estimates used in the table belo based on FactSet Research Systems, Inc. mean estimates for Heritage, Washington Banki comparable companies.

Financial Condition and Performance

		Washington Co	omparable Gro	up Media
	Heritage	Banking	Pacific NW	Westerr
Total Assets (in millions)	\$ 1,674.4	\$ 1,648.2	\$ 3,506.2	\$ 2,5
Non-Performing Assets /				
Total Assets	0.81%	0.89%	2.67%	
Texas Ratio(1)	16.4%	21.4%	18.2%	
Tangible Common				
Equity Ratio	11.29%	10.72%	11.56%	9
Net Interest Margin	4.67%	4.59%	3.98%	4
Cost of Deposits	0.27%	0.34%	0.29%	
Efficiency Ratio	70.9%	63.8%	66.5%	
Return on Average				
Equity	6.05%	10.03%	8.93%	
Return on Average				
Assets	0.80%	1.10%	1.21%	

Market Performance Multiples

	,	Washi agto n	parable Grou	ір Ме
	Heritage	Banking	Pacific NWV	Vestei
Market Capitalization (in millions)	\$ 266.0	\$ 224.3	\$ 515.8	\$ 38
Price / Tangible Book Value Per Share	138.9%	127.4%	147.5%	1′
Price / LTM Earnings Per Share	20.9x	13.2x	15.8x	
Price / 2013 Est. Earnings Per Share(2)	20.2x	14.4x	16.5x	
Price / 2014 Est. Earnings Per Share(2)	15.7x	14.0x	15.1x	

- (1) Texas ratio is calculated as the sum of non-performing assets and loans 90 days or module divided by the sum of tangible common equity and loan loss reserves
- (2) Earnings per share estimates based on FactSet Research Systems, Inc. mean estimates

63

Precedent Transactions Analysis

Davidson reviewed two sets of comparable merger and acquisition transactions. The sets and acquisitions included: (1) Nationwide Transactions which included 14 transactions from January 1, 2011 through October 18, 2013 involving bank holding companies and/o and loan holding companies headquartered nationwide where the merger transaction value between \$100.0 million and \$500.0 million, the merger transaction value included stock consideration, and the target company s total assets were between \$500.0 million and \$4 non-performing assets to total assets ratio was less than 3.00%, and return on average asset the preceding twelve months was greater than 0.70%; and (2) Western U.S. Transaction included five transactions announced from January 1, 2011 through October 18, 2013 involved bank holding companies and/or savings and loan holding companies headquartered in Calidaho, Oregon and Washington where the target company s total assets were between \$1 and \$10.0 billion, non-performing assets to total assets ratio was less than 4.00% and return average assets over the preceding twelve months was greater than 0.00%, as set forth below the preceding twelve months was greater than 0.00%, as set forth below the preceding twelve months was greater than 0.00%, as set forth below the preceding twelve months was greater than 0.00%.

Nationwide Transactions

Announcement Date 9/18/2013*	Acquirer East West Bancorp, Inc.	Target MetroCorp Bancshares, Inc.
9/10/2013*	Old National Bancorp	Tower Financial Corporation
8/15/2013* 8/13/2013*	Mercantile Bank Corporation Cullen/Frost Bankers, Inc.	Firstbank Corporation WNB Bancshares, Inc.
7/01/2013*	Prosperity Bancshares, Inc.	FVNB Corp.
7/01/2013*	First Federal Bancshares of Arkansas,	First National Security Comp
6/28/2013*	Inc.	Penseco Financial Services C
6/10/2013*	Peoples Financial Services Corp.	StellarOne Corporation
4/04/2013*	Union First Market Bankshares Corporation	Sterling Bancorp
2/20/2013	Provident New York Bancorp	First Financial Holdings, Inc.
12/10/2012	SCBT Financial Corporation	Coppermark Bancshares, Inc.
10/08/2012	Prosperity Bancshares, Inc.	Alliance Financial Corporation
4/28/2011	NBT Bancorp Inc.	State Bancorp, Inc.

Cameron Bancshares, Inc.

Table of Contents 85

Valley National Bancorp

3/11/2011

IBERIABANK Corporation

*Indicates the transaction was pending as of October 18, 2013

Western U.S. Transactions

Announcement

Date 9/24/2013*	Acquirer Banner Corporation	Target Home Federal Bancorp, Inc.
9/11/2013*	Umpqua Holdings Corporation	Sterling Financial Corporation
11/06/2012	PacWest Bancorp	First California Financial Gro
9/26/2012	Columbia Banking System, Inc.	West Coast Bancorp
3/12/2012 *Indicates the tr	Mitsubishi UFJ Financial Group, Inc. ansaction was pending as of October 18, 2	Pacific Capital Bancorp

64

Davidson reviewed the following multiples for both sets of comparable mergers and acque transaction price to last twelve months earnings per share, transaction price to tangible both per share, and tangible book premium to core deposits. As illustrated in the following table Davidson compared the proposed merger multiples to the median multiples of the compart transaction groups and other operating financial data where relevant. The table below sets median data for the comparable transaction groups as of the last twelve months ended price transaction announcement and Washington Banking data for the last twelve months ended September 30, 2013.

Financial Condition and Performance

		Comparable Grou	ıp Median
	Washington	Nationwide	Western
	Banking	Transactions	Transac
Total Assets (in millions)	\$ 1,648.2	\$ 1,439.9	\$ 2,4
Return on Average Assets (Last			
Twelve Months)	1.00%	0.89%	
Return on Average Equity (Last			
Twelve Months)	9.14%	8.71%	
Tangible Common Equity Ratio	10.72%	8.44%	1
Efficiency Ratio (Last Twelve			
Months)	63.8%	64.8%	1
Non-Performing Assets / Total			
Assets	0.89%	1.44%	
Loan Loss Reserves /			
Non-Performing Loans	39.3%	120.1%	,

Transaction Multiples

		Comparable Gro	up Median Weste
	Washington Banking	Nationwide Transactions	U.S Transac
Transaction Price / Last Twelve			
Months Earnings Per Share	15.8x	15.3x	
Transaction Price / Tangible			
Book Value Per Share	149.0%	167.6%	1
Tangible Book Premium / Core			
Deposits(1)	7.1%	8.5%	

⁽¹⁾ Core deposits exclude time deposits with account balances greater than \$100,000. Tar book premium / core deposits calculated by dividing the excess or deficit of the aggretransaction value over tangible book value by core deposits.

Net Present Value Analysis Washington Banking

Davidson performed an analysis that estimated the net present value per share of Washing Banking common stock under various circumstances. The analysis assumed Washington performed in accordance with publicly available analyst earnings estimates for the years of December 31, 2013 and December 31, 2014 and an estimated long-term growth rate for the thereafter and the dividend payout ratio, as discussed with and confirmed by Heritage sem management. To approximate the terminal value of Washington Banking common stock at December 31, 2018, Davidson applied price to forward earnings multiples of 12.0x to 22. multiples of tangible book value ranging from 120.0% to 190.0%. The terminal values we discounted to present values using different discount rates ranging from 9.00% to 15.00% reflect different assumptions regarding required rates of return of holders or prospective by Washington Banking as common stock. In evaluating the discount rate, Davidson used the standard methods of adding the current risk-free rate, which is based on the 10-year Treas plus the published Ibbotson Equity Risk Premium, plus the published Ibbotson Size Premium the published Ibbotson Industry Premium.

At the October 22, 2013 Heritage board of directors meeting, Davidson noted that the net value analysis is a widely used valuation methodology, but the results of such methodology highly dependent upon the numerous assumptions that must be made, and the results there necessarily indicative of actual values or future results.

65

As illustrated in the following tables, the analysis indicates an imputed range of values per Washington Banking common stock of \$7.83 to \$18.97 when applying the price to earning multiples to the financial forecasts and \$8.25 to \$17.28 when applying the multiples of tabook value to the financial forecasts.

Earnings Per Share Multiples

Discount

Rate	12.0x	14.0x	16.0x	18.0x	20.0x
9.00%	\$ 10.38	\$12.10	\$13.81	\$ 15.53	\$ 17.25
10.00%	\$ 9.89	\$11.53	\$13.17	\$ 14.80	\$ 16.44
11.00%	\$ 9.43	\$ 10.99	\$ 12.55	\$ 14.11	\$ 15.67
12.00%	\$ 9.00	\$ 10.49	\$11.97	\$13.46	\$ 14.95
13.00%	\$ 8.59	\$ 10.01	\$11.43	\$12.84	\$ 14.26
14.00%	\$ 8.20	\$ 9.55	\$ 10.91	\$12.26	\$ 13.62
15.00%	\$ 7.83	\$ 9.12	\$ 10.42	\$11.71	\$ 13.00

Tangible Book Value Multiples

Discount

Rate	120.0%	130.0%	140.0%	150.0%	160.0%	170.0%	180.0%
9.00%	\$ 10.94	\$ 11.85	\$ 12.75	\$ 13.66	\$ 14.56	\$ 15.47	\$ 16.38
10.00%	\$ 10.43	\$ 11.29	\$ 12.15	\$ 13.02	\$ 13.88	\$ 14.74	\$ 15.61
11.00%	\$ 9.94	\$ 10.77	\$ 11.59	\$ 12.41	\$ 13.23	\$ 14.06	\$ 14.88
12.00%	\$ 9.49	\$ 10.27	\$ 11.05	\$ 11.84	\$ 12.62	\$ 13.41	\$ 14.19
13.00%	\$ 9.05	\$ 9.80	\$ 10.55	\$ 11.30	\$ 12.04	\$ 12.79	\$ 13.54
14.00%	\$ 8.64	\$ 9.36	\$ 10.07	\$ 10.78	\$ 11.50	\$ 12.21	\$ 12.93
15.00%	\$ 8.25	\$ 8.94	\$ 9.62	\$ 10.30	\$ 10.98	\$ 11.66	\$ 12.35

<u>Net Present Value Analysis Heritage</u>

Davidson performed an analysis that estimated the net present value per share of Heritage stock under various circumstances. The analysis assumed Heritage performed in accordance publicly available analyst earnings estimates for the years ending December 31, 2013 and December 31, 2014 and an estimated long-term growth rate for the years thereafter and the payout ratio, as discussed with and confirmed by Heritage senior management. To approximate terminal value of Heritage common stock at December 31, 2018, Davidson applied price earnings multiples of 12.0x to 22.0x and multiples of tangible book value ranging from 12, 190.0%. The terminal values were then discounted to present values using different discovanging from 9.00% to 15.00% chosen to reflect different assumptions regarding required return of holders or prospective buyers of Heritage's common stock. In evaluating the discovance of Davidson used the industry standard methods of adding the current risk-free rate, which is the 10-year Treasury yield, plus the published Ibbotson Equity Risk Premium, plus the published Ibbotson Size Premium, plus the published Ibbotson Industry Premium.

At the October 22, 2013 Heritage board of directors meeting, Davidson noted that the net value analysis is a widely used valuation methodology, but the results of such methodology highly dependent upon the numerous assumptions that must be made, and the results there necessarily indicative of actual values or future results.

66

As illustrated in the following tables, the analysis indicates an imputed range of values per Heritage common stock of \$7.72 to \$18.76 when applying the price to earnings multiples financial forecasts and \$8.74 to \$18.18 when applying the multiples of tangible book value financial forecasts.

Earnings Per Share Multiples

Discount

Rate	12.0x	14.0x	16.0x	18.0x	20.0x
9.00%	\$ 10.25	\$ 11.96	\$ 13.67	\$ 15.38	\$ 17.07
10.00%	\$ 9.77	\$ 11.39	\$ 13.02	\$ 14.65	\$ 16.27
11.00%	\$ 9.31	\$ 10.86	\$ 12.41	\$ 13.96	\$ 15.52
12.00%	\$ 8.88	\$ 10.36	\$11.84	\$13.32	\$ 14.80
13.00%	\$ 8.47	\$ 9.88	\$11.29	\$ 12.70	\$ 14.11
14.00%	\$ 8.08	\$ 9.43	\$ 10.78	\$12.12	\$ 13.47
15.00%	\$ 7.72	\$ 9.00	\$ 10.29	\$11.58	\$ 12.86

Tangible Book Value Multiples

Discount

F	Rate	120	.0%	130	0.0%	14	10.0%	15	50.0%	1	60.0%	1	70.0%	18	80.0%
9.	00%	\$ 1	1.55	\$ 1	12.50	\$	13.45	\$	14.39	\$	15.34	\$	16.29	\$	17.23
10	.00%	\$ 1	1.02	\$ 1	11.92	\$	12.82	\$	13.72	\$	14.62	\$	15.53	\$	16.43
11	.00%	\$ 1	0.51	\$ 1	11.37	\$	12.23	\$	13.09	\$	13.95	\$	14.81	\$	15.67
12	.00%	\$ 1	0.03	\$ 1	10.85	\$	11.67	\$	12.49	\$	13.31	\$	14.13	\$	14.95
13	.00%	\$	9.58	\$ 1	10.36	\$	11.14	\$	11.92	\$	12.71	\$	13.49	\$	14.27
14	.00%	\$	9.15	\$	9.90	\$	10.64	\$	11.39	\$	12.13	\$	12.88	\$	13.63
15	.00%	\$	8.74	\$	9.46	\$	10.17	\$	10.88	\$	11.59	\$	12.31	\$	13.02
	_				_	_									

<u>Net Present Value Analysis Pro Forma Heritage</u>

Davidson performed an analysis that estimated the net present value per share of Heritage stock on a pro forma basis, including the pro forma impact with the merger transaction, us various circumstances. In performing this analysis, Davidson assumed Heritage and Wash Banking performed in accordance with publicly available analyst earnings estimates for the ending December 31, 2013 and December 31, 2014 and an estimated long-term growth ray years thereafter and pro forma financial impact of cost savings estimates, purchase account adjustments, transaction expenses and the dividend payout ratio, as discussed with and comby Heritage senior management. To approximate the terminal value of Heritage common December 31, 2018, Davidson applied price to forward earnings multiples of 12.0x to 22. multiples of tangible book value ranging from 120.0% to 190.0%. The terminal values were discounted to present values using different discount rates ranging from 9.00% to 15.00% reflect different assumptions regarding required rates of return of holders or prospective between the properties of the industry states. In evaluating the discount rate, Davidson used the industry states.

methods of adding the current risk-free rate, which is based on the 10-year Treasury yield published Ibbotson Equity Risk Premium, plus the published Ibbotson Size Premium, plu published Ibbotson Industry Premium.

At the October 22, 2013 Heritage board of directors meeting, Davidson noted that the net value analysis is a widely used valuation methodology, but the results of such methodolog highly dependent upon the numerous assumptions that must be made, and the results there necessarily indicative of actual values or future results.

67

As illustrated in the following tables, the analysis indicates an imputed range of values per Heritage common stock of \$9.51 to \$23.01 when applying the price to earnings multiples financial forecasts and \$8.45 to \$17.67 when applying the multiples of tangible book value financial forecasts.

Earnings Per Share Multiples

Discount

Rate	12.0x	14.0x	16.0x	18.0x	20.0x	
9.00%	\$ 12.60	\$ 14.68	\$ 16.77	\$ 18.85	\$ 20.93	
10.00%	\$12.01	\$ 13.99	\$ 15.98	\$ 17.96	\$ 19.95	
11.00%	\$11.45	\$ 13.34	\$ 15.23	\$ 17.13	\$ 19.02	
12.00%	\$ 10.93	\$ 12.73	\$ 14.53	\$ 16.34	\$ 18.14	
13.00%	\$ 10.43	\$ 12.15	\$ 13.87	\$ 15.59	\$ 17.31	
14.00%	\$ 9.96	\$11.60	\$ 13.24	\$ 14.88	\$ 16.52	
15.00%	\$ 9.51	\$ 11.08	\$ 12.65	\$ 14.21	\$ 15.78	

Tangible Book Value Multiples

Discount

Rate	120.0%	130.0%	140.0%	150.0%	160.0%	170.0%	180.0%
9.00%	\$ 11.20	\$ 12.12	\$ 13.05	\$ 13.97	\$ 14.89	\$ 15.82	\$ 16.74
10.00%	\$ 10.67	\$ 11.55	\$ 12.43	\$ 13.31	\$ 14.20	\$ 15.08	\$ 15.96
11.00%	\$ 10.18	\$ 11.02	\$ 11.86	\$ 12.70	\$ 13.54	\$ 14.37	\$ 15.21
12.00%	\$ 9.71	\$ 10.51	\$ 11.31	\$ 12.11	\$ 12.91	\$ 13.71	\$ 14.51
13.00%	\$ 9.27	\$ 10.03	\$ 10.80	\$ 11.56	\$ 12.32	\$ 13.09	\$ 13.85
14.00%	\$ 8.85	\$ 9.58	\$ 10.31	\$ 11.04	\$ 11.76	\$ 12.49	\$ 13.22
15.00%	\$ 8.45	\$ 9.15	\$ 9.85	\$ 10.54	\$ 11.24	\$ 11.93	\$ 12.63
		_					

Financial Impact Analysis

Davidson performed pro forma merger analyses that combined projected income statement balance sheet information of Heritage and Washington Banking. Assumptions regarding to accounting treatment, purchase accounting adjustments and cost savings were used to calculate financial impact that the merger would have on certain projected financial results of Heritacourse of this analysis, Davidson used the FactSet Research Systems, Inc. mean consensu estimates for Heritage and Washington Banking for years ending December 31, 2013 and December 31, 2014 and an estimated long-term growth rate for the years thereafter, as diswith and confirmed by Heritage senior management. This analysis indicated that the merger expected to be accretive to Heritage is estimated earnings per share for the years ending December 31, 2014 and December 31, 2015, excluding the impact of transaction expense analysis also indicated that the merger is expected to be dilutive to tangible book value per Heritage and that Heritage would maintain capital ratios in excess of those required for His be considered well-capitalized under existing regulations. For all of the above analyses, the

results achieved by Heritage and Washington Banking following the merger will vary from projected results, and the variations may be material.

Davidson prepared its analyses for purposes of providing its opinion to Heritage s board as to the fairness, from a financial point of view to Heritage, of the merger consideration assist Heritage s board of directors in analyzing the proposed merger. The analyses do not be appraisals or necessarily reflect the prices at which businesses or securities actually may have based upon forecasts of future results are not necessarily indicative of actual fut which may be significantly more or less favorable than those suggested by these analyses these analyses are inherently subject to uncertainty, being based upon numerous factors of beyond the control of the parties and their respective advisors, none of Heritage, Washing Banking or Davidson or any other person assumes responsibility if future results are material different from those forecasted.

68

Davidson s opinion was one of many factors considered by Heritage s board of directors evaluation of the merger and should not be viewed as determinative of the views of the bedirectors of Heritage or management with respect to the merger or the merger consideration.

Davidson and its affiliates, as part of their investment banking business, are continually e performing financial analyses with respect to businesses and their securities in connection mergers and acquisitions, negotiated underwritings, competitive biddings, secondary distributions, negotiated underwritings, n of listed and unlisted securities, private placements and other transactions. Davidson acte financial advisor to Heritage in connection with, and participated in certain of the negotia leading to the merger. Davidson is a full service securities firm engaged, either directly or its affiliates, in securities trading, investment management, financial planning and benefit counseling, financing and brokerage activities for both companies and individuals. In the course of these activities, Davidson and its affiliates may provide such services to Heritag Washington Banking and their respective affiliates, may actively trade the debt and equit (or related derivative securities) of Heritage and Washington Banking for their own account the accounts of their customers and may at any time hold long and short positions of such Heritage selected Davidson as its financial advisor because it is a recognized investment firm that has substantial experience in transactions similar to the merger. Pursuant to a let agreement dated September 16, 2013, Heritage engaged Davidson as its financial advisor connection with the contemplated transaction. Pursuant to the terms of the engagement le Heritage agreed to pay Davidson a cash fee of \$250,000 concurrently with the rendering of opinion. Heritage will pay to Davidson at the time of closing of the merger a contingent c equal to 0.65% of the aggregate consideration payable in the merger (which consideration calculated in part based on the average price of Heritage s stock for the ten days up to an the closing date; and which fee would be approximately \$1.8 million if the merger had clo date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus). Heritage has also agreed to reimburse Davi all reasonable out-of-pocket expenses, including fees of counsel, and to indemnify Davids certain related persons against specified liabilities, including liabilities under the federal s laws, relating to or arising out of its engagement.

Davidson has, in the past, provided certain investment banking services to Heritage and it affiliates, has had a material relationship with Heritage and its affiliates and has received compensation and reimbursement of out-of-pocket expenses for such services. During the preceding the date of the opinion, Davidson received \$150,000 in connection with Heritage acquisition of Northwest Commercial Bank in January 2013. Additionally, Davidson servunderwriter for Heritage's follow-on offering of equity securities in 2009 and 2010. Davidson provide investment banking services to the combined company in the future and may received investment banking services to, or received fees for such services from, Washin Banking.

Opinion of Sandler O Neill & Partners, L.P. Financial Advisor to Washington Ban

By letter dated September 17, 2013, Washington Banking retained Sandler to act as finan advisor to Washington Banking s board of directors in connection with a possible busine combination with Heritage. Sandler is a nationally recognized investment banking firm w principal business specialty is financial institutions. In the ordinary course of its investme business, Sandler is regularly engaged in the valuation of financial institutions and their s

connection with mergers and acquisitions and other corporate transactions.

Sandler acted as financial advisor to Washington Banking s board of directors in connect proposed transaction and participated in certain of the negotiations leading to the execution merger agreement. At the October 23, 2013 meeting at which Washington Banking s board directors considered and approved the merger agreement, Sandler delivered to the board in opinion, which was subsequently followed up in writing, that, as of such date, the merger consideration was fair to the holders of Washington Banking s common stock from a final of view. The full text of Sandler s opinion is attached as Appendix C to this proxy statement/prospectus. The opinion outlines the procedures followed, assumptions manual matters considered and qualifications and limitations on the review undertaken by Sandler substitutions.

69

rendering its opinion. Holders of Washington Banking common stock are urged to r entire opinion carefully in connection with their consideration of the proposed merg

Sandler s opinion speaks only as of the date of the opinion. The opinion was directed Washington Banking s board and is directed only to the fairness of the merger const to the holders of Washington Banking s common stock from a financial point of view not address the underlying business decision of Washington Banking to engage in thor any other aspect of the merger and is not a recommendation to any holder of Washington Banking common stock as to how such holder of Washington Banking common stock vote at the special meeting with respect to the merger or any other matter.

In connection with rendering its opinion on October 23, 2013, Sandler reviewed and consamong other things:

the merger agreement;

certain financial statements and other historical financial information of Washing Banking that Sandler deemed relevant;

certain financial statements and other historical financial information of Heritage Sandler deemed relevant;

publicly available earnings estimates for the years ending December 31, 2013 and December 31, 2014 and an estimated long term growth rate for the years thereafted instance as discussed with the senior management of Washington Banking;

publicly available earnings estimates for the years ending December 31, 2013 and December 31, 2014 and an estimated long term growth rate for the years thereafter instance as discussed with the senior management of Heritage;

the pro forma financial impact of the merger on Heritage based on assumptions re transaction expenses, purchase accounting adjustments, cost savings and other sy provided by Heritage;

comparison of certain financial and other information for Washington Banking ar Heritage, including relevant stock trading information, with similar publicly avail information for certain other commercial banks, the securities of which are public and the relative contributions of certain assets, liabilities, equity and earnings of Washington Banking and Heritage to the combined institution;

the terms and structures of other recent mergers and acquisition transactions in the commercial banking sector;

the current market environment generally and in the commercial banking sector in particular; and

such other information, financial studies, analyses and investigations and financial economic and market criteria as Sandler considered relevant.

Sandler also discussed with certain members of the senior management of Washington Babusiness, financial condition, results of operations and prospects of Washington Banking similar discussions with the senior management of Heritage regarding the business, financondition, results of operations and prospects of Heritage.

In performing its reviews and analyses and in rendering its opinion, Sandler relied upon the accuracy and completeness of all of the financial and other information that was available Sandler from public sources, that was provided to Sandler by Washington Banking or Her their respective representatives or that was otherwise reviewed by Sandler and Sandler assuch accuracy and completeness for purposes of rendering its opinion. Sandler further reliassurances of the senior management of each of Washington Banking and Heritage that the not aware of any facts or circumstances that would make any of such information inaccur misleading in a material respect. Sandler did not make an independent evaluation or appraisable assets, the collateral securing assets or the liabilities (contingent or otherwise) of Washington Banking or

70

Heritage or any of their respective subsidiaries. Sandler did not make an independent eval the adequacy of the allowance for loan losses of Washington Banking and Heritage and S not review any individual credit files relating to Washington Banking and Heritage. Sand assumed that the respective allowances for loan losses for Washington Banking and Heritage adequate to cover such losses.

Sandler used publicly available earnings estimates for Washington Banking and Heritage years ending December 31, 2013 and December 31, 2014 and a long-term earnings per share for the years thereafter in both cases as discussed with the respective senior manager Washington Banking and Heritage. The information provided to Sandler by Heritage includes forecast of earnings per share that was not materially different than the publicly available estimates used by Sandler. Sandler also received and used in its analyses certain projection transaction costs, purchase accounting adjustments, expected cost savings and other syner which were provided by Heritage. Sandler expresses no opinion as to such estimates or the assumptions on which they are based. Sandler has assumed that there has been no material change in the respective assets, financial condition, results of operations, business or prost Washington Banking and Heritage since the date of the most recent financial data made a Sandler. Sandler has also assumed in all respects material to its analysis that Washington and Heritage would remain as a going concern for all the periods relevant to its analyses. expresses no opinion as to any of the legal, accounting and tax matters relating to the mer any other transaction contemplated in connection therewith.

Sandler s opinion was necessarily based on financial, economic, regulatory, market and conditions as in effect on, and the information made available to Sandler as of, the date of opinion. Events occurring after the date thereof could materially affect its opinion. Sandle undertaken to update, revise, reaffirm or withdraw its opinion or otherwise comment upon occurring after the date of its opinion. Washington Banking s board of directors retains the request an update to Sandler s opinion, pursuant to the terms of its engagement letter with no additional cost to Washington Banking. Sandler expressed no opinion as to the trading which the common stock of Washington Banking or Heritage may trade at any time or whas value of Heritage common stock will be once it is actually received by the holders of Washington Banking common stock. Sandler s opinion was approved by Sandler s fairness opinion of Sandler did not express any opinion as to the fairness of the amount or nature of the compute be received in the merger by Washington Banking s officers, directors, or employees, such persons, relative to the merger consideration to be received by Washington Banking shareholders.

In rendering its October 23, 2013 opinion, Sandler performed a variety of financial analyse following is a summary of the material analyses performed by Sandler, but is not a complete description of all the analyses underlying Sandler is opinion. The summary includes information presented in tabular format. In order to fully understand the financial analyses, these the must be read together with the accompanying text. The tables alone do not constitute complete description of the financial analyses. The preparation of a fairness opinion is process involving subjective judgments as to the most appropriate and relevant methods of analysis and the application of those methods to the particular circumstances. The process therefore, is not necessarily susceptible to a partial analysis or summary description. Sand believes that its analyses must be considered as a whole and that selecting portions of the and analyses to be considered without considering all factors and analyses, or attempting

relative weights to some or all such factors and analyses, could create an incomplete view evaluation process underlying its opinion. Also, no company included in Sandler's companalyses described below is identical to Washington Banking or Heritage and no transactification to the merger. Accordingly, an analysis of comparable companies or transactions complex considerations and judgments concerning differences in financial and operating characteristics of the companies and other factors that could affect the public trading value merger transaction values, as the case may be, of Washington Banking and Heritage and the companies to which they are being compared.

In performing its analyses, Sandler also made numerous assumptions with respect to indu performance, business and economic conditions and various other matters, many of which predicted and are beyond the control of Washington Banking, Heritage and Sandler. The performed by Sandler is not necessarily indicative of actual values or future results, both may be significantly more or less favorable than suggested by such analyses. Sandler preparalyses solely for purposes of rendering its opinion and

71

provided such analyses to the Washington Banking board of directors at the board of directors at the board of directors at 23, 2013 meeting. Estimates on the values of companies do not purport to be apprecessarily reflect the prices at which companies or their securities may actually be sold. estimates are inherently subject to uncertainty and actual values may be materially differed Accordingly, Sandler is analyses do not necessarily reflect the value of Washington Banking common stock or the prices at which Washington Banking is common stock may be sold. The analyses of Sandler and its opinion were among a number of factors taken into consider Washington Banking is board of directors in making its determination to approve of Washington Banking is entry into the merger agreement and the analyses described below should not as determinative of the decision made by Washington Banking is board of directors with the fairness of the merger.

In arriving at its opinion Sandler did not attribute any particular weight to any analysis or it considered. Rather it made qualitative judgments as to the significance and relevance of analysis and factor. Sandler did not form an opinion as to whether any individual analysis (positive or negative) considered in isolation supported or failed to support its opinions; r. Sandler made its determination as to the fairness of the merger consideration on the basis experience and professional judgment after considering the results of all its analyses taken whole.

Summary of Proposal. Sandler reviewed the financial terms of the proposed transaction described in the merger agreement, Washington Banking shareholders will receive consideration of 0.89000 shares of Heritage common stock and \$2.75 in cash in exchange for share of Washington Banking is common stock. Based upon Heritage is closing price of October 22, 2013, Sandler calculated merger consideration value of \$16.86 per Washington Banking share. Based upon 15,533,186 common shares outstanding, 128,575 restricted stroutstanding, 100,650 in-the-money options outstanding with a weighted-average strike principle in \$11.57 and using Heritage is closing price of \$15.85 as of October 22, 2013, Sandler calculated consideration value of \$265 million. Based upon financial information as or for twelve month period ended September 30, 2013, Sandler calculated the following transaction.

Washin Banki Herita

Transaction Value / Book Value Per Share

Transaction Value / Tangible Book Value Per Share

Transaction Value / Mean Estimated 2013 Earnings Per Share

Transaction Value / Mean Estimated 2014 Earnings Per Share

Tangible Book Premium to Core Deposits

Premium to Washington Banking Stock Price (Oct. 22, 2013)

Premium to Washington Banking 52 Week High Price

Premium to Washington Banking 52 Week Low Price

Premium to Washington Banking 30 Day Average Closing Price

Comparable Company Analysis. Sandler used publicly available information to comparinancial information for Washington Banking and Heritage and a group of financial insti

selected by Sandler. The peer group consisted of publicly traded commercial banks header the Western Region of the United States with total assets as of the most recently reported between \$1 billion and \$3 billion and nonperforming assets / total assets less than 4%. The excluded thrifts, merger targets and ethnic-focused banks.

Bank of Marin Bancorp Northrim BanCorp, Inc.

Cascade Bancorp Pacific Continental Corporation CU Bancorp Pacific Premier Bancorp, Inc.

Heritage Commerce Corp TriCo Bancshares

Heritage Oaks Bancorp

The analysis compared publicly available financial information for Washington Banking, and the financial and market trading data for the peer group. The peer group data is as of period ended June 30, 2013, with the exception of Pacific Continental Corporation, Bank Washington Banking and Heritage

72

whose data is as of or for the period ending September 30, 2013. Pricing data for all composed October 22, 2013. The table below sets forth the data for Washington Banking, Heritag mean and median data for the peer group.

	shington anking	Heritage	(nparable Group Iedian	Compo Gro Me
Total Assets (in millions)	\$ 1,648	\$ 1,674	\$	1,400	\$ 1
Last Twelve Months Return on	 -,	+ 2,0,1	7	-,	-
Average Assets ¹	1.0%	0.8%		1.0%	
Last Twelve Months Return on					
Average Tangible Equity ¹	9.4%	6.4%		9.6%	
Non-Performing Assets / Total					
Assets	2.4%	2.0%		1.2%	
Tangible Equity / Tangible					
Assets ¹	10.7%	11.3%		10.9%	
Stock Price	\$ 14.28	\$ 15.85			
Market Capitalization (in					
millions)	\$ 222	\$ 257	\$	241	\$
Price / Tangible Book Value	126%	139%		153%	
Price / Last Twelve Months					
Earnings Per Share ¹	13.2x	20.6x		16.9x	
Price / Estimated 2013 Earnings					
Per Share	14.3x	20.1x		15.7x	
Price / Estimated 2014 Earnings					
Per Share	13.9x	15.7x		14.7x	
Dividend Yield	2.5%	2.0%		1.6%	
3 Months Total Return	-7.8%	0.3%		1.9%	
1 Year Total Return	11.1%	19.6%		22.9%	

Notes:

¹LTM profitability for Pacific Premier Bancorp, Inc., Pacific Continental Corporation, CU and Heritage Oaks Bancorp adjusted for one-time items

Stock Price Performance. Sandler reviewed the history of the publicly reported trading washington Banking and Heritage s common stock for the one-year and three-year period October 22, 2013. Sandler then compared the relationship between the movements in the Washington Banking and Heritage s common stock against the movements in the prices group, S&P 500 Index and NASDAQ Bank Index.

One-	Year Comparative Stock Perform	nance
	Beginning Index Value	Ending Index Va
	October 19, 2012	October 22, 201
Washington Banking	100%	107%

Edgar Filing: BARINGS GLOBAL SHORT DURATION HIGH YIELD FUND - Form N-CSRS

Heritage	100%	114%
Peer Group	100%	128%
S&P 500	100%	122%
NASDAQ Bank	100%	131%

Three-Year Comparative Stock Performance

	Beginning Index Value	Ending Index Va
	October 22, 2010	October 22, 201
Washington Banking	100%	104%
Heritage	100%	111%
Peer Group	100%	146%
S&P 500	100%	148%
NASDAQ Bank	100%	146%

Washington Banking Net Present Value Analysis. Sandler performed an analysis that the net present value per share of Washington Banking common stock under various circum. The analysis assumed that Washington Banking performed in accordance with the publical available analyst estimated earnings for the years ending December 31, 2013 and December 2014 and an estimated long-term growth rate for the years thereafter, in each case as discumdiscent and confirmed by, senior management of Washington Banking. To approximate the terminof Washington Banking common stock at December 31, 2018,

73

Sandler applied price to earnings multiples ranging from 12.0x to 22.0x and multiples of to book value ranging from 115% to 190%. The terminal values were then discounted to prevalues using different discount rates ranging from 9.5% to 15.5% chosen to reflect different assumptions regarding required rates of return of holders or prospective buyers of Washing s common stock.

As illustrated in the following tables, the analysis indicates an imputed range of values per Washington Banking common stock of \$9.77 to \$21.19 when applying multiples of earning applicable amounts indicated in the Washington Banking projections and \$9.86 to \$19.52 applying multiples of tangible book value to the applicable amounts indicated in the Washing projections.

		Earnings Pe	r Share Multip	oles	
12.0x	14.0x	16.0x	18.0x	20.0x	
\$12.62	\$ 14.34	\$ 16.05	\$ 17.76	\$ 19.47	
\$12.08	\$ 13.71	\$ 15.35	\$ 16.98	\$ 18.61	
\$11.57	\$ 13.12	\$ 14.68	\$ 16.24	\$ 17.80	
\$11.08	\$ 12.57	\$ 14.05	\$ 15.54	\$ 17.02	
\$10.62	\$ 12.04	\$ 13.46	\$ 14.87	\$ 16.29	
\$10.18	\$ 11.54	\$ 12.89	\$ 14.25	\$ 15.60	
\$ 9.77	\$11.06	\$ 12.36	\$ 13.65	\$ 14.94	
		Tangible Boo	ok Value Mult	iples	
115%	130%	145%	160%	175%	
\$12.75	\$ 14.10	\$ 15.46	\$ 16.81	\$ 18 17	
				Ψ 10.17	
\$12.20	\$ 13.49	\$ 14.78	\$ 16.07	\$ 17.37	
\$ 12.20 \$ 11.68	\$ 13.49 \$ 12.91				
		\$ 14.78	\$ 16.07	\$ 17.37	
\$11.68	\$ 12.91	\$ 14.78 \$ 14.14	\$ 16.07 \$ 15.37	\$ 17.37 \$ 16.61	
\$ 11.68 \$ 11.19	\$ 12.91 \$ 12.36	\$ 14.78 \$ 14.14 \$ 13.54	\$ 16.07 \$ 15.37 \$ 14.71	\$ 17.37 \$ 16.61 \$ 15.89	
	\$ 12.62 \$ 12.08 \$ 11.57 \$ 11.08 \$ 10.62 \$ 10.18 \$ 9.77	\$ 12.62 \$ 14.34 \$ 12.08 \$ 13.71 \$ 11.57 \$ 13.12 \$ 11.08 \$ 12.57 \$ 10.62 \$ 12.04 \$ 10.18 \$ 11.54 \$ 9.77 \$ 11.06	12.0x 14.0x 16.0x \$12.62 \$14.34 \$16.05 \$12.08 \$13.71 \$15.35 \$11.57 \$13.12 \$14.68 \$11.08 \$12.57 \$14.05 \$10.62 \$12.04 \$13.46 \$10.18 \$11.54 \$12.89 \$9.77 \$11.06 \$12.36 Tangible Boots 115% 130% 145%	12.0x 14.0x 16.0x 18.0x \$12.62 \$14.34 \$16.05 \$17.76 \$12.08 \$13.71 \$15.35 \$16.98 \$11.57 \$13.12 \$14.68 \$16.24 \$11.08 \$12.57 \$14.05 \$15.54 \$10.62 \$12.04 \$13.46 \$14.87 \$10.18 \$11.54 \$12.89 \$14.25 \$9.77 \$11.06 \$12.36 \$13.65 Tangible Book Value Multinative Tan	\$ 12.62 \$ 14.34 \$ 16.05 \$ 17.76 \$ 19.47 \$ 12.08 \$ 13.71 \$ 15.35 \$ 16.98 \$ 18.61 \$ 11.57 \$ 13.12 \$ 14.68 \$ 16.24 \$ 17.80 \$ 11.08 \$ 12.57 \$ 14.05 \$ 15.54 \$ 17.02 \$ 10.62 \$ 12.04 \$ 13.46 \$ 14.87 \$ 16.29 \$ 10.18 \$ 11.54 \$ 12.89 \$ 14.25 \$ 15.60 \$ 9.77 \$ 11.06 \$ 12.36 \$ 13.65 \$ 14.94 \$ 13.65 \$ 14.94

Sandler also considered and discussed with the Washington Banking board of directors he analysis would be affected by changes in the underlying assumptions, including variation respect to net income. To illustrate this impact, Sandler performed a similar analysis assu Washington Banking net income varied from 25% above projections to 25% below projections analysis resulted in the following range of per share values for Washington Banking stock, using the same price to earnings multiples of 12.0x to 22.0x and a discount rate of (which represents the midpoint of the range of discount rates used).

Annual			Earnings Per	Share Multip	les
	12.0x	14.0x	16.0x	18.0x	20.0x
Budget					

Edgar Filing: BARINGS GLOBAL SHORT DURATION HIGH YIELD FUND - Form N-CSRS

Variance						
-25.0%	\$ 8.85	\$ 9.97	\$11.08	\$ 12.19	\$13.31	
-20.0%	\$ 9.30	\$ 10.49	\$11.67	\$ 12.86	\$ 14.05	
-15.0%	\$ 9.74	\$11.01	\$12.27	\$ 13.53	\$ 14.79	
-10.0%	\$ 10.19	\$ 11.53	\$12.86	\$ 14.20	\$ 15.54	
-5.0%	\$ 10.63	\$ 12.05	\$13.46	\$ 14.87	\$ 16.28	
0.0%	\$11.08	\$ 12.57	\$ 14.05	\$ 15.54	\$17.02	
5.0%	\$ 11.53	\$ 13.09	\$ 14.65	\$ 16.21	\$ 17.77	
10.0%	\$11.97	\$ 13.61	\$ 15.24	\$ 16.87	\$ 18.51	
15.0%	\$ 12.42	\$ 14.13	\$ 15.83	\$ 17.54	\$ 19.25	
20.0%	\$ 12.86	\$ 14.65	\$ 16.43	\$18.21	\$ 20.00	
25.0%	\$ 13.31	\$ 15.17	\$ 17.02	\$ 18.88	\$ 20.74	

During the Washington Banking board of directors meeting on October 23, 2013, Sandle the terminal value analysis is a widely used valuation methodology, but the results of sucl methodology are highly dependent upon the numerous assumptions that must be made, ar results thereof are not necessarily indicative of actual values or future results.

74

Heritage Net Present Value Analysis. Sandler also performed an analysis that estimate present value per share of Heritage common stock under various circumstances. The analysis assumed that Heritage performed in accordance with publicly available analyst earnings of the years ending December 31, 2013 and December 31, 2014 and an estimated long-tee earnings growth rate for the years thereafter, in each case as discussed with, and confirme senior management of Heritage.

To approximate the terminal value of Heritage common stock at December 31, 2018, San applied price to earnings multiples ranging from 12.0x to 22.0x and multiples of tangible value ranging from 115% to 190%. The terminal values were then discounted to present values different discount rates ranging from 9.5% to 15.5% chosen to reflect different assuregarding required rates of return of holders or prospective buyers of Heritage s common

As illustrated in the following tables, the analysis indicates an imputed range of values per Heritage common stock of \$9.13 to \$20.23 when applying multiples of earnings to the apparaments indicated in the Heritage projections and \$9.69 to \$19.62 when applying multiple tangible book value to the applicable amounts indicated in the Heritage projections.

Discount			Earnings Pe	er Share Multip	les	
Rate	12.0x	14.0x	16.0x	18.0x	20.0x	
9.50%	\$11.86	\$ 13.53	\$ 15.20	\$ 16.88	\$ 18.55	
10.50%	\$11.34	\$ 12.93	\$ 14.53	\$ 16.13	\$ 17.72	
11.50%	\$ 10.85	\$ 12.37	\$ 13.89	\$ 15.41	\$ 16.94	
12.50%	\$10.38	\$11.84	\$ 13.29	\$ 14.74	\$ 16.19	
13.50%	\$ 9.94	\$11.33	\$ 12.72	\$ 14.10	\$ 15.49	
14.50%	\$ 9.53	\$ 10.85	\$12.18	\$ 13.50	\$ 14.82	
15.50%	\$ 9.13	\$ 10.40	\$11.66	\$ 12.93	\$ 14.19	

Discount			Tangible Book Value Multiples			
Rate	115%	130%	145%	160%	175%	
9.50%	\$ 12.59	\$ 14.00	\$ 15.40	\$ 16.81	\$ 18.21	
10.50%	\$ 12.04	\$ 13.38	\$ 14.72	\$ 16.06	\$ 17.40	
11.50%	\$11.52	\$ 12.80	\$ 14.07	\$ 15.35	\$ 16.63	
12.50%	\$11.02	\$ 12.24	\$ 13.46	\$ 14.68	\$ 15.90	
13.50%	\$ 10.55	\$11.72	\$ 12.88	\$ 14.05	\$ 15.21	
14.50%	\$ 10.11	\$11.22	\$ 12.33	\$ 13.45	\$ 14.56	
15.50%	\$ 9.69	\$ 10.75	\$11.81	\$ 12.88	\$ 13.94	

Sandler also considered and discussed with the Washington Banking board of directors he analysis would be affected by changes in the underlying assumptions, including variations respect to net income. To illustrate this impact, Sandler performed a similar analysis assume Heritage net income varied from 25% above projections to 25% below projections. This are resulted in the following range of per share values for Heritage common stock, using the stote earnings multiples of 12.0x to 22.0x and a discount rate of 12.5% (which represents the

Edgar Filing: BARINGS GLOBAL SHORT DURATION HIGH YIELD FUND - Form N-CSRS of the range of discount rates used).

Annual Budget			Earnings Per Share Multiples					
	Variance	12.0x	14.0x	16.0x	18.0x	20.0x		
	-25.0%	\$ 8.21	\$ 9.29	\$ 10.38	\$11.47	\$ 12.56		
	-20.0%	\$ 8.64	\$ 9.80	\$ 10.97	\$12.13	\$13.29		
	-15.0%	\$ 9.08	\$10.31	\$ 11.55	\$12.78	\$ 14.02		
	-10.0%	\$ 9.51	\$ 10.82	\$12.13	\$ 13.43	\$ 14.74		
	-5.0%	\$ 9.95	\$11.33	\$12.71	\$ 14.09	\$ 15.47		
	0.0%	\$ 10.38	\$11.84	\$13.29	\$ 14.74	\$ 16.19		
	5.0%	\$ 10.82	\$ 12.34	\$ 13.87	\$ 15.39	\$ 16.92		
	10.0%	\$11.26	\$ 12.85	\$ 14.45	\$ 16.05	\$ 17.65		
	15.0%	\$11.69	\$13.36	\$ 15.03	\$ 16.70	\$ 18.37		
	20.0%	\$12.13	\$13.87	\$ 15.61	\$17.36	\$ 19.10		
	25.0%	\$ 12.56	\$ 14.38	\$ 16.19	\$ 18.01	\$ 19.82		

75

At the October 23, 2013 Washington Banking board of directors meeting, Sandler noted to present value analysis is a widely used valuation methodology, but the results of such me are highly dependent upon the numerous assumptions that must be made, and the results to not necessarily indicative of actual values or future results.

Analysis of Selected Merger Transactions. Sandler reviewed two groups of comparable and acquisitions. The first group of mergers and acquisitions included: 12 transactions and during the last twelve month period as of October 22, 2013 involving nationwide commer with total assets between \$500 million and \$4 billion with nonperforming assets / total ass than 4% and tangible equity / equity greater than 8%. Group one was composed of the fol transactions:

Buyer/Seller

Banner Corporation/ Home Federal Bancorp, Inc.

East West Bancorp, Inc./ MetroCorp Bancshares, Inc.

Old National Bancorp/ Tower Financial Corporation

CenterState Banks, Inc./ Gulfstream Bancshares, Inc.

Wilshire Bancorp, Inc./ Saehan Bancorp

First Fed. Bancshares of AR, Inc./ First National Security Co.

F.N.B. Corporation/ BCSB Bancorp, Inc.

Union First Market Bankshares Corporation/ StellarOne Corp.

Home BancShares, Inc./ Liberty Bancshares, Inc.

SCBT Financial Corporation/ First Financial Holdings, Inc.

United Bankshares, Inc./ Virginia Commerce Bancorp, Inc.

PacWest Bancorp/ First California Financial Group, Inc.

The second group of mergers and acquisitions included: six transactions announced durin twelve month period as of October 22, 2013 involving nationwide commercial banks with assets greater than \$500 million and target ownership greater than 40% in the combined c Group two was composed of the following transactions:

Buyer/Seller

Umpqua Holdings Corp./ Sterling Financial Corp.

Mercantile Bank Corp./ Firstbank Corp.

PacWest Bancorp/ CapitalSource Inc.

Union First Market Bankshares Corp./ StellarOne Corp.

Peoples Financial Services Corp./ Penseco Financial Services Corp.

Provident New York Bancorp/ Sterling Bancorp

Sandler then reviewed the following multiples for each of the transactions: transaction privature, transaction price to tangible book value, transaction price to last twelve months e share, transaction price to estimated current year earnings per share, tangible book premit deposits and transaction price to seller s stock price one day before transaction announce illustrated in the following table, Sandler compared the proposed merger multiples to the of the comparable transactions.

	Washington Banking /	Group One		Group	
	Heritage	Median	Mean	Median	
Transaction Value / Book Value Per	_				
Share	144%	131%	134%	134%	
Transaction Value / Tangible Book					
Value Per Share	149%	153%	153%	163%	
Transaction Value / Last Twelve					
Months Earnings Per Share	15.6x	15.9x	18.4x	17.5x	
Transaction Value / Estimated 2013					
Earnings Per Share	16.9x	17.8x	18.5x	18.8x	
Tangible Book Premium to Core					
Deposits	6.8%	6.3%	7.4%	7.8%	
Premium to Stock Price:	18.1%	17.6%	20.7%	17.0%	

76

Notes:

¹LTM EPS for Gulfstream Bancshares, Inc., First Financial Holdings, Inc., Virginia Com Bancorp, Inc., First California Financial Group, Inc., Sterling Financial Corp. and Capital Inc. adjusted for one-time items.

Relative Contribution. Sandler performed a contribution analysis comparing the Septem 2013 financial information of Heritage and Washington Banking and each company s refinancial contribution to the pro forma entity, prior to any purchase accounting or other tr related adjustments. Heritage will own 54% and Washington Banking will own 46% of the forma entity. The results of Sandler s analysis are set forth in the following table:

	Washingt	ton				
(Dollars in thousands)	Bankin	g	P	ro Forma	Н	erita
Total Net Loans	\$ 1,208,082	54.4%	\$ 2	2,220,166	45.6%	\$
Total Net Portfolio Loans (ex						
FDIC covered)	\$ 1,144,598	57.2%	\$ 2	2,000,292	42.8%	\$
Assets	\$ 1,674,417	50.4%	\$3	3,322,571	49.6%	\$
Core Deposits (excluding CDs)	\$ 1,105,867	51.3%	\$ 2	2,154,129	48.7%	\$
Noninterest Bearing Deposits	\$ 361,743	57.3%	\$	630,954	42.7%	\$
Tangible Common Equity	\$ 185,458	51.3%	\$	361,558	48.7%	\$
Mean Analyst Est. 2014 Net						
Income	\$ 16,419	50.7%	\$	32,366	49.3%	\$
Market Cap (10/22/13)	\$ 256,942	53.7%	\$	478,742	46.3%	\$
		57.3%		High	49.6%	
		50.4%		Low	42.7%	
		53.3%		Mean	46.7%	
		52.5%		Median	47.5%	

Pro Forma Results and Capital Ratios. Sandler analyzed certain potential pro forma eff merger, assuming the following: (i) the merger closes March 31, 2014; (ii) per share merger consideration value of \$16.86, based on Heritage s closing stock price on October 22, 20 \$15.85; (iii) Heritage would be able to achieve cost savings of approximately 20% of Wa Banking projected operating expense and such savings would be 50% realized in 2014 an realized in 2015; (iv) pretax transaction costs and expenses would total approximately \$1million, with 50% of the expenses phased-in at closing and the remaining 50% recognized post-closing; (v) a core deposit intangible of approximately \$14.5 million (10 year, sum-of-years-digits amortization method); (vi) Washington Banking s performance was in accordance with publicly available analyst estimated earnings per share for the years en December 31, 2013 and December 31, 2014, and an estimated long-term growth rate for t thereafter; (vii) Heritage s performance was calculated in accordance publicly available a earnings estimates for the years ending December 31, 2013 and December 31, 2014 and a estimated long-term growth rate for the years thereafter; and (viii) various purchase account adjustments, including credit and interest rate mark-to-market adjustments and other acco adjustments on Washington Banking s loan portfolio, other real estate owned, borrowing liabilities. The analyses indicated that for the year ending December 31, 2014, the merger (excluding transaction expenses) would be accretive to Heritage s projected earnings per

as of March 31, 2014 the merger would be dilutive to Heritage s tangible book value per actual results achieved by the combined company, however, may vary from projected results variations may be material.

Sandler s Relationship. Sandler acted as the financial advisor to Washington Banking directors in connection with the merger. Pursuant to the terms of the letter agreement with Washington Banking has agreed to pay Sandler a cash fee equal to 1.20% of the aggregate consideration payable in the merger (which shall be calculated in part based on the average sales prices of Heritage's common stock on the five trading days ending five calendar day the effective date of the merger; and which fee would be approximately \$3.4 million if the had closed on the date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus), payable at, and continger the closing of the merger. Washington Banking paid \$250,000 to Sandler, which will be continued to towards any fee payable at the closing the merger, in connection with Sandler's opinion.

77

Banking may request an update to Sandler s opinion at no additional cost. Washington B also agreed to reimburse Sandler for reasonable out-of-pocket expenses incurred in conne its engagement and to indemnify Sandler and its affiliates and their respective partners, di officers, employee and agents against certain expenses and liabilities, including liabilities securities laws.

Sandler has, in the past, provided certain investment banking services to Washington Ban its affiliates, has had a material relationship with Washington Banking and its affiliates ar received compensation and reimbursement of out-of-pocket expenses for such services. It two years preceding the date of the Sandler opinion, Sandler did not receive any fees from Washington Banking. Sandler may provide investment banking services to the combined in the future and may receive future compensation. In the two years prior to the execution merger agreement, Sandler has not provided investment banking services to, or received to such services from, Heritage.

In the ordinary course of its respective broker and dealer businesses, Sandler may purchas securities from and sell securities to Washington Banking and Heritage and their respective affiliates. Sandler may also actively trade the debt and/or equity securities of Washington or Heritage or their respective affiliates for their own accounts and for the accounts of the customers and, accordingly may at any time hold a long or short position in such securities.

Combined Company Board of Directors Following Completion of the Merger

In accordance with the merger agreement, upon completion of the merger, the number of constituting the board of directors of the combined company will be increased by four to members, and it is seven current Washington Banking directors, including Anthony B. Piewho will serve as chairman of the board of the combined company upon completion of the and Rhoda L. Altom, Mark D. Crawford, Deborah J. Gavin, Jay T. Lien, Gragg E. Miller Robert T. Severns who are expected to be appointed to the board of directors of the comb company. Eight current Heritage directors, including Mr. Brian S. Charneski, the current Chairman of Heritage, who will serve as vice-chairman of the board of the combined component of the merger, and Brian L. Vance, David H. Brown, Gary B. Christensen, Jol Clees, Kimberly T. Ellwanger, Jeffrey S. Lyon and Ann Watson will continue to serve on of directors of the combined company upon completion of the merger.

Amendment to Heritage s Bylaws

At or prior to the closing of the merger, the Bylaws of Heritage will be amended, which was the bylaw amendment, to provide for the addition of new provisions to the Bylaws a certain governance matters in connection with the merger. The bylaw amendment will appyears after the completion of the merger and has the following terms:

the combined company s board of directors will be comprised of eight members Heritage and seven from Washington Banking;

procedures for the appointment of replacement directors by the continuing director company;

reduction in the size of the board in a manner that the proportion of directors from company remains approximately the same;

Anthony B. Pickering of Washington Banking will serve as chairman of the board directors and Brian S. Charneski of Heritage will serve as the vice chairman of the directors; and

during the two year period these bylaw provisions are in effect they may only be a by a vote of two thirds of the directors and a majority of the continuing directors. Heritage and the continuing directors from Washington Banking, respectively.

78

Interests of Washington Banking s Directors and Executive Officers in the Merger

Washington Banking shareholders should be aware that some of Washington Banking so and executive officers have interests in the merger and have arrangements that are differe in addition to, those of Washington Banking shareholders generally. Washington Banking directors was aware of these interests and considered these interests, among other matters making its decision to approve the merger agreement, and in recommending that Washing Banking shareholders vote in favor of adopting the merger agreement.

These interests include the following:

The six executive officers of Washington Banking may be eligible for severance under existing agreements with, and benefit plans offered by, Washington Bankin aggregate maximum possible amount of \$2.74 million. The six executive officers Washington Banking include Mr. John L. Wagner, Mr. Richard A. Shields, Mr. Edward Eng and Mr. Daniel Kuenzi who receive severance benefits of \$137,189, \$544,690, \$577,189, \$475,383, \$468,619 \$534,150, respectively.

Accelerated vesting of all of the unvested restricted stock unit awards held by Wa Banking directors and executive officers, representing a total of 65,766 shares of stock.

Bryan McDonald, President and Chief Executive Officer of Whidbey Island Bank become Executive Vice President and Chief Lending Officer of Heritage Bank for the bank merger and has entered into an employment agreement with Heritage Bank become effective at the effective time of the merger. His employment agreement Heritage Bank provides for no increase in base salary and, among other benefits, restricted stock grant with a grant date fair value of \$50,000 and a special bonus of \$250,000 to be paid in equal installments over 24 months commencing following effective time of the merger (which payments cease upon termination of Mr. McIemployment for any reason).

Edward Eng, Executive Vice President and Chief Administrative Officer of Whice Bank, will become Executive Vice President and Chief Administrative Officer of Bank following the bank merger and has entered into an employment agreement. Heritage Bank, to become effective at the effective time of the merger. His employagreement with Heritage bank provides for no increase in base salary and, among benefits, a one-time restricted stock grant with a grant date fair value of \$75,000 points 14-month anniversary of the effective time of the merger, provided he has continuously employed with Heritage.

John L. Wagner, President and Chief Executive Officer of Washington Banking, as a special advisor to Heritage following the merger and has entered into a consugreement with Heritage, to become effective at the effective time of the merger.

Seven current Washington Banking directors, including Anthony B. Pickering, we serve as chairman of the board of the combined company upon completion of the and Rhoda L. Altom, Mark D. Crawford, Deborah J. Gavin, Jay T. Lien, Gragg E and Robert T. Severns will be appointed to the board of directors of the combined

Equity Interests of Directors and Executive Officers

Stock Options. Each Washington Banking stock option issued under the Washington Bank Stock Option and Restricted Stock Award Plan and the Washington Banking 2005 Stock Plan (together, the Washington Banking Stock Plans) that is outstanding immediately programmer will automatically be converted into an option to purchase the number of whole sheritage common stock that is equal to the number of shares of Washington Banking consubject to such Washington Banking stock option immediately prior to the merger multiplication having a numerator equal to the sum of (i) \$2.75 plus

79

(ii) the product of 0.89000 multiplied by the average of the Heritage common stock price denominator equal to the average Heritage common stock price (we refer to this fraction a option exchange ratio), rounded down to the nearest whole share, at an exercise price price for experimental prior to the merger divided by the option exchange ratio. Each outstart stock option held by Washington Banking directors and executive officers is fully vested.

Restricted Stock Unit Awards. Each Washington Banking restricted stock unit award gran the Washington Banking Stock Plans that is outstanding and subject to vesting, repurchas lapse restriction immediately prior to the merger will fully vest upon the effective time of merger and will be converted automatically into a restricted stock unit award in respect of number of shares of Heritage common stock, rounded to the nearest whole share, equal to product of the number of shares of Washington Banking common stock subject to the WaBanking restricted stock unit award and the option exchange ratio, with such converted restock unit award to continue to be subject to the same terms and conditions as were applied restricted stock unit award under the Washington Banking Stock Plan and the applicable agreement thereunder.

The following table sets forth the number of Washington Banking stock options and restriunits held by each director and executive officer of Washington Banking as of February 2. The following table assumes that Washington Banking is directors and executive officers sell, acquire or forfeit any shares of Washington Banking common stock or equity awards such date. As described below, directors and executive officers of Washington Banking in eligible to receive new equity awards prior to the effective time of the merger.

Name	Stock Options(1)	Restricted Stock Units(1)
John L. Wagner	15,123(2)	12,417(7)
Richard A. Shields	17,623(3)	6,500(8)
Bryan McDonald	6,194(4)	8,000(9)
George W. Bowen	0	6,000(10)
Edward Eng	0	5,766(11)
Daniel E. Kuenzi	3,717(5)	4,000(12)
Rhoda L. Altom	0	1,250(13)
Mark D. Crawford	0	3,583(14)
Deborah J. Gavin	0	1,250(13)
Jay T. Lien	2,925(6)	4,250(15)
Gragg E. Miller	0	4,250(15)
Anthony B. Pickering	2,925(6)	4,250(15)
Robert T. Severns	0	4,250(15)

⁽¹⁾ All stock options are fully vested and all restricted stock units (RSUs) vest upon compared the merger.

(2)

- Option exercise prices equal \$14.60 (496 shares), \$15.98 (2,627 shares) and \$9.11 (12 shares).
- (3) Option exercise prices equal \$14.60 (496 shares), \$15.98 (2,627 shares) and \$9.11 (14 shares).
- (4) Option exercise prices equal \$15.98 (1,194 shares) and \$9.11 (5,000 shares).
- (5) Option exercise prices equal \$15.77 (1,000 shares), \$15.98 (717 shares) and \$9.11 (2, shares).
- (6) Option exercise prices equal \$14.60 (1,162 shares) and \$15.98 (1,763 shares).
- (7) 1,667 RSUs scheduled to vest on 6/23/14; 2,000 RSUs scheduled to vest on 2/23/15; RSUs scheduled to vest on 1/21/15; 2,500 RSUs scheduled to vest on 1/24/15; and 2, scheduled to vest on 1/24/16.
- (8) 834 RSUs scheduled to vest on 6/23/14; 1,000 RSUs scheduled to vest on 2/23/15; 2, scheduled to vest on 1/21/15; 1,333 RSUs scheduled to vest on 1/24/15; and 1,333 RSUs scheduled to vest on 1/24/16.
- (9) 834 RSUs scheduled to vest on 6/23/14; 1,333 RSUs scheduled to vest on 2/23/15; 2, scheduled to vest on 1/21/15; 1,666 RSUs scheduled to vest on 1/24/15; and 1,667 RS scheduled to vest on 1/24/16.

80

- (10)334 RSUs scheduled to vest on 6/23/14; 1,000 RSUs scheduled to vest on 2/23/15; 2, scheduled to vest on 1/21/15; 1,333 RSUs scheduled to vest on 1/24/15; and 1,333 Rsus scheduled to vest on 1/24/16.
- (11) 100 RSUs scheduled to vest on 6/23/14; 1,000 RSUs scheduled to vest on 2/23/15; 2, scheduled to vest on 1/21/15; 1,333 RSUs scheduled to vest on 1/24/15; and 1,333 R scheduled to vest on 1/24/16.
- (12)334 RSUs scheduled to vest on 6/23/14; 1,000 RSUs scheduled to vest on 2/23/15; 1, scheduled to vest on 1/24/15; and 1,333 RSUs scheduled to vest on 1/24/16.
- (13)1,250 RSUs scheduled to vest on 1/21/15.
- (14)666 RSUs scheduled to vest on 2/23/15; 1,250 RSUs scheduled to vest on 1/21/15; 8: scheduled to vest on 1/24/15; and 833 RSUs scheduled to vest on 1/24/16.
- (15)667 RSUs scheduled to vest on 6/23/14; 667 RSUs scheduled to vest on 2/23/15; 1,2 scheduled to vest on 1/21/15; 833 RSUs scheduled to vest on 1/24/15; and 833 RSUs to vest on 1/24/16.

New Consulting and Employment Agreements

In connection with the execution of the merger agreement, Heritage entered into a consult agreement with Mr. Wagner and employment agreements with Messrs. Eng and McDona executive officers of Washington Banking. As described below, these agreements set fort and conditions of each such individual—s employment or consulting relationship with Her following the effective time of the merger and will be effective upon and subject to the coof the merger. When effective, the employment agreements will also supersede and replace prior employment, retention, pre-existing change of control or other similar agreement wire Eng and McDonald, including their Washington Banking employment agreements. Mr. We consulting agreement sets forth the terms and conditions of his consulting relationship wire commencing at the effective time of the merger.

Consulting Agreement with Mr. Wagner. Mr. Wagner s consulting agreement, which expect the third anniversary of the effective date of the merger, provides that he will assist in the maintenance and retention of important customer and employee relationships with Washi Banking and Heritage and assist in advising on Heritage s merger and acquisition activities following the effective time of the merger. Under the consulting agreement, Mr. Wagner receive a fee of \$500,000, payable in three installments in the amount of \$250,000 immediately following the effective time of the merger, \$150,000 as of the first anniversary of the effective time of merger, case provided that Mr. Wagner has not violated confidentiality, non-competition and non-solicitation covenants in the consulting agreement.

If Mr. Wagner terminates the consulting agreement, Heritage has no further obligation to payments. If Heritage terminates the consulting agreement or Mr. Wagner dies during the the consulting agreement, Heritage must pay the balance of the consulting fees that would been paid through the end of the term of the consulting agreement.

Employment Agreements with Other Executive Officers. The employment agreements wit Eng and McDonald have initial terms from effective time of the merger through June 30, terms of the employment agreements will be automatically extended for an additional year beginning on July 1, 2015, and on each July 1 thereafter, unless either party gives at least prior notice of non-renewal. Mr. Eng will serve as Heritage Bank s Executive Vice Presi

Chief Administrative Officer and Mr. McDonald will serve as Heritage Bank s Executive President and Chief Lending Officer.

The employment agreements provide for annual base salaries of \$250,000 for Mr. McDor \$202,000 for Mr. Eng. The base salaries will be reviewed annually and may be increased discretion of the board of directors of Heritage Bank. The agreements provide that the exe will be eligible to receive performance-based annual incentive bonuses, in accordance with Bank s annual incentive plan with initial target bonuses of 30% of annual base salary, an receive employee benefits on as favorable a basis as other similarly situated and performing executives of Heritage Bank, provided that each executive will have an

81

initial target equity compensation plan award of 25% of annual base salary. Mr. McDonal be entitled to a special bonus of \$250,000 to be paid in equal installments over 24 months commencing following the effective time of the merger (which payments cease upon term Mr. McDonald s employment for any reason), the use of an automobile provided by Herrand a one-time restricted stock grant with a grant date fair value of \$50,000, subject to He standard award agreement and terms. Mr. Eng will be entitled to receive, as of the 14-moranniversary of the effective time of the merger, provided he has been continuously emplo Heritage Bank through such date, a one-time grant of restricted stock with a grant date fair \$75,000, subject to Heritage s standard award agreement and terms, with vesting over two Messrs. Eng and McDonald will be entitled to reimbursement for up to \$50,000 and \$75,000 respectively, of relocation expenses incurred associated with relocating to the Olympia, Warea and, for Mr. McDonald, such amounts will be grossed-up for Federal, Washington Stemployment taxes via a single iteration calculation. Mr. McDonald will also be provided allowance of \$2,000 per month following executive s leasing of an apartment in Olympia Washington, for a maximum of two years from the effective date of the merger.

The employment agreements provide for severance benefits in the event the executive so is terminated by Heritage Bank (other than for cause or as a result of the executive s deat disability) or if the employment is terminated by the executive for good reason (referred t Termination). For a Termination during the first 12 months of the term of the employment agreement, or during the six months before or within 24 months after a change in control Heritage (such period referred to as the Covered Period), Messrs. Eng and McDonald wo entitled to receive a lump sum payment equal to 200% of the sum of: (i) his then-current base salary or, if greater, his annual base salary one day prior to the applicable change in plus (ii) the average of his annual performance-based bonuses for the immediately preced completed fiscal year performance periods (or, if the Termination occurs during the 12-m period beginning on the effective date of the merger, the highest bonus paid by Washington Banking for 2011, 2012 or 2013 will be used) (collectively referred to as Base Compensa Mr. Eng would also be entitled to receive such amount for a voluntary resignation during period beginning on the 13-month anniversary of the effective time of the merger. Except in the previous sentence, for a Termination that occurs other than during a Covered Period than during the 12-month period beginning at the effective time of the merger, Messrs. En McDonald would be entitled to receive a payment equal to 100% of Base Compensation, monthly installments. The executives and their eligible dependents would also be entitled continued coverage under the medical and dental plans of Heritage (12 months coverage Termination that does not occur during a Covered Period and 18 months coverage for T during a Covered Period). The employment agreements also provide that any equity awar to the executive and subject to vesting, performance or target requirements will be treated satisfied the applicable requirements in the case of any Termination other than a Termina the 12-month period beginning at the effective time of the merger.

All severance benefits under the employment agreements for Messrs. Eng and McDonald contingent upon the executive s execution and non-revocation of a general release and w claims. The agreements are subject to certain banking regulatory provisions and include a provision should any severance payment require recapture under any applicable statute, la regulation or regulatory interpretation or guidance. Further, the agreements provide for ar reduction of severance payments if the reduction would result in a better net-after-tax resurespective executive after taking into account the impact of the golden parachute payments

restrictions of Section 280G of the Internal Revenue Code.

The employment agreements for the executives contain restrictive covenants prohibiting to unauthorized disclosure of confidential information of Heritage by the executives during a their employment, prohibiting Mr. McDonald from competing with Heritage and prohibit executives from soliciting Heritage as employees or customers during employment and, in circumstances, after termination of employment. The non-solicitation provisions, and for Mr. McDonald the non-competition provisions, apply for a period of 18 months following termination not during a Covered Period or within the 12 months of the effective date of the and apply for a period of 12 months following any termination that occurs during a

82

Covered Period or within 12 months of the effective date of the merger. For Mr. McDona event of delivery of a notice of non-renewal of his employment agreement by Heritage Ba restricted period, in all cases, ends as of the expiration of the employment agreement purs such non-renewal notice; and in the event of delivery of a notice of non-renewal of the en agreement by Mr. McDonald, if delivered to Heritage Bank after the second anniversary of effective date of the merger and he continues to be employed through the expiration of the employment agreement pursuant to such notice, the restricted period, in all cases, ends as expiration of the employment agreement.

Washington Banking Employment Agreements

Washington Banking is party to employment agreements with Messrs. Bowen, Eng, Kuer McDonald, Shields and Wagner, the terms of which are substantially the same, except as below. The employment agreements with Messrs. Eng and McDonald will be superseded effective time of the merger by their Heritage employment agreements described immedia above.

Mr. Wagner s employment agreement provides that, following termination of his employ Washington Banking without cause or by Mr. Wagner for good reason, he is entitled to employer-paid health and dental insurance benefits for a maximum period of 18 months of earlier, until such time that he becomes eligible for comparable group insurance coverage connection with new employment. Mr. Wagner is subject to a provision prohibiting him f soliciting the customers or employees of Washington Banking for a period of 18 months this employment termination.

Messrs. Bowen, Kuenzi and Shields are eligible for certain payments and benefits under t respective employment agreements if the executive officer s employment is terminated v cause or the executive officer terminates employment for good reason. The termination be under the employment agreements are calculated based on an amount equal to two times executive officer s highest annual base salary over the prior three years, plus an amount times the greater of the annual bonus last paid to the executive under the employment or t the average bonus paid over the prior three years. Payment of the benefits commences on day following the executive officer s termination of employment, provided that the execu has executed a release of claims, and continues with regular equal payments on the emplo payroll schedule until two years after termination of employment. In addition, the employ agreements provide that, following termination of employment by Washington Banking v cause or by the executive for good reason, the executive officer is entitled to health and d insurance benefits until such time that the executive officer becomes eligible for compara insurance coverage in connection with new employment for a maximum period of 18 more that, with respect to Mr. Bowen, such benefits are not payable for a termination of employ within two years following a change in control. The employment agreements contain a co to compete with Washington Banking s business for a period of 18 months (or 12 month event of a termination within 12 months following a change in control, which the merger for purposes of the agreements) following employment termination, and not to solicit Wa Banking s employees or customers for a period of 18 months following employment terr Each of the agreements provides for reduction of the executive officer s payments and be maximum amount that does not trigger the Internal Revenue Code Section 280G excise to the executive would be better off (on an after-tax basis) receiving all payments and benef

paying all excise and income taxes.

Washington Banking Retirement Agreements for Mr. Wagner

Washington Banking and Whidbey Island Bank are each party to a Salary Continuation A with Mr. Wagner dated December 10, 2010 (we refer to these collectively as the SCAs individually as the Bank SCA and the Washington Banking SCA). The SCAs provischedule of retirement benefits to be paid to Mr. Wagner. Benefits under the Bank SCA con August 24, 2012, when Mr. Wagner reached age 69. Benefits under the Washington B SCA commence upon his retirement on or after August 24, 2015, when Mr. Wagner reached Bank SCA normal retirement benefit is an initial lump

83

sum payment of \$100,000 plus \$50,000 per year for five years from age 69, and the Wash Banking SCA normal retirement benefit provides an additional \$25,000 per year for five yage 72. If Mr. Wagner terminates employment prior to age 72 and prior to a change in con Washington Banking SCA generally provides for a lump sum payment of the vested, GAAP-accrued amount under the Washington Banking SCA, in addition to the normal repayments under the Bank SCA. For a termination following a change in control (which the constitutes for purposes of the SCAs), the Washington Banking SCA provides for a lump payment of \$125,000 and the Bank SCP provides for a lump sum payment of the vested, GAAP-accrued amount. If Mr. Wagner dies while receiving payments, his estate will receive remainder of the scheduled payments under both the Bank SCA and the Washington Bank

Merger-Related Compensation for Washington Banking s Named Executive Office

This section sets forth the information required by Item 402(t) of Regulation S-K regarding compensation that will or may become payable to Washington Banking s named execu (as defined under SEC rules) that is based on or otherwise relates to the merger. Washing Banking shareholders are being asked to approve, on a non-binding, advisory basis, such compensation for these executive officers (see Washington Banking Proposals Washington Banking Proposal Compensation Proposal on page 44). Because the vote to approve such compensation is only, it will not be binding on either Heritage or Washington Banking. Accordingly, if the completed, the compensation will be paid (or payable) regardless of the outcome of the ve approve such compensation, subject only to the conditions applicable thereto, which are c below. Except as noted in the footnotes to the table, the amounts indicated below are esting amounts that would be payable if the merger were consummated on March 31, 2014 and that the employment of the named executive officers were terminated immediately therea basis entitling them to severance payments. Some of these assumptions are based on infor not currently available and, as a result, the actual amounts, if any, to be received by the na executive officers may differ in material respects from the amounts set forth below. See the footnotes to the table for additional information.

			Pension/	Perquisites /	Tax		
Name	Cash(1)	Equity(2)	NQDC(3)	benefits(4)in	nbursemen	t(5)ther(6)	
John							
Wagner	\$ 500,000	\$ 148,223	\$ 33,347				
Richard							
Shields		\$ 76,959					
Bryan							
McDonald		\$ 144,061		\$ 131,125	\$ 22,500	\$ 250,000	
George							
Bowen		\$ 68,408					
Daniel							
Kuenzi		\$ 68,408					

(1) As further described under The Merger Interests of Washington Banking s Director Executive Officers in the Merger New Consulting and Employment Agreements of

the event Mr. Wagner s consulting agreement is terminated by Heritage during the te agreement, he would be entitled to receive the unpaid amounts due under the Consult Agreement in a lump sum payment equal to a maximum of \$500,000, and in the even Mr. McDonald is terminated without cause or resigns for good reason following the r during the term of his employment agreement with Heritage, subject to the execution release of claims and compliance with certain restrictive covenants, he would be entit severance benefits up to 200% of the sum of: (i) his then-current annual base salary o greater, his annual base salary one day prior to the effective time of the merger, plus (highest bonus paid by Washington Banking for 2011, 2012 or 2013. However, the arr reflected in this column for Mr. McDonald does not reflect any payments he would have owed under his current employment agreement with Washington Banking as a result similar termination of employment irrespective of the occurrence of the merger, becar payments are not considered based on or otherwise related to the merger. As further of under The Merger Interests of Washington Banking s Directors and Executive Off Merger Washington Banking Employment Agreements on page 83, if Messrs. Bow Shields, is involuntarily terminated by Heritage without cause or resigns for good rea 24 months following the merger, subject to the execution of a release of claims and co with certain restrictive covenants, he would receive an amount equal to two times his

84

highest annual base salary over the prior three years, plus an amount equal to the greatimes the most recent annual bonus or two times the average bonus paid over the prior years. This payment would be made in equal monthly installments commencing on the following termination of employment and continuing until two years after termination employment. However, the amounts reflected in this column for Messrs. Bowen, Kue Shields do not reflect any payments they would have been owed under their current employment agreements as a result of a similar termination of employment irrespective occurrence of the merger, because these payments are not considered based on or other related to the merger.

- (2) Pursuant to the terms of Washington Banking s equity plans and award agreements, Banking stock options and restricted stock units fully vest at the effective time of the The value above reflects the value of restricted stock units for which vesting would be accelerated as a result of the merger, based on a price per share of Washington Banking common stock of \$17.10 (the average closing market price of Washington Banking common stock of stock over the first five business days following the first public announcement of the All stock options held by the named executive officers are fully vested. For Mr. McD amount also reflects the vesting of the \$50,000 grant date fair value restricted stock are granted pursuant to his employment agreement with Heritage, which vesting would of Mr. McDonald is terminated without cause or resigns for good reason following the reduring the term of the employment agreement.
- (3) Represents the additional benefit payable to Mr. Wagner under his salary continuation agreement with Washington Banking as a result of termination following a change in compared to termination prior to age 72.
- (4) For Mr. McDonald, reflects the following benefits pursuant to the terms of his employagreement with Heritage (which benefits are not conditioned upon Mr. McDonald soft employment): (a) \$75,000 for relocation expenses; (b) \$48,000 for a housing allow (\$2,000 per month payable for up to two years); (c) \$2,500 in legal fees incurred in converse with the negotiation of the employment agreement; and (d) \$5,625 for the cost of a company-provided automobile (\$2,500 per year) through June 30, 2016 (the end of the term of the employment agreement).
- (5) For Mr. McDonald, reflects a tax gross up for the relocation expenses he is entitled to to the terms of his employment agreement with Heritage (which gross up is not conditupon Mr. McDonald s termination of employment).
- (6) For Mr. McDonald, reflects a special bonus pursuant to the terms of his employment with Heritage, to be paid in equal installments over 24 months commencing following effective time of the merger (which payments cease upon termination of Mr. McDona employment for any reason).

Regulatory Approvals

Under applicable law, the merger must be approved by the Federal Reserve Board, and the merger must be approved by the FDIC and the DFI. The U.S. Department of Justice may impact of the merger and the bank merger on competition.

We have filed all of the required applications, including requesting a waiver from the Fed Reserve Board of its application requirements that would apply to this merger. We receiv approval for the bank merger from the FDIC and the DFI, on December 23, 2013 and Jan 2014, respectively. On January 31, 2014 we received a waiver from the Federal Reserve I its application requirements that would apply to this merger. There can be no assurance the

regulatory approvals received will not contain a condition or requirement that results in a satisfy the conditions to closing set forth in the merger agreement. See The Merger Agreement Conditions to Complete the Merger on page 100.

Accounting Treatment

In accordance with current accounting guidance, the merger will be accounted for using the acquisition method. The result of this is that the recorded assets and liabilities of Heritage carried forward at their

85

recorded amounts, the historical operating results will be unchanged for the prior periods reported on and that the assets and liabilities of Washington Banking will be adjusted to f the date of the merger. In addition, all identified intangibles will be recorded at fair value included as part of the net assets acquired. To the extent that the purchase price, consisting plus the number of shares of Heritage common stock to be issued to former Washington F shareholders, at fair value, exceeds the fair value of the net assets including identifiable in of Washington Banking at the merger date, that amount will be reported as goodwill. In a with current accounting guidance, goodwill will not be amortized but will be evaluated for impairment annually. Identified intangibles will be amortized over their estimated lives. F acquisition method of accounting results in the operating results of Washington Banking included in the operating results of Heritage beginning from the date of completion of the

Washington Banking Shareholder Dissenters Rights

In connection with the merger, record holders of Washington Banking common stock who with the requirements of the Washington Business Corporation Act, as set forth in Chapter of the Revised Code of Washington (which we will refer to as RCW Chapter 23B.13), summarized below, will be entitled to dissenters rights if the merger is completed.

Washington Banking shareholders electing to exercise dissenters—rights must comply wi provisions of RCW Chapter 23B.13 in order to perfect their rights. The following is intensived summary of the material provisions of the Washington statutory procedures required followed by a Washington Banking shareholder in order to dissent from the merger and p shareholder s dissenters—rights. We urge you to read carefully the copy of RCW Chapte which is attached as Appendix D to this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

A shareholder who wishes to assert dissenters—rights must (i) deliver to Washington Ban the vote is taken by Washington Banking shareholders, notice of the shareholder—s intent payment for the shareholder—s shares if the merger is effected, and (ii) not vote such share of the merger. A shareholder wishing to deliver such notice should hand deliver or mail so to Washington Banking at the following address before the vote on the merger agreement

Washington Banking Company

450 SW Bayshore Drive

Oak Harbor, Washington 98277

Attention: Shelly L. Angus

or deliver such notice at the special meeting of shareholders prior to the vote being taken Washington Banking shareholders.

A shareholder who wishes to exercise dissenters—rights generally must dissent with respensive shares the shareholder owns or over which the shareholder has power to direct the vote. For a record shareholder is a nominee for more than one beneficial shareholder, some of whom dissent and some of whom do not, then the record holder may dissent with respect to all the beneficially owned by any one person by delivering to Washington Banking a notice of the

and address of each person on whose behalf the record shareholder asserts dissenters—rig beneficial shareholder may assert dissenters—rights directly by submitting to Washington the record shareholder—s written consent to the dissent not later than the time the beneficial shareholder asserts dissenters—rights and by dissenting with respect to all the shares of w shareholder is the beneficial shareholder or over which such shareholder has power to directly vote.

A shareholder who does not deliver a notice of the shareholder s intent to demand payme fair value of the shares to Washington Banking prior to the vote being taken by Washington Banking shareholders will lose the right to exercise dissenters—rights. In addition, shares not be voted at the special meeting or must be voted against, or must abstain from voting Washington merger proposal. Submitting a properly signed

86

proxy card that is received prior to the vote at the special meeting (and is not properly rev does not direct how the shares of Washington Banking common stock represented by pro be voted will, for purposes of dissenters—rights constitute a vote in favor of the merger as and, therefore, a waiver of such shareholder—s statutory dissenters—rights.

If the merger is effected, Heritage, as the surviving corporation, is required, within ten day effective date of the merger, to deliver a written notice to all shareholders who properly put their dissenters rights in accordance with RCW Chapter 23B.13. Such notice must, among things: (i) state where the payment demand must be sent and where and when certificates certificated shares must be deposited; (ii) inform holders of uncertificated shares to what transfer of the shares will be restricted after the payment demand is received; (iii) supply demanding payment that includes the date of the first announcement to news media or to shareholders of the terms of the proposed merger and requires that the person asserting digital rights certify whether or not the person acquired beneficial ownership of the shares before and (iv) set a date by which Heritage must receive the payment demand, which date must between 30 and 60 days after notice is delivered.

A shareholder wishing to exercise dissenters—rights must timely file the payment demand deposit share certificates as required in the notice. Failure to do so will cause such person or her dissenters—rights.

Within 30 days after the merger occurs or receipt of the payment demand, whichever is la Heritage is required to pay each dissenter with properly perfected dissenters rights Herit estimate of the fair value of the shareholder s shares, plus accrued interest from the effec the merger until the payment date. With respect to a dissenter who did not beneficially ov Washington Banking shares prior to the public announcement of the merger, Heritage ma withhold payment. After the effective date of the merger, however, Heritage must estimate value of the shares, plus accrued interest from the effective date of the merger until the da payment, and then send an offer to the dissenting shareholder to whom Heritage withheld explaining how it estimated the fair value of the shares, an explanation of how the interes calculated, and a statement of the dissenter s right to demand payment under RCW Section 23B.13.280. Heritage must pay the estimated fair value to dissenting shareholders to accept the payment of the estimated fair value in full satisfaction of their demand for p all instances in which Heritage is required to pay accrued interest on the fair value of shared and instances in which Heritage is required to pay accrued interest on the fair value of shared and instances in which Heritage is required to pay accrued interest on the fair value of shared and instances in which Heritage is required to pay accrued interest on the fair value of shared and instances in which Heritage is required to pay accrued interest on the fair value of shared and instances in which Heritage is required to pay accrued interest on the fair value of shared and instances in which Heritage is required to pay accrued interest on the fair value of shared and instances in the shared an of interest is generally required to be the average rate Heritage currently pays on its princ loans or, if none, a rate that is fair and equitable. For purposes of RCW Chapter 23B.13, t with respect to dissenters shares means the value of the shares of Washington Banking of stock immediately before the effective date of the merger, excluding any appreciation or depreciation in anticipation of the merger, unless that exclusion would be inequitable. The procedures for dissenting shareholders are as set forth in **Appendix D**.

In view of the complexity of RCW Chapter 23B.13 and the requirement that shareholders strictly comply with the provisions of RCW Chapter 23B.13, shareholders of Washington who may wish to dissent from the merger and pursue dissenters—rights should consult the advisors.

The foregoing is a brief summary of RCW Chapter 23B.13 that sets forth the proceed exercising dissenters—rights. We urge you to read carefully RCW Chapter 23B.13, very constant of the control of the co

attached as Appendix D to this joint proxy statement/prospectus. Failure to comply the procedures set forth in RCW Chapter 23B.13 will result in the loss of a sharehold dissenters—rights. Consequently, if you desire to exercise your dissenters—rights you to consult a legal advisor before attempting to exercise these rights.

Heritage s Dividend Policy

The holders of Heritage common stock receive cash dividends if and when declared by th board of directors out of legally available funds. The timing and amount of cash dividend on Heritage s

87

earnings, capital requirements, financial condition and other relevant factors. The primary for dividends paid to Heritage shareholders is dividends paid to Heritage from its bank su Heritage Bank, and cash on hand. There are regulatory restrictions on the ability of Heritato pay dividends. As a bank holding company, Heritage sability to pay dividends is subjudielines of the Federal Reserve Board regarding capital adequacy and dividends and linunder Washington law. No assurances can be given that any cash dividends will be paid to on its common stock or that any such dividends, if paid, will not be reduced or eliminated periods. For additional information, see Comparative Market Prices and Dividends on C Stock on page 125.

Public Trading Markets

Heritage s common stock and Washington Banking s common stock are listed on NASI the symbols HFWA and WBCO, respectively. Upon completion of the merger, Was Banking common stock will be delisted from NASDAQ and thereafter will be deregistere the Exchange Act. The shares of Heritage common stock issuable in the merger for shares Washington Banking common stock will be listed on NASDAQ.

Litigation Relating to the Merger

Washington Banking, its directors and Heritage are named as defendants in two lawsuits of the Superior Court for the State of Washington in King County, Washington, which have consolidated under the caption In Re Washington Banking Company Shareholder Litigation Case No. 13-2-38689-5 SEA. The consolidated litigation generally alleges that Washington Banking is directors breached their fiduciary duties to Washington Banking and its sharehagreeing to the proposed merger at an unfair price and without an adequate sales process, they have interests in the merger different from shareholders and by agreeing to deal prote provisions in the merger agreement that are alleged to prevent bids by third parties. The consolidated litigation also alleges that the disclosures in connection with the merger are in various respects. Heritage is alleged to have aided and abetted the directors—alleged by their fiduciary duties. The consolidated litigation seeks, among other things, an order enjoy defendants from consummating the proposed merger, as well as attorneys—and experts certain other damages.

Washington Banking and its directors believe the claims and allegations lack merit. Herit believes that the aiding and abetting claim against it also lacks merit. Washington Bankin directors and Heritage separately filed motions to dismiss the claims against them.

88

THE MERGER AGREEMENT

The following describes certain aspects of the merger, including certain material provision merger agreement. We urge you to read the merger agreement carefully and in its entiret the legal document governing the merger. A copy of the merger agreement is attached to proxy statement/prospectus as **Appendix A**.

Structure of the Merger

Each of Heritage s and Washington Banking s respective boards of directors has approve agreement. The merger agreement provides for the merger of Washington Banking with a Heritage, with Heritage continuing as the surviving corporation. Immediately following the completion of the merger, Washington Banking s wholly owned subsidiary bank, Whidb Bank, will merge with Heritage s wholly owned subsidiary bank, Heritage Bank.

Prior to the completion of the merger, Washington Banking and Heritage may, by mutual agreement, change the method or structure of effecting the combination of Washington B Heritage, except that no such change may (1) alter or change in any way the type or amount merger consideration payable to the holders of Washington Banking common stock, (2) a affect the tax treatment of Washington Banking s shareholders, (3) adversely affect the tax of Washington Banking or Heritage or (4) materially impede or delay the consummation transactions contemplated by the merger agreement in a timely manner.

Merger Consideration

Consideration for Holders of Washington Banking Common Stock

If the merger is completed, each share of Washington Banking common stock that is issued outstanding immediately prior to the completion of the merger, excluding shares held by who have perfected their dissenters rights under Washington law (see The Merger Washington law) Banking Shareholder Dissenters Rights on page 86) and excluding shares of Washingt common stock that are owned by Washington Banking or Heritage (other than shares held fiduciary or agency capacity for third parties and other than shares held in respect of a del previously contracted), will be converted into the right to receive, promptly following the completion of the merger: (1) 0.89000 of a share of Heritage common stock and (2) \$2.75 Heritage will not issue any fractional shares of Heritage common stock in the merger. Wa Banking shareholders who would otherwise be entitled to a fractional share of Heritage co stock upon completion of the merger will instead receive an amount in cash equal to such share interest multiplied by the average of the volume weighted price (rounded to the nea ten thousandth) of Heritage common stock on NASDAQ for the ten trading days ending of trading day immediately prior to the date on which the merger is completed (which we re the average Heritage common stock price). We refer to this stock and cash consideration above as the merger consideration.

For example, if you hold 1,001 shares of Washington Banking common stock, then for the portion of the merger consideration, you will receive 890 shares of Heritage common stock cash payment instead of the 0.89 fractional share of Heritage common stock that you other would have received $(1,001 \text{ shares} \times 0.89000 = 890.89 \text{ shares})$, and for the cash portion of

merger consideration, you will receive a cash payment of \$2,752.75 (1,001 x \$2.75).

Treatment of Washington Banking Stock Options and Restricted Stock Unit Award

Stock Options. Each Washington Banking stock option issued under the Washington Bank Stock Option and Restricted Stock Award Plan and the Washington Banking 2005 Stock Plan (together, the Washington Banking Stock Plans) that is outstanding immediately preger will automatically be

89

converted into an option to purchase shares of Heritage common stock. The number of who fell Heritage common stock subject to the converted option will be equal to the number of Washington Banking common stock subject to such Washington Banking stock option imprior to the merger multiplied by a fraction having a numerator equal to the sum of (i) \$2. the product of 0.89000 multiplied by the average Heritage common stock price, and a denequal to the average Heritage common stock price (we refer to this fraction as the option ratio), rounded down to the nearest whole share. The converted option will have an exerper share of Heritage common stock equal to the exercise price for each option immediate the merger divided by the option exchange ratio, rounded up to the nearest penny. Each of subject to the terms and conditions of the Washington Banking Stock Plan pursuant to who option was granted and any associated award agreement. All outstanding options granted Washington Banking are fully vested.

For example, assume that an individual holds an option to purchase 100 shares of Washin Banking common stock at an exercise price per share of \$10.00 immediately prior to the rand with an expiration date of December 31, 2019. Assume further that the average closing a share of Heritage common stock over the 10 trading days immediately prior to the merg \$20.00. The option exchange ratio in this example would be 1.0275 ((\$2.75 + (0.89000 x \$20.00)). As a result, the option will be converted into an option to purchase 102 shares of common stock (100 x 1.0275, rounded down to the nearest whole share) with an exercise share of \$9.74 (\$10.00 / 1.0275, rounded up to the nearest penny) at the time of the merge with an expiration date of December 31, 2019. Section 409A of the Internal Revenue Code generally requires that the number of shares covered by the option be rounded down to the whole share and the exercise price be rounded up to the next whole penny.

Restricted Stock Unit Awards. Each Washington Banking restricted stock unit award gran the Washington Banking Stock Plans that is outstanding and subject to vesting, repurchas lapse restriction immediately prior to the merger will fully vest upon the effective time of merger and will be converted automatically into a restricted stock unit award in respect of Heritage common stock. The number of shares of Heritage common stock subject to the crestricted stock unit will be equal to the product of the number of shares of Washington B common stock subject to the Washington Banking restricted stock unit award and the optiex change ratio, rounded to the nearest whole share. Such converted restricted stock unit a continue to be subject to the same terms and conditions as were applicable to the restricted unit award under the Washington Banking Stock Plan and the applicable award agreement thereunder.

For example, assume that an individual holds a restricted stock unit award that entitles his receive 100 shares of Washington Banking common stock upon vesting on December 31, Assume further that the average closing price of a share of Heritage common stock over t trading days immediately prior to the merger is \$20.00. The option exchange ratio in this would be 1.0275 ((\$2.75 + (0.89000 x \$20.00)) / \$20.00). As such, the restricted stock un will be converted into the right to receive 103 fully vested shares of Heritage common sto 1.0275, rounded to the nearest whole share) at the time of the merger. Standard rounding conventions are used for conversion of the restricted stock units.

Closing and Effective Time of the Merger

The merger will be completed only if all conditions to the merger set forth in the merger are either satisfied or waived. See Conditions to Complete the Merger on page 100.

The merger will become effective as set forth in the articles of merger to be filed with the of State of the State of Washington. The closing of the merger will occur on a date that is than fifteen business days after the satisfaction or waiver of the conditions to closing, unle extended by the mutual agreement of the parties. It currently is anticipated that the closing merger will occur in the first half of 2014, subject to the receipt of regulatory approvals at customary closing conditions. No assurances can be given as to when or if the merger will completed.

90

Conversion of Shares; Exchange Procedures

The conversion of Washington Banking stock into the right to receive the merger conside occur automatically at the effective time of the merger. Prior to the effective time of the n Heritage will appoint its transfer agent or an unrelated bank or trust company, as is reason acceptable to Washington Banking, to act as exchange agent for the exchange of Washing Banking securities for the merger consideration.

Letter of Transmittal

Within ten days after completion of the merger, the exchange agent will mail to each hold record of shares of Washington Banking common stock immediately prior to the effective the merger: (1) a letter of transmittal and instructions on how to surrender such shares in of the merger consideration the holder is entitled to receive under the merger agreement; (2) instructions for surrendering each certificate in exchange for the merger consideration in lieu of a fractional share of Heritage common stock and any dividends or distributions such holder is entitled.

If a certificate for Washington Banking common stock has been lost, stolen or destroyed, exchange agent will issue the merger consideration upon receipt of (1) an affidavit of that the claimant and (2) if required by Heritage, the posting of a bond in an amount as Heritage determine is reasonably necessary as indemnity against any claim that may be made again respect to such certificate.

After completion of the merger, there will be no further transfers on the stock transfer boo Washington Banking of shares of Washington Banking stock that were issued and outstar immediately prior to the effective time of the merger.

Withholding

Heritage or the exchange agent will be entitled to deduct and withhold from any cash con payable under the merger agreement to any holder of Washington Banking common stock cash payments made to holders of Washington Banking stock options and restricted stock awards, the amounts it is required to deduct and withhold under the Code or any provision local or foreign tax law. If any such amounts are withheld and paid over to the appropriat governmental authority, these amounts will be treated for all purposes of the merger agree having been paid to the persons from whom they were withheld.

Dividends and Distributions

No dividends or other distributions declared with respect to Heritage common stock will be the holder of any unsurrendered shares of Washington Banking common stock until the holder of any unsurrendered shares of Washington Banking common stock until the holder such shares in accordance with the merger agreement. After the surrender of a accordance with the merger agreement, the record holder of the share will be entitled to resuch dividends or other distributions, with a record date after the effective time of the mer without any interest, which had previously become payable with respect to the whole share Heritage common stock which the Washington Banking common stock have been convert the right to receive under the merger agreement.

Representations and Warranties

The representations, warranties and covenants described below and included in the merger agreement were made only for purposes of the merger agreement and as of specific dates, for the benefit of Heritage and Washington Banking, may be subject to limitations, qualifiexceptions agreed upon by the parties, including those included in confidential disclosure the purposes of, among other things, allocating contractual risk between Heritage and WaBanking rather than establishing matters as facts, and may be subject to standards of mate differ from those standards relevant to shareholders. You should not rely on the represent warranties, covenants or any description thereof as characterizations of the actual state of condition of Heritage, Washington Banking or any of their respective subsidiaries or affil Moreover,

91

information concerning the subject matter of the representations, warranties and covenant change after the date of the merger agreement, which subsequent information may or may fully reflected in public disclosures by Heritage or Washington Banking. The representati warranties and other provisions of the merger agreement should not be read alone, but ins should be read only in conjunction with the information provided elsewhere in this joint proxy statement/prospectus and in the documents incorporated by reference into this joint proxy statement/prospectus. See Where You Can Find More Information on page 132.

The merger agreement contains customary representations and warranties of each of Heri Washington Banking relating to their respective businesses. The representations and warrantee merger agreement do not survive the effective time of the merger.

The representations and warranties made by each of Washington Banking and Heritage ir merger agreement relate to a number of matters, including the following:

corporate matters, including due organization and qualification and subsidiaries;
capitalization;

authority relative to execution and delivery of the merger agreement and the abserconflicts with, or violations of, organizational documents or other obligations as a the merger or bank merger;

required governmental and other regulatory filings and consents and approvals in connection with the merger and the bank merger;

reports to regulatory authorities;

financial statements, internal controls, books and records, and absence of undisclediabilities;

broker s fees payable in connection with the merger;

Table of Contents 140

legal proceedings;

tax matters; employee benefit matters; SEC reports; compliance with applicable laws; certain contracts; absence of agreements with regulatory authorities; derivative instruments and transactions; environmental matters; investment securities, commodities and bank owned life insurance; real property; intellectual property; related party transactions; inapplicability of takeover statutes; absence of action or circumstance that would prevent the merger or the bank merger qualifying as a reorganization under Section 368(a) of the Code; receipt of an opinion from the investment advisor and the absence of any amenda rescission thereof;

92

the accuracy of information supplied for inclusion in this joint proxy statement/pr and other documents;

loan matters;

insurance matters; and

payments under the FDIC shared-loss agreements.

Certain representations and warranties of Heritage and Washington Banking are qualified materiality or material adverse effect. For purposes of the merger agreement, a material effect, when used in reference to either Heritage, Washington Banking or the combined means:

- (1) a material adverse effect on the business, properties, results of operations or finan condition of such party and its subsidiaries taken as a whole (provided that a mate adverse effect will not be deemed to include the impact of (A) changes, after the merger agreement, in GAAP or applicable regulatory accounting requirements, (I after the date of the merger agreement, in laws, rules or regulations of general app to companies in the industries in which such party and its subsidiaries operate, or interpretations thereof by courts or governmental entities, (C) changes, after the d merger agreement, in global, national or regional political conditions (including t outbreak of war or acts of terrorism) or in economic or market (including equity, debt markets, as well as changes in interest rates) conditions affecting the financial industry generally, (D) public disclosure of the transactions contemplated by the agreement or actions or inactions expressly required by the merger agreement or taken with the prior written consent of the other party in contemplation of the train contemplated by the merger agreement, or (E) a decline in the trading price of a p common stock or the failure, in and of itself, to meet earnings projections, but not case, including the underlying causes thereof; except, with respect to subclauses ((C), to the extent that the effects of such change are materially disproportionately the business, properties, assets, liabilities, results of operations or financial condit such party and its subsidiaries, taken as a whole, as compared to other companies industry in which such party and its subsidiaries operate); or
- (2) a material adverse effect on the ability of such party to timely consummate the tracontemplated by the merger agreement.

Covenants and Agreements

Conduct of Businesses Prior to the Completion of the Merger

Each of Heritage and Washington Banking has agreed that, prior to the effective time of t (or earlier termination of the merger agreement), subject to specified exceptions, it will, a

cause each of its subsidiaries to, (a) conduct its business in the ordinary course in all materespects, (b) use reasonable best efforts to maintain and preserve intact its business organic employees and advantageous business relationships, and (c) take no action that would real expected to adversely affect or materially delay the ability of either Heritage, Washington or any of their respective subsidiaries to obtain any necessary approvals of any regulatory governmental entity required for the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement or to consummate the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement on a timely basis.

Additionally, prior to the effective time of the merger (or earlier termination of the merge agreement), subject to specified exceptions, Washington Banking and Heritage will not, a permit any of their respective subsidiaries to, without the prior written consent of the othe (which consent may not be unreasonably withheld), undertake the following actions:

other than in the ordinary course of business, incur any indebtedness for borrowed (other than indebtedness of Washington Banking or any of its wholly owned subs Washington Banking

93

or any of its subsidiaries, on the one hand, or of Heritage or any of its wholly owr subsidiaries to Heritage or any of its subsidiaries, on the other hand), assume, gua endorse or otherwise as an accommodation become responsible for the obligation other individual, corporation or other entity;

adjust, split, combine or reclassify any capital stock;

make, declare or pay any dividend, or make any other distribution on, or directly indirectly redeem, purchase or otherwise acquire, any shares of its capital stock o securities or obligations convertible (whether currently convertible or convertible the passage of time or the occurrence of certain events) into or exchangeable for a of its capital stock, except for (A) regular quarterly cash dividends, including both and variable portions under the Washington Banking two-tiered approach to deter amount of quarterly dividends by Washington Banking at a rate not in excess of t of (1) 50% of the net income of Washington Banking for the most recent complet or (2) \$0.07 per share of Washington Banking common stock, (B) regular quarter dividends by Heritage at a rate not in excess of the greater of (1) 50% of the net in Heritage for the most recent completed quarter or (2) \$0.08 per share of Heritage stock, (C) dividends paid by any of the subsidiaries of each of Heritage and Wash Banking to Heritage or Washington Banking or any of their wholly owned subsid respectively, (D) regular distributions on Washington Banking s trust preferred s (E) the acceptance of shares of Washington Banking common stock or Heritage c stock, as the case may be, as payment for the exercise price of stock options or fo withholding taxes incurred in connection with the exercise of stock options or the settlement of equity compensation awards, in each case in accordance with past p the terms of the applicable award agreements;

in the case of Washington Banking and its subsidiaries, other than up to 92,400 restock units under the 2005 Washington Banking Stock Incentive Plan, grant any soptions, stock appreciation rights, performance shares, restricted stock units, restricted or other equity-based awards, interests or compensation, or grant any individual corporation or other entity any right to acquire any shares of its capital stock and, of Heritage and its subsidiaries, grant any stock option, stock appreciation right, performance share, restricted stock unit, restricted share or other equity based awards interests or compensation other than pursuant to and in accordance with Heritage plans and in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, or grant individual, corporation or other entity any other right to acquire any shares of its of stock;

issue, sell or otherwise permit to become outstanding any additional shares of cap or securities convertible or exchangeable into, or exercisable for, any shares of its stock ,except pursuant to the exercise of stock options or the settlement of equity compensation awards including, without limitation, restricted stock units, in acco with their terms;

sell, transfer, mortgage, encumber or otherwise dispose of any of its material propassets to any individual, corporation or other entity other than a wholly-owned su or cancel, release or assign any indebtedness to any such person or any claims hel such person, in each case other than in the ordinary course of business consistent practice or pursuant to contracts or agreements in force at the date of the merger a

except for transactions in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice pursuant to contracts or agreements in force at the date of the merger agreement, material investment either by purchase of stock or securities, contributions to capproperty transfers, or purchase of any property or assets of any other individual, or other entity other than a wholly-owned subsidiary of Washington Banking or Eapplicable;

except for transactions in the ordinary course of business, terminate, materially ar waive any material provision of, any material contract, or make any change in any instrument or agreement governing the terms of any of its securities, material least contracts, other than normal renewals of

94

contracts and leases without material adverse changes of terms or enter into any contract and constitute a material contract, as the case may be, if it were in effect of of the merger agreement;

subject to certain exceptions, including as required under applicable law or the ter Washington Banking or Heritage benefit plans existing as of the date of the merg agreement (and except for annual renewal of insurance coverage relating to employed benefit or compensation plans, programs, policies or arrangements in the ordinary business), (i) enter into, adopt or terminate any employee benefit or compensation program, policy or arrangement for the benefit or welfare of any current or forme employee, officer, director or consultant, (ii) amend (whether in writing or through interpretation of) any employee benefit or compensation plan, program, policy or arrangement for the benefit or welfare of any current or former employee, officer or consultant, (iii) materially increase the compensation or benefits payable to any or former employee, officer, director or consultant (other than in connection with promotion or change in responsibilities, or any annual salary, wage or benefit inc an equitable increase to market wages in the ordinary course of business consisten past practices as to timing and amount), (iv) pay or award, or commit to pay or aw bonuses or incentive compensation above levels in effect on the date of the merge agreement other than up to an aggregate of \$1.5 million under Washington Banki discretionary bonus plan, (v) accelerate the vesting of any equity-based awards or compensation, (vi) enter into any new, or amend any existing, employment, seven change in control, retention, bonus guarantee, or similar agreement or arrangement (vii) fund any rabbi trust or similar arrangement, (viii) terminate the employment of any officer or any employee whose target annual compensation is greater than other than for cause, without providing notice thereof to the other party within 10 the date of termination or (ix) hire any officer, employee, independent contractor consultant who has target annual compensation greater than \$150,000 without pronotice thereof to the other party within 10 days of the hire date;

settle any material claim, suit, action or proceeding, except (i) in the ordinary coubusiness in an amount and for consideration not in excess of \$250,000 and that w impose any material restriction on the business of it or its subsidiaries or the comcompany, or (ii) in connection with a loan restructuring or workout (excluding in connection with a loan that is a covered asset under an FDIC shared-loss agreement excess of \$500,000 in net loss not inclusive of federal income taxes;

take any action or knowingly fail to take any action where such action or failure t would reasonably be expected to prevent the merger from qualifying as a reorga within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code;

amend its articles of incorporation, its bylaws, or comparable governing documer subsidiaries;

materially restructure or materially change its investment securities or derivatives or its interest rate exposure, through purchases, sales or otherwise or the manner is the portfolio is classified or reported or purchase any security rated below investment (other than in prior consultation with the other party);

take any action that is intended or expected to result in any of its representations a warranties in the merger agreement being or becoming untrue in any material results any of the conditions to the merger not being satisfied or in a violation of any prothe merger agreement, except as may be required by applicable law;

implement or adopt any change in its accounting principles, practices or methods, as required by GAAP;

other than in prior consultation with the other party, enter into any new line of bu other than in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, change material respect its lending, investment, underwriting, risk and asset liability man and other banking and operating, securitization and servicing policies (including a in the maximum ratio or similar limits as a percentage of its capital exposure apply with respect to its loan portfolio or any segment thereof), except as required by a law, regulation or policies imposed by any governmental entity;

95

other than in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, make a material changes in its policies and practices with respect to (i) underwriting, pric originating, acquiring, selling, servicing, or buying or selling rights to service load (ii) its hedging practices and policies, in each case except as required by law or rea regulatory agency;

make any new loans to new borrowers in excess of \$7.5 million, (except for (i) lo renewals and (ii) loans or commitments for loans that have been made prior to the the merger agreement) without providing notice to the other party within ten days the closing of such loan;

make application for the opening, relocation or closing of any, or open, relocate of any, branch office, loan production office or other significant office or operations it or its subsidiaries; or

agree to take, make any commitment to take, or adopt any resolutions of its board directors or similar governing body in support of, any of the foregoing.

Regulatory Matters

Heritage and Washington Banking have agreed to promptly prepare and file all necessary documentation no later than forty-five days after the date of the merger agreement, to effect the date of the merger agreement, the date of the merger agreement agreeme applications, notices, petitions and filings, to obtain as promptly as practicable all permits approvals and authorizations of all governmental entities which are necessary or advisable consummate the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. However, in no eve Heritage or Washington Banking be required to take any action, or commit to take any ac agree to any condition or restriction, in connection with obtaining the required permits, co approvals and authorizations of governmental entities that would reasonably be expected material adverse effect on or impose a materially adverse, non-standard condition (a ma burdensome regulatory condition) on Heritage (as the surviving corporation of the merg subsidiaries, taken as a whole, after giving effect to the merger. Heritage and Washington have also agreed to furnish each other with all information reasonably necessary or advisa connection with any statement, filing, notice or application to any governmental entity in connection with the merger, as well as to keep each other apprised of the status of matters the completion of the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement or any material burdensome regulatory condition.

Employee Benefit Plan Matters

Following the effective time of the merger, Heritage shall maintain or cause to be maintain employee benefit plans and compensation opportunities for the benefit of employees (as a who are employees of Washington Banking and its subsidiaries on the merger closing dat to below as covered employees) which, in the aggregate, provide employee benefits are compensation programs that are substantially comparable to the employee benefits and compensation programs that are made available to similarly situated employees of Heritage subsidiaries, as applicable. Until such time as Heritage causes covered employees to particularly situated.

the benefit plans that are made available to similarly situated employees of Heritage or its subsidiaries, a covered employee s continued participation in employee benefit plans of Banking and its subsidiaries will be deemed to satisfy this provision of the merger agreen event will any covered employee be eligible to participate in any closed or frozen plan of or its subsidiaries.

To the extent that a covered employee becomes eligible to participate in a Heritage benefit Heritage shall cause the plan to recognize years of prior service from the date of the most of such covered employee with Washington Banking, its subsidiaries or their predecessor purposes of eligibility, participation, vesting and, except under any plan that determines be an actuarial basis, for benefit accrual, but only to the extent such service was recognized immediately prior to the merger closing date under a comparable Washington Banking be in which such covered employee was eligible to participate immediately prior to the effect of the merger. This recognition of service will not duplicate any benefits of a covered employee with respect to the same period of service.

96

With respect to any Heritage benefit plan that is a health, dental, vision or similar plan, H a subsidiary of Heritage shall use commercially reasonable best efforts to:

cause the waiver of all limitations as to pre-existing conditions and waiting period respect to participation and coverage requirements applicable to the covered empthe extent such pre-existing condition was or would have been covered under a W Banking benefit plan maintained for such covered employees immediately prior to merger closing date;

recognize expenses incurred by a covered employee in the year that includes the date (or, if later, the year in which the covered employee is first eligible to participurposes of any applicable deductible and annual out-of-pocket expense requirements.

credit each covered employee for the purpose of determining eligibility under He vacation or paid time off benefits plan, with service accrued with Washington Ba the most recent hire date with Washington Banking, its subsidiaries or their predetaking into consideration any vacation or paid time off used by such covered empto the merger closing date.

Washington Banking has agreed to take, and cause its subsidiaries to take, all actions reas requested by Heritage that may be necessary or appropriate to (i) cause the continuation of the effective time of the merger, of any contract, arrangement or insurance policy relating Washington Banking benefit plan for such period as may be requested by Heritage, (ii) far merger of any Washington Banking benefit plan into any employee benefit plan maintain. Heritage or a Heritage subsidiary, and/or (iii) terminate any Washington Banking benefit the extent permitted by the terms thereof and Section 409A of the Code) immediately price effective time of the merger.

Heritage has agreed that it or one of its subsidiaries will honor the obligations of Washing Banking and/or Whidbey Island Bank for certain employees identified by Washington Ba under existing employment, change in control or severance agreements and benefits unde Washington Banking benefit plans that do not enter into similar agreements with Heritage Heritage Bank following the effective time of the merger. Concurrent with the execution merger agreement and to become effective at the effective time of the merger, Heritage en a consulting agreement with John L. Wagner, President and Chief Executive Officer of W Banking, pursuant to which Mr. Wagner will serve as a special advisor to Heritage follow merger; Heritage Bank entered into employment agreements with Bryan McDonald, Pres Chief Executive Officer of Whidbey Island Bank, who will serve as Executive Vice Presi Chief Lending Officer of Heritage Bank, and Edward Eng, Executive Vice President and Administrative Officer of Whidbey Island Bank, who will serve as Executive Vice Presid Chief Administrative Officer of Heritage Bank. These employment agreements will repla supersede any existing agreement with Washington Banking and Whidbey Island Bank. F additional information, see The Merger Interests of Washington Banking s Directors a Officers in the Merger on page 79.

Director and Officer Indemnification and Insurance

The merger agreement provides that for a period of six years from and after the effective merger, Heritage will indemnify and hold harmless all present and former directors, office employees of Washington Banking and its subsidiaries against all costs and liabilities arise the fact that such person is or was a director, officer or employee of Washington Banking subsidiaries and pertaining to matters existing or occurring at or prior to the effective time merger, to the same extent as such persons are indemnified as of the date of the merger age by Washington Banking pursuant to its articles of incorporation or bylaws or the governing organizational documents of any subsidiary of Washington Banking and will also provide indemnification under certain identified indemnification agreements in existence as of the the merger agreement or which provide for indemnification in an amount up to \$25,000, a also advance expenses to such persons to the same extent as they are entitled to advancement expenses by Washington Banking or its subsidiaries as of the date of the merger agreement provided that such person provides an undertaking to repay such advances if it is ultimated determined that such person is not entitled to indemnification.

97

The merger agreement requires Heritage to maintain for a period of six years after comple merger Washington Banking s existing directors and officers liability insurance policy with a substantially comparable insurer of at least the same coverage and amounts and co terms and conditions that are no less advantageous to the insured, with respect to claims a from facts or events that occurred at or prior to the effective time of the merger. However is not required to spend annually more than 150% of the current annual premium paid as of the merger agreement by Washington Banking for such insurance (which we refer to a premium cap), and if such premiums for such insurance would at any time exceed the then Heritage must maintain policies of insurance which, in its good faith determination, the maximum coverage available at an annual premium equal to the premium cap. Alternative Heritage, or Washington Banking at the request of Heritage, may obtain at or prior to the time of the merger a six-year tail policy under Washington Banking s existing directo insurance policy providing single limit (not annual) coverage equivalent to the aggregate described in the preceding sentence if such a policy can be obtained for an amount that do exceed in the aggregate 400% of the current annual premium paid as of the date of the me agreement by Washington Banking for such insurance.

Trust Preferred Securities

The merger agreement provides that upon completion of the merger, Heritage will assume performance and observance of the covenants to be performed by Washington Banking upon indenture relating to \$25 million in trust preferred securities issued in 2007 and the due as punctual payment of the principal of and premium and interest on such trust preferred securities in the connection with such assumption, Heritage has agreed to enter into any supplemental independent documents as necessary to make such assumption effective.

Dividends

The merger agreement provides that Heritage and Washington Banking shall coordinate wother regarding the declaration of any common stock dividends and the record dates and plates relating thereto, to ensure that holders of Washington Banking common stock shall two dividends, or fail to receive one dividend, in any quarter with respect to their shares of Washington Banking common stock and any shares of Heritage common stock received i merger. Starting with the first quarter of 2014, the Board of Directors of Washington Banking stock to be similar to the regular quarterly dividend record date and payment date for Washington Banking stock to be similar to the regular quarterly dividend record date and payment date for Heritage common stock (i.e., Washington Banking shall move its dividend record and payment date first quarter of 2014 to approximately February 10 and February 20, respectively) and He continue to pay dividends on Heritage common stock on substantially the same record and dates schedule as has been utilized in the past.

Shareholder Meetings and Recommendation of Heritage s and Washington Bankin of Directors

Each of Heritage and Washington Banking has agreed to hold a meeting of its shareholde purpose of voting upon the Heritage merger proposal and the Washington Banking merge compensation proposals as soon as reasonably practicable. The board of directors of each Heritage and Washington Banking has agreed to use its reasonable best efforts to obtain f

shareholders the vote required to approve the Heritage merger proposal and the Washingt Banking merger proposal, including by communicating to its shareholders its recommend including such recommendation in this joint proxy statement/prospectus) that they adopt a approve the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby. However, if the directors of Washington Banking or Heritage, after receiving the advice of its outside cou with respect to financial matters, its financial advisors, determines in good faith that it wo inconsistent with its fiduciary duties under applicable law to continue to recommend the ragreement, then it may submit the merger agreement to its shareholders without recommend may communicate the basis for its lack of a recommendation to its shareholders, prov (1) it gives the other party at least three business days prior written notice of its intention such action and a reasonable description of the event or circumstances giving rise to its determination to take such action (including, in the event such action is taken in response

98

acquisition proposal, the latest material terms and conditions and the identity of the thirdany such acquisition proposal, or any amendment or modification thereof, or describe in r detail such other event or circumstances) and (2) at the end of such notice period, the boar directors takes into account any amendment or modification to the merger agreement prop the other party and after receiving the advice of its outside counsel and, with respect to fir matters, its financial advisors, determines in good faith that it would nevertheless be inconwith its fiduciary duties under applicable law to continue to recommend the merger agree material amendment to any acquisition proposal will require a new notice period.

Notwithstanding any change in recommendation by the board of directors of Heritage or Washington Banking, unless the merger agreement has been terminated in accordance witerms, each party is required to convene a meeting of its shareholders and to submit the magreement to a vote of such shareholders. Heritage and Washington Banking will adjourn postpone such meeting if there are insufficient shares of Heritage common stock or Wash Banking common stock, as the case may be, represented (either in person or by proxy) to a quorum necessary to conduct the business of such meeting.

Agreement Not to Solicit Other Offers

Each of Heritage and Washington Banking has agreed that it will not, and will cause its so and its and their officers, directors, agents, advisors and representatives not to, directly or (i) initiate, solicit, knowingly encourage or knowingly facilitate inquiries or proposals with to, (ii) engage or participate in any negotiations with any person concerning, or (iii) provi confidential or nonpublic information or data to, or have or participate in any discussions person relating to, any acquisition proposal. For purposes of the merger agreement, an a proposal means, other than the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, any proposal or inquiry relating to, or any third-party indication of interest in, (i) any acquisiti purchase, direct or indirect, of more than the 25% of the consolidated assets of a party and subsidiaries or 25% or more of any class of equity or voting securities of a party or its sub whose assets, individually or in the aggregate, constitute more than the 25% or more of the consolidated assets of the party, (ii) any tender offer (including a self-tender offer) or exc offer that, if consummated, would result in such third-party beneficially owning 25% or n class of equity or voting securities of a party or its subsidiaries whose assets, individually aggregate, constitute more than 25% of the consolidated assets of the party, or (iii) a mers consolidation, share exchange, business combination, reorganization, recapitalization, liq dissolution or other similar transaction involving a party or its subsidiaries whose assets, individually or in the aggregate, constitute more than 25% of the consolidated assets of the

However, in the event either Heritage or Washington Banking receives an unsolicited bor written acquisition proposal, it may, and may permit its subsidiaries and its and its subsidiaries, directors, agents, advisors and representatives to, furnish or cause to be furnished nonpublic information or data and participate in negotiations or discussions to the extent the board of directors concludes in good faith (after receiving the advice of its outside counse respect to financial matters, its financial advisors) that failure to take such actions would be inconsistent with its fiduciary duties under applicable law, provided that, prior to providing such nonpublic information, such party enters into a confidentiality agreement with such that on terms no less favorable to it than the confidentiality agreement between Heritage and Washington Banking, and which confidentiality agreement does not provide such person

exclusive right to negotiate with such party.

Each party has agreed to (1) promptly (and within seventy-two hours) advise the other particle following receipt of any acquisition proposal or any inquiry which could reasonably be explicated to an acquisition proposal, and the substance thereof (including the terms and condition the identity of the person making such inquiry or acquisition proposal), and to keep the otal apprised of any related developments, discussions and negotiations on a current basis, included amendments to or revisions of the terms of such inquiry or acquisition proposal, and (2) unreasonable best efforts to enforce any existing confidentiality or standstill agreements to vary of its subsidiaries is a party.

99

Conditions to Complete the Merger

Heritage s and Washington Banking s respective obligations to complete the merger are satisfaction or, to the extent legally permitted, waiver of the following conditions:

the approval of the Heritage merger proposal by Heritage s shareholders and the the Washington Banking merger proposal by Washington Banking s shareholder

the authorization for listing on NASDAQ, subject to official notice of issuance, o shares of Heritage common stock to be issued in the merger;

the receipt of necessary regulatory approvals, including from the Federal Reserve FDIC and the DFI and other approvals necessary to consummate the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, or those the failure of which to be obtained reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a material adversion on the combined company, and the expiration of all statutory waiting periods in rethereof, without the imposition of any condition or restriction that would reasonal expected to have a material adverse effect on, or impose a materially adverse non condition on, Heritage (as the surviving corporation of the merger) and its subsiditation as a whole, after giving effect to the merger;

the effectiveness of the registration statement of which this joint proxy statement is a part, and the absence of any stop order (or proceedings for that purpose initial threatened and not withdrawn);

the absence of any order, injunction, or decree by any court or agency of compete jurisdiction or other legal restraint or prohibition preventing the completion of the the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, and the absence of statute, rule, regulation, order, injunction or decree that prohibits or makes illegal consummation of the merger;

the accuracy of the representations and warranties of the other party contained in agreement subject to the closing standards for accuracy and the receipt by each party officers certificate from the other party to that effect;

the performance by the other party in all material respects of all obligations requi performed by it under the merger agreement and the receipt by each party of an o certificate from the other party to that effect;

receipt by each party of an opinion of its legal counsel to the effect that on the base representations and assumptions set forth or referred to in such opinion, the merge qualify as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code;

as an additional condition to Heritage s obligation to complete the merger, the sh Washington Banking common stock whose holders have perfected dissenters rig Washington law represent less than ten percent of the total number of outstanding Washington Banking common stock;

as an additional condition to Heritage s obligation to complete the merger, receip Washington Banking of all designated third party consents in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Heritage;

receipt by each of Heritage and Washington Banking of a written consent from the ensuring no adverse change or loss of a material amount of loss coverage from the under the other party a shared-loss agreements with the FDIC will occur as a resumerger; and

as an additional condition to Washington Banking s obligation to complete the merger agreements adoption of amendments to its bylaws provided in the merger agreement. Neither Heritage nor Washington Banking can provide assurance as to when or if all of the conditions to the merger can or will be satisfied or waived by the appropriate party.

100

Termination of the Merger Agreement

The merger agreement can be terminated at any time prior to completion of the merger in following circumstances:

by mutual written consent of Heritage and Washington Banking;

by either Heritage or Washington Banking if any governmental entity that must g requisite regulatory approval has denied approval of the merger or the bank merg such denial has become final and non-appealable or any governmental entity of c jurisdiction has issued a final non-appealable order permanently enjoining or othe prohibiting or making illegal the consummation of the transactions contemplated merger agreement, unless the failure to obtain a requisite regulatory approval is d failure of the party seeking to terminate the merger agreement to perform or obsection of the party seeking to terminate the merger agreement to perform or obsection of the party seeking to terminate the merger agreement.

by either Heritage or Washington Banking if the merger has not been completed of before May 31, 2014 (which we refer to as the termination date), unless the fair merger to be completed by that date is due to the failure of the party seeking to te the merger agreement to perform or observe its covenants and agreements under tagreement;

by either Heritage or Washington Banking (provided that the terminating party is material breach of any representation, warranty, covenant or other agreement con the merger agreement) if there is a breach of any of the covenants or agreements of the representations or warranties set forth in the merger agreement on the part of the party which either individually or in the aggregate would constitute, if occurring continuing on the date the merger is completed, the failure of a closing condition terminating party and which is not cured within 30 days following written notice party committing such breach, or by its nature or timing cannot be cured during su (or such fewer days as remain prior to the termination date);

by either Heritage or Washington Banking if (1) the board of directors of the other party fails to recommend in this joint proxy statement/prospectus that the shareholders of such party approve the merger agreement, or withdraws, modifies or qualifies such recommendation in an adverse manner, or resolves to do so, or fails to reaffirm such recommendation within five days after being requested in writing to do so, or fails to recommend against the acceptance of a tender offer or an exchange offer for its common stock that has been publicly disclosed within ten business days after the commencement of such tender or exchange offer; (2) the board of directors of the other party (A) recommends or endorses an

acquisition proposal, or (B) fails to issue a press release announcing its opposition to a publicly announced acquisition proposal within ten business days after an acquisition proposal is publically announced; or (3) the other party materially breaches certain obligations, including with respect to the non-solicitation of acquisition proposals or calling and holding a meeting of its shareholders; or

by either Heritage or Washington Banking if the shareholder meeting of a party held (including any postponement or adjournment thereof) and the required vote the merger proposal has not been obtained; provided that the party seeking to term merger agreement has complied in all material respects with its obligations under merger agreement, including with respect to the non-solicitation of acquisition procalling and holding a meeting of its shareholders.

Effect of Termination

If the merger agreement is terminated, it will become void and have no effect, except that Heritage and Washington Banking will remain liable for any liabilities or damages arising willful and material breach of any provision of the merger agreement and (2) designated profit of the merger agreement will survive the termination, including those relating to payment and expenses and the treatment of confidential information.

101

Termination Fee

In the event that a bona fide acquisition proposal with respect to a party shall have been in known to its senior management or has been made directly to its shareholders generally of person shall have publicly announced (and not withdrawn) an acquisition proposal, then shall pay the other party a termination fee of \$7.9 million if the merger agreement is term under the following circumstances:

due to the breach by such party of certain specified obligations under the merger in which case the termination fee is payable by such party upon termination of the agreement;

due to such party s board of directors recommending or endorsing an acquisition which case 75% of the termination fee is payable upon termination of the merger agreement, and the remaining 25% is payable upon such party entering into a definition agreement or consummating a transaction involving an acquisition proposal with months after the merger agreement is terminated; or

due to the willful breach by such party of the merger agreement, such party s sharfail to approve the merger agreement, or the board of directors of such party fails recommend or reaffirm approval of the merger agreement by such party s shareh withdraws or adversely changes such favorable recommendation, or fails to publi announce its opposition to an acquisition proposal, then in any such event, such p pay the termination fee if it enters into a definitive agreement or consummates a t involving an acquisition proposal within twelve months after the merger agreement terminated.

In the event of a willful and material breach of the merger agreement by a party that would the other party to the termination fee, such other party is not required to accept the termination from the breaching party and may pursue alternate relief against the breaching party.

Expenses and Fees

All costs and expenses incurred in connection with the merger agreement and the transact contemplated thereby will be paid by the party incurring such expense, except that the coexpenses of printing and mailing this joint proxy statement/prospectus and all filing and opaid to the SEC in connection with the merger will be borne equally by Heritage and Was Banking.

Amendment, Waiver and Extension of the Merger Agreement

Subject to compliance with applicable law, the merger agreement may be amended by the any time before or after approval of the merger agreement by the shareholders of Heritage Washington Banking, except that after approval of the merger agreement by the respective shareholders of Heritage or Washington Banking, there may not be, without further approximately appro

such shareholders, any amendment of the merger agreement that requires further approva shareholders under applicable law.

At any time prior to the effective time of the merger, the parties may, to the extent legally extend the time for the performance of any of the obligations or other acts of the other parany inaccuracies in the representations and warranties contained in the merger agreement document delivered pursuant to the merger agreement, and waive compliance with any of agreements or satisfaction of any conditions contained in the merger agreement, except the approval or adoption of the merger agreement by the respective shareholders of Heritage Washington Banking, there may not be, without further approval of such shareholders, an extension or waiver of the merger agreement or any portion of the merger agreement that further approval under applicable law.

102

Voting and Support Agreements

As an inducement to each of Heritage and Washington Banking to enter into the merger at the directors and executive officers of Heritage each entered into a voting and support agricultation with Washington Banking with respect to the shares of Heritage common stock they own directors and executive officers of Washington Banking each entered into a voting and su agreement with Heritage with respect to the shares of Washington Banking common stock own. We urge you to read the form of voting and support agreement, a copy of which is a Exhibit A to the merger agreement, which is attached as **Appendix A** to this joint proxy statement/prospectus.

Pursuant to the voting and support agreements, each director and executive officer of Her his or her capacity as a shareholder of Heritage, and each director and executive officer of Washington Banking, in his or her capacity as a shareholder of Washington Banking, has

to vote, or cause to be voted, in favor of approval of the Heritage merger proposal Washington Banking merger proposal, as applicable, and any other matter require approved by shareholders to facilitate the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, all shares of Heritage common stock or Washington Banking common applicable, over which he or she, or a member of his or her immediate family (mechild, stepchild, grandchild, parent, stepparent, grandparent, spouse, sibling, moth father-in-law, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, brother-in-law, or sister-in-law, and in adoptive relationships) has, directly or indirectly, sole or shared voting power as a voting record date for the Heritage special meeting or Washington Banking special applicable, using reasonable efforts to cause shares beneficially held by immediate family members to be so voted; and

not to sell, transfer or otherwise dispose of shares of Heritage common stock or V Banking common stock, as applicable, he or she beneficially held as of the date of voting and support agreement until after shareholder approval of the Heritage meteroposal or Washington Banking merger proposal, as applicable, excluding (i) distributed of shares in connection with the exercise of stock options and warrants in order to exercise price or to satisfy tax withholding obligations in connection with the exercise or her spouse, or the vesting of equity awards, and (ii) transfers to a lineal descendence or her spouse, or to a trust or other entity for the benefit of one or more of the forepersons, provided that the transferee agrees in writing to be bound by the terms of voting and support agreement.

The obligations under each voting and support agreement will terminate concurrently wit termination of the merger agreement.

103

UNAUDITED PRO FORMA COMBINED CONDENSED

CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL INFORMATION

The following is the unaudited pro forma combined condensed consolidated financial information of the Heritage and Washington Banking, giving effect to the merger. The unaudited proformation combined condensed consolidated statement of financial condition as of September 30, 20 effect to the merger as if it occurred on that date. The unaudited proforma combined conconsolidated statements of income for the nine months ended September 30, 2013 and the ended December 31, 2012 give effect to the merger as if it occurred on January 1, 2012.

The unaudited pro forma combined condensed consolidated financial information has bee using the acquisition method of accounting for business combinations under GAAP. Herizacquirer for accounting purposes.

A final determination of the fair values of Washington Banking s assets and liabilities, w be made prior to the completion of the merger, will be based on the actual net tangible and intangible assets of Washington Banking that exist as of the date of completion of the transcription Consequently, fair value adjustments and amounts preliminarily allocated to goodwill and identifiable intangibles could change significantly from those allocations used in the unautorma combined condensed consolidated financial information presented herein and could a material change in amortization of acquired intangible assets. In addition, the value of the purchase price of the merger will be based on the closing price of Heritage common stock closing date of the merger. For purposes of the accompanying pro forma financial informationing price of Heritage common stock as of December 20, 2013, the date of the filing of proxy statement/prospectus with the SEC, was used for purposes of presenting the profor combined condensed consolidated statement of financial condition as of September 30, 20

In connection with the plan to integrate the operations of Heritage and Washington Banki following the completion of the merger, Heritage anticipates that nonrecurring charges, so costs associated with systems implementation, severance and other costs related to exit or activities, will be incurred. Heritage is not able to determine the timing, nature and amour charges as of the date of this document. However, these charges will affect the results of of Heritage and Washington Banking, as well as those of the combined company following completion of the merger, in the period in which they are recorded. The unaudited profor combined condensed consolidated statements of income do not include the effects of the non-recurring costs associated with any restructuring or integration activities resulting from merger, as they are nonrecurring in nature and not factually supportable at this time. Addit the unaudited proforma adjustments do not give effect to any nonrecurring or unusual restrates that may be incurred as a result of the integration of the two companies or any and disposition of assets that may result from such integration.

The actual amounts recorded as of the completion of the merger may differ materially fro information presented in the unaudited pro forma combined condensed consolidated finar information as a result of:

changes in the trading price for Heritage s common stock;

capital used or generated in Washington Banking s operations between the significant merger agreement and completion of the merger;

changes in the fair values of Washington Banking s assets and liabilities;

other changes in Washington Banking s net assets that occur prior to the complemerger, which could cause material changes in the information presented below;

the actual financial results of the combined company.

The unaudited pro forma combined condensed consolidated financial information is provinformational purposes only. The unaudited pro forma combined condensed consolidated information is

104

not necessarily, and should not be assumed to be, an indication of the results that would hachieved had the transaction been completed as of the dates indicated or that may be achiefuture. The preparation of the unaudited pro forma combined condensed consolidated final information and related adjustments required management to make certain assumptions at estimates. The unaudited pro forma combined condensed consolidated financial information based on, and should be read together with, the historical consolidated financial statement related notes of Heritage incorporated into this document by reference from its Quarterly Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2013 and its Annual Report on Form 10-year ended December 31, 2012, and of Washington Banking incorporated into this document reference from its Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 20 Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2012.

105

HERITAGE FINANCIAL CORPORATION AND WASHINGTON BANKING CO

UNAUDITED PRO FORMA COMBINED CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATE OF FINANCIAL CONDITION

As of September 30, 2013

(In thousands)

	Н	eritage		ashington Banking		Pro Forma justments	Notes	
ASSETS								
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	135,123	\$	111,505	\$	(42,714)	A	\$
Investment securities available								
for sale		167,226		400,276				
Investment securities held to maturity		35,113						
Loans, excluding covered loans,		33,113						
net of unearned income	1	,167,381		872,636		(29,520)	В	
Less: Allowance for loan losses	1	(22,783)		(16,942)		16,942	C	4
Less. Thowance for loan losses		(22,703)		(10,742)		10,742	C	
Loans, excluding covered loans,								
net	1	,144,598		855,694		(12,578)		1
Covered loans	_	69,456		171,416		(28,915)	В	
Less: Allowance for loan losses		(5,972)		(15,026)		15,026	C	
		(=)= - /		(-))		- /		
Covered loans, net		63,484		156,390		(13,889)		
Total loans receivable, net	1	,208,082		1,012,084		(26,467)		2
FDIC indemnification asset		4,413		25,439		14,181	D	
Other real estate owned		4,129		8,856				
Other intangible assets, net		1,772		1,208		13,069	\mathbf{E}	
Goodwill		29,365		4,490		90,181	F	
Other assets		89,194		84,296		(5,004)	G	
Total assets	\$1	,674,417	\$	1,648,154	\$	43,246		\$3
	ΨI	, - , , , , , , ,	Ψ	-,0.0,101	Ψ	,210		Ψ.
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS FOULTY								
STOCKHOLDERS EQUITY LIABILITIES								
·-	¢ 1	125 005	¢	1 420 270	Ф			Φ.
Deposits	ֆl	,425,985	Þ	1,429,279	\$			\$ 2
Securities sold under agreement		22 655						
to repurchase		22,655						

25,774

(8,196)

H

Table of Contents 166

Junior subordinated debentures

Edgar Filing: BARINGS GLOBAL SHORT DURATION HIGH YIELD FUND - Form N-CSRS

Accrued expenses and other					
liabilities	9,182	11,303	(822)	I	
Total liabilities	1,457,822	1,466,356	(9,018)		,
STOCKHOLDERS EQUITY					
Common stock	138,426	86,447	147,615	J	
Retained earnings	78,851	98,182	(98,182)	K	
Accumulated other comprehensive (loss) income,					
net	(682)	(2,831)	2,831	L	
Total stockholders equity	216,595	181,798	52,264		
Total liabilities and stockholders equity	\$ 1,674,417	\$ 1,648,154	\$ 43,246		\$ 3

See accompanying Notes to Unaudited Pro Forma Combined Condensed Consolidated F. Information

106

HERITAGE FINANCIAL CORPORATION AND WASHINGTON BANKING CO

UNAUDITED PROFORMA COMBINED CONDENSED CONSOLIDATE

STATEMENT OF INCOME

For the Nine Months Ended September 30, 2013

(In thousands, except per share data)

	Heritage	Washington Banking	Pro Forma Adjustments	Notes
Interest income:				
Interest and fees on loans	\$ 50,252	\$ 51,416	\$ 695	M
Taxable interest on investment				
securities	1,296	4,090		
Nontaxable interest on investment				
securities	1,108	1,157		
Other	220	142		
Total interest income	52,876	56,805	695	
Interest expense:	·	ŕ		
Deposits	2,786	3,760		
Junior subordinated debenture		359	85	N
Other borrowings	32			
Total interest expense	2,818	4,119	85	
Net interest income	50,058	52,686	610	
Provision for loan losses on loans,	·	ŕ		
excluding covered loans	1,584	1,825		
Provision for loan losses on	·	·		
covered loans	1,660	12,414		
Net interest income after				
provision for loan losses	46,814	38,447	610	
Noninterest income:				
Service charges and other fees	4,395	5,428		
Income from sale of mortgage loans		2,798		
Change in FDIC indemnification				
asset	(336)	6,298	276	0
Other income	3,163	4,449		
Total noninterest income	7,222	18,973	276	
Noninterest expense:				

Edgar Filing: BARINGS GLOBAL SHORT DURATION HIGH YIELD FUND - Form N-CSRS

Compensation and employee				
benefits	23,220	22,481		
Occupancy and equipment	6,105	5,843	(133)	P
Data processing	2,809	1,558		
Professional services	2,532	637	(439)	Q
Other real estate owned, net	(260)	1,918		
Other expense	6,604	7,221	1,271	R
Total noninterest expense	41,010	39,658	699	
Income before income taxes	13,026	17,762	187	
Income tax expense (benefit)	4,161	5,768	65	S
Net income	\$ 8,865	\$ 11,994	\$ 122	
Earnings per Common Share:				
Basic	\$ 0.57	\$ 0.77		\mathbf{T}
Diluted	0.57	0.77		T
Average Common Shares Outstanding:				
Basic	15,297	15,491	(1,492)	U
Diluted	15,309	15,538	(1,539)	U

See accompanying Notes to Unaudited Pro Forma Combined Condensed Consolidated Formation

107

HERITAGE FINANCIAL CORPORATION AND WASHINGTON BANKING CO

UNAUDITED PRO FORMA COMBINED CONDENSED CONSOLIDATE

STATEMENT OF INCOME

For the Year Ended December 31, 2012

(In thousands, except per share data)

	Heritage	Washington Banking	Pro Forma Adjustments	Notes
Interest income:				
Interest and fees on loans	\$ 65,588	\$ 82,948	\$ 1,159	\mathbf{M}
Taxable interest on investment				
securities	2,195	5,333		
Nontaxable interest on investment				
securities	1,097	1,178		
Other	229	251		
Total interest income	69,109	89,710	1,159	
Interest expense:	05,105	05,710	1,109	
Deposits	4,469	6,581		
Junior subordinated debenture	,	532	88	N
Other borrowings	65			
Total interest expense	4,534	7,113	88	
Net interest income	64,575	82,597	1,071	
Provision for loan losses on loans,	0 1,0 10	3_,5 2 .	-,-,-	
excluding covered loans	1,570	7,100		
Provision for loan losses on	,	,		
covered loans	446	2,644		
Net interest income after				
provision for loan losses	62,559	72,853	1,071	
Noninterest income:				
Service charges and other fees	5,516	7,231		
Income from sale of mortgage				
loans		3,848		
Change in FDIC indemnification	/4 0 - - :			
asset	(1,033)	(9,126)	368	0
Other income	2,789	5,303		
Total noninterest income	7,272	7,256	368	
1 out nomine est meome	1,212	7,230	500	

Edgar Filing: BARINGS GLOBAL SHORT DURATION HIGH YIELD FUND - Form N-CSRS

Noninterest expense:				
Compensation and employee				
benefits	29,020	30,248		
Occupancy and equipment	7,365	7,418	(177)	P
Data processing	2,555	2,022		
Professional services	2,543	904		Q
Other real estate owned, net	316	2,791		
Other expense	8,593	12,026	1,943	R
Total noninterest expense	50,392	55,409	1,766	
Income before income taxes	19,439	24,700	(327)	
Income tax expense (benefit)	6,178	7,856	(114)	S
Net income	\$ 13,261	\$ 16,844	\$ (213)	
Earnings per Common Share:				
Basic	\$ 0.87	\$ 1.09		T 5
Diluted	0.87	1.09		T
Average Common Shares Outstanding:				
Basic	15,080	15,422	(1,423)	U
Diluted	15,095	15,455	(1,456)	\mathbf{U}

See accompanying Notes to Unaudited Pro Forma Combined Condensed Consolidated F. Information

108

Notes to Unaudited Pro Forma Combined Condensed Consolidated Financial Information

Note 1 Basis of Presentation

The unaudited pro forma combined condensed consolidated financial information has bee under the acquisition method of accounting for business combinations. The unaudited pro combined condensed consolidated statements of income for the year ended December 31, nine months ended September 30, 2013, are presented as if the acquisition occurred on Ja 2012. The unaudited pro forma combined condensed consolidated statement of financial of as of September 30, 2013 is presented as if the acquisition occurred as of that date. This is not intended to reflect the actual results that would have been achieved had the acquisit actually occurred on those dates. The pro forma adjustments are preliminary, based on est and are subject to change as more information becomes available and after final analyses values of both tangible and intangible assets acquired and liabilities assumed are complete Accordingly, the final fair value adjustments may be materially different from those present this document.

Under the acquisition method of accounting, the assets and liabilities and any identifiable assets of Washington Banking will be recorded at the respective fair values on the merger fair values on the merger date are to represent management s best estimates based on avainformation and facts and circumstances in existence on the merger date. The pro forma a of purchase price reflected in the unaudited pro forma combined condensed consolidated information is subject to adjustment and may vary from the actual purchase price allocation be recorded at the time the merger is completed. Adjustments may include, but not be liming changes in (i) Washington Banking s balance sheet through the effective time of the mergagregate value of merger consideration paid if the price of Heritage s stock varies from \$16.72 per share; (iii) total merger related expenses if consummation and/or implementativary from currently estimated amounts; and (iv) the underlying values of assets and liability market conditions differ from current assumptions.

Certain historical data of Washington Banking has been reclassified on a pro forma basis conform to Heritage s classifications.

The Heritage historical presentation of loans receivable included categories for originated receivable, purchased covered loans receivable and purchased non-covered loans receivable purposes of this pro forma information and for future presentations, Heritage has consolid purchased non-covered loans with its originated loans, and will present the combined bala loans, excluding covered loans—on the pro forma statement of financial condition. The allowance for loan losses and provision for loan losses on purchased non-covered loans we consolidated with the respective allowance for loan losses and provision for loan losses for excluding covered loans. The purchased covered loans will be hereto presented as—cover The allowance for loan losses and provision for loan losses for covered loans will be separ presented. The change in presentation will allow for consistency with the Washington Ba disclosures as well as more meaningful categories for the users of the financial information.

The accounting policies of both Heritage and Washington Banking are in the process of b reviewed in detail. Upon completion of such review, conforming adjustments or financial reclassifications may be determined.

Note 2 Purchase Price

Each share of Washington Banking common stock will be converted into the right to recepromptly following completion of the merger, (1) 0.89000 shares of Heritage common stock (2) \$2.75 in cash, representing an aggregate consideration mix of approximately 83.7% H stock and 16.3% cash, excluding stock options and restricted stock unit awards. All in-the Washington Banking stock options outstanding immediately prior to the merger will be control options to receive Heritage common stock as provided in the merger agreement, and then-outstanding unvested restricted stock unit awards of Washington

109

Banking fully vest upon the effective time of the merger and will be converted to restricte unit awards of Heritage as provided in the merger agreement. Heritage will not issue any shares of stock in the merger as the value of calculated fractional shares will be paid in ca

For purposes of the pro forma combined condensed consolidated financial information properties has made the assumption that all stock options and restricted stock award units with immediately exercised at the merger date for approximately 175,121 shares. In total, Heri issue approximately 13,998,912 shares of common stock in the merger, resulting in approximately 30,209,784 shares of common stock outstanding after the merger, and pay aggregate cash consideration in the merger of approximately \$42.7 million. The consideration value except the Washington Banking stock options and restricted stock unit awards approximates \$2.9 based on the \$16.72 Heritage common stock share price at December 20, 2013. The Dece 2013 filing date of this joint proxy statement/prospectus with the SEC was chosen in account with FASB ACS No. 805, *Business Combinations*, as the most recent stock price at the tin filing for a transaction that has yet to be consummated. The total consideration transferred approximates \$276.8 million.

Any changes in the price of Heritage common stock would change the purchase price and The following table presents the sensitivity of purchase price and resulting goodwill to change the price of Heritage s common stock of \$16.72, the closing price of Heritage common stock price of Heritage common stock of \$16.72, the closing price of Heritage common stock price and the price of Heritage common stock of \$16.72, the closing price of Heritage common stock price and the price and

	Herita	ige Comi	nTootal (Considerat	i6s tima	ted Goo
Price Sensitivity	Stock	Share Po	(do dlars	in thousa	ddd Jars	in thou
Up 30%	\$	21.74	\$	347,152	\$	165,04
Up 20%		20.06		323,693		141,58
Up 10%		18.39		300,235		118,13
Baseline presented in pro forma	ì	16.72		276,776		94,67
Down 10%		15.05		253,317		71,21
Down 20%		13.38		229,858		47,75
Down 30%		11.70		206,399		24,29

Note 3 Allocation of Purchase Price of Washington Banking

At the merger effective time, Washington Banking s assets and liabilities are required to to their estimated fair values. The assumptions used to determine the relevant fair value a are discussed in detail below in Note 4 Pro Forma Combined Condensed Consolidated Information Adjustments. The purchase price is then allocated to the identifiable assets an liabilities based on the fair value. The excess of the purchase price over the fair value of t assets acquired is allocated to goodwill.

110

The pro forma purchase price was preliminarily allocated to the assets acquired and liabil assumed based on their estimated fair values as summarized in the following table:

At September 36 (In thousand

	(In thousa
Pro forma purchase price of Washington Banking	·
Fair value of Heritage common stock at \$16.72 per share for	
13,823,791 shares	
Cash to be paid	
Consideration value for stock options and restricted stock unit awards	
at \$16.72 per share for 175,121 shares	
Total pro forma purchase price	
Fair value of assets acquired:	
Cash	\$ 111,505
Investment securities available for sale	400,276
Loans, excluding covered	843,116
Covered loans	142,501
FDIC indemnification asset	39,620
Other real estate owned	8,856
Intangible assets	14,277
Other assets	79,292
Total assets and identifiable intangible assets acquired	\$ 1,639,443
Fair value of liabilities assumed:	
Deposits	\$ 1,429,279
Junior subordinated debentures	17,578
Accrued expenses and other liabilities	10,481
Total liabilities assumed	\$ 1,457,338
Fair value of net assets and identifiable intangible assets acquired	

Note 4 Pro Forma Combined Condensed Consolidated Financial Information Adju

Excess of consideration to be paid over the net assets and identifiable

The following pro forma adjustments have been included in the unaudited pro forma com condensed consolidated financial information. Estimated fair value adjustments are based available information, and certain assumptions considered reasonable, and may be revised additional information becomes available. The following are the pro forma adjustments may record the transaction and to adjust Washington Banking as assets and liabilities to their efair values at September 30, 2013.

Table of Contents 175

intangible assets acquired

Statement of Financial Condition

As of September 30, 2013

(In thousands)

A. Adjustments to Cash and cash equivalents

To reflect cash used to purchase Washington Banking (15,532,349

Washington Banking common shares outstanding at September 30, 2013 at \$2.75 cash consideration per share).

(Table continued on following page)

111

Statement of Financial Condition

As of September 30, 2013

As of September 30, 2013			
B. Adjustments to Loans receivable, excluding allowance for loan losses			\$ (
To reflect the discount on loans at merger date. Heritage performed a fair value assessment of the noncovered and covered portfolios using a third party. Based on the due diligence, a total discount of approximately 3.4% was calculated on the noncovered loans and a total discount of approximately 16.9% was calculated on the covered loans. (The discount on the covered loans was calculated using the carrying balance of the loans.)			
Loans, excluding covered loans	\$	(29,520)	
Covered loans	\$	(28,915)	
C. Adjustments to Allowance for loan losses			\$
To remove the Washington Banking allowance for loan losses at period end date as the credit risk is accounted for in the fair value adjustment for the loans receivable in Adjustment B above.			
Loans, excluding covered loans	\$	16,942	
Covered loans		15,026	
D. Adjustment to FDIC indemnification asset			\$
To reflect the fair value of the asset. Analysis of fair value was			
performed in conjunction with the fair value estimation of covered loans in Adjustment B above.			
E. Adjustments to Intangible asset, net			\$
To record the estimated fair value of the core deposit intangible			-
asset (CDI) identified in the merger as calculated by a third party and to eliminate the Washington Banking core deposit intangible created in its prior acquisitions.			
Core deposit intangible identified in merger	\$	14,277	
Elimination of Washington Banking prior CDI	\$	(1,208)	
F. Adjustment to Goodwill	Ψ	(1,200)	\$
To record the difference between the consideration transferred and the estimated fair value of net assets acquired and net liabilities			Ψ
assumed in the merger. See Note 3 Allocation of Purchase Price of			
Washington Bank, above.		94,671	
Elimination of Washington Banking prior goodwill	\$	(4,490)	
G. Adjustments to Other assets			\$
To reflect the fair value of the other assets in the merger as follows:			
Premises and equipment	\$	(1,771)	
Deferred tax asset, net	\$	(3,233)	
Subtotal of fair value adjustments is \$9.2 million at Heritage s estimated statutory rate of 35%			
H. Adjustment to Junior subordinated debentures			\$
To reflect the fair value of the trust preferred debt in the merger.			
I. Adjustment to Accrued expenses and other liabilities			\$
To reflect the fair value of the Washington Banking clawback liability as it relates to its shared loss agreements. Analysis of fair			

value was performed in conjunction with the fair value estimation of covered loans in Adjustment ${\bf B}$ above.

J. Adjustments to Common stock			\$ 1
To record the issuance of Heritage common stock as purchase price			
consideration and to eliminate the common stock of Washington			
Banking			
Issuance of Heritage common stock to Washington Banking			
shareholders (13,823,791 shares at \$16.72 value)	\$ 231	,134	
Value of Washington Banking stock options and restricted stock			
awards converted at merger date (175,121 shares at \$16.72)	\$ 2	2,928	
Elimination of the historical Washington Banking common stock	\$ (86	,447)	
K. Adjustment to Retained earnings			\$ (
To eliminate the historical Washington Banking retained earnings			
L. Adjustment to Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss)			\$
To eliminate the historical Washington Banking accumulated other			
comprehensive loss.			

112

For purposes of determining the pro forma effect of the merger on the statements of opera following pro forma adjustments have been made as if the acquisition occurred as of Janu 2012:

Statements of Income

(In thousands)

		For the Nine Months Ended September 30, 2013		
M. Adjustments to Interest income: Interest and fees on				
loans	\$	695	\$	
To reflect the accretion of interest component of the loan				
discount resulting from the pro forma loan fair value				
adjustment in Adjustment B above. The accretion was				
calculated using an effective yield method over the				

\$

\$

85

276

\$

\$

discount resulting from the pro form adjustment in Adjustment B above. calculated using an effective yield method over the weighted average life of 3.33 years at the merger date. The sum of the accumulated discount accretion for the first twelve months and subsequent nine months was estimated to be the accretion for the year ended December 31, 2012 and the nine months ended September 30, 2013, respectively.

N. Adjustments to Interest expense: Junior subordinated debentures To reflect the amortization of the discount resulting from

the pro forma junior subordinated debenture fair value adjustment in Adjustment H above using the effective yield method over the remaining 24 year life of the debentures. The sum of the accumulated amortization for the first twelve months and subsequent nine months was estimated to be the amortization for the year ended December 31, 2012 and the nine months ended September 30, 2013, respectively.

O. Adjustments to Noninterest Income: Change in FDIC **Indemnification Asset**

To reflect the accretion of the discount resulting from the pro forma indemnification asset fair value adjustment in Adjustment **D** above.

The estimated \$1.29 million interest component of the discount was accreted on a straight line method over the 3.5 remaining years of the non-single family shared-loss agreement using the January 1, 2012 assumed acquisition date for purposes of pro forma.

P. Adjustments to Noninterest expense: Occupancy and equipment	\$	(133)	\$
To reflect the reduction of the estimated depreciation expense recorded by Washington Banking on the premises and equipment that was discounted from the pro forma fair value adjustment in Adjustment G above using straight line method over the estimated weighted average life of 10 years.			
Q. Adjustments to Noninterest expense: Professional	ф	(420)	ф
Services	\$	(439)	\$
To eliminate the direct costs incurred by the companies in connection with the merger. These costs consist primarily of legal fees and valuation services.			
R. Adjustments to Noninterest expense: Other	\$	1,271	\$
To reflect the amortization of the CDI resulting from the	Ψ	1,2,1	Ψ
pro forma fair value adjustment in Adjustment E above			
and to eliminate the historical Washington Banking CDI			
amortization	\$	1,125	\$
Amortization of CDI resulting from the merger based on amortization period of 10 years using the dollar weighted deposit runoff on an annualized basis method of amortization of \$1,453 and \$2,268 for the nine months ended September 30, 2013 and for the year ended December 31, 2012, respectively.			
Elimination of historical Washington Banking CDI			
amortization of \$(328) and \$(512) for the nine months ended September 30, 2013 and for the year ended December 31, 2012, respectively.			
To reflect the amortization of the clawback liability			
resulting from the pro forma fair value adjustment in			
Adjustment I above.	\$	146	\$
The estimated \$1.52 million interest component of the			
discount was amortized using effective yield method over			
the remaining 7 years until shared-loss agreements have			
legally ended.			

(Table continued on following page)

113

Table of Contents			
Statements of Income			
(In thousands)			
		For the	
		Nine	I
]	Months	
		Ended]
	Sep	tember 30,	Dec
	_	2013	
S. Adjustment to Income tax expense (benefit)	\$	65	\$

To reflect the income tax effect of the pro forma Adjustments **M-R** above at the estimated 35% statutory tax rate.

- **T.** Earnings per common share, basic and diluted, were calculated using the calculated per net income less dividends and undistributed earnings allocated to participating securities the calculated pro forma basic and dilutive average shares outstanding.
- **U.** Basic and diluted average common shares outstanding were calculated by adding the assumed to be issued by Heritage in the merger (13,823,791 shares plus an additional 175 shares related to the assumed exercise of converted stock options and restricted stock unit or a total of 13,998,912 shares) to the historical average Heritage shares outstanding for the months ended September 30, 2013 and for the year ended December 31, 2012.

Note 5 Merger Costs

In connection with the merger, the plan to integrate Heritage s and Washington Banking is still being developed. Over the next several months, the specific details of these plans vecontinue to be refined. Management of both companies are currently in the process of asset two companies personnel, benefit plans, computer systems, service contracts and other to determine the most beneficial structure for the combined company. Certain decisions at these assessments may involve involuntary termination of employees, changing informatis systems, canceling contracts with service providers and other actions. To the extent there associated with these actions, the costs will be recorded based on the nature and timing of integration actions. Most acquisition and restructuring costs are recognized separately fro business combination and generally will be expensed as incurred.

The table below reflects Heritage s current estimate of the aggregate estimated merger comillion, or \$11.9 million net of \$4.1 million of income tax benefit, computed using the stafederal tax rate of 35%, expected to be incurred in connection with the merger, which are from the pro forma financial information. While a portion of these costs may be required recognized over time, the current estimate of these costs, primarily comprised of anticipat charges, include the following:

At September 30, 2013

	(In th	(In thousands)	
Professional fees	\$	7,859	
Change of control payments		2,249	
Severance and retention plan		2,850	
Data processing, termination and conversion		3,050	
-			
Pre-tax merger costs, includes \$4.2 million			
of non-deductible costs		16,008	
Income tax benefit at 35% rate		(4,131)	
Net merger costs	\$	11.877	

Heritage s cost estimates are forward-looking. While the costs represent Heritage s curre of merger costs associated with the merger that will be incurred, the ultimate level and tin recognition of these costs will be based on the final integration in connection with consumathe merger. Readers are cautioned that the completion of this integration and other actions be taken in connection with the

114

merger will impact these estimates. The type and amount of actual costs incurred could variaterially from these estimates if future developments differ from the underlying assump by management in determining the current estimate of these costs. These costs are not expanderially impact the combined company sability to maintain an adequate level of liquid necessary to fund loan originations and deposit withdrawals, satisfy other financial command fund operations. See Cautionary Statement Regarding Forward-Looking Statements

115

MATERIAL U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSEQUENCES OF THE MEI

The following summary describes the material U.S. federal income tax consequences of to U.S. holders (as defined below) of Washington Banking common stock. The summary upon the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (which we refer to in this document Code), applicable Treasury Regulations, judicial decisions, and administrative rulings all as in effect as of the date hereof, and all of which are subject to change, possibly with effect. Any such change could affect the accuracy of the statements and conclusions set for discussion. This summary does not address any tax consequences of the merger under statements and conclusions set for eight laws, or any federal laws other than those pertaining to income tax.

This discussion addresses only those holders of Washington Banking common stock that Washington Banking common stock as a capital asset within the meaning of Section 122. Code. It does not address all the U.S. federal income tax consequences that may be releval particular holders of Washington Banking common stock in light of their individual circular to holders of Washington Banking common stock that are subject to special rules, inclusively without limitation, holders that are:

financial institutions;
S corporations or other pass-through entities, or investors in pass-through entities
persons who are subject to alternative minimum tax;
insurance companies;
tax-exempt organizations;
dealers in securities or currencies;
traders in securities that elect to use a mark-to-market method of accounting;
persons that hold Washington Banking common stock as part of a straddle, hedge constructive sale, conversion or other integrated transaction;

Table of Contents 184

regulated investment companies;

real estate investment trusts;

persons whose functional currency is not the U.S. dollar;

persons who are not U.S. holders; and

holders who acquired their shares of Washington Banking common stock through exercise of an employee stock option, through a tax qualified retirement plan or of as compensation.

If a partnership (or other entity that is taxed as a partnership for federal income tax purpor Washington Banking common stock, the tax treatment of a partner in that partnership gendepend upon the status of the partner and the activities of the partnership. Partnerships an in partnerships should consult their own tax advisors about the tax consequences of the mathem.

For purposes of this discussion, the term U.S. holder means a beneficial owner that is: citizen or resident of the United States; a corporation (or other entity taxable as a corporat U.S. federal income tax purposes) created or organized under the laws of the United State its political subdivisions; a trust that (i) is subject to the supervision of a court within the States and the control of one or more U.S. persons or (ii) has a valid election in effect und applicable U.S. Treasury regulations to be treated as a U.S. person; or an estate that is sub U.S. federal income taxation on its income regardless of its source.

In connection with the filing with the SEC of the registration statement on Form S-4 of w joint proxy statement/prospectus is a part, Lane Powell has rendered its tax opinion to Wa Banking and

116

Silver, Freedman, Taff & Tiernan, L.L.P. has rendered its tax opinion to Heritage address U.S. federal income tax consequences of the merger as described below. In rendering their respective tax opinions, each counsel relied upon representations and covenants, including contained in certificates of officers of Washington Banking and Heritage, reasonably satisform and substance to each such counsel. The opinions represent each counsel s best legal However, if any of the representations or assumptions upon which the opinions are based inconsistent with the actual facts, the U.S. federal income tax consequences of the merger adversely affected. Copies of the tax opinions are attached as Exhibits 8.1 and 8.2 to the restatement on Form S-4.

Neither Heritage nor Washington Banking has sought, and neither of them will seek, any from the Internal Revenue Service regarding any matters relating to the merger, and the o described above will not be binding on the Internal Revenue Service or any court. Consequence can be no assurance that the Internal Revenue Service will not assert, or that a court sustain, a position contrary to any of the conclusions set forth below.

The obligations of the parties to complete the merger are conditioned on, among other this receipt by Washington Banking and Heritage of opinions from Lane Powell and Silver, For Taff & Tiernan, L.L.P., respectively, each dated the closing date of the merger, that for U income tax purposes the merger will qualify as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code. These opinions will be based upon representation letters prove Washington Banking and Heritage and upon customary factual assumptions. The condition Washington Banking receive an opinion from Lane Powell may be waived by Washington and the condition that Heritage receive an opinion from Silver, Freedman, Taff & Tiernam may be waived by Heritage. Neither Washington Banking nor Heritage currently intends the conditions related to the receipt of the opinions. However, if these conditions were was the change in tax consequences would be material, Washington Banking would re-solicit approval of its shareholders prior to completing the merger.

In addition, the obligation of each of Lane Powell and Silver, Freedman, Taff & Tiernan, deliver such opinions is conditioned on the merger satisfying the statutory and regulatory requirements of a reorganization, including the continuity of proprietary interest recrequirement generally will be satisfied if Heritage common stock constitutes at least 40% value of the total merger consideration. The determination by tax counsel as to whether the will be treated as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code is facts and law existing as of the closing date of the merger.

The actual tax consequences of the merger to you may be complex and will depend upon specific situation and upon factors that are not within the control of Heritage or Washingt Banking. You should consult with your own tax advisor as to the tax consequences of the light of your particular circumstances, including the applicability and effect of the alterna minimum tax and any state, local or foreign income or other tax laws.

Tax Consequences of the Merger Generally

The parties intend for the merger to be treated as a reorganization for U.S. federal incompurposes. As such, the material U.S. federal income tax consequences of the merger will follows:

no gain or loss will be recognized by Heritage or Washington Banking as a result merger;

gain (but not loss) will be recognized by a U.S. holder of Washington Banking common stock who receive shares of Heritage common stock and cash in exchange for shares of Washington Banking common stock pursuant to the merger in an amount equal to the lesser of (i) the amount by which the sum of the fair market value of the Heritage common stock and cash received by such U.S. holder of Washington Banking common stock exceeds such U.S. holder s basis i its Washington Banking common stock and (ii) the amount of cash received by such U.S. holder of Washington Banking common stock;

117

the aggregate basis of the Heritage common stock received by a U.S. holder of W Banking common stock in the merger (including fractional shares of Heritage constock deemed received and redeemed as described below) will be the same as the basis of the Washington Banking common stock for which it is exchanged, decrea amount of cash received in the merger (other than cash received instead of a fract of Heritage common stock), and increased by the amount of gain recognized on the exchange, other than with respect to cash received instead of a fractional share in common stock (regardless of whether such gain is classified as capital gain or as a income, as discussed below under Potential Recharacterization of Gain as a Dithis page 118; and

the holding period of Heritage common stock received by a U.S. holder of Washi Banking common stock in the merger in exchange for such U.S. holder s shares Washington Banking common stock (including fractional shares of Heritage com deemed received and redeemed as described below) will include such U.S. holder period of the Washington Banking common stock for which it is exchanged.

If a U.S. holder of Washington Banking common stock acquired different blocks of Wash Banking common stock at different times or at different prices, any gain or loss (if applicate be determined separately with respect to each block of Washington Banking common stock holders should consult their own tax advisors regarding the manner in which cash and He common stock received in the merger should be allocated among different blocks of Wash Banking common stock and with respect to identifying the bases or holding periods of the shares of Heritage common stock received in the merger.

Taxation of Capital Gain

Except as described below under Potential Recharacterization of Gain as a Dividend page 118, gain that a U.S. holder of Washington Banking common stock recognizes in cowith the merger generally will constitute capital gain and will constitute long-term capital such U.S. holder has held (or is treated as having held) its Washington Banking common more than one year as of the date of the merger. For non-corporate U.S. holders of Washi Banking common stock, the maximum U.S. federal income tax rate on long-term capital \$20%.

Potential Recharacterization of Gain as a Dividend

All or part of the gain that a particular U.S. holder of Washington Banking common stock recognizes could be treated as dividend income rather than capital gain if: (i) such U.S. ho significant shareholder of Heritage; or (ii) such U.S. holder s percentage ownership in He the merger, taking into account constructive ownership rules, is not meaningfully reduced what its percentage ownership would have been if it had received solely shares of Heritage stock rather than a combination of cash and shares of Heritage common stock in the merge could happen, for example, because of ownership of additional shares of Heritage common such holder, ownership of shares of Heritage common stock by a person related to such he share repurchase by Heritage from other holders of Heritage common stock. The IRS has in rulings that any reduction in the interest of a minority shareholder that owns a small nu shares in a publicly and widely held corporation and that exercises no control over corpor

would result in capital gain as opposed to dividend treatment. Because the possibility of district treatment depends primarily upon the particular circumstances of a holder of Washington common stock, including the application of certain constructive ownership rules, holders Washington Banking common stock should consult their own tax advisors regarding the particular consequences of the merger to them.

Receipt of Only Cash Consideration Upon Exercise of Dissenters Rights and Cash Instead of a Fractional Share of Heritage Common Stock

A U.S. holder of Washington Banking common stock who properly exercises dissenters under Washington law and receives the entirety of its consideration in the form of cash w generally recognize

118

gain or loss equal to the difference between the amount of cash received and the basis in I Washington Banking common stock. In addition, a U.S. holder of Washington Banking costock who receives cash instead of a fractional share of Heritage common stock will be trehaving received the fractional share pursuant to the merger and then as having exchanged fractional share for cash in a redemption by Heritage. As a result, such U.S. holder of Washing common stock will generally recognize gain or loss equal to the difference between amount of cash received and the basis in his or her fractional share interest as set forth abegain or loss recognized by the U.S. holders described in this paragraph will generally be cor loss, and will be long-term capital gain or loss if, as of the effective date of the merger, holder s holding period for the relevant shares is greater than one year. The deductibility losses is subject to limitations.

Medicare Tax on Unearned Income

A U.S. holder of Washington Banking common stock that is an individual is subject to a 3 on the lesser of: (i) his or her net investment income for the relevant taxable year; or (i of his or her modified gross income for the taxable year over a certain threshold (between and \$250,000 depending on the individual s U.S. federal income tax filing status). A sim applies to estates and trusts. A U.S. holder s net investment income generally will includ capital gain recognized in connection with the merger (including any gain treated as a div

Backup Withholding and Information Reporting

Payments of cash to a U.S. holder of Washington Banking common stock pursuant to the may, under certain circumstances, be subject to information reporting and backup withhou unless the holder provides proof of an applicable exemption or, in the case of backup with furnishes its taxpayer identification number and otherwise complies with all applicable requirements of the backup withholding rules. Any amounts withheld from payments to a holder under the backup withholding rules are not additional tax and generally will be allerefund or credit against the U.S. holder s U.S. federal income tax liability, provided the rinformation is timely furnished to the Internal Revenue Service.

A U.S. holder of Washington Banking common stock who receives Heritage common stock result of the merger should retain records pertaining to the merger, including records relating number of shares and the basis of such U.S. holder is Washington Banking common stock holder of Washington Banking common stock who is required to file a U.S. federal incompreture and who is a significant holder that receives Heritage common stock in the merger required to file a statement with such U.S. federal income tax return in accordance with Tax Regulations Section 1.368-3 setting forth such U.S. holder is basis in the Washington Banking common stock surrendered, the fair market value of the Heritage common stock and cash in the merger, and certain other information. A significant holder is a holder of Washing Banking common stock who, immediately before the merger, owned at least 5% of the outstock of Washington Banking or securities of Washington Banking with a basis for federataxes of at least \$1.0 million.

This discussion does not address tax consequences that may vary with, or are continuoun, individual circumstances. Moreover, it does not address any non-income tax of foreign, state or local tax consequences of the merger. Tax matters are very complications.

the tax consequences of the merger to you will depend upon the facts of your particular ituation. Accordingly, we strongly urge you to consult with a tax advisor to determine particular federal, state, local or foreign income or other tax consequences to you of merger.

119

INFORMATION ABOUT HERITAGE AND WASHINGTON BANKING

Heritage

Heritage, headquartered in Olympia, Washington, is a bank holding company for Heritage through which it operates 36 banking offices located primarily in western Washington and greater Portland, Oregon area. Through Heritage Bank, Heritage offers a broad range of fi services primarily to small businesses and their owners and attracts deposits from the general public. Heritage Bank also makes real estate construction and land development loans and loans and originates first mortgage loans on residential properties located in western and Washington State and the greater Portland, Oregon area. Heritage is primary lines of busing commercial banking, retail banking and wealth management. As of September 30, 2013, consolidated basis, Heritage had total assets of \$1.67 billion, deposits of \$1.43 billion, and shareholders equity of \$216.6 million.

Heritage s principal office is located at 201 Fifth Avenue SW, Olympia, Washington 985 telephone number is (360) 943-1500. Heritage s common stock is listed on NASDAQ un symbol HFWA.

Additional information about Heritage and its subsidiaries is included in documents incorreference in this joint proxy statement/prospectus. See Where You Can Find More Inforpage 132.

Washington Banking

Washington Banking, headquartered in Oak Harbor, Washington, is a bank holding comp Whidbey Island Bank through which it operates 31 banking offices throughout Northwest Washington. The business of Whidbey Island Bank consists primarily of attracting deposit the general public and originating loans. In addition to conducting a full-service, commun commercial banking business, Whidbey Island Bank also offers nondeposit managed inveproducts and services, which are not FDIC insured. These programs are provided through unrelated investment advisory company, Elliott Cove Capital Management LLC. At Septe 2013, on a consolidated basis, Washington Banking had assets of \$1.65 billion, deposits of \$1.43 billion and shareholders equity of \$181.8 million.

Washington Banking s principal office is located at 450 SW Bayshore Drive, Oak Harbo Washington 98277, and its telephone number is (360) 240-6458. Washington Banking s stock is listed on NASDAQ under the symbol WBCO.

Additional information about Washington Banking and its subsidiaries is included in document incorporated by reference in this joint proxy statement/prospectus. See Where You Can Information on page 132.

120

SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS

AND MANAGEMENT OF HERITAGE

The following table sets forth information regarding beneficial ownership of Heritage corstock as of February 28, 2014, by: (1) each shareholder known by Heritage to be the bene owner of more than five percent of the outstanding shares of Heritage common stock; (2) Heritage s Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, as well as its three other compensated executive officers; (3) each of Heritage s directors; and (4) all Heritage directors executive officers as a group. The information presented in the table is based upon the mofilings with the SEC by such persons or upon information otherwise provided by such per Heritage prior to February 28, 2014.

Beneficial ownership is determined according to the rules of the SEC and generally include shares over which a person possesses sole or shared voting or investment power as well a shares that such person has the right to acquire on or before April 29, 2014 (60 days after 28, 2014), through the exercise of options or other rights. Except as otherwise indicated, I believes that the beneficial owners of stock listed below have sole investment and voting with respect to the shares described.

The applicable percentage ownership for each person listed below is based upon 16,218,6 of Heritage common stock outstanding as of February 28, 2014. Shares of Heritage common subject to options or other securities currently exercisable or exercisable on or before Feb 2014, are deemed outstanding for the purpose of calculating the percentage ownership of holding those options or other securities, but are not treated as outstanding for the purpose calculating the percentage ownership of any other person.

The following table shows, as of February 28, 2014, the amount of Heritage common stoc (unless otherwise indicated) by each director, named executive officers and all of Heritage directors and executive officers as a group.

Names of Beneficial Owner Beneficial Owners of More Than 5%	Amount and Nature of Beneficial Ownership(1)
Forest Hill Capital, L.L.C. and Mark Lee(1)	1,123,682
100 Morgan Keegan Drive, Suite 430	
Little Rock, Arkansas 72202	
Investment Counselors of Maryland, LLC(2)	1,073,193
803 Cathedral Street	
Baltimore, Maryland 21201	
Woodmen of the World Life Insurance Society and/or	
Omaha	926,842
Woodmen Life Insurance Company(3)	
1700 Farnam Street, Omaha, NE 68102	
BlackRock Inc.(4)	916,147

40 East 52nd Street New York, NY 10022

tant a property of the same and	
Directors	
David H. Brown	94,282
Brian S. Charneski(5)	38,611
Gary B. Christensen(6)	60,662
John A. Clees(7)	79,628
Kimberly T. Ellwanger(8)	16,941
Daryl D. Jensen(9)	186,648
Jeffrey S. Lyon(10)	37,509

(table continued on following page)

121

Names of Beneficial Owner	Amount and Nature of Beneficial Ownership(1)
Directors (continued)	
Donald V. Rhodes(11)	322,607
Ann Watson(12)	3,228
Named Executive Officers	
Brian L. Vance(13)	155,867
Jeffrey J. Deuel(14)	45,176
Donald J. Hinson(15)	32,330
D. Michael Broadhead(16)	56,329
David A. Spurling(17)	35,928
Directors and Executive Officers as a group (14 persons)	1,165,746

- * Less than one percent of shares outstanding
- (1) According to a Schedule 13G filed with the SEC on February 14, 2014, Forest Hill C L.L.C. and Mark Lee as principal have sole voting power and dispositive power over reported as of December 31, 2013.
- (2) According to a Schedule 13G filed with the SEC on February 12, 2014, Investment C of Maryland, LLC has shared voting and dispositive power over the shares reported a December 31, 2013.
- (3) According to a Schedule 13G filed with the SEC on February 11, 2014, Woodmen of Life Insurance Society and/or Omaha Woodmen Life Insurance Company has sole vo dispositive power over the shares reported as of December 31, 2013.
- (4) According to a Schedule 13G filed with the SEC on January 17, 2014, BlackRock Incovoting and dispositive power over the shares reported as of December 31, 2013.
- (5) Includes 2,500 shares issuable upon exercise of options, 18,494 shares held jointly wis spouse, 8,675 shares owned by an entity controlled by Mr. Charneski and 420 shares trust.
- (6) Includes 5,200 shares issuable upon exercise of options, 30,157 shares held jointly wis spouse and 21,400 shares owned by entities controlled by Mr. Christensen.
- (7) Includes 4,000 shares issuable upon exercise of options, 65,122 shares held jointly wis spouse, 1,050 shares owned solely by his spouse and 2,500 shares owned by an entity by Mr. Clees.
- (8) Includes 2,500 shares issuable upon exercise of options and 11,859 shares held jointly spouse.
- (9) Includes 5,200 shares issuable upon exercise of options, 128,455 shares held jointly v spouse, 10,000 shares held in an indirect trust whereby he has voting power and 39,00 held in trust.
- (10)Includes 4,000 shares issuable upon exercise of options and 3,150 shares held as cust
- (11) Includes 5,200 shares issuable upon exercise of options and 22,972 vested shares in t
- (12) It is expected that Ms. Watson will be in compliance with our stock ownership guide allotted time frame.
- (13)Mr. Vance is also a director. Includes 3,501 shares issuable upon exercise of options, shares held jointly with his spouse and 18,569 vested shares in the KSOP.
- (14) Includes 20,000 shares issuable upon exercise of options and 408 vested shares in the

- (15) Includes 6,648 shares issuable upon exercise of options and 1,730 vested shares in th
- (16)Includes 10,172 shares issuable upon exercise of options, 20,414 shares owned jointl spouse and 2,708 vested shares in the KSOP.
- (17) Includes 6,641 shares issuable upon exercise of options, 10,875 shares held jointly we spouse and 1,801 vested shares in the KSOP.

122

SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS

AND MANAGEMENT OF WASHINGTON BANKING

Beneficial Ownership of Washington Banking Common Stock

The following table sets forth information regarding beneficial ownership of Washington common stock as of February 28, 2014, by: (1) each shareholder known by Washington E be the beneficial owner of more than five percent of the outstanding shares of Washington common stock; (2) each of Washington Banking s named executive officers; (3) each of Banking s directors; and (4) all Washington Banking directors and executive officers as a information presented in the table is based upon the most recent filings with the SEC by s persons or upon information otherwise provided by such persons to Washington Banking February 28, 2014.

Beneficial ownership is determined according to the rules of the SEC and generally include shares over which a person possesses sole or shared voting or investment power as well a shares that such person has the right to acquire on or before April 29, 2014 (60 days after 28, 2014), through the exercise of options or other rights. Except as otherwise indicated, Washington Banking believes that the beneficial owners of stock listed below have sole in and voting power with respect to the shares described.

The applicable percentage ownership for each person listed below is based upon 15,587,0 of Washington Banking common stock outstanding as of February 28, 2014. Shares of W Banking common stock subject to options or other securities currently exercisable or exer or before April 29, 2014, are deemed outstanding for the purpose of calculating the percentage ownership of the person holding those options or other securities, but are not treated as out for the purpose of calculating the percentage ownership of any other person.

Unless otherwise noted, the address for each holder of five percent or more of any of the sin the following table is: c/o Washington Banking Company, 450 SW Bayshore Drive, Oa Washington 98277.

		Percentage	
	Beneficial	of	
	Ownership	Outstanding	
	of	Washington	
	Washington	Banking	
	Banking	Common	
	Common	Stock	
Names of Beneficial Owners	Stock	(%)	
Beneficial Owners of More Than 5%			

Forest Hill Capital, LLC/ Mark Lee	1,483,406(1)	9.5%
100 Morgan Keegan Drive, Suite 430		
Little Rock, AR 72202		
Wellington Management Company, LLP	1,045,298(1)	6.7%
280 Congress Street		
Boston, MA 02210		

(table continued on following page)

123

Names of Beneficial Owners	-	Percentage of Uncontrol of Unco
Directors	Stock	(,0)
Rhoda L. Altom	765	*
Mark D. Crawford	2,167	*
Deborah J. Gavin		*
Jay T. Lien	74,320(2)	*
Gragg E. Miller	17,969	*
Anthony B. Pickering	61,102	*
Robert T. Severns	7,416	*
Named Executive Officers		
John L. Wagner	102,533	*
Bryan McDonald	26,957	*
Richard A. Shields	44,520	*
George W. Bowen	3,239	*
Edward Eng	5,034	*
Other Executive Officers		
Daniel E. Kuenzi	8,331	*
All directors and executive officers as a group (13		
persons)	354,353	2.3%

N

Sh Was

- (1) Based on information set forth in Schedule 13G filed with the SEC on February 14, 2
- (2) Includes 700 shares owned by Dan Garrison, Inc. Profit Sharing Plan, for which Mr. Trustee.
- (3) Includes 1,162 options exercisable at \$14.60 per share and 1,763 options exercisable per share.
- (4) Includes 12,000 options exercisable at \$9.11 per share, 496 options exercisable at \$14 per share, and 2,627 options exercisable at \$15.98 per share.
- (5) Includes 5,000 options exercisable at \$9.11 per share, and 1,194 options exercisable at per share.
- (6) Includes 14,500 options exercisable at \$9.11 per share, 496 options exercisable at \$14 share and 2,627 options exercisable at \$15.98 per share.
- (7) Includes 2,000 options exercisable at \$9.11 per share, 1,000 options exercisable at \$1 share and 717 options exercisable at \$15.98 per share.

^{*} Represents less than 1.0%

(8) Includes options exercisable within 60 days of the date of this table at exercise prices from \$9.11 to \$15.98 per share.

124

COMPARATIVE MARKET PRICES AND DIVIDENDS ON COMMON STO

Heritage common stock is traded on NASDAQ under the symbol HFWA. Washington common stock is traded on NASDAQ under the symbol WBCO. The following table s reported high and low sales prices of shares of Heritage common stock and Washington E common stock, and the quarterly cash dividends per share declared, in each case for the p indicated. The high and low sales prices are based on intraday sales for the periods reported.

	Co High	Heritage ommon St Low			hington Bar ommon Sto Low
2014	Ingn	LUW	Dividends	IIIgii	LUW .
First Quarter (through March					
4, 2014)	\$ 18.64	\$ 16.05	\$ 0.08	\$ 19.10	\$ 16.93
2013					
Fourth Quarter	17.71	14.93	0.08	18.24	13.84
Third Quarter	16.98	14.48	0.18(1)	15.65	13.55
Second Quarter	14.75	13.25	0.08	14.25	12.52
First Quarter	14.56	14.25	0.08	14.25	13.49
2012					
Fourth Quarter	15.23	13.50	0.38(1)	14.55	13.00
Third Quarter	15.57	13.44	0.08	15.03	13.19
Second Quarter	14.65	12.37	0.28(1)	14.47	12.85
First Quarter	14.56	12.25	0.06	14.48	11.74
2011					
Fourth Quarter	13.57	10.24	0.30(1)	12.43	9.51
Third Quarter	13.15	10.20	0.05	13.94	9.03
Second Quarter	14.86	12.53	0.03	14.10	12.90
First Quarter	15.12	13.50		14.28	13.12

⁽¹⁾ Special Dividends were paid as follows: \$0.10 Third Quarter 2013, \$0.30 Fourth Qua \$0.20 Second Quarter 2012 and \$0.25 Fourth Quarter 2011.

On October 23, 2013, the closing price on NASDAQ immediately prior to the public annotof the merger agreement, the high and low sales prices of shares of Heritage common stock reported on NASDAQ were \$16.02 and \$15.71, respectively. On March 4, 2014, the last partial trading day before the printing of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, the high and low prices of shares of Heritage common stock as reported on NASDAQ were \$18.27 and \$17 respectively.

On October 23, 2013, the closing price on NASDAQ immediately prior to the public annotof the merger agreement, the high and low sale prices of shares of Washington Banking c stock as reported on NASDAQ were \$14.3883 and \$14.14, respectively. On March 4, 201 practicable trading day before the printing of this joint proxy statement/prospectus, the high sale prices of shares of Washington Banking common stock as reported on NASDAQ were and \$18.36, respectively.

As of March 4, 2014, the last date prior to printing this joint proxy statement/prospectus f was practicable to obtain this information for Heritage and Washington Banking, respecti were 1,440 registered holders of Heritage common stock and 428 registered holders of W Banking common stock.

Each of Heritage and Washington Banking shareholders are advised to obtain current man quotations for Heritage common stock and Washington Banking common stock. The man of Heritage common stock and Washington Banking common stock will fluctuate betwee of this joint proxy statement/prospectus and the date of completion of the merger. No assube given concerning the market price of Heritage common stock or Washington Banking stock before or after the effective date of the merger. Changes in the market price of Heritage common stock prior to the completion of the merger will affect the market value of the stoportion of the merger consideration that Washington Banking shareholders will receive up completion of the merger.

125

DESCRIPTION OF HERITAGE S CAPITAL STOCK

The following briefly summarizes the material terms of Heritage s capital stock. In connection this summary, we urge you to read Heritage s articles of incorporation and bylaws in the entirety, copies of which have been filed with the SEC and are available, without charge, person by following the instructions listed under Where You Can Find More Information 132.

General

Heritage s authorized capital stock currently consists of:

50,000,000 shares of common stock, no par value per share; and

2,500,000 shares of preferred stock, no par value per share.

As of February 28, 2014, there were 16,218,617 shares of Heritage common stock issued outstanding. No shares of Heritage preferred stock are currently outstanding. Heritage s stock is traded on NASDAQ under the symbol HFWA.

Common Stock

Each share of Heritage common stock has the same relative rights and is identical in all rewith each other share of Heritage common stock. Heritage common stock represents non-withdrawable capital, is not of an insurable type and is not insured by the FDIC or argovernment agency.

Subject to any prior rights of the holders of any preferred or other stock of Heritage then outstanding, holders of Heritage common stock are entitled to receive such dividends as a declared by the board of directors of Heritage out of funds legally available for dividends

Except with respect to greater than 10% shareholders, full voting rights are vested in the Heritage common stock and each share is entitled to one vote. See Comparison of Share Rights Voting Limitations on page 128. Subject to any prior rights of the holders of any preferred stock then outstanding, in the event of a liquidation, dissolution or winding up of Heritage, holders of shares of Heritage common stock will be entitled to receive, pro ratage distributable to shareholders in respect of shares held by them. Holders of shares of Heritage common stock will not have any preemptive rights to subscribe for any additional security may be issued by Heritage, nor will they have cumulative voting rights.

Preferred Stock

Heritage may issue preferred stock in one or more series at such time or times and for succonsideration as the board of directors of Heritage may determine, generally without shar approval. The board of directors of Heritage is expressly authorized at any time, and from time, to issue Heritage preferred stock, with such voting and other powers, preferences and

participating, optional or other special rights, and qualifications, limitations or restrictions stated and expressed in the board resolution providing for the issuance. The board of direct Heritage is authorized to designate the series and the number of shares comprising such so dividend rate on the shares of such series, the redemption rights, if any, any purchase, reti sinking fund provisions, any conversion rights and any special voting rights. The ability of Heritage is board of directors to approve the issuance of preferred or other stock without approval could make an acquisition by an unwanted suitor of a controlling interest in Heritage.

Shares of preferred stock redeemed or acquired by Heritage may return to the status of au but unissued shares, without designation as to series, and may be reissued by Heritage upoapproval of its board of directors.

Other Anti-Takeover Provisions

In addition to the ability to issue common and preferred stock without shareholder approvementage is charter and bylaws contain a number of provisions which may have the effect deferring or preventing a change in control of Heritage. See Comparison of Shareholder page 127.

126

COMPARISON OF SHAREHOLDER RIGHTS

Washington Banking and Heritage are incorporated under the laws of the State of Washin rights of holders of Washington Banking common stock and the rights of holders of Herit common stock are governed by Washington law and Washington Banking s and Heritage articles of incorporation and bylaws. Consequently, after the merger, the rights of former shareholders of Washington Banking who receive shares of Heritage common stock in the will be determined by reference to Heritage s articles of incorporation and bylaws and Wlaw.

This section describes certain differences between the rights of Heritage common shareholders, which may be material. This does not include a complete description of all differences among the rights of these shareholders in clude a complete description of the specific rights of these shareholders. In a the identification of some of the differences in the rights of these shareholders is not intendicate that other differences that are equally important do not exist. Copies of Heritage incorporation and bylaws and Washington Banking s articles of incorporation and bylaw filed with the SEC and are available, without charge, to any person by following the instruction of page 132.

Heritage

Washington Banking

Authorized Capital Stock

The authorized capital stock of Heritage currently consists of 52,500,000 shares of capital stock, presently classified as follows:

The authorized capital stock of Was Banking currently consists of 35,020 shares of capital stock, classified as

50,000,000 shares of common stock, no par value per share; and

35,000,000 shares of common so value per share; and

2,500,000 shares of preferred stock, no par value per share.

26,380 shares of preferred stock value per share.

Heritage is authorized under its articles of incorporation to issue additional shares of capital stock, up to the amount authorized, generally without shareholder approval. Heritage s board of directors also has sole authority to determine the terms of any one or more series of preferred stock, including the number of shares and determine such

Washington Banking s articles of in do not permit its board of directors t determine the specific preferences, I voting powers and relative rights of of preferred stock. Therefore, prior t issuance of any preferred stock, Was Banking s board of directors must re-

voting rights, designations, powers, preferences and relative, participating, optional or other rights, and such qualifications, limitations or restrictions thereof. Currently, no Heritage preferred stock is issued or outstanding.

to Washington Banking s sharehold amendment to its articles of incorpo setting forth the specific preferences limitations, voting powers and relati of a series of preferred stock and the shareholders entitled to vote must ap such amendment.

127

Heritage

Washington Banking

Voting Limitations

Heritage s articles of incorporation provide for restrictions on voting rights of shares owned in excess of 10% of any class of its equity security. Specifically, the articles of incorporation provide that if any person or group acting in concert acquires the beneficial ownership of more than 10% of any class of its equity security without the prior approval by a two-thirds vote of its

Continuing Directors, (as defined therein) then, with respect to each vote in excess of 10% of the voting power of its outstanding shares of voting stock which such person would otherwise have been entitled to cast, such person shall be entitled to cast only one-hundredth of one vote per share. Exceptions from this limitation are provided for, among other things, any proxy granted to one or more of its Continuing Directors and for Heritage employee benefit plans. Under the articles of incorporation, the restriction on voting shares beneficially owned in violation of the foregoing limitations is imposed automatically, and the articles of incorporation provide that a majority of Heritage s Continuing Directors have the power to construe the forgoing restrictions and to make all determinations necessary or desirable to implement these restrictions.

Washington Banking s articles of in do not contain any voting limitation contained in Heritage s articles of incorporation.

Number of Directors and Director Terms

Heritage s articles of incorporation were amended in 2011 to provide a phased-in declassification of the board so that all directors are elected annually beginning with the 2014 annual meeting of Heritage s shareholders. Heritage s bylaws provide resolution adopted by the directors s that the board of directors of Heritage will have not less than five or more than 25 directors, as determined by resolution adopted by the board of director provided that no action shall be taken to decrease or increase the number of directors from time to time unless at least two-thirds of the directors then in office concur. Heritage currently has ten directors. Pursuant to the merger agreement, upon the effective time of the merger, the number of directors of Heritage will increase by five, with the Board of Directors comprised of

Washington Banking s articles of in provide that the board of directors o Washington Banking will have not l or more than 12 directors, as determ office, provided, however, the numb directors may not be increased by m two between annual meetings of sha Washington Banking currently has e directors. Washington Banking s ar incorporation provide that directors for a one-year term.

eight directors selected from Heritage s current board of directors and seven directors selected from Washington Banking s current board of directors. For information regarding these directors, see The Merger Combined Company Board of Directors Following Completion of the Merger on page 78.

128

Heritage

Washington Banking

Removal of Directors

Heritage s articles of incorporation provide that one Washington Banking s articles of in or more directors may be removed from the board of directors prior to the expiration of his term, for cause, only at a special meeting of Heritage s shareholders called for that purpose. At such meeting a director may be removed only by the affirmative vote of at least two-thirds of Heritage s outstanding shares of capital stock entitled to vote generally in the election of directors, voting as a single class. This provision does not apply to any director elected by one or more series of preferred stock holders voting separately as a class.

provide that a director may be remothe board of directors prior to the ex his term only for cause and only by affirmative vote of at least two-third Washington Banking s outstanding capital stock entitled to vote general election of directors. Cause for remo only exist if the Board of Directors I reasonable grounds to believe that V Banking has suffered or will suffer s injury as a result of the gross negligon dishonesty of the director proposed removed.

Filling Vacancies on the Board of Directors

Heritage s articles of incorporation provide that any Washington Banking s bylaws provide that a specific provide that a speci vacancy on the board of directors, including a vacancy created by an increase in the number of directors, shall be filled by a vote of two-thirds of the directors then in office and any director so chosen shall hold office for a term expiring at the annual meeting of shareholders at which the term of the class to which the director has been chosen expires.

vacancy on the board of directors, u caused by vote of shareholders, may by a majority vote of the directors th office, even if less than a quorum, an director so chosen will hold office for remainder of the full term of the dire predecessor and until a successor is and qualified.

Amendment of Articles of incorporation and Bylaws

Amendment of Articles of Incorporation. Amendments to Heritage s articles of incorporation Amendments to Washington Bankir must be approved by Heritage s board of directors by a majority vote of the board and by Heritage s shareholders by a majority of the voting group comprising all the votes entitled to be cast on the proposed amendment, and a majority of each other voting group entitled to vote separately on the proposed amendment; provided, however, that the affirmative vote of the holders of at least 66 2/3% of the voting power of all the then-outstanding shares of the stock entitled to vote generally in the election of directors (after giving effect to the 10% voting limitation in Heritage s articles of incorporation as described above under Voting Limitations on page 128), voting together as a single class, is required to amend or repeal certain

Amendment of Articles of Incorpora of incorporation must be approved by Washington Banking s board of dir majority vote of the board and by W Banking s shareholders by a majori voting group comprising all the vote to be cast on the proposed amendme majority of each other voting group vote separately on the proposed ame provided, however, that the affirmat the holders of at least 66 2/3% of the power of all the then-outstanding sh stock entitled to vote is required to a repeal provisions of the articles of incorporation relating to interested s transactions.

provisions of the articles of incorporation, including the provisions relating to the number of directors, classification of the Board and the filling of Board vacancies, the provision limiting voting rights, the approval of certain business combinations, limitation of directors liability and indemnification, and amendment of the articles of incorporation.

(continued on following page)

129

Heritage

Washington Banking

Amendment of Articles of incorporation and Bylaws (continued)

Amendment of Bylaws. Heritage s bylaws may be amended by its board of directors by vote of a majority of the whole board or by Heritage s shareholders by the affirmative vote of a majority of the shares represented and entitled to vote on the subject matter.

Amendment of Bylaws. Washington may be amended by its board of dire vote of a majority of the whole boar Washington Banking s shareholder affirmative vote of a majority of the represented and entitled to vote on the matter.

Business Combinations With Certain Persons

Articles of Incorporation Provision. Heritage s articles of incorporation provide that certain business combinations (e.g., mergers, share exchanges, significant asset sales and stock issuances) involving control persons of Heritage require, in addition to any vote required by law, the approval of 66 2/3% of the voting power of the outstanding shares of voting stock that is not beneficially owned by the control person in question, voting together as a single class, unless either (i) a majority of the continuing directors, (generally those members of Heritage s board of directors who are unaffiliated with the control person and were directors prior to the time the control person became a 10% or greater shareholder of Heritage), have approved the business combination or (ii) certain fair price and procedure requirements are satisfied. A control person is defined to include any individual, corporation, partnership or other person or entity which owns beneficially or controls, directly or indirectly, 20% or more of the outstanding shares of common stock of Heritage or an affiliate of such person or entity.

Articles of Incorporation Provision. Washington Banking s articles of in provide that any transaction involving interested shareholders of Washin Banking require, in addition to any required by law, the approval of two the outstanding shares entitled to be excluding shares owned by or voted control of an interested shareholder, majority vote of the board of director than those directors affiliated with the interested shareholder or who were as a result of an arrangement with th interested shareholder within the pri months) either approve the transacti determine that certain fair price requ are satisfied. An interested shareho a person or group of affiliated perso own 20% or more of the outstanding shares of Washington Banking.

Special Meetings of Shareholders

Heritage s bylaws provide that special meetings of shareholders may be called only by the Chairman of the Board, Chief Executive Officer, a majority of the board of directors, or any shareholder or shareholders holding in the aggregate at least ten percent of all shares entitled to vote at the special meeting.

Washington Banking s bylaws provised special meetings of shareholders may only by the president, or a majority board of directors. Washington law however, that special meetings may if the holders of at least ten percent votes entitled to be cast on any issue to be considered at the proposed special meeting deliver to the corporation of the special meeting deliver to the corporation.

demand for the meeting describing i

130

LEGAL MATTERS

The validity of the shares of Heritage stock to be issued in connection with the merger had passed upon by Breyer & Associates PC, McLean, Virginia. Certain United States federal tax consequences of the merger have been passed upon by Silver, Freedman, Taff & Tierr L.L.P., Washington, D.C., and by Lane Powell PC, Portland, Oregon.

EXPERTS

The consolidated financial statements of Heritage Financial Corporation appearing in Her Financial Corporation s Annual Report (Form 10-K) as of and for the year ended Decem 2012, have been audited by Crowe Horwath LLP, independent registered public accounting set forth in their report thereon, included therein, and incorporated herein by reference. Su consolidated financial statements are incorporated herein by reference in reliance upon su given on the authority of such firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

The consolidated financial statements of Heritage Financial Corporation as of December and for each of the years in the two-year period ended December 31, 2011, have been inc by reference herein in reliance upon the report of KPMG LLP, independent registered pul accounting firm, incorporated by reference herein, and upon the authority of said firm as accounting and auditing.

Heritage Financial Corporation has agreed to indemnify and hold KPMG LLP (KPMG) hagainst and from any and all legal costs and expenses incurred by KPMG in successful deany legal action or proceeding that arises as a result of KPMG s consent to the incorporareference of its audit report on Heritage s past financial statements incorporated by reference in statements.

The consolidated financial statements of Washington Banking Company as of December and 2011, and for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2012, an management s assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting December 31, 2012, have been incorporated by reference herein in reliance upon the repo Adams LLP, independent registered public accounting firm, incorporated by reference he upon the authority of said firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

FUTURE SHAREHOLDER PROPOSALS

Heritage

After the merger is completed, the next annual meeting of Heritage's shareholders will be 2014. In order to be eligible for inclusion in the proxy materials for next year's annual metapholders, any shareholder proposal to take action at such meeting must be received at executive office at 201 Fifth Avenue S.W., Olympia, Washington 98501, no later than November 18, 2013, which is 120 calendar days before the anniversary of the date on which the Heritage first mailed its proxy statement for 2013. If the date of the annual meeting is 30 before or after March 19, 2014, then the shareholder proposal must be received at a reason before Heritage begins to print and send its proxy materials. Heritage will specify the dear shareholders to submit proposals. Any such proposals shall be subject to the requirements

14a-8 under the proxy rules adopted under the Exchange Act, and, as with any shareholde Heritage s articles of incorporation and bylaws and Washington law.

Heritage s articles of incorporation contain additional notification requirements for share nominations of directors. In order to be considered for presentation at the next annual med Heritage s shareholders, written notice of shareholder nominations of directors containing information specified in Article 10 of Heritage s articles of incorporation must be received Heritage s chairman of the board not earlier than 14 days and not later than 50 days before annual meeting of shareholders. If, however, less than 21 days notice of

131

the annual meeting is given, the shareholder s notice must instead be received by Heritage of the board no later than the close of business on the seventh day following the date on wo notice of the meeting was mailed to shareholders. As specified in the articles of incorporation notice with respect to nominations for election of directors must set forth certain informat regarding each nominee for election as a director, including the name and address of each nominee, the principal occupation of each proposed nominee, the total number of shares of common stock that will be voted for each shareholder proposed nominee, the name and at the nominating shareholder, and the number of shares of Heritage common stock owned to nominating shareholder. Heritage s Board Governance and Nominating Committee, in its may disregard any nominations that do not comply with the above-listed requirements. Up Board Governance and Nominating Committee is instructions, the vote teller may disregard cast for a nominee if the nomination does not comply with the above-listed requirements.

Washington Banking

If the merger occurs in the expected timeframe, there will be no Washington Banking and meeting of shareholders in 2014. In that case, shareholder proposals must be submitted to Corporate Secretary in accordance with the procedures described above. In case the merge completed, in order to be eligible for inclusion in the proxy materials for next year s Was Banking annual meeting of shareholders, the shareholder proposal must be received at Washing s executive office at 450 SW Bayshore Drive, Oak Harbor, Washington 98277, than December 10, 2013, which is 120 calendar days before the anniversary of the date of Washington Banking first mailed its proxy statement for 2013. If the date of the annual m 30 days before or after May 2, 2014, then the shareholder proposal must be received at a time before Washington Banking begins to print and send its proxy materials. If the 2014 meeting of Washington Banking shareholders becomes necessary, Washington Banking we the deadline for shareholders to submit proposals. All shareholder proposals shall be subjected in the Exchange Act, and, a shareholder proposal Washington Banking s articles of incorporation and bylaws and Walaw.

Washington Banking s bylaws contain additional notification requirements for sharehold nominations of directors. In order to be considered for presentation at the next annual med Washington Banking, if held, written notice of shareholder nominations of directors containformation specified in Section 2.2 of Washington Banking s bylaws must be received by Washington Banking s chairman of the board or president not earlier than 14 days and not 50 days before such annual meeting shareholders. If, however, less than 21 days notice of annual meeting is given, the shareholder s notice must instead be received no later than the business on the seventh day following the date on which notice of the meeting was mailed shareholders.

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

Heritage and Washington Banking file annual, quarterly and current reports, proxy statem other information with the SEC. You may read and copy these filings at the public reference of the SEC located at 100 F Street, N.E., Room 1580, Washington, D.C. 20549. Please can at 1-800-SEC-0330 for further information on the public reference room. Heritage is and Banking is SEC filings are also available to the public from commercial document retrieval.

and at the web site maintained by the SEC at www.sec.gov. You may also obtain copie information by mail from the Public Reference Section of the SEC, at 100 F Street, N.W. Washington, D.C. 20549, at prescribed rates.

Heritage filed with the SEC a registration statement on Form S-4 under the Securities Act with respect to the shares of Heritage common stock to be issued in the merger to the hole Washington Banking common stock. This joint proxy statement/prospectus is a part of the registration statement and constitutes a prospectus of Heritage in addition to being a proxy statement of Heritage and Washington Banking for their

132

respective special meetings. As permitted by SEC rules, this joint proxy statement/prospe not contain all the information contained in the registration statement or the exhibits to the registration statement. The additional information may be inspected and copied as set forten

The SEC permits the incorporation by reference of information regarding Heritage and W Banking into this joint proxy statement/prospectus, which means that important business financial information about Heritage and Washington Banking can be disclosed to you by you to another document filed separately with the SEC. The information incorporated by is considered to be part of this document, and later information that Heritage or Washingt Banking files with the SEC will update and supersede that information. This document in by reference the documents set forth below that Heritage and Washington Banking have p filed with the SEC and all documents filed by Heritage and Washington Banking with the pursuant to Section 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 after this joint proxy statement/prospectus and before the date of the special meetings.

Heritage Filings (SEC file number 0-29480)

Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2012 (including the of Heritage is proxy statement on Schedule 14A filed on March 19, 2013 incorporate by reference).

Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q for the quarters ended March 31, 2013, June 30, September 30, 2013.

Current Reports on Form 8-K filed on January 10, 2013, January 31, 2013, Febru 2013, March 12, 2013, April 9, 2013, April 25, 2013, May 2, 2013, May 8, 2013, 2013, July 24, 2013, July 31, 2013, October 24, 2013, October 25, 2013, January February 3, 2014 and February 6, 2014 (other than those portions of the document to be furnished and not filed).

Description of Heritage s common stock contained in its Registration Statement 8-A filed with the SEC on January 6, 1998.

Washington Banking Filings (SEC file number 000-24503)

Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2012 (including the of Washington Banking is proxy statement on Schedule 14A filed on March 26, 2 incorporated therein by reference).

Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q for the quarters ended March 31, 2013, June 30, September 30, 2013.

Current Reports on Form 8-K filed on January 31, 2013, February 28, 2013, Apri 2013, May 6, 2013, May 24, 2013, July 26, 2013, October 24, 2013 (two reports) October 25, 2013, December 27, 2013 and January 31, 2014 (other than those porthe documents deemed to be furnished and not filed).

Except where the context otherwise indicates, Heritage supplied all information contained incorporated by reference in this document relating to Heritage and Washington Banking all information contained or incorporated by reference in this document relating to Washi Banking.

133

You can obtain any of the documents incorporated by reference from the SEC. The documents incorporated by reference also are available from us without charge. Exhibits will not be showever, unless those exhibits have specifically been incorporated by reference into this documents incorporated by reference into this document by writing or telesthe appropriate party at the address and telephone numbers that follow:

Heritage Documents

Heritage Financial Corporation 201 Fifth Avenue SW Olympia, Washington 98501 Attention: Kaylene M. Lahn,

Senior Vice President and

Corporate Secretary

(360) 943-1500

Washington Banking Documents

Washington Banking Company 450 SW Bayshore Drive Oak Harbor, Washington 98277 Attention: Shelly L. Angus,

Senior Vice President and

Corporate Secretary

(360) 240-6458

If you would like to request documents from Heritage or Washington Banking, you must April 7, 2014 to receive them before the special meetings.

Neither Heritage nor Washington Banking has authorized anyone to give any informake any representation about the merger or the companies that is different from, or addition to, that contained in this joint proxy statement/prospectus or in any of the rethat have been incorporated in this joint proxy statement/prospectus. Therefore, if a does give you information of this sort, you should not rely on it. If you are in a jurised where offers to exchange or sell, or solicitations of offers to exchange or purchase, the securities offered by this joint proxy statement/prospectus or the solicitation of prox unlawful, or if you are a person to whom it is unlawful to direct these types of activite the offer presented in this joint proxy statement/prospectus does not extend to you. Information contained in this joint proxy statement/prospectus speaks only as of the this joint proxy statement/prospectus unless the information specifically indicates the another date applies.

134

AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER

by and between

HERITAGE FINANCIAL CORPORATION

and

WASHINGTON BANKING COMPANY

Dated as of October 23, 2013

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE I

THE MERGER

- 1.1 The Merger
- 1.2 Effective Time
- 1.3 Effects of the Merger
- 1.4 Conversion of Stock
- 1.5 Washington Banking Stock Options; Washington Banking Restricted Stock Unit Awards
- 1.6 Articles of Incorporation of Surviving Corporation
- 1.7 Bylaws of Surviving Corporation
- 1.8 Tax Consequences
- 1.9 Bank Merger
- 1.10 Headquarters and Executive Offices of Surviving Corporation; Name

ARTICLE II

DELIVERY OF MERGER CONSIDERATION

- 2.1 Exchange Agent
- 2.2 Deposit of Merger Consideration
- 2.3 Delivery of Merger Consideration

ARTICLE III

REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF WASHINGTON BANKIN

- 3.1 Corporate Organization
- 3.2 Capitalization
- 3.3 Authority; No Violation
- 3.4 Consents and Approvals
- 3.5 Reports
- 3.6 Financial Statements
- 3.7 Broker s Fees
- 3.8 Absence of Certain Changes or Events
- 3.9 Legal Proceedings
- 3.10 Taxes and Tax Returns

- 3.11 Employees
- 3.12 SEC Reports
- 3.13 Compliance with Applicable Law
- 3.14 Certain Contracts
- 3.15 Agreements with Regulatory Agencies
- 3.16 Risk Management Instruments
- 3.17 Environmental Matters
- 3.18 Investment Securities, Commodities and BOLI
- 3.19 Real Property
- 3.20 Intellectual Property
- 3.21 Related Party Transactions
- 3.22 State Takeover Laws
- 3.23 Reorganization
- 3.24 Opinion

A-i

- 3.25 Washington Banking Information
- 3.26 Loan Portfolio
- 3.27 Insurance
- 3.28 Shared-Loss Agreements
- 3.29 No Other Representations or Warranties

ARTICLE IV

REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF HERITAGE

- 4.1 Corporate Organization
- 4.2 Capitalization
- 4.3 Authority; No Violation
- 4.4 Consents and Approvals
- 4.5 Reports
- 4.6 Financial Statements
- 4.7 Broker's Fees
- 4.8 Absence of Certain Changes or Events
- 4.9 Legal Proceedings
- 4.10 Taxes and Tax Returns
- 4.11 Employees
- 4.12 SEC Reports
- 4.13 Compliance with Applicable Law
- 4.14 Certain Contracts
- 4.15 Agreements with Regulatory Agencies
- 4.16 Risk Management Instruments
- 4.17 Environmental Matters
- 4.18 Investment Securities and Commodities
- 4.19 Real Property
- 4.20 Intellectual Property
- 4.21 Related Party Transactions
- 4.22 State Takeover Laws
- 4.23 Reorganization
- 4.24 Opinion
- 4.25 Heritage Information
- 4.26 Loan Portfolio
- 4.27 Insurance
- 4.28 Shared-Loss Agreements
- 4.29 No Other Representations or Warranties

ARTICLE V

COVENANTS RELATING TO CONDUCT OF BUSINESS

- 5.1 Conduct of Businesses Prior to the Effective Time
- 5.2 Forbearances

ARTICLE VI

ADDITIONAL AGREEMENTS

- 6.1 Regulatory Matters
- 6.2 Access to Information
- 6.3 Shareholders Approvals

A-ii

- 6.4 Legal Conditions to Merger
- 6.5 NASDAQ Listing
- 6.6 Employee Benefit Plans
- 6.7 Indemnification; Directors and Officers Insurance
- 6.8 Additional Agreements
- 6.9 Advice of Changes
- 6.10 Dividends
- 6.11 Corporate Governance
- 6.12 Acquisition Proposals
- 6.13 Public Announcements
- 6.14 Changes of Method
- 6.15 Takeover Strategies
- 6.16 Trust Preferred Securities
- 6.17 Exemption from Liability Under Section 16(b)
- 6.18 Certain Policies
- 6.19 System Integration
- 6.20 Coordination; Integration

ARTICLE VII

CONDITIONS PRECEDENT

- 7.1 Conditions to Each Party's Obligations To Effect the Merger
- 7.2 Conditions to Obligations of Heritage
- 7.3 Conditions to Obligations of Washington Banking

ARTICLE VIII

TERMINATION AND AMENDMENT

- 8.1 Termination
- 8.2 Effect of Termination
- 8.3 Amendment
- 8.4 Extension; Waiver

ARTICLE IX

GENERAL PROVISIONS

- 9.1 Closing
- 9.2 Nonsurvival of Representations, Warranties and Agreements
- 9.3 Expenses
- 9.4 Notices
- 9.5 Interpretation

- 9.6 Counterparts
- 9.7 Entire Agreement
- 9.8 Governing Law; Jurisdiction
- 9.9 Waiver of Jury Trial
- 9.10 Assignment; Third Party Beneficiaries
- 9.11 Specific Performance
- 9.12 Severability
- 9.13 Delivery by Facsimile or Electronic Transmission
- Exhibit A Heritage Voting and Support Agreement
- Exhibit B Washington Banking Voting and Support Agreement

A-iii

Exhibit C Bank Merger Agreement Exhibit D Amendment to Bylaws Exhibit E Third Party Contracts

INDEX OF DEFINED TERMS

Acquisition Proposal

Agreement

Articles of Merger

Bank Merger

Bank Merger Agreement

Bank Merger Certificates

Bank Regulatory Applications

BHC Act

BOLI

Cancelled Shares

Certificate

Chosen Courts

Closing

Closing Date

Code

Confidentiality Agreement

Covered Employees

DFI

Dissenting Shares

Effective Time

Enforceability Exceptions

Environmental Laws

ERISA

Exchange Act

Exchange Agent

Exchange Agent Agreement

Exchange Fund

Exchange Ratio

FDIC

Federal Reserve Board

GAAP

Governmental Entity

Heritage

Heritage 2014 Annual Meeting

Heritage Articles

Heritage Average Closing Price

Heritage Benefit Plans

Heritage Bylaws

Heritage Common Stock

Heritage Contract

Heritage Disclosure Schedule

Heritage ERISA Affiliate

Heritage Leased Properties

Heritage Meeting

Heritage Owned Properties Heritage Qualified Plans Heritage Real Property

Heritage Regulatory Agreement

Heritage Reports

Heritage Restricted Stock Award

A-iv

Heritage Stock Options

Heritage Stock Plan Amendment

Heritage Stock Plans

Heritage Subsidiary

HSR Act

Intellectual Property

IRS

Joint Proxy Statement

Letter of Transmittal

Liens

Loans

Material Adverse Effect

Materially Burdensome Regulatory Condition

Merger

Merger Consideration

Multiemployer Plan

Multiple Employer Plan

NASDAQ

Option Exchange Ratio

Parties

Per Share Cash Consideration

Permitted Encumbrances

Premium Cap

Regular Quarterly Dividends

Regulatory Agencies

Representatives

Requesting Party

Requisite Heritage Vote

Requisite Regulatory Approvals

Requisite Washington Banking Vote

S-4

Sarbanes-Oxley Act

SEC

Secretary of State

Securities Act

Shared-Loss Agreement

SRO

Subsidiary

Surviving Corporation

Takeover Statutes

Tax

Tax Return

Taxes

Termination Date

Termination Fee

Treasury

Trust Preferred Securities

Voting and Support Agreement

Washington Banking Washington Banking Articles Washington Banking Benefit Plans

A-v

Washington Banking Bylaws

Washington Banking Common Stock

Washington Banking Contract

Washington Banking Disclosure Schedule

Washington Banking ERISA Affiliate

Washington Banking Indemnified Parties

Washington Banking Insiders

Washington Banking Leased Properties

Washington Banking Meeting

Washington Banking Owned Properties

Washington Banking Qualified Plans

Washington Banking Real Property

Washington Banking Regulatory Agreement

Washington Banking Reports

Washington Banking Restricted Stock Unit Award

Washington Banking Stock Option

Washington Banking Stock Plans

Washington Banking Subsidiary

WBCA

A-vi

AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER

AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER, dated as of October 23, 2013 (this <u>Agree</u> and between Heritage Financial Corporation, a Washington corporation (<u>Heritage</u>), and Banking Company, a Washington corporation (<u>Washington Banking</u>, and together with <u>Parties</u>).

WITNESSETH:

WHEREAS, the Boards of Directors of Heritage and Washington Banking have determined is in the best interests of their respective companies and their shareholders to consummate strategic business combination provided for herein, pursuant to which Washington Banking subject to the terms and conditions set forth herein, merge with and into Heritage (the _M_ that Heritage is the surviving corporation (hereinafter sometimes referred to in such capacative corporation) in the Merger; and

WHEREAS, for United States federal income tax purposes, it is intended that the Merger qualify as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Internal Reven 1986, as amended (the <u>Code</u>), and this Agreement is intended to be and is adopted as a reorganization for purposes of Sections 354 and 361 of the Code; and

WHEREAS, as an inducement to each party to enter into this Agreement, each of the direct executive officers of the Parties has simultaneously herewith entered into a voting and supagreement substantially in the form attached hereto as Exhibit A in the case of the directo executive officers of Heritage and substantially in the form of Exhibit B in the case of the and executive officers of Washington Banking (each a Voting and Support Agreement connection with the Merger; and

WHEREAS, the Parties desire to make certain representations, warranties and agreement connection with the Merger and also to prescribe certain conditions to the Merger.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants, representations, warran agreements contained herein, and intending to be legally bound hereby, the Parties agree

ARTICLE I

THE MERGER

- 1.1 <u>The Merger</u>. Subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, in accordance wit Washington Business Corporation Act (the <u>WBCA</u>), at the Effective Time, Washington shall merge with and into Heritage. Heritage shall be the Surviving Corporation in the Meshall continue its corporate existence under the laws of the State of Washington. Upon consummation of the Merger, the separate corporate existence of Washington Banking shall terminate.
- 1.2 <u>Effective Time</u>. The Merger shall become effective as set forth in the articles of merg filed with the Secretary of State of the State of Washington (the <u>Secretary of State</u>), on Date (the <u>Articles of Merger</u>). The term <u>Effective Time</u> shall be the date and time w

becomes effective, as set forth in the Articles of Merger.

1.3 <u>Effects of the Merger</u>. At and after the Effective Time, the Merger shall have the effect forth in applicable provisions of the WBCA.

- 1.4 <u>Conversion of Stock</u>. At the Effective Time, by virtue of the Merger and without any the part of Washington Banking, Heritage or the holder of any of the following securities
- (a) Each share of the common stock, no par value per share, of Heritage (<u>Heritage Commissued</u> and outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time shall continue to be one vissued, fully paid and nonassessable share of common stock, no par value per share, of the Surviving Corporation.
- (b) Subject to Section 1.4(e), each share of the common stock, no par value per share, of Washington Banking (<u>Washington Banking Common Stock</u>) issued and outstanding ir prior to the Effective Time, except for Cancelled Shares (as defined in Section 1.4(c)) and Dissenting Shares (as defined in Section 1.4(d)), shall be converted into the right to receive fraction of a share of Heritage Common Stock equal to 0.89000 (the <u>Exchange Ratio</u>) cash (the <u>Per Share Cash Consideration</u>) (collectively, the <u>Merger Consideration</u>). A of Washington Banking Common Stock converted into the right to receive the Merger Consideration pursuant to this <u>Section 1.4(b)</u> shall no longer be outstanding and shall auto be cancelled and shall cease to exist as of the Effective Time, and each certificate previous representing any such shares of Washington Banking Common Stock (each, a <u>Certificat</u> understood that any reference to Certificate shall be deemed, as appropriate, to include book-entry account statements relating to the ownership of Washington Banking Commo and it being further understood that provisions herein relating to Certificates shall be intermanner that appropriately accounts for book-entry shares, including that, in lieu of delive Certificate and a letter of transmittal as specified herein, shares held in book-entry form n transferred by means of an agent s message to the Exchange Agent or such other simi transfer as the Exchange Agent may reasonably request) shall thereafter represent only th receive the Merger Consideration into which the shares of Washington Banking Commor represented by such Certificate have been converted pursuant to this Section 1.4(b), as we cash in lieu of a fractional share interest as provided in Section 2.3(f) and any dividends a in Section 2.3(c).
- (c) At the Effective Time, all shares of Washington Banking Common Stock that are own Washington Banking or Heritage (in each case other than in a fiduciary or agency capacit result of debts previously contracted) shall be cancelled and shall cease to exist and no M Consideration or other consideration shall be delivered in exchange therefor (such cancel the <u>Cancelled Shares</u>).
- (d) Notwithstanding anything in this Agreement to the contrary, all shares of Washington Common Stock that are issued and outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time a are held by a shareholder who did not vote in favor of the Merger (or consent thereto in w who exercises dissenters rights when and in the manner required under Chapter 23B.13 of WBCA shall not be converted into or be exchangeable for the right to receive the Merger Consideration (the <u>Dissenting Shares</u>), but instead such holder shall be entitled to only as are granted with respect to the payment of the fair value of such shares under the applic provisions of Chapter 23B.13 of the WBCA (and at the Effective Time, such Dissenting Shall no longer be outstanding and shall automatically be cancelled and shall cease to exist such holder shall cease to have any rights with respect thereto, except the rights provided pursuant to the foregoing provisions of the WBCA and this <u>Section 1.4(d)</u>), unless and unholder shall have failed to perfect or shall have effectively withdrawn or lost rights to den

receive the fair value of such shares of Washington Banking Common Stock under the Wany shareholder dissenting pursuant to the WBCA and this Section 1.4(d) shall have failed perfect or shall have effectively withdrawn or lost such right, such holder is shares of Washing Common Stock shall thereupon be treated as if they had been converted into and exchangeable for the right to receive, as of the Effective Time, the Merger Consideration such share of Washington Banking Common Stock, in accordance with Section 1.4(b), wi interest thereon. Washington Banking shall give Heritage (i) prompt notice of any written exercise dissenters rights in respect of any shares of Washington Banking Common Stock attempted withdrawals of such notices and any other instruments served pursuant to the Verceived by Washington Banking relating to shareholders dissenters rights and (ii) the to participate in negotiations and proceedings with respect to demands for fair value unde WBCA. Washington Banking shall not, except with the prior written consent of Heritage, voluntarily make any payment with respect to, or settle, or offer or agree to settle, any sucfor payment. Any portion of the Merger Consideration made available to the Exchange A defined in Section 2.1)

A-2

pursuant to <u>Article II</u> to pay for shares of Washington Banking Common Stock for which rights have been perfected shall be returned to Heritage upon demand.

(e) If, between the date of this Agreement and the Effective Time, the outstanding shares Heritage Common Stock shall have been increased, decreased, changed into or exchanged different number or kind of shares or securities as a result of a reorganization, recapitalizar reclassification, stock dividend, stock split or similar event, an appropriate and proportion adjustment shall be made to the Exchange Ratio to provide the holders of Washington Ba Common Stock converted into Merger Consideration the same economic effect as content this Agreement with respect to the stock portion of the Merger Consideration prior to such and as so adjusted shall, from and after the date of such event, be the Exchange Ratio, pronothing in this Section 1.4(e) shall be construed to permit Heritage to take any action with its securities that is prohibited by the terms of this Agreement.

1.5 Washington Banking Stock Options; Washington Banking Restricted Stock Unit Awa

(a) At the Effective Time, by virtue of the Merger and without any action on the part of the thereof, each option to purchase shares of Washington Banking Common Stock granted u Washington Banking Stock Plans (a <u>Washington Banking Stock Option</u>) that is outstart immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be converted into an option to purchase the whole shares of Heritage Common Stock that is equal to the number of shares of Washing Banking Common Stock subject to such Washington Banking Stock Option immediately the Effective Time multiplied by the Option Exchange Ratio (rounded down to the neares share), at an exercise price per share of Heritage Common Stock (rounded up to the neare penny) equal to the exercise price for each share of Washington Banking Common Stock such Washington Banking Stock Option immediately prior to the Effective Time divided Option Exchange Ratio, subject to the terms and conditions of the Washington Banking S pursuant to which such Washington Banking Stock Option was granted and any associate agreement. For purposes of this Agreement, the term <u>Option Exchange Ratio</u> means a having a numerator equal to (i) the Per Share Cash Consideration plus (ii) the product of Exchange Ratio multiplied by the Heritage Average Closing Price and having a denomina to Heritage Average Closing Price; the term <u>Washington Banking Stock Plans</u> means t Washington Banking 1998 Stock Option and Restricted Stock Award Plan and the Washi Banking 2005 Stock Incentive Plan; and the term Heritage Average Closing Price mea average of the volume weighted price (rounded to the nearest one ten thousandth) of Heri Common Stock on the NASDAQ Global Select Market (the <u>NASDAQ</u>) for the ten trace ending on the trading day immediately prior to the Closing Date (as defined in Section 9.

(b) At the Effective Time, each unit award in respect of a share of Washington Banking C Stock subject to vesting, repurchase or other lapse restriction granted under a Washington Stock Plan which is outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time (a <u>Washington Restricted Stock Unit Award</u>) shall be converted automatically into a restricted stock un respect of the number of shares of Heritage Common Stock, rounded to the nearest whole equal to the product of the number of shares of Washington Banking Common Stock subj Washington Banking Restricted Stock Unit Award and the Option Exchange Ratio, with sconverted restricted stock unit award to continue to be subject to the same terms and conceived applicable to the Washington Banking Restricted Stock Unit Award under the Wash Banking Stock Plan and the applicable award agreement thereunder (but taking into according to the Stock Plan and the applicable award agreement thereunder (but taking into according to the Stock Plan and the applicable award agreement thereunder (but taking into according to the Stock Plan and the applicable award agreement thereunder (but taking into according to the Stock Plan and the Applicable award agreement thereunder (but taking into according to the Stock Plan and the Applicable award agreement thereunder (but taking into according to the Stock Plan and the Applicable award agreement thereunder (but taking into according to the Stock Plan and the Applicable award agreement there are the Stock Plan and the Applicable award agreement there are the Stock Plan and the Applicable award agreement there are the Stock Plan and the Applicable award agreement there are the Stock Plan and the Applicable award agreement there are the Stock Plan and the Applicable award agreement there are the Stock Plan and the Applicable award agreement there are the Stock Plan and the Applicable award agreement the Plan and t

acceleration or vesting thereof provided for in the Washington Banking Stock Plan, or in award agreement, by reason of the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby

- (c) At or prior to the Effective Time, the Board of Directors of Washington Banking and i compensation committee, as applicable, shall adopt any resolutions and take any actions t necessary to effectuate the provisions of this <u>Section 1.5</u>.
- (d) At or prior to the Effective Time, the Board of Directors of Heritage and its compensa committee, as applicable, shall adopt any resolutions and take any necessary actions to refuture issuance a number of shares of Heritage Common Stock necessary to fulfill Heritage obligations under this Section 1.5. Promptly

A-3

after the Effective Time, Heritage shall prepare and file with the United States Securities Exchange Commission (the <u>SE</u>C) a registration statement on Form S-8 (or other approregistering such shares of Heritage Common Stock.

- 1.6 <u>Articles of Incorporation of Surviving Corporation</u>. At the Effective Time, the articles incorporation of Heritage (the <u>Heritage Articles</u>), as in effect immediately prior to the Time, shall be the articles of incorporation of the Surviving Corporation until thereafter a accordance with applicable law.
- 1.7 <u>Bylaws of Surviving Corporation</u>. At the Effective Time, the bylaws of Heritage (the <u>Bylaws</u>), as in effect immediately prior to the Effective Time and as amended substantia form set forth in <u>Exhibit D</u>, shall be the bylaws of the Surviving Corporation until thereaf amended in accordance with applicable law.
- 1.8 <u>Tax Consequences</u>. It is intended that the Merger shall qualify as a reorganization meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code, and that this Agreement is intended to be and is a plan of reorganization for the purposes of Sections 354 and 361 of the Code.
- 1.9 Bank Merger. Immediately following the Merger, Whidbey Island Bank, a Washington chartered commercial bank and a wholly-owned subsidiary of Washington Banking, will with and into Heritage Bank, a Washington chartered commercial bank and wholly-owne subsidiary of Heritage (the Bank Merger). Heritage Bank shall be the resulting institut Bank Merger and, following the Bank Merger, the separate corporate existence of Whidb Bank shall cease with Heritage Bank adopting the Whidbey Island Bank name as an as business name with the intention of operating in the communities set forth in <u>Section 1.9</u> Washington Banking Disclosure Schedule under such assumed business name. The Partie that the Bank Merger shall become effective immediately after the Effective Time. Washi Banking shall approve, and shall cause Whidbey Island Bank to approve and execute, and shall approve, and cause Heritage Bank to approve and execute, a plan of bank merger pr Closing Date (as defined in <u>Section 9.1</u>) substantially in the form attached hereto as <u>Exhil</u> Bank Merger Agreement). Washington Banking shall cause Whidbey Island Bank, and shall cause Heritage Bank, to execute such articles of merger and plans of merger and suc documents and certificates as are necessary to make the Bank Merger effective (the Bank Merger effective) <u>Certificates</u>) immediately following the Effective Time.
- 1.10 <u>Headquarters and Executive Offices of Surviving Corporation; Name</u>. From and afte Effective Time, (i) the location of the headquarters of the Surviving Corporation shall be Washington, (ii) the Surviving Corporation shall maintain executive offices in market are appropriate, and (iii) the name of the Surviving Corporation shall be Heritage Financial Corporation .

ARTICLE II

DELIVERY OF MERGER CONSIDERATION

2.1 <u>Exchange Agent</u>. Prior to the Effective Time, Heritage shall appoint an unrelated bank company reasonably acceptable to Washington Banking, or Heritage s transfer agent, pu agreement reasonably acceptable to Washington Banking (the <u>Exchange Agent Agreem</u>

exchange agent (the <u>Exchange Agent</u>) hereunder.

2.2 <u>Deposit of Merger Consideration</u>. At or prior to the Effective Time, Heritage shall dependent the Exchange Agent for exchange in accordance with <u>Section 2.3</u>: (a) the aggregate Per Stranscordance of Schrift (a) the aggregate Per Stranscordance of Schrift (b) an aggregate number of shares of Heritage Common Stock the stock portion of the aggregate Merger Consideration (together with, to the extent then determinable, any cash payable in lieu of fractional shares pursuant to <u>Section 2.3(f)</u> (coll the <u>Exchange Fund</u>), and Heritage shall instruct the Exchange Agent to timely deliver Consideration.

A-4

2.3 <u>Delivery of Merger Consideration</u>.

- (a) As soon as reasonably practicable after the Effective Time (and in any event within 10 thereafter), and subject to the receipt by the Exchange Agent of a list of Washington Bank shareholders in a format that is reasonably acceptable to the Exchange Agent, the Exchan shall mail to each holder of a Certificate, (i) a letter of transmittal (which shall specify that shall be effected, and risk of loss and title to each Certificate shall pass, only upon deliver Certificate (or an affidavit of loss in lieu of such Certificate)) to the Exchange Agent and substantially in such form and have such other provisions as shall be prescribed by the Exchange Agent Agreement (the Letter of Transmittal) and (ii) instructions for use in surrendering Certificate in exchange for the Merger Consideration, any cash in lieu of a fractional share Heritage Common Stock to be issued or paid in consideration therefor and any dividends distributions to which such holder is entitled pursuant to Section 2.3(c).
- (b) As soon as reasonably practicable after surrender to the Exchange Agent of its Certific Certificates, accompanied by a properly completed Letter of Transmittal, but not later that business days after the Effective Time for any book-entry shares of Washington Banking Stock, such holder of Washington Banking Common Stock will be entitled to receive the Consideration, any cash in lieu of a fractional share of Heritage Common Stock to be issu in consideration therefor, and any dividends or distributions to which such holder is entitle pursuant to Section 2.3(c), in respect of the shares of Washington Banking Common Stock represented by such holder s Certificate or Certificates. Until so surrendered, each Certificate represent after the Effective Time, for all purposes, only the right to receive, without inter Merger Consideration, any cash in lieu of a fractional share of Heritage Common Stock to or paid in consideration therefor upon surrender of such Certificate in accordance with, are dividends or distributions to which such holder is entitled pursuant to, this Article II.
- (c) No dividends or other distributions with respect to Heritage Common Stock shall be pholder of any unsurrendered Certificate with respect to the shares of Heritage Common S represented thereby, in each case unless and until the surrender of such Certificate in according with this Article II. Subject to the effect of applicable abandoned property, escheat or siming following surrender of any such Certificate in accordance with this Article II, the record is thereof shall be entitled to receive, without interest, and in addition to the other amounts sherein, (i) the amount of dividends or other distributions with a record date after the Effect theretofore payable with respect to the whole shares of Heritage Common Stock represents such Certificate and not paid and (ii) at the appropriate payment date, the amount of dividents other distributions payable with respect to shares of Heritage Common Stock represented Certificate with a record date after the Effective Time (but before such surrender date) and payment date subsequent to the issuance of the Heritage Common Stock issuable with respect to Certificate.
- (d) In the event of a transfer of ownership of a Certificate representing Washington Banki Common Stock prior to the Effective Time that is not registered in the stock transfer reco Washington Banking, the Merger Consideration, any cash in lieu of a fractional share of I Common Stock to be issued or paid in consideration therefor, and any dividends or distribution which such holder is entitled, shall be issued or paid in exchange therefor to a person other person in whose name the Certificate so surrendered is registered if the Certificate former representing such Washington Banking Common Stock shall be properly endorsed or other

in proper form for transfer and the person requesting such payment or issuance shall pay a transfer or other similar Taxes (as defined in Section 3.10(b)) required by reason of the paissuance to a person other than the registered holder of the Certificate or establish to the s of Heritage that the Tax has been paid or is not applicable. The Exchange Agent (or, substitue earlier of (x) six months after the Effective Time and (y) the expiration or termination Exchange Agent Agreement, Heritage) shall be entitled to deduct and withhold from the control of the Merger Consideration and any cash in lieu of a fractional share of Heritage Stock otherwise payable pursuant to this Agreement to any holder of Washington Banking Stock such amounts as the Exchange Agent or Heritage, as the case may be, is required to and withhold under the Code, or any provision of state, local or foreign tax law, with responsiting of such payment. To the extent the amounts are so withheld by the Exchange Agent Heritage, as the case may be, and timely paid over to the appropriate Governmental Entity defined in Section 3.4), such

A-5

withheld amounts shall be treated for all purposes of this Agreement as having been paid holder of shares of Washington Banking Common Stock in respect of whom such deduct withholding was made by the Exchange Agent or Heritage, as the case may be.

- (e) After the Effective Time, there shall be no transfers on the stock transfer books of Wa Banking of the shares of Washington Banking Common Stock that were issued and outsta immediately prior to the Effective Time other than to settle transfers of Washington Bank Common Stock that occurred prior to the Effective Time. If, after the Effective Time, Cer representing such shares are presented for transfer to the Exchange Agent, they shall be cannot exchanged for the Merger Consideration, any cash in lieu of fractional shares of Herit Common Stock to be issued or paid in consideration therefor, and any dividends or distribution such holder is entitled, in accordance with the procedures set forth in this Article II
- (f) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, no fractional share Heritage Common Stock shall be issued upon the surrender of Certificates for exchange, I dividend or distribution with respect to Heritage Common Stock shall be payable on or we to any fractional share, and such fractional share interests shall not entitle the owner there or to any other rights of a shareholder of Heritage. In lieu of the issuance of any such fractionary share, Heritage shall pay to each former shareholder of Washington Banking who otherwise entitled to receive such fractional share an amount in cash (rounded to the nearest cent determined by multiplying (i) the Heritage Average Closing Price by (ii) the fraction of a (after taking into account all shares of Washington Banking Common Stock held by such the Effective Time and rounded to the nearest one ten (thousandth when expressed in decrease) of Heritage Common Stock to which such holder would otherwise be entitled to repursuant to Section 1.4(b).
- (g) Any portion of the Exchange Fund that remains unclaimed by the shareholders of Was Banking at the expiration of six months after the Effective Time shall be paid to Heritage event, any former shareholders of Washington Banking who have not theretofore complied Article II shall thereafter look only to Heritage with respect to the Merger Consideration, in lieu of any fractional shares and any unpaid dividends and distributions on the Heritage Stock deliverable in respect of each share represented by a Certificate such shareholder he determined pursuant to this Agreement, in each case, without any interest thereon. Notwith the foregoing, none of Heritage, Washington Banking, the Surviving Corporation, the Excapent or any other person shall be liable to any former holder of shares of Washington Backgent or any amount delivered in good faith to a public official pursuant to apparabandoned property, escheat or similar laws.
- (h) In the event any Certificate shall have been lost, stolen or destroyed, upon the making affidavit of that fact by the person claiming such Certificate to be lost, stolen or destroyed required by Heritage or the Exchange Agent, the posting by such person of a bond in such as Heritage may determine is reasonably necessary as indemnity against any claim that m made against it with respect to such Certificate, the Exchange Agent will issue in exchang lost, stolen or destroyed Certificate the Merger Consideration, any cash in lieu of any fract shares and any dividends and distributions to which such person is entitled deliverable in thereof pursuant to this Agreement.

ARTICLE III

REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF WASHINGTON BANKIN

Except (i) as disclosed in the disclosure schedule delivered by Washington Banking to He concurrently herewith (the <u>Washington Banking Disclosure Schedule</u>); provided, that (item is required to be set forth as an exception to a representation or warranty if its absence not result in the related representation or warranty being deemed untrue or incorrect, (b) to inclusion of an item in the Washington Banking Disclosure Schedule as an exception to a representation or warranty shall not be deemed an admission by Washington Banking that represents a material exception or fact, event or circumstance or that such item is reasonal to result in a Material Adverse Effect (as defined in <u>Section 3.1(a)</u>) and

A-6

(c) any disclosures made with respect to a section of <u>Article III</u> shall be deemed to qualify other section of <u>Article III</u> specifically referenced or cross-referenced and (2) other section <u>Article III</u> to the extent it is reasonably apparent on its face (notwithstanding the absence specific cross reference) from a reading of the disclosure that such disclosure applies to suspections or (ii) as disclosed in any Washington Banking Reports (as defined in <u>Section 3.1</u> with the SEC by Washington Banking since December 31, 2012, and prior to the date her disregarding risk factor disclosures contained under the heading Risk Factors, or discloset forth in any forward-looking statements disclaimer or any other statements that are non-specific or cautionary, predictive or forward-looking in nature), Washington Banking represents and warrants to Heritage as follows:

3.1 Corporate Organization.

(a) Washington Banking is a corporation duly organized, validly existing and in good star under the laws of the State of Washington, and is a bank holding company duly registered Bank Holding Company Act of 1956, as amended (the <u>BHC Act</u>). Washington Bankin corporate power and authority to own or lease all of its properties and assets and to carry business as it is now being conducted. Washington Banking is duly licensed or qualified t business in each jurisdiction in which the nature of the business conducted by it or the characteristics. location of the properties and assets owned or leased by it makes such licensing or qualifi necessary, except where the failure to be so licensed or qualified would not, either individ the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on Washington Banking. As used in this Agreement, the term Material Adverse Effect means, with res Heritage, Washington Banking or the Surviving Corporation, as the case may be, a mater effect on (i) the business, properties, results of operations or financial condition of such p Subsidiaries taken as a whole (provided, however, that, with respect to this clause (i), Ma Adverse Effect shall not be deemed to include the impact of (A) changes, after the date he United States generally accepted accounting principles (<u>GAAP</u>) or applicable regulato requirements, (B) changes, after the date hereof, in laws, rules or regulations of general approximation of general appro to companies in the industries in which such party and its Subsidiaries operate, or interpretation thereof by courts or Governmental Entities, (C) changes, after the date hereof, in global, r regional political conditions (including the outbreak of war or acts of terrorism) or in econ market (including equity, credit and debt markets, as well as changes in interest rates) con affecting the financial services industry generally, (D) public disclosure of the transaction contemplated hereby or actions or inactions expressly required by this Agreement or that with the prior written consent of the other party in contemplation of the transactions conte hereby, or (E) a decline in the trading price of a party s common stock or the failure, in a to meet earnings projections, but not, in either case, including the underlying causes there with respect to subclauses (A), (B), or (C), to the extent that the effects of such change are materially disproportionately adverse to the business, properties, assets, liabilities, results operations or financial condition of such party and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, as c other companies in the industry in which such party and its Subsidiaries operate), or (ii) the of such party to timely consummate the transactions contemplated hereby. As used in this Agreement, the word <u>Subsidiary</u> when used with respect to any party, means any corporate partnership, limited liability company, bank or other organization, whether incorporated or unincorporated, which is consolidated with such party for financial reporting purposes. To complete copies of the articles of incorporation of Washington Banking (the <u>Washingto</u> Articles) and the bylaws of Washington Banking (the Washington Banking Bylaws),

of the date of this Agreement, have previously been made available by Washington Banki Heritage.

(b) Each Subsidiary of Washington Banking (a <u>Washington Banking Subsidiary</u>) (i) is organized and validly existing under the laws of its jurisdiction of organization, (ii) is dult to do business and, where such concept is recognized under applicable law, in good stand jurisdictions (whether federal, state, local or foreign) where its ownership or leasing of prothe conduct of its business requires it to be so qualified and in which the failure to be so quould reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on Washington Banking (iii) has all requisite corporate power and authority to own or lease its properties and assecarry on its business as now conducted. There are no restrictions on the ability of any

A-7

Subsidiary of Washington Banking to pay dividends or distributions except for statutory ron dividends or distributions generally applicable to all entities of the same type and, in the a Subsidiary that is a regulated entity, for restrictions on dividends or distributions general applicable to all such regulated entities. The deposit accounts of each Subsidiary of Wash Banking that is an insured depository institution are insured by the Federal Deposit Insural Corporation (FDIC) through the Deposit Insurance Fund to the fullest extent permitted premiums and assessments required to be paid in connection therewith have been paid whand no proceedings for the termination of such insurance are pending or threatened. Section 3.1(b) of the Washington Banking Disclosure Schedule sets forth a trucomplete list of all Subsidiaries of Washington Banking as of the date hereof.

3.2 Capitalization.

(a) The authorized capital stock of Washington Banking consists of 35,000,000 shares of Washington Banking Common Stock and 26,380 shares of preferred stock, no par value p of which no shares of preferred stock are issued or outstanding. As of the date of this Agr there are (i) 15,532,199 shares of Washington Banking Common Stock issued and outstar (ii) 100,650 shares of Washington Banking Common Stock reserved for issuance upon th of outstanding Washington Banking Stock Options, (iii) 131,475 shares of Washington B Common Stock reserved for issuance upon the vesting of Washington Banking Restricted Unit Awards and (iv) no other shares of capital stock or other voting securities of Washin Banking issued, reserved for issuance or outstanding. All outstanding Washington Banking Restricted Stock Unit Awards are in the form of restricted stock units and none are eviden restricted shares of Washington Banking Common Stock. All of the issued and outstanding of Washington Banking Common Stock have been duly authorized and validly issued and paid, nonassessable and free of preemptive rights, with no personal liability attaching to t ownership thereof. As of the date of this Agreement, there are no bonds, debentures, note indebtedness that have the right to vote on any matters on which shareholders of Washing Banking may vote. Except as set forth in Section 3.2(a) of the Washington Banking Discl Schedule, as of the date of this Agreement, no trust preferred or subordinated debt securit Washington Banking are issued or outstanding. Other than Washington Banking Stock O Washington Banking Restricted Stock Unit Awards issued prior to the date of this Agree are no outstanding subscriptions, options, warrants, puts, calls, rights, exchangeable or co securities or other commitments or agreements obligating Washington Banking to issue, t sell, purchase, redeem or otherwise acquire, any such securities. There are no voting trust shareholder agreements, proxies or other agreements in effect with respect to the voting of of the Washington Banking Common Stock or other equity interests of Washington Banking. Section 3.2(a) of the Washington Banking Disclosure Schedule sets forth a true and complete list of all Washington Banking Stock Options and Washington Banking Re-Stock Unit Awards outstanding as of the date hereof specifying, on a holder-by-holder ba name of each holder, (ii) the number of shares subject to each such Washington Banking Option and Washington Banking Restricted Stock Unit Award, (iii) the grant date and ver of each such Washington Banking Stock Option and Washington Banking Restricted Stock Award and (iv) the exercise price for each such Washington Banking Stock Option. Other Washington Banking Stock Options and the Washington Banking Restricted Stock Unit A forth above, no equity-based awards (including any cash awards where the amount of pay determined in whole or in part based on the price of any capital stock of Washington Ban any of its Subsidiaries) are outstanding, other than as permitted by Section 5.2(b)(iii). Wa

Banking has not elected to defer interest payments with respect to any trust preferred securelated debentures issued by it or any of its affiliates.

(b) Except as set forth in Section 3.2(b) of the Washington Banking Disclosure Schedule, Washington Banking owns, directly or indirectly, all of the issued and outstanding shares stock or other equity ownership interests of each of the Washington Banking Subsidiaries clear of any liens, pledges, charges, encumbrances and security interests whatsoever (Li of such shares or equity ownership interests are duly authorized and validly issued and are paid, nonassessable (except, with respect to Whidbey Island Bank, as provided under applaw) and free of preemptive rights, with no personal liability attaching to the ownership the Washington Banking Subsidiary has or is bound by any outstanding

A-8

subscriptions, options, warrants, calls, rights, commitments or agreements of any character for the purchase or issuance of any shares of capital stock or any other equity security of subsidiary or any securities representing the right to purchase or otherwise receive any shares to capital stock or any other equity security of such Subsidiary.

(c) Washington Banking does not have a dividend reinvestment plan or any shareholders plan.

3.3 Authority; No Violation.

- (a) Except as specified below in this Section 3.3(a), Washington Banking has full corpora and authority to execute and deliver this Agreement and to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby. The execution and delivery of this Agreement and the consummation Merger have been duly and validly approved by the Board of Directors of Washington Banking. The Board of Directors of Washington Banking has determined that the Merger terms and conditions set forth in this Agreement, is in the best interests of Washington Ba its shareholders and has directed that this Agreement and the transactions contemplated h submitted to Washington Banking s shareholders for approval at a meeting of such share has adopted a resolution to the foregoing effect. Except for the approval of this Agreement affirmative vote of the holders of two-thirds of the outstanding shares of Washington Ban Common Stock (the <u>Requisite Washington Banking Vote</u>), and the adoption and appro-Bank Merger Agreement by Washington Banking as the sole shareholder of Whidbey Isla no other corporate proceedings on the part of Washington Banking are necessary to appro-Agreement or to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby. This Agreement has and validly executed and delivered by Washington Banking and (assuming due authorization) execution and delivery by Heritage) constitutes a valid and binding obligation of Washing Banking, enforceable against Washington Banking in accordance with its terms (except in as such enforceability may be limited by the Enforceability Exception (as defined in Section 2)
- (b) Neither the execution and delivery of this Agreement by Washington Banking nor the consummation by Washington Banking or any Washington Banking Subsidiary of the tra contemplated hereby, nor compliance by Washington Banking with any of the terms or prohereof, will (i) violate any provision of the Washington Banking Articles or Washington Bylaws or the organization or governing documents of any Washington Banking Subsidia (ii) assuming that the filings, notices, consents and approvals referred to in <u>Section 3.4</u> are obtained and/or made as applicable, (x) violate any statute, code, ordinance, rule, regulati judgment, order, writ, decree or injunction applicable to Washington Banking or any of it Subsidiaries or any of their respective properties or assets or (y) violate, conflict with, res breach of any provision of or the loss of any benefit under, constitute a default (or an ever with notice or lapse of time, or both, would constitute a default) under, result in the termination of the constitute and the c or a right of termination or cancellation under, accelerate the performance required by, or the creation of any Lien upon any of the respective properties or assets of Washington Ba any of its Subsidiaries under any of the terms, conditions or provisions of any note, bond, indenture, deed of trust, license, lease, agreement or other instrument or obligation to whi Washington Banking or any of its Subsidiaries is a party, or by which they or any of their properties or assets may be bound, except (in the case of clause (ii) above) for such violat conflicts, breaches or defaults which, either individually or in the aggregate, would not re be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on Washington Banking.

3.4 <u>Consents and Approvals</u>. Except for (i) the filing of applications, filings and notices, a applicable, with the NASDAQ, and approval of such applications, filings and notices, (ii) of applications, filings and notices, as applicable, with the Board of Governors of the Fed Reserve System (the <u>Federal Reserve Board</u>) under the BHC Act and approval of such filings and notices, (iii) the filing of applications, filings and notices, as applicable, with the Washington State Department of Financial Institutions, Division of Banks (the <u>DFI</u>) are and approval of such applications, filings and notices, (iv) the filing with the SEC of a joint statement in definitive form relating to the meetings of Washington Banking is and Heritat shareholders to be held in connection with this Agreement and the transactions contemplate (including any amendments or supplements thereto, the <u>Joint Proxy Statement</u>), and of registration statement on

A-9

Form S-4 in which the Joint Proxy Statement will be included as a prospectus, to be filed SEC by Heritage in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement (the declaration of effectiveness of the S-4, (v) any filings or notices with the United States Do of Justice under the Hart-Scott-Rodino Antitrust Improvements Act of 1976, as amended Act), (vi) the filing of the Articles of Merger and a short form plan of merger (in lieu of Agreement) with the Washington Secretary of State pursuant to the WBCA and the filing Bank Merger Certificates, and (vii) such filings and approvals as are required to be made obtained under the securities or Blue Sky laws of various states in connection with the the shares of Heritage Common Stock pursuant to this Agreement and the approval of the such Heritage Common Stock on the NASDAQ, no consents or approvals of or filings or registrations with any court, administrative agency or commission or other governmental or instrumentality or SRO (as defined in <u>Section 3.5</u>) (each a <u>Governmental Entity</u>) are connection with (A) the execution and delivery by Washington Banking of this Agreement (B) the consummation by Washington Banking of the Merger and the consummation by Washington Banking or any Washington Banking Subsidiary of the other transactions con hereby (including the Bank Merger). As of the date hereof, Washington Banking is not av reason why the necessary regulatory approvals and consents will not be received in order consummation of the Merger and Bank Merger on a timely basis.

3.5 Reports. Washington Banking and each of its Subsidiaries have timely filed all report registrations and statements, together with any amendments required to be made with respect to the made with respect to t thereto, that they were required to file since January 1, 2010 with (i) any state regulatory including the DFI, (ii) the SEC, (iii) the Federal Reserve Board, (iv) the FDIC, (v) any for regulatory authority and (vi) any self-regulatory organization (an <u>SRO</u>) ((i) (vi), coll <u>Regulatory Agencies</u>), including, without limitation, any report, registration or statement be filed pursuant to the laws, rules or regulations of the United States, any state, any forei or any Regulatory Agency, and have paid all fees and assessments due and payable in cor therewith, except where the failure to file such report, registration or statement or to pay s and assessments, either individually or in the aggregate, would not reasonably be expecte Material Adverse Effect on Washington Banking. Except for normal examinations condu Regulatory Agency in the ordinary course of business of Washington Banking and its Sul no Regulatory Agency has initiated or has pending any proceeding or, to the knowledge of Washington Banking, investigation into the business or operations of Washington Banking of its Subsidiaries since January 1, 2010, except where such proceedings or investigation reasonably be expected to have, either individually or in the aggregate, a Material Advers Washington Banking. There (i) is no unresolved violation, criticism, or exception by any Regulatory Agency with respect to any report or statement relating to any examinations o inspections of Washington Banking or any of its Subsidiaries, and (ii) has been no formal informal inquiries by, or disagreements or disputes with, any Regulatory Agency with res business, operations, policies or procedures of Washington Banking or any of its Subsidia January 1, 2010, in each case in clause (i) and (ii), which would reasonably be expected to either individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect on Washington Banking

3.6 Financial Statements.

(a) The financial statements of Washington Banking and its Subsidiaries included (or incompared by reference) in the Washington Banking Reports (including the related notes, where applications) and the Washington Banking Reports (including the related notes).

(i) have been prepared from, and are in accordance with, the books and records of Washin

Banking and its Subsidiaries, (ii) fairly present in all material respects the consolidated re operations, cash flows, changes in shareholders—equity and consolidated financial position. Washington Banking and its Subsidiaries for the respective fiscal periods or as of the respectates therein set forth (subject in the case of unaudited statements to year-end audit adjust normal in nature and amount), (iii) complied, as of their respective dates of filing with the all material respects with applicable accounting requirements and with the published rules regulations of the SEC with respect thereto, and (iv) have been prepared in accordance with consistently applied during the periods involved, except, in each case, as indicated in such statements or in the notes thereto. The books and records of Washington Banking and its Subsidiaries have been, and are being, maintained in all material respects in accordance was and any other applicable legal and accounting requirements

A-10

and reflect only actual transactions. Moss Adams LLP has not resigned (or informed Was Banking that it intends to resign) or been dismissed as independent public accountants of Washington Banking as a result of or in connection with any disagreements with Washing Banking on a matter of accounting principles or practices, financial statement disclosure ascope or procedure.

- (b) Except as would not reasonably be expected to have, either individually or in the aggr Material Adverse Effect on Washington Banking, neither Washington Banking nor any of Subsidiaries has any liability of any nature whatsoever (whether absolute, accrued, contin otherwise and whether due or to become due), except for those liabilities that are reflected reserved against on the consolidated balance sheet of Washington Banking included in its Report on Form 10-Q for the fiscal quarter ended June 30, 2013 (including any notes ther for liabilities incurred in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice since 2013, or in connection with this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby.
- (c) The records, systems, controls, data and information of Washington Banking and its S are recorded, stored, maintained and operated under means (including any electronic, med photographic process, whether computerized or not) that are under the exclusive ownersh direct control of Washington Banking or its Subsidiaries or accountants (including all me access thereto and therefrom), except for any non-exclusive ownership and non-direct con would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on Washington Banking. Washington Banking (x) has implemented and maintains disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rule 13a-15(e) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amer Exchange Act)) to ensure that material information relating to Washington Banking, in Subsidiaries, is made known to the chief executive officer and the chief financial officer of Washington Banking by others within those entities as appropriate to allow timely decision regarding required disclosures and to make the certifications required by the Exchange A Sections 302 and 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (the <u>Sarbanes-Oxley Act</u>), ar disclosed, based on its most recent evaluation prior to the date hereof, to Washington Ban outside auditors and the audit committee of Washington Banking s Board of Directors (i significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal cor financial reporting (as defined in Rule 13a-15(f) of the Exchange Act) which are reasonal to adversely affect Washington Banking s ability to record, process, summarize and repo information, and (ii) any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in Washington Banking s internal controls over fi reporting. These disclosures were made in writing by management to Washington Bankin auditors and audit committee and a copy has previously been made available to Heritage. no reason to believe that Washington Banking s outside auditors and its chief executive chief financial officer will not be able to give the certifications and attestations required p the rules and regulations adopted pursuant to Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, with qualification, when next due.
- (d) Since January 1, 2010, (i) neither Washington Banking nor any of its Subsidiaries, nor knowledge of Washington Banking, any director, officer, auditor, accountant or represent Washington Banking or any of its Subsidiaries, has received or otherwise had or obtained knowledge of any material complaint, allegation, assertion or claim, whether written or or regarding the accounting or auditing practices, procedures, methodologies or methods (in with respect to loan loss reserves, write-downs, charge-offs and accruals) of Washington

any of its Subsidiaries or their respective internal accounting controls, including any mate complaint, allegation, assertion or claim that Washington Banking or any of its Subsidiarie engaged in questionable accounting or auditing practices, and (ii) no attorney representing Washington Banking or any of its Subsidiaries, whether or not employed by Washington or any of its Subsidiaries, has reported evidence of a material violation of securities laws, fiduciary duty or similar violation by Washington Banking or any of its officers, directors employees or agents to the Board of Directors of Washington Banking or any committee to the knowledge of Washington Banking, to any director or officer of Washington Banki

3.7 <u>Broker s Fee</u>s. With the exception of the engagement of Sandler O Neill & Partners, Washington Banking nor any Washington Banking Subsidiary nor any of their respective directors has employed any broker, finder or financial advisor or incurred any liability for broker s fees, commissions or

A-11

finder s fees in connection with the Merger or related transactions contemplated by this Agreement. Washington Banking has disclosed to Heritage as of the date hereof the aggree provided for in connection with the engagement by Washington Banking of Sandler O N Partners, L.P. related to the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereunder.

3.8 Absence of Certain Changes or Events.

- (a) Since June 30, 2013, no event or events have occurred that have had or would reasonal expected to have, either individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect on Was Banking.
- (b) Since June 30, 2013, other than entering into this Agreement or in connection with thi Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby, Washington Banking and its Subsidicarried on their respective businesses in all material respects in the ordinary course.

3.9 <u>Legal Proceedings</u>.

- (a) Except as would not reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect on Washington Banking, neither Washington Banking nor any of its Subsidiaries is a party to there are no pending or, to Washington Banking s knowledge, threatened, legal, administ arbitral or other proceedings, claims, actions or governmental or regulatory investigations nature against Washington Banking or any of its Subsidiaries or any of their current or for directors or executive officers or challenging the validity or propriety of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.
- (b) There is no material injunction, order, judgment, decree or regulatory restriction (other egulatory restrictions of general application to banks and bank holding companies) impo Washington Banking, any of its Subsidiaries or the assets of Washington Banking or any Subsidiaries (or that, upon consummation of the Merger or the Bank Merger, would apply Surviving Corporation or any of its affiliates).

3.10 Taxes and Tax Returns.

(a) Each of Washington Banking and its Subsidiaries has duly and timely filed (including applicable extensions) all material Tax Returns in all jurisdictions in which Tax Returns a required to be filed by it, and all such Tax Returns are true, correct, and complete in all m respects. Neither Washington Banking nor any of its Subsidiaries is the beneficiary of any of time within which to file any material Tax Return (other than extensions to file Tax Re obtained in the ordinary course). All material Taxes of Washington Banking and its Subsidiaries has withheld and paid all material Taxes require been withheld and paid in connection with amounts paid or owing to any employee, credi shareholder, independent contractor or other third party. Neither Washington Banking nor Subsidiaries has granted any extension or waiver of the limitation period applicable to any Tax that remains in effect. The federal income Tax Returns of Washington Banking and i Subsidiaries for all years to and including 2009 have been examined by the Internal Reverservice (the <u>IRS</u>) or are Tax Returns with respect to which the applicable period for as under applicable law, after giving effect to extensions or waivers, has expired. Neither Washington Banking or waivers, has expired.

Banking nor any of its Subsidiaries has received written notice of assessment or proposed assessment in connection with any material amount of Taxes, and there are no threatened or pending disputes, claims, audits, examinations or other proceedings regarding any material of Washington Banking and its Subsidiaries or the assets of Washington Banking and its Subsidiaries. Washington Banking has made available to Heritage true and complete copin private letter ruling requests, closing agreements or gain recognition agreements with resp. Taxes requested or executed in the last six years. Neither Washington Banking nor any of Subsidiaries is a party to or is bound by any Tax sharing, allocation or indemnification agrarangement (other than such an agreement or arrangement exclusively between or among Washington Banking and its Subsidiaries). Neither Washington Banking nor any of its Su (A) has been a member of an affiliated group filing a consolidated federal income Tax Rethan a group the common parent of which was Washington Banking) or (B) has any liabil Taxes of any person (other than

A-12

Washington Banking or any of its Subsidiaries) under U.S. Department of the Treasury (_Regulation Section 1.1502-6 (or any similar provision of state, local or foreign law), as a or successor, by contract or otherwise. Neither Washington Banking nor any of its Subsidiate, within the past two years or otherwise as part of a plan (or series of related transaction or a controlled corporation (within the meaning of Section 355(e) of the Code of which the Merger is also a part, a distribution of stock intending to qualify for tax-free treatment under Section 355 of the Code. Neither Washington Banking nor any of its Subsidiaries has participated in a report transaction within the meaning of Treasury Regulation Section 1.6011-4(b)(1). At no tire the past five years has Washington Banking been a United States real property holding conviting the meaning of Section 897(c)(2) of the Code.

- (b) As used in this Agreement, the term <u>Tax or Taxes</u> means all federal, state, local income, excise, gross receipts, ad valorem, profits, gains, property, capital, sales, transfer license, payroll, employment, social security, severance, unemployment, withholding, due excise, windfall profits, intangibles, franchise, backup withholding, value added, alternati add-on minimum, estimated and other taxes, charges, levies or like assessments together penalties and additions to tax and interest thereon.
- (c) As used in this Agreement, the term <u>Tax Return</u> means any return, declaration, reportered fund, or information return or statement relating to Taxes, including any schedule or att thereto, and including any amendment thereof, supplied or required to be supplied to a Governmental Entity.

3.11 Employees.

- (a) Section 3.11(a) of the Washington Banking Disclosure Schedule lists all material emp benefit plans (as defined in Section 3(3) of the Employee Retirement Income Security Ac as amended (<u>ERISA</u>)), whether or not subject to ERISA, and all stock option, stock pu restricted stock, incentive, deferred compensation, retiree medical or life insurance, suppl retirement, or other benefit plans, programs or arrangements, and all retention, bonus, em termination, change in control and severance plans, programs, arrangements or agreemen other similar contracts or agreements to or with respect to which Washington Banking or Subsidiary or any trade or business of Washington Banking or any of its Subsidiaries, wh not incorporated, all of which together with Washington Banking would be deemed a si employer within the meaning of Section 4001(b)(1) of ERISA or subsections (b), (c), (n Section 414 of the Code (each, a <u>Washington Banking ERISA Affiliate</u>), is a party or l current or future obligation or that are maintained, contributed to or sponsored by Washin Banking or any of its Subsidiaries or any Washington Banking ERISA Affiliate for the be any current or former employee, officer, director or independent contractor of Washingto or any of its Subsidiaries or any Washington Banking ERISA Affiliate (all such plans, pro arrangements, contracts or agreements, collectively, the Washington Banking Benefit Pl
- (b) Washington Banking has heretofore made available to Heritage true and complete cop of the Washington Banking Benefit Plans and related material documents, including, but to, (i) all summary plan descriptions, amendments, modifications or material supplements most recent versions of any Washington Banking Benefit Plan, (ii) the annual reports (Fo if any, filed with the IRS for the last two plan years, (iii) the most recently received IRS

determination or opinion letters, if any, relating to a Washington Banking Benefit Plan, armost recently prepared actuarial report for each Washington Banking Benefit Plan (if app for each of the last two years.

(c) Each Washington Banking Benefit Plan has been established, operated and administer material respects in accordance with its terms and the requirements of all applicable laws, ERISA and the Code. Neither Washington Banking nor any of its Subsidiaries has taken a to take corrective action or make a filing under any voluntary correction program of the II States Department of Labor or any other Governmental Entity with respect to any Washing Banking Benefit Plan, and neither Washington Banking nor any of its Subsidiaries has an knowledge of any plan defect that would qualify for correction under any such program.

A-13

- (d) Section 3.11(d) of the Washington Banking Disclosure Schedule identifies each Wash Banking Benefit Plan that is intended to be qualified under Section 401(a) of the Code (the Washington Banking Qualified Plans). The IRS has issued a favorable determination be opinion letter for a prototype or volume submitter plan upon which Washington Banking with respect to each Washington Banking Qualified Plan and the related trust, which letter been revoked (nor has revocation been threatened), and, to the knowledge of Washington there are no existing circumstances and no events have occurred that could adversely affer qualified status of any Washington Banking Qualified Plan or the related trust or material the costs relating thereto. No trust funding any Washington Banking Benefit Plan is intended the requirements of Section 501(c)(9) of the Code.
- (e) Each Washington Banking Benefit Plan that is a nonqualified deferred compensation defined in Section 409A(d)(1) of the Code) and any award thereunder, in each case that is Section 409A of the Code, has (i) since January 1, 2005, been maintained and operated, in material respects, in good faith compliance with Section 409A of the Code and IRS Notic and (ii) since January 1, 2009, been, in all material respects, in documentary and operation compliance with Section 409A of the Code.
- (f) No Washington Banking Benefit Plan is subject to Title IV or Section 302 of ERISA.
- (g) None of Washington Banking and its Subsidiaries nor any Washington Banking ERIS has, at any time during the last six years, contributed to or been obligated to contribute to that is a multiemployer plan within the meaning of Section 4001(a)(3) of ERISA (a Nellan) or a plan that has two or more contributing sponsors at least two of whom are not common control, within the meaning of Section 4063 of ERISA (a Multiple Employer Finance of Washington Banking and its Subsidiaries nor any Washington Banking ERISA A incurred any liability to a Multiemployer Plan or Multiple Employer Plan as a result of a corpartial withdrawal (as those terms are defined in Part I of Subtitle E of Title IV of ERIS Multiemployer Plan or Multiple Employer Plan.
- (h) Except as set forth in <u>Section 3.11(h)</u> of the Washington Banking Disclosure Schedule Washington Banking nor any of its Subsidiaries sponsors, has sponsored or has any oblig respect to any employee benefit plan that provides for any post-employment or post-retire health or medical or life insurance benefits for retired, former or current employees or ber or dependents thereof, except as required by Section 4980B of the Code.
- (i) All material contributions required to be made to any Washington Banking Benefit Pla applicable law or by any plan document or other contractual undertaking, and all premiur payable with respect to insurance policies funding any Washington Banking Benefit Plan period through the date hereof, have been timely made or paid in full or, to the extent not to be made or paid on or before the date hereof, have been fully reflected on the books an of Washington Banking.
- (j) There are no pending or, to the knowledge of Washington Banking, threatened claims claims for benefits in the ordinary course), lawsuits or arbitrations which have been asser instituted, and, to Washington Banking s knowledge, no set of circumstances exists which reasonably give rise to a claim or lawsuit, against the Washington Banking Benefit Plans, fiduciaries thereof with respect to their duties to the Washington Banking Benefit Plans or

of any of the trusts under any of the Washington Banking Benefit Plans which could reason expected to result in any material liability of Washington Banking or any of its Subsidiari Governmental Entity, any Multiemployer Plan, a Multiple Employer Plan, any participant Washington Banking Benefit Plan, or any other party.

(k) None of Washington Banking and its Subsidiaries nor any Washington Banking ERIS nor any other person, including any fiduciary, has engaged in any prohibited transaction in Section 4975 of the Code or Section 406 of ERISA), which could subject any of the W Banking Benefit Plans or their related trusts, Washington Banking, any of its Subsidiaries Washington Banking ERISA Affiliate or any person that Washington Banking or any of i Subsidiaries has an obligation to indemnify, to any material tax or penalty imposed under Section 4975 of the Code or Section 502 of ERISA.

A-14

- (1) Except as set forth in <u>Section 3.11(1)</u> of the Washington Banking Disclosure Schedule, the execution and delivery of this Agreement nor the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby will (either alone or in conjunction with any other event) result in, c vesting, exercisability or delivery of, or increase in the amount or value of, any payment, other benefit to any employee, officer, director or other service provider of Washington B any of its Subsidiaries (other than a right to payment or benefit that has been waived in w such person), or result in any limitation on the right of Washington Banking or any of its Subsidiaries to amend, merge, terminate or receive a reversion of assets from any Washin Banking Benefit Plan or related trust. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, no paid or payable (whether in cash, in property, or in the form of benefits) by Washington I any of its Subsidiaries in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby (either so result thereof or as a result of such transactions in conjunction with any other event) will excess parachute payment within the meaning of Section 280G of the Code or will not under Section 162(m) of the Code. Neither Washington Banking nor any of its Subsidiari maintains or contributes to a rabbi trust or similar funding vehicle, and the transactions contemplated by this Agreement will not cause or require Washington Banking or any of affiliates to establish or make any contribution to a rabbi trust or similar funding vehicle. Washington Banking Benefit Plan provides for the gross-up or reimbursement of Taxes u Section 4999 or 409A of the Code, or otherwise. Washington Banking has made available Heritage copies of Section 280G calculations (whether or not final) with respect to any di individual in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby.
- (m) There are no pending or, to Washington Banking s knowledge, threatened material lagrievances or material unfair labor practice claims or charges against Washington Bankin its Subsidiaries, or any strikes or other material labor disputes against Washington Bankin of its Subsidiaries. Neither Washington Banking nor any of its Subsidiaries are party to or any collective bargaining or similar agreement with any labor organization, or work rules practices agreed to with any labor organization or employee association applicable to emp Washington Banking or any of its Subsidiaries and, to the knowledge of Washington Ban are no organizing efforts by any union or other group seeking to represent any employees Washington Banking or any of its Subsidiaries.
- 3.12 SEC Reports. Washington Banking has previously made available to Heritage an acc complete copy of each (a) final registration statement, prospectus, report, schedule and de proxy statement filed with or furnished to the SEC since December 31, 2010 and prior to hereof by Washington Banking pursuant to the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the _ Act), or the Exchange Act (the Washington Banking Reports) and (b) communication Washington Banking to its shareholders since December 31, 2010 and prior to the date he no such Washington Banking Report, as of the date thereof (and, in the case of registratio statements and proxy statements, on the dates of effectiveness and the dates of the relevan meetings, respectively), contained any untrue statement of a material fact or omitted to sta material fact required to be stated therein or necessary in order to make the statements the light of the circumstances in which they were made, not misleading, except that informati furnished as of a later date (but before the date of this Agreement) shall be deemed to mo information as of an earlier date. Since December 31, 2010, as of their respective dates, a Washington Banking Reports filed under the Securities Act and the Exchange Act compli material respects with the published rules and regulations of the SEC with respect thereto date of this Agreement, no executive officer of Washington Banking has failed in any res

make the certifications required of him or her under Section 302 or 906 of the Sarbanes-C Act. As of the date of this Agreement, there are no outstanding comments from or unresolatised by the SEC with respect to any of the Washington Banking Reports.

3.13 Compliance with Applicable Law. Washington Banking and each of its Subsidiaries have at all times since December 31, 2010, held, all licenses, franchises, permits and auth necessary for the lawful conduct of their respective businesses and ownership of their respectives, rights and assets under and pursuant to each (and have paid all fees and assess and payable in connection therewith), except where neither the cost of failure to hold nor obtaining and holding such license, franchise, permit or authorization (nor the failure to p fees or assessments) would, either individually or in the aggregate,

A-15

reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on Washington Banking, and to knowledge of Washington Banking no suspension or cancellation of any such necessary l franchise, permit or authorization is threatened. Washington Banking and each of its Subs have complied in all material respects with and are not in material default or violation und applicable law, statute, order, rule, regulation, policy and/or guideline of any Governmen relating to Washington Banking or any of its Subsidiaries, including without limitation al related to data protection or privacy, the USA PATRIOT Act, the Bank Secrecy Act, the Credit Opportunity Act and Regulation B, the Fair Housing Act, the Community Reinves the Fair Credit Reporting Act, the Truth in Lending Act and Regulation Z, the Home Mon Disclosure Act, the Fair Debt Collection Practices Act, the Electronic Fund Transfer Act, Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act, any regulations promulga Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, the Interagency Policy Statement on Retail Sales Nondeposit Investment Products, the SAFE Mortgage Licensing Act of 2008, the Real Es Settlement Procedures Act and Regulation X, and any other law relating to bank secrecy, discriminatory lending, financing or leasing practices, money laundering prevention, Sect and 23B of the Federal Reserve Act, the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, and all agency requirement to the origination, sale and servicing of mortgage and consumer loans. Whidbey Island Ba Community Reinvestment Act rating of satisfactory or better. Without limitation, none Washington Banking, or its Subsidiaries, or to the knowledge of Washington Banking, and officer, employee, agent or other person acting on behalf of Washington Banking or any Subsidiaries has, directly or indirectly, (i) used any funds of Washington Banking or any Subsidiaries for unlawful contributions, unlawful gifts, unlawful entertainment or other experiences of the contributions of the contribution o relating to political activity, (ii) made any unlawful payment to foreign or domestic gover officials or employees or to foreign or domestic political parties or campaigns from funds Washington Banking or any of its Subsidiaries, (iii) violated any provision that would res violation of the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act of 1977, as amended, or any similar law, (iv) established or maintained any unlawful fund of monies or other assets of Washington or any of its Subsidiaries, (v) made any fraudulent entry on the books or records of Washi Banking or any of its Subsidiaries, or (vi) made any unlawful bribe, unlawful rebate, unla payoff, unlawful influence payment, unlawful kickback or other unlawful payment to any private or public, regardless of form, whether in money, property or services, to obtain fa treatment in securing business to obtain special concessions for Washington Banking or a Subsidiaries, to pay for favorable treatment for business secured or to pay for special conalready obtained for Washington Banking or any of its Subsidiaries, or is currently subject United States sanctions administered by the Office of Foreign Assets Control of the Treas

3.14 Certain Contracts.

(a) Except as set forth in Section 3.14(a) of the Washington Banking Disclosure Schedule date hereof, neither Washington Banking nor any of its Subsidiaries is a party to or bound contract, arrangement, commitment or understanding (whether written or oral) (i) with resemployment of any directors, officers or employees, (ii) which, upon the execution or del this Agreement, shareholder approval of this Agreement or the consummation of the transcontemplated by this Agreement will (either alone or upon the occurrence of any addition events) result in any payment (whether of severance pay or otherwise) becoming due from Washington Banking, the Surviving Corporation, or any of their respective Subsidiaries to director, officer, employee or independent contractor thereof, (iii) which is a material consucht term is defined in Item 601(b)(10) of Regulation S-K of the SEC), (iv) which contains

non-compete or client or customer non-solicit requirement or any other provision that rest conduct of any line of business by Washington Banking or any of its affiliates or upon consummation of the Merger or the Bank Merger will restrict the ability of the Surviving Corporation or any of its affiliates to engage in any line of business, (v) in respect of any bargaining or similar agreement, with or to a labor union or guild, (vi) (including any Wa Banking Benefit Plan) any of the benefits of which will be increased, or the vesting of the of which will be accelerated, by the occurrence of the execution and delivery of this Agree shareholder approval of this Agreement or the consummation of any of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, or the value of any of the benefits of which will be calcute basis of any of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, (vii) that relates to the incurrence of indebtedness by

A-16

Washington Banking or any of its Subsidiaries (other than deposit liabilities, trade payabl funds purchased, advances and loans from the Federal Home Loan Bank of Seattle and se sold under agreements to repurchase, in each case incurred in the ordinary course of busin consistent with past practice) in the principal amount of \$250,000 or more including any leaseback transactions, capitalized leases and other similar financing transactions, (viii) the any right of first refusal, right of first offer or similar right with respect to any material as or properties of Washington Banking or its Subsidiaries, (ix) that involves the payment by Washington Banking or any of its Subsidiaries of more than \$100,000 per annum or \$250 aggregate (other than any such contracts which are terminable by Washington Banking or Subsidiaries on sixty days or less notice without any required payment or other conditions than the condition of notice), (x) that obligates Washington Banking or any of its Subsidia conduct business with a third party on an exclusive or preferential basis, or (xi) that provi contractual indemnification of more than \$25,000 to any director, officer, employee or inc contractor. Each contract, arrangement, commitment or understanding of the type describ Section 3.14(a), whether or not set forth in the Washington Banking Disclosure Schedule referred to herein as a <u>Washington Banking Contract</u>, and neither Washington Banking its Subsidiaries knows of, or has received notice of, any material violation of the above by the other parties thereto.

- (b) To the knowledge of Washington Banking, (i) each Washington Banking Contract is vibinding on Washington Banking or one of its Subsidiaries, as applicable, and in full force effect, (ii) Washington Banking and each of its Subsidiaries has performed all material obrequired to be performed by it under each Washington Banking Contract, (iii) each third-counterparty to each Washington Banking Contract has performed all material obligations to be performed by it under such Washington Banking Contract, and (iv) no event or concexists which constitutes or, after notice or lapse of time or both, will constitute, a material the part of Washington Banking or any of its Subsidiaries under any such Washington Ba Contract.
- 3.15 Agreements with Regulatory Agencies. Neither Washington Banking nor any of its Subsidiaries is subject to any cease-and-desist or other order or enforcement action issued party to any written agreement, consent agreement or memorandum of understanding with party to any commitment letter or similar undertaking to, or is subject to any order or dire or has been ordered to pay any civil money penalty by, or has been since January 1, 2010, recipient of any supervisory letter from, or since January 1, 2010, has adopted any policie procedures or board resolutions at the request or suggestion of any Regulatory Agency or Governmental Entity that currently restricts in any material respect the conduct of its busi that in any material manner relates to its capital adequacy, its ability to pay dividends, its risk management policies, its management or its business (each, whether or not set forth i Washington Banking Disclosure Schedule, a Washington Banking Regulatory Agreeme Washington Banking or any of its Subsidiaries been advised since January 1, 2010, by any Regulatory Agency or other Governmental Entity that it is considering issuing, initiating, or requesting any such Washington Banking Regulatory Agreement.
- 3.16 <u>Risk Management Instruments</u>. All interest rate swaps, caps, floors, option agreemer and forward contracts and other similar derivative transactions and risk management arran whether entered into for the account of Washington Banking, any of its Subsidiaries or fo account of a customer of Washington Banking or one of its Subsidiaries, were entered into

ordinary course of business and in accordance with applicable rules, regulations and polic Regulatory Agency and with counterparties believed to be financially responsible at the ti (assuming due authorization, execution and delivery by the applicable counterparty) are leand binding obligations of Washington Banking or one of its Subsidiaries enforceable in a with their terms (except as may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, moratorium, reorga or similar laws affecting the rights of creditors generally and the availability of equitable (the Enforceability Exceptions), and are in full force and effect. Washington Banking a Subsidiaries have duly performed in all material respects all of their material obligations to the extent that such obligations to perform have accrued, and, to Washington Banking knowledge, there are no material breaches, violations or defaults or allegations or assertion by any party thereunder.

A-17

3.17 Environmental Matters. Except as would not reasonably be expected to have, individ the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect on Washington Banking, Washington Banking a Subsidiaries are in compliance, and have complied, with any federal, state or local law, re order, decree, permit, authorization, common law or agency requirement relating to: (i) the protection or restoration of the environment, health and safety as it relates to hazardous su exposure or natural resource damages, (ii) the handling, use, presence, disposal, release o threatened release of, or exposure to, any hazardous substance, or (iii) noise, odor, wetlan air, pollution, contamination or any injury to persons or property from exposure to any ha substance (collectively, <u>Environmental Laws</u>). There are no legal, administrative, arbit proceedings, claims or actions or, to the knowledge of Washington Banking any private environmental investigations or remediation activities or governmental investigations of a seeking to impose, or that could reasonably be expected to result in the imposition, on Wa Banking or any of its Subsidiaries of any liability or obligation arising under any Environ Law, pending or threatened against Washington Banking, which liability or obligation wo reasonably be expected to have, either individually or in the aggregate, a Material Advers Washington Banking. To the knowledge of Washington Banking, there is no reasonable by any such proceeding, claim, action or governmental investigation that would impose any obligation that would reasonably be expected to have, either individually or in the aggreg Material Adverse Effect on Washington Banking. Washington Banking is not subject to a agreement, order, judgment, decree, letter agreement or memorandum of agreement by or court, governmental authority, regulatory agency or third party imposing any liability or of with respect to the foregoing that would reasonably be expected to have, either individual aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect on Washington Banking.

3.18 Investment Securities, Commodities and BOLI.

- (a) Each of Washington Banking and its Subsidiaries has good title to all securities and commodities owned by it (except those sold under repurchase agreements), free and clear Lien, except to the extent such securities or commodities are pledged in the ordinary cour business to secure obligations of Washington Banking or its Subsidiaries. Such securities commodities are valued on the books of Washington Banking in accordance with GAAP material respects.
- (b) Washington Banking and its Subsidiaries and their respective businesses employ invesecurities, commodities, risk management and other policies, practices and procedures that Washington Banking believes are prudent and reasonable in the context of such businesses the date of this Agreement, Washington Banking has made available to Heritage the mate of such policies, practices and procedures.
- (c) <u>Section 3.18</u> of the Washington Banking Disclosure Schedule sets forth a true, correct complete description of all bank owned life insurance (BOLI) owned by Washington I Subsidiaries, including the value of its BOLI. Washington Banking and its Subsidiaries hall actions necessary to comply in all material respects with applicable law in connection purchase of BOLI. The value of such BOLI is and has been fairly and accurately reflected material respects in the most recent balance sheet included in the Washington Banking Reaccordance with GAAP. Except as set forth in <u>Section 3.18</u> of the Washington Banking Disclosure Schedule, all BOLI set forth in Section 3.18 of the Washington Banking Disclosure Schedowned solely by Washington Banking or its Subsidiaries, no other person has any owners

with respect to such BOLI or proceeds of insurance derived therefrom and there is no spli similar benefit under Washington Banking or its Subsidiaries BOLI. Neither Washington nor its Subsidiaries has any outstanding borrowings secured in whole or part by its BOLI.

3.19 Real Property. Washington Banking or a Washington Banking Subsidiary (a) has goomarketable title to all the real property reflected in the latest audited balance sheet include Washington Banking Reports as being owned by Washington Banking or a Washington Eubsidiary or acquired after the date thereof (except (x) properties sold or otherwise disposince the date thereof in the ordinary course of business, and (y) properties classified by Washing as Other Real Estate Owned that have loss share coverage under a shared-loss with the FDIC, as Receiver (a <u>Shared-Loss Agreement</u>), to which Washington Banking Subsidiaries is a party (the <u>Washington Banking Owned Properties</u>), free and

A-18

clear of all material Liens, except (i) statutory Liens securing payments not yet due, (ii) L real property Taxes not yet due and payable, (iii) easements, rights of way, and other similar encumbrances that do not materially affect the value or use of the properties or assets sub or affected thereby or otherwise materially impair business operations at such properties a (iv) such imperfections or irregularities of title or Liens as do not materially affect the val of the properties or assets subject thereto or affected thereby or otherwise materially impa operations at such properties (collectively, Permitted Encumbrances), and (b) is the less leasehold estates reflected in the latest audited financial statements included in such Wasl Banking Reports or acquired after the date thereof (except for leases that have expired by terms since the date thereof) (the Washington Banking Leased Properties and, collective Washington Banking Owned Properties, the Washington Banking Real Property), free all Liens of any nature whatsoever, except for Permitted Encumbrances, and is in possess properties purported to be leased thereunder, and each such lease is valid without default by the lessee or, to Washington Banking s knowledge, the lessor. There are no pending of knowledge of Washington Banking, threatened condemnation proceedings against the Wa Banking Real Property.

3.20 Intellectual Property. Washington Banking and each of its Subsidiaries owns, or is li use (in each case, free and clear of any material Liens), all Intellectual Property necessary conduct of its business as currently conducted. Except as would not reasonably be expect a Material Adverse Effect on Washington Banking: (i) (A) the use of any Intellectual Pro-Washington Banking and its Subsidiaries does not infringe, misappropriate or otherwise rights of any person and is in accordance with any applicable license pursuant to which W Banking or any Washington Banking Subsidiary acquired the right to use any Intellectual and (B) no person has asserted in writing to Washington Banking that Washington Banking of its Subsidiaries has infringed, misappropriated or otherwise violated the Intellectual Pr rights of such person, (ii) no person is challenging, infringing on or otherwise violating as Washington Banking or any of its Subsidiaries with respect to any Intellectual Property o and/or licensed to Washington Banking or its Subsidiaries, and (iii) neither Washington E nor any Washington Banking Subsidiary has received any written notice of any pending of respect to any Intellectual Property owned by Washington Banking or any Washington B. Subsidiary, and Washington Banking and its Subsidiaries have taken commercially reason actions to avoid the abandonment, cancellation or unenforceability of all Intellectual Prop owned or licensed, respectively, by Washington Banking and its Subsidiaries. For purpos Agreement, <u>Intellectual Property</u> means trademarks, service marks, brand names, inter names, logos, symbols, certification marks, trade dress and other indications of origin, the associated with the foregoing and registrations in any jurisdiction of, and applications in a jurisdiction to register, the foregoing, including any extension, modification or renewal or registration or application; inventions, discoveries and ideas, whether patentable or not, in jurisdiction; patents, applications for patents (including divisions, continuations, continua part and renewal applications), all improvements thereto, and any renewals, extensions or thereof, in any jurisdiction; nonpublic information, trade secrets and know-how, including processes, technologies, protocols, formulae, prototypes and confidential information and any jurisdiction to limit the use or disclosure thereof by any person; writings and other we whether copyrightable or not and whether in published or unpublished works, in any juris and registrations or applications for registration of copyrights in any jurisdiction, and any or extensions thereof; computer programs, whether in source code or object code form (ir any and all software implementation algorithms), databases and compilations (including a

data and collections of data); and any similar intellectual property or proprietary rights.

3.21 <u>Related Party Transactions</u>. Except as set forth in <u>Section 3.21</u> of the Washington Bar Disclosure Schedule, there are no transactions or series of related transactions, agreement arrangements or understandings, nor are there any currently proposed transactions or series related transactions, between Washington Banking or any of its Subsidiaries, on the one hang current or former director or executive officer (as defined in Rule 3b-7 under the E of Washington Banking or any of its Subsidiaries or any person who beneficially owns (a in Rules 13d-3 and 13d-5 of the Exchange Act) 5% or more of the outstanding Washington Common Stock (or any of such person s immediate family members or affiliates) (other

A-19

than Subsidiaries of Washington Banking) on the other hand, except those of a type available employees of Washington Banking or its Subsidiaries generally or those related to compesolely resulting from an employment relationship.

- 3.22 <u>State Takeover Laws</u>. Either this Agreement and the transactions contemplated herebexempt from, or the Board of Directors of Washington Banking has approved this Agreement transactions contemplated hereby as required to render inapplicable to this Agreement transactions, the restrictions on business combinations set forth in any moratorium, fair price, takeover or interested stockholder law (any such laws, <u>Takeover State</u> Washington Banking or any of its Subsidiaries.
- 3.23 <u>Reorganization</u>. Washington Banking has not taken any action and is not aware of ar circumstance that would reasonably be expected to prevent the Merger from qualifying as reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code.
- 3.24 Opinion. Prior to the execution of this Agreement, Washington Banking has received opinion (to be confirmed in writing) from Sandler O Neill & Partners, L.P., to the effect the date thereof and based upon and subject to the matters set forth therein, the Merger Consideration is fair from a financial point of view to the holders of Washington Banking Stock. Such opinion has not been amended or rescinded as of the date of this Agreement.
- 3.25 Washington Banking Information. The information relating to Washington Banking Subsidiaries which is provided by Washington Banking or its representatives for inclusion Joint Proxy Statement and the S-4, or in any other document filed with any other Regulated Agency in connection herewith, will not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or state a material fact necessary to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstance they are made, not misleading, and will comply in all material respects with the provision Exchange Act and the rules and regulations thereunder.

3.26 Loan Portfolio.

(a) As of the date hereof, except as set forth in Section 3.26(a) of the Washington Banking Disclosure Schedule, neither Washington Banking nor any of its Subsidiaries is a party to written or oral (i) loan, loan agreement, note or borrowing arrangement (including leases, enhancements, commitments, guarantees and interest-bearing assets) (collectively, <u>Loar</u> Washington Banking or any Subsidiary of Washington Banking is a creditor which, as of September 30, 2013, was over ninety days or more delinquent in payment of principal or (excluding a Loan that is a covered asset under Shared-Loss Agreement), or (ii) Loans wi director, executive officer or 5% or greater shareholder of Washington Banking or any of Subsidiaries, or to the knowledge of Washington Banking, any affiliate of any of the fore forth in Section 3.26(a) of the Washington Banking Disclosure Schedule is a true, correct complete list of (A) all of the Loans of Washington Banking and its Subsidiaries that, as of September 30, 2013, were classified by Washington Banking as Other Loans Specially 1 Doubtful, Loss, or words of similar import, to Special Mention, Substandard, principal amount of and accrued and unpaid interest on each such Loan and the identity o borrower thereunder, together with the aggregate principal amount of such Loans by cate Loan (e.g., commercial, consumer, etc.), and (B) each asset of Washington Banking or an Subsidiaries that, as of September 30, 2013, was classified as Other Real Estate Owned

book value thereof, indicating in the case of subparts (A) and (B) whether the Loan or ass covered asset under a Shared-Loss Agreement.

(b) To Washington Banking s knowledge, each Loan of Washington Banking and its Sub (i) is evidenced by notes, agreements or other evidences of indebtedness that are true, gen what they purport to be, (ii) to the extent carried on the books and records of Washington and its Subsidiaries as secured Loans, has been secured by valid charges, mortgages, pled security interests, restrictions, claims, liens or encumbrances, as applicable, which have b perfected and (iii) is the legal, valid and binding obligation of the obligor named therein, enforceable in accordance with its terms, subject to the Enforceability Exceptions.

A-20

- (c) Each outstanding Loan originated, administered and/or serviced by Washington Banking of its Subsidiaries was originated, administered and/or serviced, by Washington Banking Washington Banking Subsidiary, and the relevant Loan files are being maintained, in all respects in accordance with the relevant notes or other credit or security documents, the wunderwriting standards of Washington Banking and its Subsidiaries (and, in the case of Lofor resale to investors, the underwriting standards, if any, of the applicable investors) and applicable federal, state and local laws, regulations and rules.
- (d) None of the agreements pursuant to which Washington Banking or any of its Subsidia sold Loans or pools of Loans or participations in Loans or pools of Loans contains any observed repurchase such Loans or interests therein solely on account of a payment default by the cany such Loan.
- (e) There are no outstanding Loans made by Washington Banking or any of its Subsidiari executive officer or other insider (as each such term is defined in Regulation O pror Federal Reserve Board) of Washington Banking or its Subsidiaries, other than Loans that subject to and that were made and continue to be in compliance with Regulation O or that exempt therefrom.
- (f) Neither Washington Banking nor any of its Subsidiaries is now nor has it ever been sin December 31, 2010, subject to any fine, suspension, settlement or other contract or other administrative agreement or sanction by, or any reduction in any loan purchase commitmental Entity or Regulatory Agency relating to the origination, sale or servicing mortgage or consumer Loans.
- (g) Washington Banking and its Subsidiaries have administered and serviced the Loans are acquired from the FDIC, as Receiver, that are subject to any Shared-Loss Agreements, in material respects, in accordance with the relevant notes and other credit and security documents of the Shared-Loss Agreements and with all applicable federal, state and loc regulations and rules.
- 3.27 <u>Insurance</u>. Except as would not reasonably be expected, individually or in the aggreg have a Material Adverse Effect on Washington Banking, (a) Washington Banking and its Subsidiaries are insured with reputable insurers against such risks and in such amounts as management of Washington Banking reasonably has determined to be prudent and consist industry practice, and Washington Banking and its Subsidiaries are in compliance in all n respects with their insurance policies and are not in default under any of the terms thereof such policy is outstanding and in full force and effect and, except for policies insuring aga potential liabilities of officers, directors and employees of Washington Banking and its Su Washington Banking or the relevant Subsidiary thereof is the sole beneficiary of such policy all premiums and other payments due under any such policy have been paid, and all of thereunder have been filed in due and timely fashion.
- 3.28 <u>Shared-Loss Agreements</u>. To the knowledge of Washington Banking, Whidbey Islar (i) has not been underpaid or overpaid any amounts under the Shared-Loss Agreements by FDIC, as Receiver, (ii) has timely and properly filed all reports and documents with the F Receiver, in accordance with the terms of the Shared-Loss Agreements, and (iii) is not in violation of any of its material duties or obligations under any of the Shared-Loss Agreements.

3.29 No Other Representations or Warranties.

(a) Except for the representations and warranties made by Washington Banking in this Ar neither Washington Banking nor any other person makes any express or implied represent warranty with respect to Washington Banking, its Subsidiaries, or their respective business operations, assets, liabilities, conditions (financial or otherwise) or prospects, and Washing Banking hereby disclaims any such other representations or warranties. In particular, with limiting the foregoing disclaimer, neither Washington Banking nor any other person make made any representation or warranty to Heritage or any of its affiliates or representatives respect to (i) any financial projection, forecast, estimate, budget or prospective information to Washington Banking, any of its Subsidiaries or their respective businesses or (ii) except representations

A-21

and warranties made by Washington Banking in this <u>Article III</u>, any oral or written inform presented to Heritage or any of its affiliates or representatives in the course of their due dinvestigation of Washington Banking, the negotiation of this Agreement or in the course of transactions contemplated hereby.

(b) Washington Banking acknowledges and agrees that neither Heritage nor any other per made or is making any express or implied representation or warranty to it other than those in <u>Article IV</u>.

ARTICLE IV

REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF HERITAGE

Except (i) as disclosed in the disclosure schedule delivered by Heritage to Washington Ba concurrently herewith (the Heritage Disclosure Schedule); provided, that (a) no such it required to be set forth as an exception to a representation or warranty if its absence woul result in the related representation or warranty being deemed untrue or incorrect, (b) the r inclusion of an item in the Heritage Disclosure Schedule as an exception to a representation warranty shall not be deemed an admission by Heritage that such item represents a materi exception or fact, event or circumstance or that such item is reasonably likely to result in Adverse Effect, and (c) any disclosures made with respect to a section of Article IV shall to qualify (1) any other section of Article IV specifically referenced or cross-referenced a (2) other sections of Article IV to the extent it is reasonably apparent on its face (notwiths the absence of a specific cross reference) from a reading of the disclosure that such disclo applies to such other sections or (ii) as disclosed in any Heritage Reports (as defined in Section 4.12) filed with the SEC by Heritage since December 31, 2012, and prior to the d (but disregarding risk factor disclosures contained under the heading Risk Factors, or or risks set forth in any forward-looking statements disclaimer or any other statements the similarly non-specific or cautionary, predictive or forward-looking in nature), Heritage he represents and warrants to Washington Banking as follows:

4.1 Corporate Organization.

- (a) Heritage is a corporation duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the State of Washington and is a bank holding company duly registered under the BHC Act. Heritage has the corporate power and authority to own or lease all of its properties at and to carry on its business as it is now being conducted, and is duly licensed or qualified business in each jurisdiction in which the nature of the business conducted by it or the chalocation of the properties and assets owned or leased by it makes such licensing or qualification necessary, except where the failure to be so licensed or qualified would not, either individe the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on Heritage. True complete copies of the Heritage Articles and Heritage Bylaws, as in effect as of the date of Agreement, have previously been made available by Heritage to Washington Banking.
- (b) Each Subsidiary of Heritage (a <u>Heritage Subsidiary</u>) (i) is duly organized and valid under the laws of its jurisdiction of organization, (ii) is duly qualified to do business and, such concept is recognized under applicable law, in good standing in all jurisdictions (wh federal, state, local or foreign) where its ownership or leasing of property or the conduct of

business requires it to be so qualified and in which the failure to be so qualified would read be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on Heritage, and (iii) has all requisite corpower and authority to own or lease its properties and assets and to carry on its business a conducted. There are no restrictions on the ability of any Subsidiary of Heritage to pay didistributions except for statutory restrictions on dividends or distributions generally applicant entities of the same type, in the case of a Subsidiary that is a regulated entity, for restriction dividends or distributions generally applicable to all such regulated entities. The deposit a each Subsidiary of Heritage that is an insured depository institution are insured by the FD through the Deposit Insurance Fund to the fullest extent permitted by law, all premiums a assessments required to be paid in connection therewith have been paid when due, and no proceedings for the termination of such insurance are pending or threatened. Section 4.10 Heritage Disclosure Schedule sets forth a true and complete list of all Subsidiaries of Heritage date hereof.

A-22

4.2 Capitalization.

- (a) The authorized capital stock of Heritage consists of 50,000,000 shares of 50,000 shares of 50,00 Stock and 2,500,000 shares of preferred stock, no par value per share, of which no shares preferred stock are issued or outstanding. As of the date of this Agreement, there are (i) 1 shares of Heritage Common Stock issued and outstanding, including 204,111 shares of H Common Stock granted in respect of outstanding awards of restricted Heritage Common under a Heritage Stock Plan (as defined below) (a Heritage Restricted Stock Award), (shares of Heritage Common Stock reserved for issuance upon the exercise of outstanding options to purchase shares of Heritage Common Stock granted under a Heritage Stock Pla (<u>Heritage Stock Options</u>), (iii) 109,746 shares of Heritage Common Stock reserved for pursuant to future grants under the Heritage Stock Plans, and (v) no other shares of capita other voting securities of Heritage issued, reserved for issuance or outstanding. As used h Heritage Stock Plans shall mean all employee and director equity incentive plans of Heritage Stock Plans effect as of the date of this Agreement. All of the issued and outstanding shares of Herita; Common Stock have been duly authorized and validly issued and are fully paid, nonasses free of preemptive rights, with no personal liability attaching to the ownership thereof. As date of this Agreement, there are no bonds, debentures, notes or other indebtedness that h right to vote on any matters on which shareholders of Heritage may vote. No trust preferr subordinated debt securities of Heritage are issued or outstanding. Other than Heritage St Options issued prior to the date of this Agreement, there are no outstanding subscriptions warrants, puts, calls, rights, exchangeable or convertible securities or other commitments agreements obligating Heritage to issue, transfer, sell, purchase, redeem or otherwise acqu such securities. There are no voting trusts, shareholder agreements, proxies or other agree effect with respect to the voting or transfer of the Heritage Common Stock or other equity of Heritage. Other than the Heritage Stock Options and the Heritage Restricted Stock Aw forth above, no equity-based awards (including any cash awards where the amount of pay determined in whole or in part based on the price of any capital stock of Heritage or any of Subsidiaries) are outstanding, other than as permitted by <u>Section 5.2(b)(iii)</u>.
- (b) Heritage owns, directly or indirectly, all of the issued and outstanding shares of capital other equity ownership interests of each of the Heritage Subsidiaries, free and clear of any and all of such shares or equity ownership interests are duly authorized and validly issued fully paid, nonassessable (except, with respect to Heritage Bank, as provided under applicant and free of preemptive rights, with no personal liability attaching to the ownership thereo Heritage Subsidiary has or is bound by any outstanding subscriptions, options, warrants, or rights, commitments or agreements of any character calling for the purchase or issuance of shares of capital stock or any other equity security of such Subsidiary or any securities reported the right to purchase or otherwise receive any shares of capital stock or any other equity such Subsidiary.
- (c) Heritage does not have a dividend reinvestment plan or any shareholders rights plan.

4.3 Authority; No Violation.

(a) Except as specified below in this <u>Section 4.3(a)</u>, Heritage has full corporate power and to execute and deliver this Agreement and to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby. The execution and delivery of this Agreement and the consummation of the Merg

been duly and validly approved by the Board of Directors of Heritage. The Board of Directors of Heritage has determined that the Merger, on the terms and conditions set forth in this Agrin the best interests of Heritage and its shareholders and has directed that this Agreement transactions contemplated hereby be submitted to Heritage s shareholders for approval at of such shareholders and has adopted a resolution to the foregoing effect. Except for the at this Agreement by the affirmative vote of the holders of two-thirds of the outstanding sha Heritage Common Stock (the Requisite Heritage Vote) and the adoption and approval Merger Agreement by Heritage as the sole shareholder of Heritage Bank, no other corporations on the part of Heritage are necessary to approve this Agreement or to consumtransactions contemplated hereby. This Agreement has been duly and validly executed and delivered by Heritage and (assuming due authorization,

A-23

execution and delivery by Washington Banking) constitutes a valid and binding obligation. Heritage, enforceable against Heritage in accordance with its terms (except in all cases as enforceability may be limited by the Enforceability Exceptions). The Heritage Common Sissued in the Merger (including the shares issued to holders of Washington Banking Stock and Washington Banking Restricted Stock Unit Awards), have been validly authorized (stoke approval of the Agreement by the holders of Heritage Common Stock), when issued, validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable, and no current or past shareholder of Heritage have any preemptive right or similar rights in respect thereof.

- (b) Neither the execution and delivery of this Agreement by Heritage, nor the consummat Heritage or any Heritage Subsidiary of the transactions contemplated hereby, nor compliant Heritage with any of the terms or provisions hereof, will (i) violate any provision of the F Articles or Heritage Bylaws or the organization or governing documents of any Heritage or (ii) assuming that the filings, notices, consents and approvals referred to in Section 4.4 obtained and/or made as applicable, (x) violate any statute, code, ordinance, rule, regulati judgment, order, writ, decree or injunction applicable to Heritage, any of its Subsidiaries their respective properties or assets or (y) violate, conflict with, result in a breach of any of or the loss of any benefit under, constitute a default (or an event which, with notice or time, or both, would constitute a default) under, result in the termination of or a right of to or cancellation under, accelerate the performance required by, or result in the creation of upon any of the respective properties or assets of Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries under terms, conditions or provisions of any note, bond, mortgage, indenture, deed of trust, lice agreement or other instrument or obligation to which Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries is or by which they or any of their respective properties or assets may be bound, except (in t clause (ii) above) for such violations, conflicts, breaches or defaults which either individu the aggregate would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on He
- 4.4 <u>Consents and Approvals</u>. Except for the filings, notices, consents and approvals referr <u>Section 3.4</u> hereof, no consents or approvals of or filings or registrations with any Govern Entity are necessary in connection with (i) the execution and delivery by Heritage of this or (ii) the consummation by Heritage of the Merger and the consummation by Heritage on Heritage Subsidiary of the other transactions contemplated hereby (including the Bank M of the date hereof, Heritage is not aware of any reason why the necessary regulatory approximents will not be received in order to permit consummation of the Merger and Bank M timely basis.
- 4.5 Reports. Heritage and each of its Subsidiaries have timely filed all reports, registration statements, together with any amendments required to be made with respect thereto, that the required to file since January 1, 2010 with any Regulatory Agencies, including, without list any report, registration or statement required to be filed pursuant to the laws, rules or regulated to United States, any state, any foreign entity, or any Regulatory Agency, and have paid and assessments due and payable in connection therewith, except where the failure to file report, registration or statement or to pay such fees and assessments, either individually of aggregate, would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on Heritates for normal examinations conducted by a Regulatory Agency in the ordinary course of bust Heritage and its Subsidiaries, no Regulatory Agency has initiated or has pending any process to the knowledge of Heritage, investigation into the business or operations of Heritage or Subsidiaries since January 1, 2010, except where such proceedings or investigation would

reasonably be expected to have, either individually or in the aggregate, a Material Advers Heritage. There (i) is no unresolved violation, criticism, or exception by any Regulatory A with respect to any report or statement relating to any examinations or inspections of Heritany of its Subsidiaries, and (ii) has been no formal or informal inquiries by, or disagreemed disputes with, any Regulatory Agency with respect to the business, operations, policies or procedures of Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries since January 1, 2010, in each case in classical and (ii), which would reasonably be expected to have, either individually or in the aggregation of Material Adverse Effect on Heritage.

A-24

4.6 Financial Statements.

- (a) The financial statements of Heritage and its Subsidiaries included (or incorporated by in the Heritage Reports (including the related notes, where applicable) (i) have been prepared and are in accordance with, the books and records of Heritage and its Subsidiaries, (ii) fai in all material respects the consolidated results of operations, cash flows, changes in share equity and consolidated financial position of Heritage and its Subsidiaries for the respecti periods or as of the respective dates therein set forth (subject in the case of unaudited state year-end audit adjustments normal in nature and amount), (iii) complied, as of their respe of filing with the SEC, in all material respects with applicable accounting requirements as published rules and regulations of the SEC with respect thereto, and (iv) have been prepare accordance with GAAP consistently applied during the periods involved, except, in each indicated in such statements or in the notes thereto. The books and records of Heritage an Subsidiaries have been, and are being, maintained in all material respects in accordance w and any other applicable legal and accounting requirements and reflect only actual transactions. Crowe Horwath LLP has not resigned (or informed Heritage that it intends t or been dismissed as independent public accountants of Heritage as a result of or in conne any disagreements with Heritage on a matter of accounting principles or practices, financ statement disclosure or auditing scope or procedure.
- (b) Except as would not reasonably be expected to have, either individually or in the aggr Material Adverse Effect on Heritage, neither Heritage nor any of its Subsidiaries has any any nature whatsoever (whether absolute, accrued, contingent or otherwise and whether d become due), except for those liabilities that are reflected or reserved against on the conscibalance sheet of Heritage included in its Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the fiscal qualities 30, 2013 (including any notes thereto) and for liabilities incurred in the ordinary coubusiness consistent with past practice since June 30, 2013, or in connection with this Agree the transactions contemplated hereby.
- (c) The records, systems, controls, data and information of Heritage and its Subsidiaries a recorded, stored, maintained and operated under means (including any electronic, mechan photographic process, whether computerized or not) that are under the exclusive ownersh direct control of Heritage or its Subsidiaries or accountants (including all means of access and therefrom), except for any non-exclusive ownership and non-direct control that would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on Heritage. Heritage (x) has implemented and maintains disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rule 13a-15 Exchange Act) to ensure that material information relating to Heritage, including its Subs made known to the chief executive officer and the chief financial officer of Heritage by o within those entities as appropriate to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosur make the certifications required by the Exchange Act and Sections 302 and 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, and (y) has disclosed, based on its most recent evaluation prior to th hereof, to Heritage s outside auditors and the audit committee of Heritage s Board of Di significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal cor financial reporting (as defined in Rule 13a-15(f) of the Exchange Act) which are reasonal to adversely affect Heritage s ability to record, process, summarize and report financial i and (ii) any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees a significant role in Heritage s internal controls over financial reporting. These disclosure made in writing by management to Heritage s auditors and audit committee and a copy h

previously been made available to Washington Banking. There is no reason to believe that Heritage s outside auditors and its chief executive officer and chief financial officer will to give the certifications and attestations required pursuant to the rules and regulations adoptive to Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, without qualification, when next due.

(d) Since January 1, 2010, (i) neither Heritage nor any of its Subsidiaries, nor, to the know Heritage, any director, officer, auditor, accountant or representative of Heritage or any of Subsidiaries, has received or otherwise had or obtained knowledge of any material compl allegation, assertion or claim, whether written or oral, regarding the accounting or auditin practices, procedures, methodologies or methods (including with respect to loan loss reservite-downs, charge-offs and accruals) of Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries or their respective internal accounting controls, including any material complaint, allegation, assertion or claim.

A-25

Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries has engaged in questionable accounting or auditing pra (ii) no attorney representing Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries, whether or not employed Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries, has reported evidence of a material violation of securit breach of fiduciary duty or similar violation by Heritage or any of its officers, directors, e or agents to the Board of Directors of Heritage or any committee thereof or to the knowle Heritage, to any director or officer of Heritage.

4.7 <u>Broker s Fees</u>. With the exception of the engagement of D.A. Davidson & Co., neither nor any Heritage Subsidiary nor any of their respective officers or directors has employed broker, finder or financial advisor or incurred any liability for any broker s fees, commissioner s fees in connection with the Merger or related transactions contemplated by this Agreement. Heritage has disclosed to Washington Banking as of the date hereof the aggree provided for in connection with the engagement by Heritage of D.A. Davidson & Co. relating the other transactions contemplated hereunder.

4.8 Absence of Certain Changes or Events.

- (a) Since June 30, 2013, no event or events have occurred that have had or would reasonal expected to have, either individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect on He
- (b) Since June 30, 2013, other than entering into this Agreement, in connection with this or the transactions contemplated hereby, or the consummation of the acquisition and integ Valley Community Bancshares, Inc. and its affiliates, Heritage and its Subsidiaries have of their respective businesses in all material respects in the ordinary course.

4.9 <u>Legal Proceedings</u>.

- (a) Except as would not reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect on neither Heritage nor any of its Subsidiaries is a party to any, and there are no pending or, Heritage s knowledge, threatened, legal, administrative, arbitral or other proceedings, class or governmental or regulatory investigations of any nature against Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries or any of their current or former directors or executive officers or challenging validity or propriety of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.
- (b) There is no material injunction, order, judgment, decree or regulatory restriction (other egulatory restrictions of general application to banks and bank holding companies) imposeritage, any of its Subsidiaries or the assets of Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries (or the consummation of the Merger or the Bank Merger, would apply to Heritage or any of its a
- 4.10 <u>Taxes and Tax Returns</u>. Each of Heritage and its Subsidiaries has duly and timely fil (including all applicable extensions) all material Tax Returns in all jurisdictions in which Returns are required to be filed by it, and all such Tax Returns are true, correct, and comp material respects. Neither Heritage nor any of its Subsidiaries is the beneficiary of any ex time within which to file any material Tax Return (other than extensions to file Tax Return obtained in the ordinary course). All material Taxes of Heritage and its Subsidiaries (whe shown on any Tax Returns) that are due have been fully and timely paid. Each of Heritage Subsidiaries has withheld and paid all material Taxes required to have been withheld and connection with amounts paid or owing to any employee, creditor, shareholder, independent

contractor or other third party. Neither Heritage nor any of its Subsidiaries has granted an extension or waiver of the limitation period applicable to any material Tax that remains in effect. The federal income Tax Returns of Heritage and its Subsidiaries for all years to an including 2009 have been examined by the IRS or are Tax Returns with respect to which applicable period for assessment under applicable law, after giving effect to extensions or has expired. Neither Heritage nor any of its Subsidiaries has received written notice of assor proposed assessment in connection with any material amount of Taxes, and there are not threatened in writing or pending disputes, claims, audits, examinations or other proceeding regarding any material Tax of Heritage and its Subsidiaries or the assets of Heritage and its Subsidiaries. Heritage has made available to Washington Banking true and complete copin private letter ruling requests, closing agreements or gain recognition agreements with resp. Taxes requested or executed in the last six years. Neither Heritage nor any of its Subsidiaries.

A-26

party to or is bound by any Tax sharing, allocation or indemnification agreement or arrangement than such an agreement or arrangement exclusively between or among Heritage and Subsidiaries). Neither Heritage nor any of its Subsidiaries (A) has been a member of an agroup filing a consolidated federal income Tax Return (other than a group the common payonic which was Heritage) or (B) has any liability for the Taxes of any person (other than Heritage) its Subsidiaries) under Treasury Regulation Section 1.1502-6 (or any similar provision local or foreign law), as a transferee or successor, by contract or otherwise. Neither Heritagen of its Subsidiaries has been, within the past two years or otherwise as part of a plan related transactions) within the meaning of Section 355(e) of the Code of which the Meritagen adistributing corporation or a controlled corporation (within the meaning of Section 355(a)(1)(A) of the Code) in a distribution of stock intending to qualify for tax-fretreatment under Section 355 of the Code. Neither Heritage nor any of its Subsidiaries has participated in a reportable transaction within the meaning of Treasury Regulation Section 1.6011-4(b)(1). At no time during the past five years has Heritage been a United Sproperty holding corporation within the meaning of Section 897(c)(2) of the Code.

4.11 Employees.

- (a) Section 4.11(a) of the Heritage Disclosure Schedule lists all material employee benefit defined in Section 3(3) of ERISA), whether or not subject to ERISA, and all stock option purchase, restricted stock, incentive, deferred compensation, retiree medical or life insura supplemental retirement, or other benefit plans, programs or arrangements, and all retentive employment, termination, change in control and severance plans, programs, arrangements agreements, and other similar contracts or agreements to or with respect to which Heritage Subsidiary or any trade or business of Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries, whether or not incorporated, all of which together with Heritage would be deemed a single employer meaning of Section 4001(b)(1) of ERISA or subsections (b), (c), (m) or (o) of Section 414 Code (each, a Heritage ERISA Affiliate), is a party or has any current or future obligat maintained, contributed to or sponsored by Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries or any Heritage ERISA Affiliate (all such programs, arrangements, contracts or agreements, collectively, the Heritage Benefit Plant Plant
- (b) Heritage has heretofore made available to Washington Banking true and complete cop of the Heritage Benefit Plans and related material documents, including, but not limited to summary plan descriptions, amendments, modifications or material supplements to the moversions of any Heritage Benefit Plan, (ii) the annual reports (Forms 5500), if any, filed w IRS for the last two plan years, (iii) the most recently received IRS determination or opinif any, relating to a Heritage Benefit Plan, and (iv) the most recently prepared actuarial reeach Heritage Benefit Plan (if applicable) for each of the last two years.
- (c) Each Heritage Benefit Plan has been established, operated and administered in all mat respects in accordance with its terms and the requirements of all applicable laws, including and the Code. Neither Heritage nor any of its Subsidiaries has taken any action to take conaction or make a filing under any voluntary correction program of the IRS, United States Department of Labor or any other Governmental Entity with respect to any Heritage Benefit and neither Heritage nor any of its Subsidiaries has any knowledge of any plan defect that qualify for correction under any such program.

(d) Section 4.11(d) of the Heritage Disclosure Schedule identifies each Heritage Benefit Fintended to be qualified under Section 401(a) of the Code (the Heritage Qualified Plans has issued a favorable determination letter, or an opinion letter for a prototype or volume plan upon which Heritage may rely, with respect to each Heritage Qualified Plan and the trust, which letter has not been revoked (nor has revocation been threatened), and, to the form of Heritage, there are no existing circumstances and no events have occurred that could at affect the qualified status of any Heritage Qualified Plan or the related trust or materially the costs relating thereto. No trust funding any Heritage Benefit Plan is intended to meet the requirements of Section 501(c)(9) of the Code.

A-27

- (e) Each Heritage Benefit Plan that is a nonqualified deferred compensation plan (as de Section 409A(d)(1) of the Code) and any award thereunder, in each case that is subject to Section 409A of the Code, has (i) since January 1, 2005, been maintained and operated, in material respects, in good faith compliance with Section 409A of the Code and IRS Notice and (ii) since January 1, 2009, been, in all material respects, in documentary and operation compliance with Section 409A of the Code.
- (f) No Heritage Benefit Plan is subject to Title IV or Section 302 of ERISA.
- (g) None of Heritage and its Subsidiaries nor any Heritage ERISA Affiliate has, at any tir the last six years, contributed to or been obligated to contribute to any Multiemployer Pla Multiple Employer Plan, and none of Heritage and its Subsidiaries nor any Heritage ERIS Affiliate has incurred any liability to a Multiemployer Plan or Multiple Employer Plan as a complete or partial withdrawal (as those terms are defined in Part I of Subtitle E of Title ERISA) from a Multiemployer Plan or Multiple Employer Plan.
- (h) Except as set forth in <u>Section 4.11(h)</u> of the Heritage Disclosure Schedule, neither Heritage any of its Subsidiaries sponsors, has sponsored or has any obligation with respect to any element plan that provides for any post-employment or post-retirement health or medical consurance benefits for retired, former or current employees or beneficiaries or dependents except as required by Section 4980B of the Code.
- (i) All material contributions required to be made to any Heritage Benefit Plan by applica by any plan document or other contractual undertaking, and all premiums due or payable respect to insurance policies funding any Heritage Benefit Plan, for any period through th hereof, have been timely made or paid in full or, to the extent not required to be made or p before the date hereof, have been fully reflected on the books and records of Heritage.
- (j) There are no pending or, to the knowledge of Heritage, threatened claims (other than c benefits in the ordinary course), lawsuits or arbitrations which have been asserted or instit to Heritage s knowledge, no set of circumstances exists which may reasonably give rise t lawsuit, against the Heritage Benefit Plans, any fiduciaries thereof with respect to their du Heritage Benefit Plans or the assets of any of the trusts under any of the Heritage Benefit which could reasonably be expected to result in any material liability of Heritage or any of Subsidiaries to any Governmental Entity, any Multiemployer Plan, a Multiple Employer I participant in a Heritage Benefit Plan, or any other party.
- (k) None of Heritage and its Subsidiaries nor any Heritage ERISA Affiliate nor any other including any fiduciary, has engaged in any prohibited transaction (as defined in Section Code or Section 406 of ERISA), which could subject any of the Heritage Benefit Plans or related trusts, Heritage, any of its Subsidiaries, any Heritage ERISA Affiliate or any person Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries has an obligation to indemnify, to any material tax or primposed under Section 4975 of the Code or Section 502 of ERISA.
- (l) Except as set forth in <u>Section 4.11(l)</u> of the Heritage Disclosure Schedule, neither the eand delivery of this Agreement nor the consummation of the transactions contemplated he (either alone or in conjunction with any other event) result in, cause the vesting, exercisal delivery of, or increase in the amount or value of, any payment, right or other benefit to a

employee, officer, director or other service provider of Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries in any limitation on the right of Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries to amend, merge, terms receive a reversion of assets from any Heritage Benefit Plan or related trust. Without limit generality of the foregoing, no amount paid or payable (whether in cash, in property, or in of benefits) by Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries in connection with the transactions continued hereby (either solely as a result thereof or as a result of such transactions in conjunction where event) will be an excess parachute payment within the meaning of Section 280G or will not be deductible under Section 162(m) of the Code. Neither Heritage nor any of its Subsidiaries maintains or contributes to a rabbi trust or similar funding vehicle, and the trust contemplated by this Agreement will not cause or require Heritage or any of its Affiliates establish or make any contribution to a rabbi trust or similar funding vehicle. No Heritage Plan provides for the gross-up or reimbursement of Taxes under Section 4999 or 409A of or otherwise.

A-28

- (m) There are no pending or, to Heritage s knowledge, threatened material labor grievand material unfair labor practice claims or charges against Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries strikes or other material labor disputes against Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries. Neither nor any of its Subsidiaries are party to or bound by any collective bargaining or similar against any labor organization, or work rules or practices agreed to with any labor organization employee association applicable to employees of Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries and, to knowledge of Heritage, there are no organizing efforts by any union or other group seeking represent any employees of Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries.
- 4.12 SEC Reports. Heritage has previously made available to Washington Banking an acc complete copy of each (a) final registration statement, prospectus, report, schedule and de proxy statement filed with or furnished to the SEC since December 31, 2010 by Heritage to the Securities Act or the Exchange Act (the <u>Heritage Reports</u>) and (b) communication Heritage to its shareholders since December 31, 2010 and prior to the date hereof, and no Heritage Report, as of the date thereof (and, in the case of registration statements and pro statements, on the dates of effectiveness and the dates of the relevant meetings, respective contained any untrue statement of a material fact or omitted to state any material fact requ stated therein or necessary in order to make the statements therein, in light of the circums which they were made, not misleading, except that information filed or furnished as of a l (but before the date of this Agreement) shall be deemed to modify information as of an ea date. Since December 31, 2010, as of their respective dates, all Heritage Reports filed und Securities Act and the Exchange Act complied in all material respects with the published regulations of the SEC with respect thereto. As of the date of this Agreement, no executive of Heritage has failed in any respect to make the certifications required of him or her und Section 302 or 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act. As of the date of this Agreement, there are outstanding comments from or unresolved issues raised by the SEC with respect to any or Heritage Reports.
- 4.13 Compliance with Applicable Law. Heritage and each of its Subsidiaries hold, and ha times since December 31, 2010, held, all licenses, franchises, permits and authorizations for the lawful conduct of their respective businesses and ownership of their respective prorights and assets under and pursuant to each (and have paid all fees and assessments due a payable in connection therewith), except where neither the cost of failure to hold nor the obtaining and holding such license, franchise, permit or authorization (nor the failure to p fees or assessments) would, either individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expecte Material Adverse Effect on Heritage, and to the knowledge of Heritage no suspension or cancellation of any such necessary license, franchise, permit or authorization is threatened and each of its Subsidiaries have complied in all material respects with and are not in mat default or violation under any, applicable law, statute, order, rule, regulation, policy and/o guideline of any Governmental Entity relating to Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries, inclu without limitation all laws related to data protection or privacy, the USA PATRIOT Act, Secrecy Act, the Equal Credit Opportunity Act and Regulation B, the Fair Housing Act, t Community Reinvestment Act, the Fair Credit Reporting Act, the Truth in Lending Act a Regulation Z, the Home Mortgage Disclosure Act, the Fair Debt Collection Practices Act Electronic Fund Transfer Act, the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protect any regulations promulgated by the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, the Interagen Statement on Retail Sales of Nondeposit Investment Products, the SAFE Mortgage Licen 2008, the Real Estate Settlement Procedures Act and Regulation X, and any other law rela

bank secrecy, discriminatory lending, financing or leasing practices, money laundering proceedings 23A and 23B of the Federal Reserve Act, the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, and all agence requirements relating to the origination, sale and servicing of mortgage and consumer loans. Heritage Bank has a Community Reinvestment Act rating of satisfactory or better limitation, none of Heritage, or its Subsidiaries, or to the knowledge of Heritage, any directly officer, employee, agent or other person acting on behalf of Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries for unlawful contributions, unlawful gifts, unlawful entertainment or other expenses relating to political in made any unlawful payment to foreign or domestic governmental officials or employed foreign or domestic political parties or campaigns from funds of Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries or any of its Subsidiaries or any of its Subsidiaries or campaigns from funds of Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries or any of its Subsidiaries or campaigns from funds of Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries or campaigns from funds of Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries or campaigns from funds of Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries or campaigns from funds of Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries or campaigns from funds of Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries or campaigns from funds of Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries or campaigns from funds of Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries or campaigns from funds of Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries or campaigns from funds of Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries or campaigns from funds of Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries or campaigns from funds of Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries or campaigns from funds of Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries or campaigns from funds of Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries or campaigns from funds of Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries or campaigns from funds of Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries or campaigns from funds of Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries or campaigns from funds of Heritage or any of its Subs

A-29

maintained any unlawful fund of monies or other assets of Heritage or any of its Subsidia (v) made any fraudulent entry on the books or records of Heritage or any of its Subsidiarie (vi) made any unlawful bribe, unlawful rebate, unlawful payoff, unlawful influence paym unlawful kickback or other unlawful payment to any person, private or public, regardless whether in money, property or services, to obtain favorable treatment in securing business special concessions for Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries, to pay for favorable treatment business secured or to pay for special concessions already obtained for Heritage or any of Subsidiaries, or is currently subject to any United States sanctions administered by the Of Foreign Assets Control of the Treasury.

4.14 Certain Contracts.

(a) Except as set forth in Section 4.14(a) of the Heritage Disclosure Schedule, as of the da neither Heritage nor any of its Subsidiaries is a party to or bound by any contract, arrange commitment or understanding (whether written or oral) (i) with respect to the employmer directors, officers or employees, (ii) which, upon the execution or delivery of this Agreen shareholder approval of this Agreement or the consummation of the transactions contemp this Agreement will (either alone or upon the occurrence of any additional acts or events) any payment (whether of severance pay or otherwise) becoming due from Heritage, Wasl Banking, the Surviving Corporation, or any of their respective Subsidiaries to any directo employee or independent contractor thereof, (iii) which is a material contract (as such defined in Item 601(b)(10) of Regulation S-K of the SEC), (iv) which contains a non-com client or customer non-solicit requirement or any other provision that restricts the conduc line of business by Heritage or any of its affiliates or upon consummation of the Merger of Merger will restrict the ability of the Surviving Corporation or any of its affiliates to enga line of business, (v) in respect of any collective bargaining or similar agreement, with or t union or guild, (vi) (including any Heritage Benefit Plan) any of the benefits of which wil increased, or the vesting of the benefits of which will be accelerated, by the occurrence of execution and delivery of this Agreement, shareholder approval of this Agreement or the consummation of any of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, or the value of benefits of which will be calculated on the basis of any of the transactions contemplated by Agreement, (vii) that relates to the incurrence of indebtedness by Heritage or any of its Su (other than deposit liabilities, trade payables, federal funds purchased, advances and loans Federal Home Loan Bank of Seattle and securities sold under agreements to repurchase, i case incurred in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice) in the princ amount of \$250,000 or more including any sale and leaseback transactions, capitalized le other similar financing transactions, (viii) that grants any right of first refusal, right of first similar right with respect to any material assets, rights or properties of Heritage or its Sub (ix) that involves the payment by Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries of more than \$100,00 annum or \$250,000 in the aggregate (other than any such contracts which are terminable) Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries on sixty days or less notice without any required paym other conditions, other than the condition of notice), (x) that obligates Heritage or any of Subsidiaries to conduct business with a third party on an exclusive or preferential basis, o provides for contractual indemnification of more than \$25,000 to any director, officer, en independent contractor. Each contract, arrangement, commitment or understanding of the described in this <u>Section 4.14(a)</u>, whether or not set forth in the Heritage Disclosure Sche referred to herein as a <u>Heritage Contract</u>, and neither Heritage nor any of its Subsidiari or has received notice of, any material violation of the above by any of the other parties tl

(b) To the knowledge of Heritage, (i) each Heritage Contract is valid and binding on Heritage Subsidiaries, as applicable, and in full force and effect, (ii) Heritage and each of its Subsidiaries has performed all material obligations required to be performed by it under elementage Contract, (iii) each third-party counterparty to each Heritage Contract has performaterial obligations required to be performed by it under such Heritage Contract, and (iv) or condition exists which constitutes or, after notice or lapse of time or both, will constitute material default on the part of Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries under any such Heritage

A-30

- 4.15 Agreements with Regulatory Agencies. Neither Heritage nor any of its Subsidiaries it o any cease-and-desist or other order or enforcement action issued by, or is a party to any agreement, consent agreement or memorandum of understanding with, or is a party to any commitment letter or similar undertaking to, or is subject to any order or directive by, or lordered to pay any civil money penalty by, or has been since January 1, 2010, a recipient supervisory letter from, or since January 1, 2010, has adopted any policies, procedures or resolutions at the request or suggestion of any Regulatory Agency or other Governmental currently restricts in any material respect the conduct of its business or that in any material relates to its capital adequacy, its ability to pay dividends, its credit or risk management p management or its business (each, whether or not set forth in the Heritage Disclosure Sch Heritage Regulatory Agreement), nor has Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries been advi January 1, 2010, by any Regulatory Agency or other Governmental Entity that it is considissuing, initiating, ordering or requesting any such Heritage Regulatory Agreement.
- 4.16 Risk Management Instruments. All interest rate swaps, caps, floors, option agreement and forward contracts and other similar derivative transactions and risk management array whether entered into for the account of Heritage, any of its Subsidiaries or for the account customer of Heritage or one of its Subsidiaries, were entered into in the ordinary course of and in accordance with applicable rules, regulations and policies of any Regulatory Agen with counterparties believed to be financially responsible at the time and (assuming due authorization, execution and delivery by the applicable counterparty) are legal, valid and obligations of Heritage or one of its Subsidiaries enforceable in accordance with their term as may be limited by the Enforceability Exceptions), and are in full force and effect. Heritage of its Subsidiaries have duly performed in all material respects all of their material of thereunder to the extent that such obligations to perform have accrued, and, to Heritage of the party thereunder.
- 4.17 Environmental Matters. Except as would not reasonably be expected to have, individ the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect on Heritage, Heritage and its Subsidiaries are in compliance, and have complied, with all Environmental Laws. There are no legal, admini arbitral or other proceedings, claims or actions or, to the knowledge of Heritage, any priv environmental investigations or remediation activities or governmental investigations of a seeking to impose, or that could reasonably be expected to result in the imposition, on He any of its Subsidiaries of any liability or obligation arising under any Environmental Law or threatened against Heritage, which liability or obligation would reasonably be expected either individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect on Heritage. To the kno Heritage, there is no reasonable basis for any such proceeding, claim, action or governme investigation that would impose any liability or obligation that would reasonably be expehave, either individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect on Heritage. Herit subject to any agreement, order, judgment, decree, letter agreement or memorandum of ag by or with any court, governmental authority, regulatory agency or third party imposing a liability or obligation with respect to the foregoing that would reasonably be expected to either individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect on Heritage.

4.18 Investment Securities and Commodities.

- (a) Each of Heritage and its Subsidiaries has good title to all securities and commodities of (except those sold under repurchase agreements), free and clear of any Lien, except to the such securities or commodities are pledged in the ordinary course of business to secure of of Heritage or its Subsidiaries. Such securities and commodities are valued on the books of in accordance with GAAP in all material respects.
- (b) Heritage and its Subsidiaries and their respective businesses employ investment, secur commodities, risk management and other policies, practices and procedures that Heritage are prudent and reasonable in the context of such businesses. Prior to the date of this Agree Heritage has made available to Washington Banking the material terms of such policies, pand procedures.

A-31

- 4.19 Real Property. Heritage or a Heritage Subsidiary (a) has good and marketable title to real property reflected in the latest audited balance sheet included in the Heritage Reports owned by Heritage or a Heritage Subsidiary or acquired after the date thereof (except (x) sold or otherwise disposed of since the date thereof in the ordinary course of business, and (y) properties classified by Heritage as Other Real Estate Owned that have loss share counder a Shared-Loss Agreement to which Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries is a party) (the Heritage Owned Properties), free and clear of all material Liens, except for Permitted Encumbrances, and (b) is the lessee of all leasehold estates reflected in the latest audited it statements included in such Heritage Reports or acquired after the date thereof (except for that have expired by their terms since the date thereof) (the Heritage Leased Properties collectively with the Heritage Owned Properties, the Heritage Real Property), free and Liens of any nature whatsoever, except for Permitted Encumbrances, and is in possession properties purported to be leased thereunder, and each such lease is valid without default by the lessee or, to Heritage s knowledge, the lessor. There are no pending or, to the knowledge, threatened condemnation proceedings against the Heritage Real Property.
- 4.20 Intellectual Property. Heritage and each of its Subsidiaries owns, or is licensed to use case, free and clear of any material Liens), all Intellectual Property necessary for the cond business as currently conducted. Except as would not reasonably be expected to have a M Adverse Effect on Heritage: (i) (A) the use of any Intellectual Property by Heritage and it Subsidiaries does not infringe, misappropriate or otherwise violate the rights of any perso accordance with any applicable license pursuant to which Heritage or any Heritage Subsidence acquired the right to use any Intellectual Property, and (B) no person has asserted in writi Heritage that Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries has infringed, misappropriated or otherw violated the Intellectual Property rights of such person, (ii) no person is challenging, infri or otherwise violating any right of Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries with respect to any Property owned by and/or licensed to Heritage or its Subsidiaries, and (iii) neither Heritage Heritage Subsidiary has received any written notice of any pending claim with respect to Intellectual Property owned by Heritage or any Heritage Subsidiary, and Heritage and its Subsidiaries have taken commercially reasonable actions to avoid the abandonment, canc unenforceability of all Intellectual Property owned or licensed, respectively, by Heritage Subsidiaries.
- 4.21 <u>Related Party Transactions</u>. Except as set forth in <u>Section 4.21</u> of the Heritage Discle Schedule, there are no transactions or series of related transactions, agreements, arrangement understandings, nor are there any currently proposed transactions or series of related transactions, agreements, arrangement understanding transactions, agreements, agre
- 4.22 <u>State Takeover Laws</u>. Either this Agreement and the transactions contemplated herel exempt from, or the Board of Directors of Heritage has approved this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby as required to render inapplicable to this Agreement and transactions, any Takeover Statutes applicable to Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries.

- 4.23 <u>Reorganization</u>. Heritage has not taken any action and is not aware of any fact or circ that would reasonably be expected to prevent the Merger from qualifying as a reorganization meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code.
- 4.24 <u>Opinion</u>. Prior to the execution of this Agreement, Heritage has received an opinion Davidson & Co. to the effect that as of the date thereof and based upon and subject to the set forth therein, the Merger Consideration is fair from a financial point of view to Heritagopinion has not been amended or rescinded as of the date of this Agreement.

A-32

4.25 <u>Heritage Information</u>. The information relating to Heritage and its Subsidiaries to be in the Joint Proxy Statement and the S-4, and the information relating to Heritage and its Subsidiaries that is provided by Heritage or its representatives for inclusion in any other diled with any other Regulatory Agency in connection herewith, will not contain any untrestatement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statement in light of the circumstances in which they are made, not misleading, and will comply in a respects with the provisions of the Exchange Act and the rules and regulations thereunder (except for such portions thereof that relate only to Washington Banking or any of its Subwill comply in all material respects with the provisions of the Securities Act and the rules regulations thereunder.

4.26 Loan Portfolio.

- (a) As of the date hereof, except as set forth in <u>Section 4.26(a)</u> of the Heritage Disclosure neither Heritage nor any of its Subsidiaries is a party to (i) any Loan in which Heritage or Subsidiary of Heritage is a creditor which, as of September 30, 2013, was over ninety day delinquent in payment of principal or interest (excluding a Loan that is a covered asset un Shared-Loss Agreement) or (ii) Loans with any director, executive officer or 5% or greate shareholder of Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries, or to the knowledge of Heritage, any af any of the foregoing. Set forth in <u>Section 4.26(a)</u> of the Heritage Disclosure Schedule is a correct and complete list of (A) all of the Loans of Heritage and its Subsidiaries that, as o September 30, 2013, were classified by Heritage as Other Loans Specially Mentioned, Loss, or words of similar import, together with Doubtful, amount of and accrued and unpaid interest on each such Loan and the identity of the born thereunder, together with the aggregate principal amount of such Loans by category of Lo commercial, consumer, etc.), and (B) each asset of Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries that September 30, 2013, was classified as Other Real Estate Owned and the book value th indicating in the case of subparts (A) and (B) whether the Loan or asset is a covered asset Shared-Loss Agreement.
- (b) To Heritage s knowledge, each Loan of Heritage and its Subsidiaries (i) is evidenced agreements or other evidences of indebtedness that are true, genuine and what they purpo (ii) to the extent carried on the books and records of Heritage and its Subsidiaries as secur has been secured by valid charges, mortgages, pledges, security interests, restrictions, clair or encumbrances, as applicable, which have been perfected and (iii) is the legal, valid and obligation of the obligor named therein, enforceable in accordance with its terms, subject Enforceability Exceptions.
- (c) Each outstanding Loan originated, administered and/or serviced by Heritage or any of Subsidiaries was originated, administered and/or serviced, by Heritage or a Heritage Substitute relevant Loan files are being maintained, in all material respects in accordance with the notes or other credit or security documents, the written underwriting standards of Heritage Subsidiaries (and, in the case of Loans held for resale to investors, the underwriting standard, of the applicable investors) and with all applicable federal, state and local laws, regurules.
- (d) None of the agreements pursuant to which Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries has sold pools of Loans or participations in Loans or pools of Loans contains any obligation to rep

such Loans or interests therein solely on account of a payment default by the obligor on a Loan.

- (e) There are no outstanding Loans made by Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries to any exofficer or other insider (as each such term is defined in Regulation O promulgated by Reserve Board) of Heritage or its Subsidiaries, other than Loans that are subject to and the made and continue to be in compliance with Regulation O or that are exempt therefrom.
- (f) Neither Heritage nor any of its Subsidiaries is now nor has it ever been since Decembe subject to any fine, suspension, settlement or other contract or other administrative agreer sanction by, or any reduction in any loan purchase commitment from, any Governmental Regulatory Agency relating to the origination, sale or servicing of mortgage or consumer

A-33

- (g) Heritage and its Subsidiaries have administered and serviced the Loans and leases acq the FDIC, as Receiver, that are subject to any Shared-Loss Agreements, in all material reaccordance with the relevant notes and other credit and security documents, the requirement Shared-Loss Agreements and with all applicable federal, state and local laws, regulations
- 4.27 <u>Insurance</u>. Except as would not reasonably be expected, individually or in the aggreg have a Material Adverse Effect on Heritage, (a) Heritage and its Subsidiaries are insured reputable insurers against such risks and in such amounts as the management of Heritage has determined to be prudent and consistent with industry practice, and Heritage and its S are in compliance in all material respects with their insurance policies and are not in defau any of the terms thereof, (b) each such policy is outstanding and in full force and effect ar for policies insuring against potential liabilities of officers, directors and employees of He its Subsidiaries, Heritage or the relevant Subsidiary thereof is the sole beneficiary of such and (c) all premiums and other payments due under any such policy have been paid, and a thereunder have been filed in due and timely fashion.
- 4.28 <u>Shared-Loss Agreements</u>. To the knowledge of Heritage, Heritage Bank (i) has not be underpaid or overpaid any amounts under the Shared-Loss Agreements by the FDIC, as F (ii) has timely and properly filed all reports and documents with the FDIC, as Receiver, in accordance with the terms of the Shared-Loss Agreements, and (iii) is not in default or vising of its material duties or obligations under any of the Shared-Loss Agreements.

4.29 No Other Representations or Warranties.

- (a) Except for the representations and warranties made by Heritage in this <u>Article IV</u>, neit Heritage nor any other person makes any express or implied representation or warranty w to Heritage, its Subsidiaries, or their respective businesses, operations, assets, liabilities, of (financial or otherwise) or prospects, and Heritage hereby disclaims any such other repressor warranties. In particular, without limiting the foregoing disclaimer, neither Heritage not person makes or has made any representation or warranty to Washington Banking or any affiliates or representatives with respect to (i) any financial projection, forecast, estimate, prospective information relating to Heritage, any of its Subsidiaries or their respective bus (ii) except for the representations and warranties made by Heritage in this <u>Article IV</u>, any written information presented to Washington Banking or any of its affiliates or representative the course of their due diligence investigation of Heritage, the negotiation of this Agreem the course of the transactions contemplated hereby.
- (b) Heritage acknowledges and agrees that neither Washington Banking nor any other per made or is making any express or implied representation or warranty to it other than those in <u>Article III</u>.

ARTICLE V

COVENANTS RELATING TO CONDUCT OF BUSINESS

5.1 <u>Conduct of Businesses Prior to the Effective Time</u>. During the period from the date of Agreement to the Effective Time or earlier termination of this Agreement, except as expresontemplated or permitted by this Agreement (including as set forth in the Washington B

Disclosure Schedule or the Heritage Disclosure Schedule), required by law or as consented writing by the other party (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld), each of Heritage Washington Banking shall, and shall cause each of its respective Subsidiaries to, (a) cond business in the ordinary course in all material respects, (b) use reasonable best efforts to reasonable preserve intact its business organization, employees and advantageous business relationand (c) take no action that would reasonably be expected to adversely affect or materially

A-34

ability of either Heritage, Washington Banking or any of their respective Subsidiaries to onecessary approvals of any Regulatory Agency or other Governmental Entity required for transactions contemplated hereby or to perform its covenants and agreements under this A or to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby on a timely basis.

- 5.2 <u>Forbearances</u>. During the period from the date of this Agreement to the Effective Tim termination of this Agreement, except as set forth in the Heritage Disclosure Schedule or Washington Banking Disclosure Schedule, as expressly contemplated or permitted by this Agreement or as required by law, neither Heritage nor Washington Banking shall, and neither Heritage nor Washington Banking shall permit any of their respective Subsidiaries to, wit prior written consent of the other party to this Agreement (such consent not to be unreaso withheld):
- (a) other than in the ordinary course of business, incur any indebtedness for borrowed mo than indebtedness of Washington Banking or any of its wholly-owned Subsidiaries to Wa Banking or any of its Subsidiaries, on the one hand, or of Heritage or any of its wholly-ow Subsidiaries to Heritage or any of its Subsidiaries, on the other hand), assume, guarantee, otherwise as an accommodation become responsible for the obligations of any other indivisorporation or other entity.
- (b) (i) adjust, split, combine or reclassify any capital stock;
- (ii) make, declare or pay any dividend, or make any other distribution on, or directly or in redeem, purchase or otherwise acquire, any shares of its capital stock or any securities or obligations convertible (whether currently convertible or convertible only after the passage or the occurrence of certain events) into or exchangeable for any shares of its capital stock (A) regular quarterly cash dividends, including both the basic and variable portions under Washington Banking two-tiered approach to determine the amount of quarterly dividends <u>Ouarterly Dividends</u>) by Washington Banking at a rate not in excess of the greater of (1 net income of Washington Banking for the most recent completed quarter or (2) \$0.07 pe Washington Banking Common Stock, subject to the provisions of <u>Section 6.10</u>, (B) regul quarterly cash dividends by Heritage at a rate not in excess of the greater of (1) 50% of the income of Heritage for the most recent completed quarter or (2) \$0.08 per share of Herita Common Stock, (C) dividends paid by any of the Subsidiaries of each of Heritage and W Banking to Heritage or Washington Banking or any of their wholly-owned Subsidiaries, respectively, (D) regular distributions on Washington Banking s outstanding trust prefer securities or (E) the acceptance of shares of Washington Banking Common Stock or Heri Common Stock, as the case may be, as payment for the exercise price of stock options or withholding taxes incurred in connection with the exercise of stock options or the vesting settlement of equity compensation awards, in each case in accordance with past practice a terms of the applicable award agreements);
- (iii) in the case of Washington Banking and its Subsidiaries, grant any stock options, stoc appreciation rights, performance shares, restricted stock units, restricted shares or other equity-based awards, interests or compensation, or grant any individual, corporation or ot any right to acquire any shares of its capital stock and, in the case of Heritage and its Sub grant any stock option, stock appreciation right, performance share, restricted stock unit, share or other equity based award, interests or compensation other than pursuant to and in

accordance with Heritage Stock Plans and in the ordinary course of business consistent w practice, or grant any individual, corporation or other entity any other right to acquire any its capital stock; or

- (iv) issue, sell or otherwise permit to become outstanding any additional shares of capital securities convertible or exchangeable into, or exercisable for, any shares of its capital stopursuant to the exercise of stock options or the settlement of equity compensation awards including, without limitation, restricted stock units, in accordance with their terms;
- (c) sell, transfer, mortgage, encumber or otherwise dispose of any of its material propertie to any individual, corporation or other entity other than a wholly-owned Subsidiary, or carelease or assign any

A-35

indebtedness to any such person or any claims held by any such person, in each case othe the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice or pursuant to contracts or ag in force at the date of this Agreement;

- (d) except for transactions in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice pursuant to contracts or agreements in force at the date of this Agreement, make any mate investment either by purchase of stock or securities, contributions to capital, property transpurchase of any property or assets of any other individual, corporation or other entity other wholly-owned Subsidiary of Washington Banking or Heritage, as applicable;
- (e) except for transactions in the ordinary course of business, terminate, materially amendany material provision of, any Washington Banking Contract or Heritage Contract, as the be, or make any change in any instrument or agreement governing the terms of any of its material leases or contracts, other than normal renewals of contracts and leases without madverse changes of terms with respect to Washington Banking or Heritage, as the case may enter into any contract that would constitute a Washington Banking Contract or Heritage as the case may be, if it were in effect on the date of this Agreement;
- (f) except as required under applicable law or the terms of any Washington Banking Bene Heritage Benefit Plan existing as of the date hereof, as applicable (and except for annual a insurance coverage relating to employee benefit or compensation plans, programs, policie arrangements in the ordinary course of business), (i) enter into, adopt or terminate any em benefit or compensation plan, program, policy or arrangement for the benefit or welfare of current or former employee, officer, director or consultant, (ii) amend (whether in writing through the interpretation of) any employee benefit or compensation plan, program, polic arrangement for the benefit or welfare of any current or former employee, officer, directo consultant, (iii) materially increase the compensation or benefits payable to any current or employee, officer, director or consultant (other than in connection with a promotion or ch responsibilities, or any annual salary, wage or benefit increases or an equitable increase to wages in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practices as to timing and an (iv) pay or award, or commit to pay or award, any bonuses or incentive compensation abo in effect on the date of this Agreement, (v) accelerate the vesting of any equity-based awa other compensation, (vi) enter into any new, or amend any existing, employment, severan in control, retention, bonus guarantee, or similar agreement or arrangement, (vii) fund any trust or similar arrangement, (viii) terminate the employment or services of any officer or employee whose target annual compensation is greater than \$150,000, other than for caus providing notice thereof within 10 days of the date of termination or (ix) hire any officer, independent contractor or consultant who has target annual compensation greater than \$1 without providing notice thereof within 10 days of the hire date;
- (g) settle any material claim, suit, action or proceeding, except (i) in the ordinary course of in an amount and for consideration not in excess of \$250,000 and that would not impose a material restriction on the business of it or its Subsidiaries or the Surviving Corporation, connection with a loan restructuring or workout (excluding in connection with a Loan that covered asset under a Shared-Loss Agreement) not in excess of \$500,000 in net loss not if federal income taxes;

- (h) take any action or knowingly fail to take any action where such action or failure to act reasonably be expected to prevent the Merger from qualifying as a reorganization with meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code;
- (i) amend its articles of incorporation, its bylaws (except as contemplated by Section 1.7 at the Agreement) or comparable governing documents of its Subsidiaries;
- (j) other than in prior consultation with the other party to this Agreement, materially restrict materially change its investment securities or derivatives portfolio or its interest rate exporting purchases, sales or otherwise, or the manner in which the portfolio is classified or or purchase any security rated below investment grade;

A-36

- (k) take any action that is intended or expected to result in any of its representations and vest forth in this Agreement being or becoming untrue in any material respect at any time prefective Time, or in any of the conditions to the Merger set forth in Article VII not being or in a violation of any provision of this Agreement, except, in every case, as may be requapplicable law;
- (l) implement or adopt any change in its accounting principles, practices or methods, othe may be required by GAAP;
- (m) other than in prior consultation with the other party to this Agreement, enter into any of business or, other than in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, any material respect its lending, investment, underwriting, risk and asset liability manage other banking and operating, securitization and servicing policies (including any change i maximum ratio or similar limits as a percentage of its capital exposure applicable with reloan portfolio or any segment thereof), except as required by applicable law, regulation or imposed by any Governmental Entity;
- (n) other than in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, make any n changes in its policies and practices with respect to (i) underwriting, pricing, originating, selling, servicing, or buying or selling rights to service Loans or (ii) its hedging practices policies, in each case except as required by law or requested by a Regulatory Agency;
- (o) in the case of either party, Washington Banking or Heritage, and its Subsidiaries, each provide notice to the other party, not later than ten days following the closing, of any new new borrowers in excess of \$7.5 million, except for (i) Loan renewals and (ii) Loans or commitments for Loans that have been made prior to the date of this Agreement.
- (p) make application for the opening, relocation or closing of any, or open, relocate or clobranch office, loan production office or other significant office or operations facility of it Subsidiaries; or
- (q) agree to take, make any commitment to take, or adopt any resolutions of its board of c similar governing body in support of, any of the actions prohibited by this <u>Section 5.2</u>.

ARTICLE VI

ADDITIONAL AGREEMENTS

6.1 Regulatory Matters.

(a) Heritage and Washington Banking shall promptly prepare and file with the SEC, no la forty-five days after of the date of this Agreement, the Joint Proxy Statement and Heritag promptly prepare and file with the SEC the S-4, in which the Joint Proxy Statement will be as a prospectus. Each of Heritage and Washington Banking shall use their reasonable best have the S-4 declared effective under the Securities Act as promptly as practicable after s and Heritage and Washington Banking shall thereafter mail or deliver the Joint Proxy Statheir respective shareholders. Heritage shall also use its reasonable best efforts to obtain a necessary state securities law or Blue Sky permits and approvals required to carry out

transactions contemplated by this Agreement, and Washington Banking shall furnish all is concerning Washington Banking and the holders of Washington Banking Common Stock reasonably requested in connection with any such action.

(b) The Parties shall cooperate with each other and use their reasonable best efforts to pro in the case of the Bank Regulatory Applications, as defined below, within forty-five days of this Agreement) prepare and file all necessary documentation, to effect all applications petitions and filings, to obtain as promptly as practicable all permits, consents, approvals authorizations of all third parties and Governmental Entities which are necessary or advis consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement (including the Merger and Merger (collectively the <u>Bank Regulatory Applications</u>)), and to comply with the term conditions of all such permits, consents, approvals and authorizations of all such

A-37

Governmental Entities. Heritage and Washington Banking shall have the right to review i and, to the extent practicable, each will consult the other on, in each case subject to applie relating to the exchange of information, all the information relating to Washington Banking Heritage, as the case may be, and any of their respective Subsidiaries, which appears in a made with, or written materials submitted to, any third party or any Governmental Entity connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. In exercising the foreg each party hereto shall act reasonably and as promptly as practicable. The Parties agree the will consult with each other with respect to the obtaining of all permits, consents, approve authorizations of all third parties and Governmental Entities necessary or advisable to con the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and each party will keep the other appris status of matters relating to completion of the transactions contemplated herein. Each part consult with the other in advance of any meeting or conference with any Governmental E connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and to the extent permi such Governmental Entity, give the other party and/or its counsel the opportunity to atten participate in such meetings and conferences. Notwithstanding the foregoing, nothing cor herein shall be deemed to require Heritage or Washington Banking to take any action, or take any action, or agree to any condition or restriction, in connection with obtaining the permits, consents, approvals and authorizations of Governmental Entities, that would (i) I be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Surviving Corporation and its Substitute of the Substitute of S taken as a whole, after giving effect to the Merger, or (ii) impose a materially adverse, no condition on the Surviving Corporation and its Subsidiaries (a <u>Materially Burdensome F</u> Condition).

- (c) Heritage and Washington Banking shall, upon request, furnish each other with all info concerning themselves, their Subsidiaries, directors, officers and shareholders and such of matters as may be reasonably necessary or advisable in connection with the Joint Proxy S the S-4 or any other statement, filing, notice or application made by or on behalf of Herita Washington Banking or any of their respective Subsidiaries to any Governmental Entity i connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.
- (d) Heritage and Washington Banking shall promptly advise each other upon receiving an communication from any Governmental Entity whose consent or approval is required for consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement that causes such party that there is a reasonable likelihood that any Requisite Regulatory Approval (as defined in Section 7.1(c)) will not be obtained or that the receipt of any such approval will be materially delayed, or that any such approval may contain a Materially Burdensome Regulatory Contains and Contains a Contains a Contains and Contains a Conta

6.2 Access to Information.

(a) Upon reasonable notice and subject to applicable laws, each of Heritage and Washing Banking, for the purposes of verifying the representations and warranties of the other and for the Merger and the other matters contemplated by this Agreement, shall, and shall cau their respective Subsidiaries to, afford to the officers, employees, accountants, counsel, acother representatives of the other party, access, during normal business hours during the party to the Effective Time, to all its properties, books, contracts, commitments, personnel, infortechnology systems, and records, and each shall cooperate with the other party in preparing execute after the Effective Time conversion or consolidation of systems and business oper generally, and, during such period, each of Heritage and Washington Banking shall, and so

its respective Subsidiaries to, make available to the other party, to the extent permissible to applicable law, (i) a copy of each report, schedule, registration statement and other document or received by it during such period pursuant to the requirements of federal securities law federal or state banking laws which is generally not available on the SEC is EDGAR interdatabase, and (ii) all other information concerning its business, properties and personnel aparty may reasonably request. Neither Heritage nor Washington Banking nor any of their Subsidiaries shall be required to provide access to or to disclose information where such a disclosure would violate or prejudice the rights of Heritage is or Washington Banking is, may be, customers, jeopardize the attorney-client privilege of the institution in possession of such information or contravene any law, rule, regulation, order, judgment, decree, fiduce or binding agreement entered into prior to the date of this Agreement. The Parties will use commercially reasonable efforts to make appropriate substitute disclosure arrangements used in which the restrictions of the preceding sentence apply.

A-38

- (b) Each of Heritage and Washington Banking shall hold all information furnished by or of the other party or any of such party s Subsidiaries or representatives pursuant to Section confidence to the extent required by, and in accordance with, the provisions of the confidence agreement, dated August 30, 2013, between Heritage and Washington Banking (the <u>Cor Agreement</u>).
- (c) Each party (the <u>Requesting Party</u>) shall have the right to conduct Phase I and/or Phenvironmental audits, studies, reports and tests on the real estate owned, leased or operate other party and its Subsidiaries, at the Requesting Party s cost and expense and through a environmental firm selected by Requesting Party. In the event any subsurface or Phase II assessments are conducted (which shall be at the Requesting Party s sole expense), then Requesting Party shall (a) indemnify the other party and its Subsidiaries for all costs and associated with all damages, including personal injury and property damage (including reproperty to its condition prior to the subsurface or Phase II site assessment) arising from to any such assessment, and (b) obtain and maintain, or cause all contractors who perform assessments to obtain and maintain, insurance in coverage types and amounts, and by insucarriers, reasonably acceptable to the other party, and shall provide certificates of such instead the other party at least five days before commencing such work.
- (d) No investigation by either of the Parties or their respective representatives shall affect deemed to modify or waive the representations and warranties of the other set forth herein contained in this Agreement shall give either party, directly or indirectly, the right to cont direct the operations of the other party prior to the Effective Time. Prior to the Effective Tarty shall exercise, consistent with the terms and conditions of this Agreement, complete and supervision over its and its Subsidiaries respective operations.
- 6.3 <u>Shareholders</u> Approvals. Each of Heritage and Washington Banking shall call a mee shareholders (the Heritage Meeting and the Washington Banking Meeting, respecti as soon as reasonably practicable after the S-4 is declared effective for the purpose of (i) obtaining the Requisite Heritage Vote and the Requisite Washington Banking Vote red connection with this Agreement and the Merger, (ii) conducting, in the case of the Washi Banking Meeting, a non-binding advisory shareholder vote with respect to executive comas required by Rule 14a-21(c) under the Exchange Act, and (iii) in the case of the Heritag if so determined by Heritage, the requisite approval of the shareholders of Heritage with 1 an amendment to the Heritage 2010 Omnibus Equity Plan to increase the number of share Heritage Common Stock authorized for grant and the individual award limitations under (the <u>Heritage Stock Plan Amendment</u>), and, if so desired and mutually agreed, upon ot the type customarily brought before an annual or special meeting of shareholders to appro merger agreement, and each shall use its reasonable best efforts to cause such meetings to soon as reasonably practicable and on the same date. The Board of Directors of each of H and Washington Banking shall use its reasonable best efforts to obtain from the sharehold Heritage and Washington Banking, as the case may be, the Requisite Heritage Vote, and, applicable, the requisite approval of the shareholders of Heritage with respect to the Herit Plan Amendment, in the case of Heritage, and the Requisite Washington Banking Vote, in of Washington Banking, including by communicating to its respective shareholders its recommendation (and including such recommendation in the Joint Proxy Statement) that approve this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby. However, subject to S and Section 8.2, if the Board of Directors of Washington Banking or Heritage, after recei-

advice of its outside counsel and, with respect to financial matters, its financial advisors, or in good faith that it would be inconsistent with its fiduciary duties under applicable law to to recommend this Agreement, then in submitting this Agreement to its shareholders, such Directors may submit this Agreement to its shareholders without recommendation (althout resolutions approving this Agreement as of the date hereof may not be rescinded or amend which event the Board of Directors may communicate the basis for its lack of a recomment its shareholders in the Joint Proxy Statement or an appropriate amendment or supplement provided, that the Board of Directors may not take any actions under this sentence unless the other party at least three business days prior written notice of its intention to take such and a reasonable description of the event or circumstances giving rise to its determination such action (including, in the event such action is taken in

A-39

response to an Acquisition Proposal (as defined in Section 6.12(a)), the latest material ter conditions and the identity of the third party in any such Acquisition Proposal, or any amount modification thereof, or describe in reasonable detail such other event or circumstances) a the end of such notice period, the Board of Directors takes into account any amendment of modification to this Agreement proposed by the other party and after receiving the advice outside counsel and, with respect to financial matters, its financial advisors, determines ir faith that it would nevertheless be inconsistent with its fiduciary duties under applicable l continue to recommend this Agreement. Any material amendment to any Acquisition Pro be deemed to be a new Acquisition Proposal for purposes of this <u>Section 6.3</u> and will requ notice period as referred to in this <u>Section 6.3</u>. Heritage or Washington Banking shall adju postpone the Heritage Meeting or the Washington Banking Meeting, as the case may be, time for which such meeting is originally scheduled there are insufficient shares of Herita Common Stock or Washington Banking Common Stock, as the case may be, represented person or by proxy) to constitute a quorum necessary to conduct the business of such meeting. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, unless this Agreement has been terminated in accordance with its terms, each of the Heritage Meeting and Washington Ba Meeting shall be convened and this Agreement shall be submitted to the shareholders of Heritage and Washington Banking at the Heritage Meeting and the Washington Banking respectively, for the purpose of voting on the approval of this Agreement and the other m contemplated hereby, and nothing contained herein shall be deemed to relieve either Heri Washington Banking of such obligation.

6.4 <u>Legal Conditions to Merger</u>. Subject in all respects to <u>Section 6.1</u> and <u>Section 6.3</u> of the Agreement, each of Heritage and Washington Banking shall, and shall cause its Subsidiar their reasonable best efforts (a) to take, or cause to be taken, all actions necessary, proper advisable to comply promptly with all legal requirements that may be imposed on such passibilities with respect to the Merger and the Bank Merger and, subject to the condition in <u>Article VII</u> hereof, to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, an obtain (and to cooperate with the other party to obtain) any material consent, authorization approval of, or any exemption by, any Governmental Entity and any other third party that required to be obtained by Washington Banking or Heritage or any of their respective Subin connection with the Merger, the Bank Merger and the other transactions contemplated Agreement.

6.5 <u>NASDAQ Listing</u>. Heritage shall cause the shares of Heritage Common Stock to be is the Merger to be approved for listing on the NASDAQ, subject to official notice of issuar to the Effective Time.

6.6 Employee Benefit Plans.

(a) Following the Effective Time, Heritage shall maintain or cause to be maintained empl benefit plans and compensation opportunities for the benefit of employees of Washington and its Subsidiaries on the Closing Date (<u>Covered Employees</u>) that provide employee compensation programs which are substantially comparable to the employee benefits and compensation programs that are made available to similarly situated employees of Heritag Subsidiaries (other than Washington Banking and its Subsidiaries), as applicable; provide (i) in no event shall any Covered Employee be eligible to participate in any closed or froz Heritage or its Subsidiaries; and (ii) until such time as Heritage shall cause Covered Employee

participate in the benefit plans and compensation opportunities that are made available to situated employees of Heritage or its Subsidiaries (other than Washington Banking and its Subsidiaries), a Covered Employee s continued participation in employee benefit plans a compensation programs of Washington Banking and its Subsidiaries that are continued by or a Heritage Subsidiary shall be deemed to satisfy the foregoing provisions of this sentent being understood that participation in the Heritage Benefit Plans may commence at differ with respect to each Heritage Benefit Plan).

(b) To the extent that a Covered Employee becomes eligible to participate in a Heritage B Plan, Heritage shall cause such Heritage Benefit Plan to (i) recognize years of prior servic date of most recent hire of such Covered Employee with Washington Banking, its Subside their predecessors for purposes of eligibility, participation, vesting and, except under any determines benefits on an actuarial basis, for benefit accrual, but only to the extent that su was recognized immediately prior to the

A-40

Effective Time under a comparable Washington Banking Benefit Plan in which such Cov Employee was eligible to participate immediately prior to the Effective Time; provided the recognition of service shall not operate to duplicate any benefits of a Covered Employee respect to the same period of service; (ii) with respect to any Heritage Benefit Plan that is dental, vision plan or other similar plan in which any Covered Employee is eligible to par the plan year in which such Covered Employee is first eligible to participate, Heritage or applicable Subsidiary shall use its commercially reasonable best efforts to (A) cause any pre-existing condition limitations or eligibility waiting periods under such Heritage or Su plan to be waived with respect to such Covered Employee to the extent such condition wa have been covered under the Washington Banking Benefit Plan in which such Covered E participated immediately prior to the Effective Time, and (B) recognize any health, denta other similar expenses incurred by such Covered Employee in the year that includes the C Date (or, if later, the year in which such Covered Employee is first eligible to participate) purposes of any applicable deductible and annual out-of-pocket expense requirements und such health, dental, vision or other welfare plan; and (iii) for purposes of vacation or paid (PTO) benefits, service accrued with Washington Banking from the most recent hire d Washington Banking, its Subsidiaries or their predecessors shall be credited for determining Covered Employee s eligibility and length of vacation or PTO under the Heritage vacation plan, and any vacation or PTO taken prior to the Closing Date (or such later date when PTO) or programs are integrated) shall be subtracted under the Heritage plan from the Covered Employee s vacation or PTO entitlement for the calendar year in which the Closing Date

- (c) Prior to the Effective Time, Washington Banking shall take, and shall cause its Subsidiated take, all actions reasonably requested by Heritage that may be necessary or appropriate to the continuation on and after the Effective Time of any contract, arrangement or insurance relating to any Washington Banking Benefit Plan for such period as may be requested by (ii) facilitate the merger of any Washington Banking Benefit Plan into any employee benefit plan into any employee benefit plans (to the extent permitted by the terms thereof and Section 409A of the immediately prior to the Effective Time. All resolutions, notices, or other documents issuradopted or executed in connection with the implementation of this Section 6.6(c) shall be Heritage as prior review and approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld.
- (d) Heritage agrees that, during the period commencing at the Effective Time and ending anniversary thereof, any continuing employee of Heritage, Washington Banking or any or respective Subsidiaries who is terminated without cause during such one-year period and entitled to contractual severance or change in control benefits will be provided with sever benefits as described in Section 6.6(d) of the Heritage Disclosure Schedule.
- (e) Each employee of Washington Banking or its Subsidiaries who is a party to an employed change in control or severance agreement who is expected to be retained following the Ef Time has, as of the date of this Agreement (or with respect to certain such employees, sha prior to the Effective Time), entered into a new employment, change in control or severar agreement with Heritage or a Heritage Subsidiary which shall become effective at the Eff Time and supersede the existing employment, change in control or severance agreement. employment, change in control and severance agreements listed in Section 3.11(a) of the Washington Banking Disclosure Schedule and the benefits vested under the other Washir Banking Benefit Plans, in each case with respect to employees, officers, directors and cor

Washington Banking or any of its Subsidiaries or affiliates who are not retained immediate following the Effective Time, or who do not enter into new employment, change in control severance agreements with Heritage as contemplated in the preceding sentence, shall be here the Surviving Corporation or a Heritage Subsidiary. Heritage reserves the right in its sole not to offer continued employment with any such employee that does not enter into a new agreement with Heritage prior to the Effective Time.

(f) The Parties agree that the Surviving Corporation and its Subsidiaries shall be permitted sole and absolute discretion, to treat the consummation of the Merger as a Change in Copurposes of any of the employment, change in control and severance agreements (or any parties) set forth in Section 4.11(a) of the Heritage Disclosure Schedule.

A-41

(g) Nothing in this Agreement shall confer upon any employee, officer, director or consul Heritage or Washington Banking or any of their Subsidiaries or affiliates any right to con employ or service of the Surviving Corporation, Washington Banking, Heritage or any Su or affiliate thereof, or shall interfere with or restrict in any way the rights of the Surviving Corporation, Washington Banking, Heritage or any Subsidiary or affiliate thereof to disch terminate the services of any employee, officer, director or consultant of Heritage or Was Banking or any of their Subsidiaries or affiliates at any time for any reason whatsoever, w without cause. Nothing in this Agreement shall be deemed to alter or limit the ability of tl Surviving Corporation or any of its Subsidiaries or affiliates to amend, modify or termina particular Washington Banking Benefit Plan, Heritage Benefit Plan, or any other benefit employment plan, program, agreement or arrangement after the Effective Time. Without the generality of the final sentence of <u>Section 9.10</u>, nothing in this <u>Section 6.6</u>, express or is intended to or shall confer upon any third party, including without limitation any current former employee, officer, director or consultant of Heritage or Washington Banking or ar Subsidiaries or affiliates, any right, benefit or remedy of any nature whatsoever under or of this Section 6.6.

6.7 Indemnification; Directors and Officers Insurance.

(a) For a period of six years after the Effective Time, each of Heritage and the Surviving Corporation shall indemnify and hold harmless each present and former director, officer of employee of Washington Banking and its Subsidiaries (in each case, when acting in such (collectively, the <u>Washington Banking Indemnified Parties</u>) against any costs or expen reasonable attorneys fees), judgments, fines, losses, damages or liabilities incurred in co with any threatened or actual claim, action, suit, proceeding or investigation, whether civil criminal, administrative or investigative, whether arising before or after the Effective Tin out of the fact that such person is or was a director, officer or employee of Washington B any of its Subsidiaries and pertaining to matters existing or occurring at or prior to the Eff Time, including the transactions contemplated by this Agreement to the same extent as su are indemnified as of the date of this Agreement by Washington Banking pursuant to the Washington Banking Articles, Washington Banking Bylaws, the governing or organization documents of any Subsidiary of Washington Banking and any indemnification agreement existence as of the date hereof that (i) are disclosed in Section 3.14(a) of the Washington Disclosure Schedule or (ii) provide for indemnification in an amount not in excess of \$25 Heritage and the Surviving Corporation shall also advance expenses as incurred by such Washington Banking Indemnified Party to the same extent as such persons are entitled to advancement of expenses as of the date of this Agreement by Washington Banking pursu Washington Banking Articles, Washington Banking Bylaws, and the governing or organi documents of any Subsidiary of Washington Banking or under an indemnification agreen disclosed in Section 3.14(a) of the Washington Banking Disclosure Schedule; provided, t Washington Banking Indemnified Party to whom expenses are advanced provides an und repay such advances if it is ultimately determined that such Washington Banking Indemn is not entitled to indemnification. No indemnification shall be made pursuant to this Secti if it violates the provisions of 12 U.S.C. Section 1818(k) or the regulations thereunder.

(b) For a period of six years after the Effective Time, the Surviving Corporation shall cau maintained in effect the current policies of directors and officers liability insurance ma Washington Banking (<u>provided</u>, that the Surviving Corporation may substitute therefor po

with a substantially comparable insurer of at least the same coverage and amounts contain and conditions which are no less advantageous to the insured) with respect to claims arising facts or events which occurred at or before the Effective Time; provided, however, that the Surviving Corporation shall not be obligated to expend, on an annual basis, an amount in 150% of the current annual premium paid as of the date hereof by Washington Banking for insurance (the Premium Cap.), and if such premiums for such insurance would at any to the Premium Cap, then the Surviving Corporation shall cause to be maintained policies of which, in the Surviving Corporation s good faith determination, provide the maximum contained available at an annual premium equal to the Premium Cap. In lieu of the foregoing, Herita Washington Banking at the request of Heritage, may obtain at or prior to the Effective Timesix-year tail prepaid policy under Washington Banking is existing directors and officer policy providing single limit (not annual)

A-42

coverage equivalent to the aggregate coverage described in the preceding sentence if and extent that the same may be obtained for an amount that does not exceed in the aggregate the current annual premium paid as of the date hereof by Washington Banking for such in

- (c) The provisions of this <u>Section 6.7</u> shall survive the Effective Time and are intended to benefit of, and shall be enforceable by, each Washington Banking Indemnified Party and heirs and representatives. If the Surviving Corporation or any of its successors or assigns consolidate with or merge into any other entity and not be the continuing or surviving ent consolidation or merger, transfer all or substantially all of its assets or deposits to one or rentities or engage in any similar transaction, then in each case, the Surviving Corporation proper provision to be made so that the successors and assigns of the Surviving Corporati expressly assume the obligations set forth in this <u>Section 6.7</u>.
- 6.8 <u>Additional Agreements</u>. In case at any time after the Effective Time any further action necessary or desirable to carry out the purposes of this Agreement (including, without lime any merger between a Subsidiary of Heritage, on the one hand, and a Subsidiary of Wash Banking, on the other) or to vest the Surviving Corporation with full title to all properties rights, approvals, immunities and franchises of any of the parties to the Merger, the proper and directors of each party to this Agreement and their respective Subsidiaries shall take a necessary action as may be reasonably requested by Heritage.
- 6.9 Advice of Changes. Heritage and Washington Banking shall each promptly advise the party of any change or event (i) that has had or is reasonably likely, individually or togeth other facts, events or circumstances known to it, to have a Material Adverse Effect on it of (ii) which it believes would or would be reasonably likely to cause or constitute a material any of its representations, warranties or covenants contained herein that reasonably could expected to give rise, individually or in the aggregate, to the failure of a condition in Artic provided, that any failure to give notice in accordance with the foregoing with respect to a shall not be deemed to constitute a violation of this Section 6.9 or the failure of any condition forth in Section 7.2 or Section 7.3 to be satisfied, or otherwise constitute a breach of this by the party failing to give such notice, in each case unless the underlying breach would independently result in a failure of the conditions set forth in Section 7.2 or Section 7.3 to satisfied.
- 6.10 <u>Dividends</u>. After the date of this Agreement, each of Heritage and Washington Bank coordinate with the other the declaration of any dividends in respect of Heritage Common Washington Banking Common Stock and the record dates and payment dates relating the being the intention of the Parties hereto that holders of Washington Banking Common Stoch not receive two dividends, or fail to receive one dividend, in any quarter with respect to the of Washington Banking Common Stock and any shares of Heritage Common Stock any streceives in exchange therefor in the Merger. In furtherance of the foregoing, (i) starting we first quarter of 2014, the Board of Directors of Washington Banking shall cause its Regul Quarterly Dividend record date and payment date for Washington Banking Common Stock similar to the regular quarterly dividend record date and payment dates for Heritage Common (i.e., Washington Banking shall move its dividend record and payment dates for the first of 2014 to approximately February 10 and February 20, respectively) and (ii) the Board of Eleritage shall continue to pay dividends on the Heritage Common Stock on substantially record and payment dates schedule as has been utilized in the past.

6.11 Corporate Governance.

(a) Prior to the Effective Time, Heritage shall use its reasonable best efforts to adopt the at to the Heritage bylaws substantially in the form set forth in Exhibit D and to effect the recand adopt the resolutions referenced therein. Subject to applicable law, and Heritage is congovernance process for new directors, eight current directors of Heritage and seven current of Washington Banking shall constitute the Board of Directors of the Surviving Corporation Effective Time. Prior to the Effective Time, the Board of Directors of Heritage shall take necessary action pursuant to the Heritage Bylaws to cause, as of the Effective Time, (a) the of directors of the Surviving Corporation to be fixed at fifteen members; (b) eight

A-43

current directors of Heritage, chosen by Heritage s existing Board of Directors, to remain Board of Directors of the Surviving Corporation; (c) seven current directors of Washington Banking, chosen by Washington Banking s existing Board of Directors, to be added to the Directors of the Surviving Corporation; and (d) Anthony B. Pickering to become Chairman Brian S. Charneski to be Vice-Chairman, of the Board of Directors of the Surviving Corporation of the foregoing directors shall serve until their respective successors have been duly or appointed and qualified, or their earlier death, resignation or removal. If the annual meshareholders of Heritage to be held in 2014 (the Heritage 2014 Annual Meeting) takes the Effective Time, then (i) all of the directors of the Surviving Corporation at the Effective shall be nominated for re-election at the Heritage 2014 Annual Meeting and (ii) if the about Chairman and Vice-Chairman are re-elected, they shall continue to serve as the Chairman Vice-Chairman of the Board of Directors at the pleasure of the Board of Directors (for twasfter the Effective Time). Prior to the Effective Time, Heritage shall secure resignations for certain of its existing directors, effective as of the Effective Time, to accomplish the foregone.

- (b) Prior to the Effective Time, Heritage shall take, and shall cause Heritage Bank to take action as is necessary or appropriate to cause the board of directors of Heritage Bank at the consummation of the Bank Merger to have the same composition and membership as the Directors of Heritage.
- (c) Except as set forth in <u>Section 6.11(d)</u>, at the Effective Time, (i) the current executive of Heritage shall continue as the executive officers of the Surviving Corporation, and (ii) the executive officers of Heritage Bank shall continue as the executive officers of the resulting institution in the Bank Merger.
- (d) At the effective time of the Bank Merger, each of the current Chief Executive Officer President and Chief Operating Officer of Heritage Bank shall continue to serve in the sam positions; and the current Chief Executive Officer and President of Whidbey Island Bank become the Chief Lending Officer of Heritage Bank, and the Chief Administrative Office Whidbey Island Bank shall become the Chief Administrative Officer of Heritage Bank, so each of such executive officers of Whidbey Island Bank entering into a new employment with Heritage Bank in cancellation of his current employment agreement and any change agreement, in form and substance mutually satisfactory to the compensation committees of Parties. All other executive positions at Heritage Bank, as of the effective time of the Bank shall be based on merit, as determined by the Chief Executive Officer and President of He Bank and the compensation committee of Heritage, after consultation with the Chief Executive Officer and compensation committee of Washington Banking.
- (e) The Board of Directors of Heritage and Heritage Bank shall take all appropriate action each of the individuals set forth in this Section 6.11 to be appointed to serve in the capaci offices indicated, in each case from and after the Effective Time and until their respective successors are duly elected or appointed and qualified, or their earlier death, resignation of

6.12 Acquisition Proposals.

(a) Each party agrees that it will not, and will cause its Subsidiaries and use its reasonable efforts to cause each of its and their officers, directors, agents, advisors and representative (collectively, _Representatives) not to, directly or indirectly, (i) initiate, solicit, knowing

or knowingly facilitate inquiries or proposals with respect to, (ii) engage or participate in negotiations with any person concerning, or (iii) provide any confidential or nonpublic into or data to, or have or participate in any discussions with, any person relating to, any Acquired Proposal; provided, that, in the event either party receives an unsolicited bona fide writter Acquisition Proposal, such party may, and may permit its Subsidiaries and its and its Subsuch negotiations or discussions to the extent that the Board of Directors of such party congood faith (after receiving the advice of its outside counsel, and with respect to financial financial advisors) that failure to take such actions would be inconsistent with its fiduciar under applicable law; provided, further, that, prior to providing any nonpublic information permitted to be provided pursuant to the foregoing proviso, such party shall have entered confidentiality agreement with such third party on terms

A-44

no less favorable to it than the Confidentiality Agreement, which confidentiality agreeme provide such person with any exclusive right to negotiate with such party. Each party will (within seventy-two hours) advise the other party following receipt of any Acquisition Proany inquiry which could reasonably be expected to lead to an Acquisition Proposal, and the substance thereof (including the terms and conditions of and the identity of the person magnetic states of the person magnetic inquiry or Acquisition Proposal), and will keep the other party apprised of any related developments, discussions and negotiations on a current basis, including any amendments revisions of the terms of such inquiry or Acquisition Proposal. Each party shall use its rea best efforts to enforce any existing confidentiality or standstill agreements to which it or a Subsidiaries is a party in accordance with the terms thereof. As used in this Agreement, _ <u>Proposal</u> shall mean, other than the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, any or proposal or inquiry relating to, or any third party indication of interest in, (i) any acquisiti purchase, direct or indirect, of 25% or more of the consolidated assets of a party and its S or 25% or more of any class of equity or voting securities of a party or its Subsidiaries wh individually or in the aggregate, constitute more than 25% of the consolidated assets of the (ii) any tender offer (including a self-tender offer) or exchange offer that, if consummated result in such third party beneficially owning 25% or more of any class of equity or voting of a party or its Subsidiaries whose assets, individually or in the aggregate, constitute more 25% of the consolidated assets of the party, or (iii) a merger, consolidation, share exchange business combination, reorganization, recapitalization, liquidation, dissolution or other size transaction involving a party or its Subsidiaries whose assets, individually or in the aggre constitute more than 25% of the consolidated assets of the party.

- (b) Nothing contained in this Agreement shall prevent a party or its Board of Directors fro complying with Rule 14d-9 and Rule 14e-2 under the Exchange Act with respect to an Ac Proposal; <u>provided</u>, that such Rules will in no way eliminate or modify the effect that any pursuant to such Rules would otherwise have under this Agreement.
- 6.13 <u>Public Announcements</u>. Washington Banking and Heritage shall each use their reason efforts (a) to develop a joint communications plan, (b) to ensure that all press releases and public statements with respect to the transactions contemplated hereby shall be consistent joint communications plan, and (c) except in respect of any announcement required by applaw, or by obligations pursuant to any listing agreement with or rules of any securities except with each other before issuing any press release or, to the extent practical, otherway public statement with respect to this Agreement or the transactions contemplated here
- 6.14 <u>Change of Method</u>. Washington Banking and Heritage shall be empowered, upon the agreement, at any time prior to the Effective Time, to change the method or structure of e the combination of Washington Banking and Heritage (including the provisions of <u>Article</u> to the extent they both deem such change to be necessary, appropriate or desirable; <u>provided however</u>, that no such change shall (i) alter or change in any way the type or amount of the Consideration, (ii) adversely affect the Tax treatment of Washington Banking is sharehold pursuant to this Agreement, (iii) adversely affect the Tax treatment of Washington Banking Heritage pursuant to this Agreement or (iv) materially impede or delay the consummation transactions contemplated by this Agreement in a timely manner. The Parties agree to refuse the change in an appropriate amendment to this Agreement executed by both Parties in a with <u>Section 8.3</u>.

6.15 <u>Takeover Statutes</u>. None of Washington Banking, Heritage or their respective Board Directors shall take any action that would cause any Takeover Statute to become applicable Agreement, the Merger, or any of the other transactions contemplated hereby, and each shall necessary steps to exempt (or ensure the continued exemption of) the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereby from any applicable Takeover Statute now or hereafter effect. If any Takeover Statute may become, or may purport to be, applicable to the transaction contemplated hereby, each party and the members of their respective Boards of Directors such approvals and take such actions as are necessary so that the transactions contemplated

A-45

by this Agreement may be consummated as promptly as practicable on the terms contemphereby and thereby and otherwise act to eliminate or minimize the effects of any Takeove on any of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, including, if necessary, challed validity or applicability of any such Takeover Statute.

6.16 <u>Trust Preferred Securities</u>. Upon the Effective Time, Heritage shall assume the due a punctual performance and observance of the covenants to be performed by Washington B under the Indenture, dated as of April 2, 2007, between Washington Banking and LaSalle Bank Association, as Trustee relating to \$25 million in trust capital securities issued in 20 Washington Banking Master Trust (the <u>Trust Preferred Securities</u>), and the due and pu payment of the principal of and premium, if any, and interest on the Trust Preferred Securities connection therewith, Heritage and Washington Banking shall execute and deliver any su indentures or other documents, and the Parties shall provide any opinion of counsel to the thereof, required to make such assumptions effective.

6.17 Exemption from Liability Under Section 16(b). Washington Banking and Heritage a in order to most effectively compensate and retain Washington Banking Insiders (as defir both prior to and after the Effective Time, it is desirable that Washington Banking Insider subject to a risk of liability under Section 16(b) of the Exchange Act to the fullest extent by applicable law in connection with the conversion of shares of Washington Banking Co Stock into shares of Heritage Common Stock in the Merger and the conversion of Washin Banking Stock Options and Washington Banking Restricted Stock Unit Awards into the r receive Heritage Common Stock subject to the terms and conditions of such Washington Options and Washington Banking Restricted Stock Unit Awards in the Merger, and for the compensatory and retentive purposes agree to the provisions of this <u>Section 6.17</u>. Assumi Washington Banking delivers to Heritage in a reasonably timely fashion prior to the Effective accurate information regarding those officers and directors of Washington Banking subjereporting requirements of Section 16(a) of the Exchange Act (the Washington Banking the Board of Directors of Heritage and of Washington Banking, or a committee of non-en directors thereof (as such term is defined for purposes of Rule 16b-3(d) under the Exchan shall reasonably promptly thereafter, and in any event prior to the Effective Time, take all steps as may be required to cause any dispositions of Washington Banking Common Stoc Washington Banking Restricted Stock Unit Awards or Washington Banking Stock Option Washington Banking Insiders, and any acquisitions of Heritage Common Stock pursuant by any Washington Banking Insiders who, immediately following the Merger, will be off directors of the Surviving Corporation subject to the reporting requirements of Section 16 Exchange Act, in each case pursuant to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, exempt from liability pursuant to Rule 16b-3 under the Exchange Act to the fullest extent by applicable law.

6.18 <u>Certain Policies</u>. Prior to the Effective Time, to the extent permitted by law, Washing Banking shall, and shall cause its Subsidiaries to, consistent with GAAP and on a basis resatisfactory to Heritage, modify and change its loan, litigation and real estate valuation popractices (including loan classifications and levels of reserves) as to be applied prior to the Time on a basis that is consistent with that of Heritage and its Subsidiaries; <u>provided</u>, <u>how</u> Washington Banking shall not be obligated to take any such action pursuant to this <u>Section</u> unless and until (a) Heritage irrevocably acknowledges to Washington Banking in writing conditions to its obligations to consummate the Merger, and the conditions set forth in <u>Section</u>

have been satisfied; (b) Heritage irrevocably waives in writing any and all rights that it m terminate this Agreement; and (c) the Requisite Heritage Vote and Requisite Washington Vote have been obtained.

6.19 <u>System Integration</u>. From the date hereof until the Effective Time, Washington Bank cause Whidbey Island Bank and its directors, officers and employees to, and shall make a commercially reasonable best efforts (without undue disruption to either business) to cause Whidbey Island Bank is data processing consultants and software providers to, cooperate Whidbey Island Bank and Heritage Bank in connection with the planned electronic and succonversion of all applicable data of Whidbey Island Bank to the Heritage Bank system to the Effective Time.

A-46

6.20 <u>Coordination</u>. Subject to applicable law and regulation, during the period from the duntil the Effective Time, Washington Banking and Heritage shall cause their respective exofficers to confer as needed relating to the development, coordination and implementation post-Merger operating and integration plans.

ARTICLE VII

CONDITIONS PRECEDENT

- 7.1 <u>Conditions to Each Party</u> <u>s Obligation To Effect the Merger</u>. The respective obligation Parties to effect the Merger shall be subject to the satisfaction or, to the extent permitted be waiver by each of Heritage and Washington Banking, at or prior to the Effective Time of following conditions:
- (a) <u>Shareholder Approval</u>. This Agreement shall have been adopted by the shareholders of by the Requisite Heritage Vote and by the shareholders of Washington Banking by the Rewashington Banking Vote.
- (b) <u>NASDAQ Listing</u>. The shares of Heritage Common Stock which shall be issuable to t shareholders of Washington Banking upon consummation of the Merger (and holders of Washington Banking Stock Options and Washington Banking Restricted Stock Unit Awa have been authorized for listing on NASDAQ, subject to official notice of issuance.
- (c) Regulatory Approvals. (i) All regulatory authorizations, consents, orders or approvals (x) the Federal Reserve Board, the FDIC and the DFI and (y) any other approvals set forth Section 3.4 which are necessary to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agriculating the Merger and the Bank Merger, or those the failure of which to be obtained were reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effe Surviving Corporation, shall have been obtained and shall remain in full force and effect statutory waiting periods in respect thereof shall have expired (such approvals and the expusch waiting periods being referred to herein as the Requisite Regulatory Approvals), such Requisite Regulatory Approval shall have resulted in the imposition of any Material Burdensome Regulatory Condition
- (d) <u>S-4</u>. The S-4 shall have become effective under the Securities Act and no stop order state effectiveness of the S-4 shall have been issued and no proceedings for that purpose shall been initiated or threatened and not withdrawn by the SEC.
- (e) <u>No Injunctions or Restraints: Illegality</u>. No order, injunction or decree issued by any c agency of competent jurisdiction or other legal restraint or prohibition preventing the consof the Merger or any of the other material transactions contemplated by this Agreement sl effect. No statute, rule, regulation, order, injunction or decree shall have been enacted, en promulgated or enforced by any Governmental Entity which prohibits or makes illegal consummation of the Merger.
- 7.2 <u>Conditions to Obligations of Heritage</u>. The obligation of Heritage to effect the Merger subject to the satisfaction, or waiver by Heritage, at or prior to the Effective Time, of the conditions:

(a) Representations and Warranties. The representations and warranties of Washington Ba forth in Section 3.2, Section 3.7, Section 3.8(a) and Section 3.24 shall be true and correct than such failures to be true and correct as are insignificant) in each case as of the date of Agreement and (except to the extent such representations and warranties speak as of an eas of the Closing Date as though made on and as of the Closing Date. The representations warranties of Washington Banking set forth in Section 3.3(a), Section 3.6(a), Section 3.8(a), Section 3.14, Section 3.19 and Section 3.28 shall be true and correct in all material respectate of this Agreement and (except to the extent such representations and warranties speak earlier date) as of the Closing Date as though made on and as of the Closing Date. The representations and warranties of Washington Banking set forth in Section 3.10(a), Section Section 3.13 and Section 3.26 shall

A-47

be true and correct in all material respects as of the date of this Agreement and (except to that such representations and warranties speak to an earlier date) as of the Closing Date as made on and as of the Closing Date, unless the failure or failures of such representations warranties to be so true and correct as of the Closing Date, either individually or in the ag and without giving effect to any qualification as to materiality or Material Adverse Effect in such representations and warranties, has had or would reasonably be expected to have Adverse Effect on Washington Banking or the Surviving Corporation. All other represent warranties of Washington Banking set forth in this Agreement (read without giving effect qualification as to materiality or Material Adverse Effect set forth in such representations warranties) shall be true and correct in all respects as of the date of this Agreement and (e the extent such representations and warranties speak as of an earlier date) as of the Closin though made on and as of the Closing Date; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that for purposes of this such representations and warranties shall be deemed to be true and correct unless the failu failures of such representations and warranties to be so true and correct, either individual aggregate, and without giving effect to any qualification as to materiality or Material Adv set forth in such representations or warranties, has had or would reasonably be expected t Material Adverse Effect on Washington Banking or the Surviving Corporation. Heritage received a certificate signed on behalf of Washington Banking by the Chief Executive Of the Chief Financial Officer of Washington Banking to the foregoing effect.

- (b) <u>Performance of Obligations of Washington Banking</u>. Washington Banking shall have in all material respects the obligations required to be performed by it under this Agreement prior to the Closing Date, and Heritage shall have received a certificate signed on behalf of Washington Banking by the Chief Executive Officer and the Chief Financial Officer of Washing to such effect.
- (c) <u>Federal Tax Opinion</u>. Heritage shall have received the opinion of Silver Freedman & L.L.P., in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Heritage, dated as of the Closing the effect that, on the basis of facts, representations and assumptions set forth or referred opinion, the Merger shall qualify as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 36 Code. In rendering such opinion, counsel may require and rely upon representations contacertificates of officers of Heritage and Washington Banking, reasonably satisfactory in fo substance to such counsel.
- (d) <u>Dissenting Shares</u>. Dissenting Shares shall be less than ten percent of the issued and o shares of Washington Banking.
- (e) <u>Third Party Consents</u>. Washington Banking shall have obtained the written consent of counterparties to the contracts set forth on <u>Exhibit E</u>, in form and substance reasonably sa to Heritage, to enable Heritage or a Heritage Subsidiary to receive the full benefit under s contracts following the consummation of the transaction contemplated by this Agreement
- (f) <u>Shared-Loss Agreements</u>. Washington Banking shall have secured the written consent FDIC, as Receiver, under all Shared-Loss Agreements to which it or any of its Subsidiarie party or otherwise bound without any compensation, cost or fees therefor to ensure that the no adverse change in loss coverage under any of the Shared-Loss Agreements by reason consummation of any of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, and no event soccurred that has resulted in or is reasonably likely to result in the loss of a material amount

share coverage from the FDIC under the Shared Loss Agreements to which Washington I any of its Subsidiaries is a party or otherwise bound.

- 7.3 <u>Conditions to Obligations of Washington Banking</u>. The obligation of Washington Bar effect the Merger is also subject to the satisfaction, or waiver by Washington Banking, at the Effective Time of the following conditions:
- (a) <u>Representations and Warranties</u>. The representations and warranties of Heritage set fo <u>Section 4.2</u>, <u>Section 4.7</u>, <u>Section 4.8(a)</u>, and <u>Section 4.24</u> shall be true and correct (other t failures to be true and correct as are insignificant) in each case as of the date of this Agree (except to the extent such representations and warranties speak as of an earlier date) as of Closing Date as though made on and as of the Closing Date. The representations and warranties set forth in <u>Section 4.3(a)</u>, <u>Section 4.6(a)</u>,

A-48

Section 4.8(b), Section 4.14, Section 4.19 and Section 4.28 shall be true and correct in all respects as of the date of this Agreement and (except to the extent such representations ar warranties speak as of an earlier date) as of the Closing Date as though made on and as of Closing Date. The representations and warranties of Heritage set forth in <u>Section 4.10(a)</u>, <u>Section 4.11</u>, <u>Section 4.13</u> and <u>Section 4.26</u> shall be true and correct in all material respec date of this Agreement and (except to the extent that such representations and warranties earlier date) as of the Closing Date as though made on and as of the Closing Date, unless or failures of such representations and warranties to be so true and correct as of the Closin either individually or in the aggregate, and without giving effect to any qualification as to materiality or Material Adverse Effect set forth in such representations and warranties, ha would be reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on Heritage or the Su Corporation. All other representations and warranties of Heritage set forth in this Agreem without giving effect to any qualification as to materiality or Material Adverse Effect set such representations or warranties) shall be true and correct in all respects as of the date of Agreement and (except to the extent such representations and warranties speak as of an exas of the Closing Date as though made on and as of the Closing Date; provided, however, purposes of this sentence, such representations and warranties shall be deemed to be true unless the failure or failures of such representations and warranties to be so true and corre individually or in the aggregate, and without giving effect to any qualification as to mater Material Adverse Effect set forth in such representations or warranties, has had or would be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on Heritage. Washington Banking shall ha received a certificate signed on behalf of Heritage by the Chief Executive Officer and the Financial Officer of Heritage to the foregoing effect.

- (b) <u>Performance of Obligations of Heritage</u>. Heritage shall have performed in all material the obligations required to be performed by it under this Agreement at or prior to the Clos and Washington Banking shall have received a certificate signed on behalf of Heritage by Executive Officer and the Chief Financial Officer of Heritage to such effect.
- (c) <u>Federal Tax Opinion</u>. Washington Banking shall have received the opinion of Lane Point form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Washington Banking, dated as of the Cloto the effect that, on the basis of facts, representations and assumptions set forth or referre such opinion, the Merger shall qualify as a reorganization within the meaning of Section the Code. In rendering such opinion, counsel may require and rely upon representations of certificates of officers of Heritage and Washington Banking, reasonably satisfactory in for substance to such counsel.
- (d) <u>Shared-Loss Agreements</u>. Heritage shall have secured the written consent from the FE Receiver, under all Shared-Loss Agreements to which it or any of its Subsidiaries is a par otherwise bound without any compensation, cost or fees therefor to ensure that there will adverse change in loss coverage under any of the Shared-Loss Agreements by reason of the consummation of any of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, and no event so occurred that has resulted in or is reasonably likely to result in the loss of a material amount share coverage from the FDIC under the Shared Loss Agreements to which Heritage or an Subsidiaries is a party or otherwise bound.
- (e) <u>Bylaws.</u> Heritage shall have taken all action necessary such that the amendment to the Bylaws, substantially in the form set forth in <u>Exhibit D</u>, shall have been duly adopted by

Heritage Board of Directors effective no later than the Effective Time.

ARTICLE VIII

TERMINATION AND AMENDMENT

- 8.1 <u>Termination</u>. This Agreement may be terminated at any time prior to the Effective Time whether before or after approval of this Agreement by the shareholders of Heritage or War Banking; by action of the Board of Directors of a party, as follows:
- (a) by the written mutual consent of Heritage and Washington Banking;

A-49

- (b) by either Heritage or Washington Banking if any Governmental Entity that must grant Requisite Regulatory Approval has denied approval of the Merger or Bank Merger and su has become final and nonappealable or any Governmental Entity of competent jurisdictio have issued a final nonappealable order, injunction or decree permanently enjoining or other prohibiting or making illegal the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, unless the failure to obtain a Requisite Regulatory Approval shall be due to the final party seeking to terminate this Agreement to perform or observe the covenants and agreements of such party set forth herein;
- (c) by either Heritage or Washington Banking if the Merger shall not have been consummed before May 31, 2014 (the <u>Termination Date</u>), unless the failure of the Closing to occur shall be due to the failure of the party seeking to terminate this Agreement to perform or occur and agreements of such party set forth herein;
- (d) by either Heritage or Washington Banking (provided, that the terminating party is not material breach of any representation, warranty, covenant or other agreement contained here shall have been a breach of any of the covenants or agreements or any of the representations set forth in this Agreement on the part of Washington Banking, in the case of a termination by Heritage, or Heritage, in the case of a termination by Washington Banking breach or failure to be true, either individually or in the aggregate with all other breaches party (or failures of such representations or warranties to be true), would constitute, if occontinuing on the Closing Date, the failure of a condition set forth in Section 7.2(a) or (b) case of a termination by Heritage, or Section 7.3(a) or (b), in the case of a termination by Washington Banking, and which is not cured within thirty days following written notice to Washington Banking, in the case of a termination by Heritage, or Heritage, in the case of termination by Washington Banking, or by its nature or timing cannot be cured;
- (e) by Washington Banking, if the Board of Directors of Heritage shall have (i) failed to r in the Joint Proxy Statement that the shareholders of Heritage approve this Agreement, or withdrawn, modified or qualified such recommendation in a manner adverse to Washingt Banking, or resolved to do so, or failed to reaffirm such recommendation within five days Washington Banking requests in writing that such action be taken, or failed to recommendation acceptance of a tender offer or exchange offer for outstanding Heritage Common Stock to been publicly disclosed (other than by Washington Banking or an affiliate of Washington within ten business days after the commencement of such tender or exchange offer, in any whether or not permitted by the terms hereof, (ii) (A) recommended or endorsed an Acquire Proposal, or (B) failed to issue a press release announcing its opposition to such Acquisitic Proposal within ten business days after an Acquisition Proposal is publicly announced, or (iii) breached its obligations under Section 6.3 or Section 6.12 in any material respect;
- (f) by Heritage, if the Board of Directors of Washington Banking shall have (i) failed to rein the Joint Proxy Statement that the shareholders of Washington Banking approve this A or withdrawn, modified or qualified such recommendation in a manner adverse to Heritageresolved to do so, or failed to reaffirm such recommendation within five days after Heritagerequests in writing that such action be taken, or failed to recommend against acceptance of offer or exchange offer for outstanding Washington Banking Common Stock that has bee disclosed (other than by Heritage or an affiliate of Heritage) within ten business days after commencement of such tender or exchange offer, in any such case whether or not permitted.

terms hereof, (ii) (A) recommended or endorsed an Acquisition Proposal, or (B) failed to press release announcing its opposition to such Acquisition Proposal within ten business of an Acquisition Proposal is publicly announced or (iii) breached its obligations under <u>Sect Section 6.12</u> in any material respect; or

(g) by (i) Heritage or Washington Banking if the Heritage Meeting (including any postponadjournment thereof) shall have concluded with the vote contemplated for the purpose of the Requisite Heritage Vote required in connection with this Agreement and the Merger have been taken and the Requisite Heritage Vote shall not have been obtained, or (ii) Washington Banking or Heritage if the Washington Banking Meeting (including any postponement or adjournment thereof) shall have concluded with the vote contemplated

A-50

for the purpose of obtaining the Requisite Heritage Vote required in connection with this and the Merger and the Requisite Washington Banking Vote shall not have been obtained case provided that the party seeking to terminate this Agreement under this Section 8.1(g) complied in all material respects with its obligations under Section 6.3 and Section 6.12.

8.2 Effect of Termination.

- (a) In the event of termination of this Agreement by either Heritage or Washington Banki provided in Section 8.1, this Agreement shall forthwith become void and have no effect, a of Heritage, Washington Banking, any of their respective Subsidiaries or any of the office directors of any of them shall have any liability of any nature whatsoever hereunder, or in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby, except that (i) Section 6.2(b) and to Section 8.2 and Article IX (other than Section 9.1 and, except as it relates to surviving profession 9.11) shall survive any termination of this Agreement, and (ii) notwithstanding are the contrary contained in this Agreement, neither Heritage nor Washington Banking shall relieved or released from any liabilities or damages arising out of its willful and material any provision of this Agreement prior to termination (which the parties acknowledge and not be limited to reimbursement of expenses and out-of-pocket costs, and may include, to proven, the benefit of the bargain lost by Washington Banking s or Heritage s (as applic shareholders (taking into consideration relevant matters, including other combination opp and the time value of money), which shall be deemed in such event to be damages of such
- (b) (i) In the event that after the date of this Agreement and prior to the termination of the Agreement, a bona fide Acquisition Proposal with respect to Washington Banking shall h made known to senior management of Washington Banking or has been made directly to shareholders generally or any person shall have publicly announced (and not withdrawn) Acquisition Proposal with respect to Washington Banking and (A) thereafter this Agreem terminated by either Heritage or Washington Banking pursuant to Section 8.1(c) and Was Banking shall have failed to obtain the Requisite Washington Banking Vote at the duly co Washington Banking Meeting or any adjournment or postponement thereof at which a vo approval of this Agreement was taken, or (B) thereafter this Agreement is terminated by I pursuant to Section 8.1(d) (as a result of a willful breach of this Agreement), Section 8.1(Section 8.1(f)(ii)(B), or (C) thereafter this Agreement is terminated pursuant to Section 8. and (D) prior to the date that is twelve months after the date of such termination, Washing Banking enters into a definitive agreement or consummates a transaction with respect to a Acquisition Proposal (whether or not the same Acquisition Proposal as that referred to ab Washington Banking shall, on the earlier of the date it enters into such definitive agreement date of consummation of such transaction, pay Heritage, by wire transfer of same day fun equal to \$7,936,037.00 (the <u>Termination Fee</u>); provided, that for purposes of this Secti references in the definition of Acquisition Proposal to 25% shall instead refer to 50%
- (ii) In the event this Agreement is terminated by Heritage pursuant to <u>Section 8.1(f)(iii)</u>, t Washington Banking shall pay Heritage, by wire transfer of same day funds, the Termina on the date of termination.
- (iii) In the event that this Agreement is terminated by Heritage pursuant to <u>Section 8.1(f)(</u> then Washington Banking shall pay Heritage, by wire transfer of same day funds, a fee ec 75% of the Termination Fee on the date of termination, and an additional fee equal to 25%

Termination Fee on the earlier of the date Washington Banking enters into a definitive ag consummates a transaction involving the Acquisition Proposal referenced in Section 8.1(f)(ii)(A) (or involving any other Acquisition Proposal with respect to which Washington Banking enters into a definitive agreement or with respect to which Washington Banking consummates a transaction, in either case prior to the date that is twelve months after this Agreement is terminated).

(c) (i) In the event that after the date of this Agreement and prior to the termination of this Agreement, a bona fide Acquisition Proposal with respect to Heritage shall have been mate to senior management of Heritage or has been made directly to its shareholders generally person shall have publicly announced (and not withdrawn) an Acquisition Proposal with a Heritage and (A) thereafter this Agreement is

A-51

terminated by either Heritage or Washington Banking pursuant to Section 8.1(c) and Heritage failed to obtain the Requisite Heritage Vote at the duly convened Heritage Meeting adjournment or postponement thereof at which a vote on the approval of this Agreement or (B) thereafter this Agreement is terminated by Washington Banking pursuant to Section (as a result of a willful breach of this Agreement), Section 8.1(e)(i), Section 8.1(e)(ii)(B), (C) thereafter this Agreement is terminated pursuant to Section 8.1(g)(i), and (D) prior to that is twelve months after the date of such termination, Heritage enters into a definitive a or consummates a transaction with respect to an Acquisition Proposal (whether or not the Acquisition Proposal as that referred to above), then Heritage shall, on the earlier of the denters into such definitive agreement and the date of consummation of such transaction, purposes of this Section 8.2(c), all references in the definition of Acquisition Proposal to instead refer to 50%.

- (ii) In the event this Agreement is terminated by Washington Banking pursuant to Section 8.1(e)(iii), then Heritage shall pay Washington Banking, by wire transfer of same the Termination Fee on the date of termination.
- (iii) In the event that this Agreement is terminated by Washington Banking pursuant to Section 8.1(e)(ii)(A), then Heritage shall pay Washington Banking, by wire transfer of sat funds, a fee equal to 75% of the Termination Fee on the date of termination, and an additi equal to 25% of the Termination Fee on the earlier of the date Heritage enters into a defin agreement or consummates a transaction involving the Acquisition Proposal referenced in Section 8.1(e)(ii)(A) (or involving any other Acquisition Proposal with respect to which I enters into a definitive agreement or with respect to which Heritage consummates a transaction case prior to the date that is twelve months after this Agreement is terminated).
- (d) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, but without limiting the right of any recover liabilities or damages, the maximum aggregate amount of fees payable by a single under this <u>Section 8.2</u> shall be equal to the Termination Fee.
- (e) Each of Heritage and Washington Banking agrees that, upon termination of this Agree under circumstances where the Termination Fee is payable to it and such Termination Fee full, it shall be precluded from any other remedy against the other party in connection wit Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby, at law or in equity or otherwise, and seek to obtain any recovery, judgment, or damages of any kind, including consequential, punitive damages, against the other party or any of the other party s Subsidiaries or any respective directors, officers, employees, partners, managers, members, shareholders or a their respective representatives in connection with this Agreement or the transactions con hereby. It is specifically agreed and acknowledged that nothing herein shall impose upon obligation to accept the Termination Fee as the remedy for a willful and material breach to other party.
- (f) Each of Heritage and Washington Banking acknowledges that the agreements contained Section 8.2 are an integral part of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, and the without these agreements, the other party would not enter into this Agreement; according Heritage or Washington Banking, as the case may be, fails promptly to pay the amount due to this Section 8.2, and, in order to obtain such payment, the other party commences a sui

results in a judgment against the non-paying party for the Termination Fee or any portion such non-paying party shall pay the costs and expenses of the other party (including attornand expenses) in connection with such suit. In addition, if Heritage or Washington Bankin case may be, fails to pay the amounts payable pursuant to this Section 8.2, then such party interest on such overdue amounts at a rate per annum equal to the prime rate (as annout JPMorgan Chase & Co. or any successor thereto) in effect on the date on which such payarequired to be made for the period commencing as of the date that such overdue amount woriginally required to be paid.

8.3 <u>Amendment</u>. Subject to compliance with applicable law, this Agreement may be amen the Parties, by action taken or authorized by their respective Boards of Directors, at any ti or after approval of this Agreement by the shareholders of Heritage and Washington Bank <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that after approval of

A-52

this Agreement by the respective shareholders of Heritage or Washington Banking, there be, without further approval of such shareholders, any amendment of this Agreement that further approval of such shareholders under applicable law. This Agreement may not be a except by an instrument in writing signed on behalf of the Parties.

8.4 Extension; Waiver. At any time prior to the Effective Time, the Parties, by action take authorized by their respective Boards of Directors, may, to the extent legally allowed, (a) time for the performance of any of the obligations or other acts of the other party hereto, (any inaccuracies in the representations and warranties contained herein or in any document delivered pursuant hereto, and (c) waive compliance with any of the agreements or satisfat any conditions contained herein; provided, however, that after approval of this Agreement respective shareholders of Heritage or Washington Banking, there may not be, without fur approval of such shareholders, any extension or waiver of this Agreement or any portion of that requires further approval of such shareholders under applicable law. Any agreement of a party hereto to any such extension or waiver shall be valid only if set forth in a written instrument signed on behalf of such party, but such extension or waiver or failure to insist compliance with an obligation, covenant, agreement or condition shall not operate as a way estoppel with respect to, any subsequent or other failure.

ARTICLE IX

GENERAL PROVISIONS

- 9.1 <u>Closing</u>. Subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, the closing of the Mer<u>Closing</u>) will take place on a date which shall be no later than fifteen business days aft satisfaction or waiver (subject to applicable law) of the latest to occur of the conditions see <u>Article VII</u> hereof (other than those conditions that by their nature can only be satisfied at Closing, but subject to the satisfaction or waiver thereof), unless extended by mutual agree the Parties (the <u>Closing Date</u>).
- 9.2 <u>Nonsurvival of Representations</u>, Warranties and Agreements. None of the representation warranties, covenants and agreements in this Agreement or in any instrument delivered puthis Agreement (other than the Confidentiality Agreement, which shall survive in accordants terms) shall survive the Effective Time, except for <u>Section 6.7</u> and for those other coveragreements contained herein and therein which by their terms apply in whole or in part af Effective Time.
- 9.3 <u>Expenses</u>. All costs and expenses incurred in connection with this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby shall be paid by the party incurring such expense; <u>provided werely</u>, that the costs and expenses of printing and mailing the Joint Proxy Statement are and other fees paid to the SEC in connection with the Merger shall be borne equally by H Washington Banking.
- 9.4 <u>Notices</u>. All notices and other communications hereunder shall be in writing and shall deemed given if delivered personally, telecopied (with confirmation), mailed by registere certified mail (return receipt requested) or delivered by an express courier (with confirma Parties at the following addresses (or at such other address for a party as shall be specified notice):

(a) if to Heritage, to:

Heritage Financial Corporation P.O. Box 1578 Olympia, Washington 98501

Attention: Brian L. Vance, President and Chief Executive Officer

Facsimile: (360) 705-9163

A-53

with a copy to:

Breyer & Associates PC 8180 Greensboro Drive Suite 785 McLean, Virginia 22102 Attention: John F. Breyer, Jr. Facsimile: (703) 883-2511

(b) if to Washington Banking, to:

Washington Banking Company
435 E. George Hopper Road
Burlington, Washington 98233
Attention: John L. Wagner, President and Chief Executive Officer

Facsimile: (360) 240-4918

with a copy to:

Lane Powell PC 601 SW Second Avenue, Suite 2100 Portland, Oregon 97204-3158 Attention: Andrew H. Ognall

Facsimile: (503) 778-2200

9.5 <u>Interpretation</u>. The Parties have participated jointly in negotiating and drafting this Agreement. In the event that an ambiguity or a question of intent or interpretation arises, Agreement shall be construed as if drafted jointly by the Parties, and no presumption or b proof shall arise favoring or disfavoring any party by virtue of the authorship of any provi this Agreement. When a reference is made in this Agreement to Articles, Sections, Exhib. Schedules, such reference shall be to an Article or Section of or Exhibit or Schedule to th Agreement unless otherwise indicated. The table of contents and headings contained in the Agreement are for reference purposes only and shall not affect in any way the meaning of interpretation of this Agreement. Whenever the words include, includes or includi Agreement, they shall be deemed to be followed by the words without limitation. Refe date hereof shall mean the date of this Agreement. As used in this Agreement, the kno party means the actual knowledge of any of the directors or senior officers of such party. herein, (i) the term <u>person</u> means any individual, corporation (including not-for-profit) limited partnership, limited liability company, joint venture, estate, trust, association, organization, organizat Governmental Entity or other entity of any kind or nature, (ii) an <u>affiliate</u> of a specified any person that directly or indirectly controls, is controlled by, or is under common control such specified person and (iii) the term <u>made available</u> means any document or other i that was (a) provided by one party or its representatives to the other party and its representatives prior to the date hereof, (b) included in the virtual data room of a party prior to the date he

- (c) filed by a party with the SEC and publicly available on EDGAR prior to the date hered Washington Banking Disclosure Schedule and the Heritage Disclosure Schedule, as well schedules and all exhibits hereto, shall be deemed part of this Agreement and included in reference to this Agreement. Nothing contained herein shall require any party or person to action in violation of applicable law.
- 9.6 <u>Counterparts</u>. This Agreement may be executed in counterparts, all of which shall be one and the same agreement and shall become effective when counterparts have been sign each of the Parties and delivered to the other Parties, it being understood that all Parties is sign the same counterpart.
- 9.7 Entire Agreement. This Agreement (including the documents and the instruments reference) together with the Confidentiality Agreement constitutes the entire agreement amo Parties and supersedes all prior agreements and understandings, both written and oral, am Parties with respect to the subject matter hereof.

A-54

- 9.8 Governing Law; Jurisdiction.
- (a) This Agreement shall be governed and construed in accordance with the laws of the S Washington, without regard to any applicable conflicts of law.
- (b) Each party agrees that it will bring any action or proceeding in respect of any claim ar of or related to this Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby exclusively in any state court sitting in King County in the State of Washington (the <u>Chosen Courts</u>), and connection with claims arising under this Agreement or the transactions that are the subje Agreement, (i) irrevocably submits to the exclusive jurisdiction of the Chosen Courts, (ii) any objection to laying venue in any such action or proceeding in the Chosen Courts, (iii) any objection that the Chosen Courts are an inconvenient forum or do not have jurisdiction party and (iv) agrees that service of process upon such party in any such action or proceed be effective if notice is given in accordance with <u>Section 9.4</u>.
- 9.9 Waiver of Jury Trial. EACH PARTY ACKNOWLEDGES AND AGREES THAT AN CONTROVERSY WHICH MAY ARISE UNDER THIS AGREEMENT IS LIKELY TO INVOLVE COMPLICATED AND DIFFICULT ISSUES, AND THEREFORE EACH S PARTY HEREBY IRREVOCABLY AND UNCONDITIONALLY WAIVES, TO THE PERMITTED BY LAW AT THE TIME OF INSTITUTION OF THE APPLICABLE LITIGATION, ANY RIGHT SUCH PARTY MAY HAVE TO A TRIAL BY JURY IN F OF ANY LITIGATION DIRECTLY OR INDIRECTLY ARISING OUT OF OR RELAT THIS AGREEMENT OR THE TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED BY THIS AGREEMENT. EACH PARTY CERTIFIES AND ACKNOWLEDGES THAT: (I) NO REPRESENTATIVE, AGENT OR ATTORNEY OF ANY OTHER PARTY HAS REPRESENTED, EXPRESSLY OR OTHERWISE, THAT SUCH OTHER PARTY WO NOT, IN THE EVENT OF LITIGATION, SEEK TO ENFORCE THE FOREGOING W. (II) EACH PARTY UNDERSTANDS AND HAS CONSIDERED THE IMPLICATION WAIVER, (III) EACH PARTY MAKES THIS WAIVER VOLUNTARILY, AND (IV) I PARTY HAS BEEN INDUCED TO ENTER INTO THIS AGREEMENT BY, AMONG THINGS, THE MUTUAL WAIVERS AND CERTIFICATIONS IN THIS SECTION 9.9
- 9.10 Assignment; Third Party Beneficiaries. Neither this Agreement nor any of the rights or obligations shall be assigned by any of the Parties (whether by operation of law or other without the prior written consent of the other party. Any purported assignment in contrave hereof shall be null and void. Subject to the preceding sentence, this Agreement will be b upon, inure to the benefit of and be enforceable by the Parties and their respective success assigns. Except as otherwise specifically provided in Section 6.7, this Agreement (including documents and instruments referred to herein) is not intended to confer upon any person of the Parties hereto any rights or remedies hereunder, including the right to rely upon the representations and warranties set forth herein. The representations and warranties in this Agreement are the product of negotiations among the Parties and are for the sole benefit of Parties. Any inaccuracies in such representations and warranties are subject to waiver by in accordance herewith without notice or liability to any other person. In some instances, representations and warranties in this Agreement may represent an allocation among the l risks associated with particular matters regardless of the knowledge of any of the Parties. Consequently, persons other than the Parties may not rely upon the representation warranties in this Agreement as characterizations of actual facts or circumstances as of th

this Agreement or as of any other date.

9.11 Specific Performance. The Parties agree that irreparable damage would occur if any of this Agreement were not performed in accordance with the terms hereof and, according the Parties shall be entitled to an injunction or injunctions to prevent breaches of this Agreement were specifically the performance of the terms and provisions hereof, in addition to a remedy to which they are entitled at law or in equity. Each party hereby further waives (a defense in any action for specific performance that a remedy at law would be adequate an requirement under any law to post security or a bond as a prerequisite to obtaining equital

A-55

9.12 <u>Severability</u>. Whenever possible, each provision or portion of any provision of this A shall be interpreted in such manner as to be effective and valid under applicable law, but it provision or portion of any provision of this Agreement is held to be invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any respect under any applicable law or rule in any jurisdiction, such invillegality or unenforceability shall not affect any other provision or portion of any provision jurisdiction, and this Agreement shall be reformed, construed and enforced in such jurisdiction that the invalid, illegal or unenforceable provision or portion thereof shall be interpreted to broad as is enforceable.

9.13 <u>Delivery by Facsimile or Electronic Transmission</u>. This Agreement and any signed a or instrument entered into in connection with this Agreement, and any amendments or was hereto or thereto, to the extent signed and delivered by means of a facsimile machine or be delivery of a pdf format data file, shall be treated in all manner and respects as an original agreement or instrument and shall be considered to have the same binding legal effect as the original signed version thereof delivered in person. No party hereto or to any such agrinstrument shall raise the use of a facsimile machine or e-mail delivery of a pdf format deliver a signature to this Agreement or any amendment hereto or the fact that any signature agreement or instrument was transmitted or communicated through the use of a facsimile or e-mail delivery of a pdf format data file as a defense to the formation of a contract a party hereto forever waives any such defense.

[Signature Page Follows]

A-56

Heritage and Washington Banking have caused this Agreement to be executed by their re officers thereunto duly authorized as of the date first above written.

HERITAGE FINANCIAL CORPORATION

By: /s/ Brian L. Vance

Name: Brian L. Vanco Title: President and C

Executive Officer

WASHINGTON BANKING COMPANY

By: /s/ John L. Wagner

Name: John L. Wagne Title: President and C Executive Officer

A-57

Appendix A, Exhibit A-1

VOTING AND SUPPORT AGREEMENT

October 23, 2013

Washington Banking Company

450 SW Bayshore Drive

Oak Harbor, Washington 98277

Ladies and Gentlemen:

Heritage Financial Corporation (Heritage) and Washington Banking Company (Wash Banking) have entered into an Agreement and Plan of Merger dated as of October 23, 20 Merger Agreement) pursuant to which, among other things, and subject to the terms are set forth therein, (a) Washington Banking will be merged with and into Heritage (the Moth) the shareholders of Washington Banking upon effectiveness of the Merger will become to receive the consideration specified in the Merger Agreement.

Washington Banking has requested, as a condition to its execution and delivery to Heritag Merger Agreement, that the undersigned execute and deliver to Washington Banking this and Support Agreement.

The undersigned, in order to induce Washington Banking to execute and deliver to Herita Merger Agreement, and intending to be legally bound, hereby irrevocably:

(a) Agrees to be present (in person or by proxy) at all shareholders meetings of Heritage vote for approval of the Merger Agreement and/or the Merger and any other actions in fu thereof so that all shares of common stock of Heritage Banking over which the undersign member of the undersigned s immediate family (meaning any child, stepchild, grandchild stepparent, grandparent, spouse, sibling, mother-in-law, father-in-law, son-in-law, daught brother-in-law, or sister-in-law, and including adoptive relationships) has, directly or indi or shared voting power as of the voting record date(s) for such meetings will be counted f purpose of determining the presence of a quorum at such meetings and to vote, or cause to all such shares in favor of approval of the Merger Agreement and/or the Merger and any furtherance thereof, it being understood that (i) as to immediate family members, the understood that will use his or her reasonable efforts to cause the shares beneficially held by them to be p voted in accordance with the provisions above and, any failure of such shares to be present so long as such reasonable efforts have been made by the undersigned, shall not constitute violation of this Voting and Support Agreement, and (ii) nothing in this Voting and Support Agreement shall require the undersigned or any of his or her immediate family members any option or warrant regardless of whether any such option or warrant is in the money

otherwise becomes vested;

(b) Agrees not to sell, transfer or otherwise dispose of any shares of common stock of Heritage shareholded after the approval of the Merger Agreement and/or the Merger by the Heritage shareholded exclusive of (i) dispositions of shares in connection with the exercise of stock options and in order to pay the exercise price thereof or to satisfy tax withholding obligations in connection the exercise of stock options or the vesting of equity awards and (ii) transfers to a lineal dorn the spouse of the undersigned, or to a trust or other entity for the benefit of one or more foregoing persons, provided that the transferee agrees in writing to be bound by the terms Voting and Support Agreement;

A-58

- (c) Represents that the undersigned has the capacity to enter into this Voting and Support Agreement and that it is a valid and binding obligation enforceable against the undersigned accordance with its terms, subject to bankruptcy, insolvency and other laws affecting creditights and general equitable principles; and
- (d) Nothing herein shall impose any obligation on the undersigned to take any action or o any action in his or her capacity as a member of the Board of Directors or as an officer of or any of its subsidiaries. This Voting and Support Agreement is being entered into by the undersigned solely in his or her capacity as a shareholder of Heritage.

The obligations set forth herein shall terminate concurrently with any termination of the Magreement.

The undersigned intends to be legally bound hereby.

Sincerely,

Print Name:

Appendix A, Exhibit A-2

A-59

VOTING AND SUPPORT AGREEMENT

October 23, 2013

Heritage Financial Corporation

P.O. Box 1578

Olympia, WA 98501

Ladies and Gentlemen:

Heritage Financial Corporation (Heritage) and Washington Banking Company (Wash Banking) have entered into an Agreement and Plan of Merger dated as of October 23, 20 Merger Agreement) pursuant to which, among other things, and subject to the terms are set forth therein, (a) Washington Banking will be merged with and into Heritage (the Most) the shareholders of Washington Banking upon effectiveness of the Merger will become to receive the consideration specified in the Merger Agreement.

Heritage has requested, as a condition to its execution and delivery to Washington Bankir Merger Agreement, that the undersigned execute and deliver to Heritage this Voting and Agreement.

The undersigned, in order to induce Heritage to execute and deliver to Washington Banki Merger Agreement, and intending to be legally bound, hereby irrevocably:

- (a) Agrees to be present (in person or by proxy) at all shareholders meetings of Washing Banking called to vote for approval of the Merger Agreement and/or the Merger and any actions in furtherance thereof so that all shares of common stock of Washington Banking which the undersigned or a member of the undersigned s immediate family (meaning any stepchild, grandchild, parent, stepparent, grandparent, spouse, sibling, mother-in-law, fatl son-in-law, daughter-in-law, brother-in-law, or sister-in-law, and including adoptive relat has, directly or indirectly, sole or shared voting power as of the voting record date(s) for s meetings will be counted for the purpose of determining the presence of a quorum at such and to vote, or cause to be voted, all such shares in favor of approval of the Merger Agree and/or the Merger and any actions in furtherance thereof, it being understood that (i) as to immediate family members, the undersigned will use his or her reasonable efforts to caus shares beneficially held by them to be present and voted in accordance with the provision and, any failure of such shares to be present or voted, so long as such reasonable efforts h made by the undersigned, shall not constitute a violation of this Voting and Support Agre (ii) nothing in this Voting and Support Agreement shall require the undersigned or any of immediate family members to exercise any option or warrant regardless of whether any st or warrant is in the money or vested or otherwise becomes vested;
- (b) Agrees not to sell, transfer or otherwise dispose of any shares of common stock of Wa Banking until after the approval of the Merger Agreement and/or the Merger by the Wash

Banking shareholders, exclusive of (i) dispositions of shares in connection with the exercise stock options and warrants in order to pay the exercise price thereof or to satisfy tax with obligations in connection with the exercise of stock options or the vesting of equity award (ii) transfers to a lineal descendent or the spouse of the undersigned, or to a trust or other the benefit of one or more of the foregoing persons, provided that the transferee agrees in be bound by the terms of this Voting and Support Agreement;

(c) Represents that the undersigned has the capacity to enter into this Voting and Support Agreement and that it is a valid and binding obligation enforceable against the undersigned accordance with its terms, subject to bankruptcy, insolvency and other laws affecting creditights and general equitable principles; and

Appendix A, Exhibit B-1

A-60

(d) Nothing herein shall impose any obligation on the undersigned to take any action or o any action in his or her capacity as a member of the Board of Directors or as an officer of Washington Banking or any of its subsidiaries. This Voting and Support Agreement is be into by the undersigned solely in his or her capacity as a shareholder of Washington Bank

The obligations set forth herein shall terminate concurrently with any termination of the Magreement.

The undersigned intends to be legally bound hereby.

Sincerely,

Print Name:

Appendix A, Exhibit B-2

A-61

PLAN OF MERGER

WHIDBEY ISLAND BANK

AND

HERITAGE BANK

, [2014]

Pursuant to the provisions of Section 30.49.040 of the Revised Code of Washington (the Plan of Merger (Plan of Bank Merger) is made by and between WHIDBEY ISLAND HERITAGE BANK, each a Washington state-chartered bank.

RECITALS

- A. Heritage Bank, a wholly owned subsidiary of Heritage Financial Corporation (Heritage State-chartered commercial bank duly organized, validly existing and in good standing laws of the State of Washington. Heritage Bank has authorized capital stock of 1,000, of common stock, no par value per share, and all of its issued and outstanding shares by Heritage.
- B. Whidbey Island Bank, a wholly owned subsidiary of Washington Banking Company (Washington Banking), is a state-chartered commercial bank duly organized, valid and in good standing under the laws of the State of Washington. Whidbey Island Ban authorized capital stock of shares of common stock, par value per sh of its issued and outstanding shares are owned by Washington Banking.
- C. Pursuant to an Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated October 23, 2013 (the Agreem Heritage and Washington Banking have agreed to merge Whidbey Island Bank with a Heritage Bank (the Bank Merger), with Heritage Bank being the resulting bank (the Bank), immediately following the merger of Washington Banking with and into Heritage of Directors of Whidbey Island Bank and the Board of Directors of Washington behalf of Washington Banking as the sole shareholder of Whidbey Island Bank, ar Board of Directors of Heritage Bank and the Board of Directors of Heritage, on behalf Heritage as the sole shareholder of Heritage Bank, have approved the Bank Merger and Plan of Bank Merger and have authorized its execution and delivery.

AGREEMENT

Whidbey Island Bank and Heritage Bank hereby agree as follows:

1. Constituent Banks. The name of each constituent bank to the Bank Merger is:

Edgar Filing: BARINGS GLOBAL SHORT DURATION HIGH YIELD FUND - Form N-CSRS WHIDBEY ISLAND BANK

whose principal office is located at 450 SW Bayshore Drive, Oak Harbor, Washington 98 whose other offices are set forth on **Exhibit A** attached hereto and incorporated herein by reference.

Appendix A, Exhibit C-1

A-62

HERITAGE BANK

whose principal office is located at 201 Fifth Avenue S.W., Olympia, Washington 98501, whose other office locations are set forth on **Exhibit B** attached hereto and incorporated by this reference.

- 2. <u>Bank Merger</u>. Subject to the terms and conditions of this Plan of Bank Merger, in account with Title 30, Chapter 49 of the RCW, at the effective time of the Bank Merger, Whidbey Bank shall merge with and into Heritage Bank.
- 3. <u>Effective Time</u>. The effective time of the Bank Merger shall be the time that the article merger providing for the merger of Whidbey Island Bank with and into Heritage Bank are the Secretary of State of the State of Washington, unless a later date and time is specified effective time in such articles of merger. As of the effective time of the Bank Merger, the corporate existence of Whidbey Island Bank shall cease.
- 4. <u>Resulting Bank</u>. The Resulting Bank shall be:

HERITAGE BANK

whose principal office is located at 201 Fifth Avenue S.W., Olympia, Washington 98501, whose other office locations are set forth on **Exhibit C** attached hereto and incorporated I this reference.

- 5. Name. The name of the Resulting Bank shall continue to be Heritage Bank.
- 6. <u>Directors of the Resulting Bank</u>. The names and mailing addresses of the directors of the Resulting Bank are listed on **Exhibit D**. Nothing in this Section 6 or this Plan of Bank Me restricts in any way any rights of the Resulting Bank s shareholders or directors at any tireffective time of the Bank Merger to nominate, elect, select or remove the Resulting Bank directors.
- 7. Officers of the Resulting Bank. The names and mailing addresses of the officers of the Bank are listed on **Exhibit E**. Nothing in this Section 7 or this Plan of Bank Merger restri way any rights of the Resulting Bank s directors at any time after the effective time of th Merger to nominate, elect, select or remove the Resulting Bank s officers.
- 8. Effect on Shares of Stock. At the effective time of the Bank Merger:
- (a) each share of Heritage Bank common stock issued and outstanding immediately prior effective time of the Bank Merger shall be unchanged and shall remain issued and outstar
- (b) each share of Whidbey Island Bank common stock issued and outstanding prior to the time of the Bank Merger shall, by virtue of the Bank Merger and without any action on the holder thereof, be cancelled.
- 9. <u>Effects of the Bank Merger</u>. At the effective time of the Bank Merger, the business of I Bank, as the Resulting Bank, will continue to be that of a Washington state-chartered con

bank and as provided for in the articles of incorporation of Heritage Bank as now existing effective time of the Bank Merger, all assets, rights, privileges, powers, franchises and pro (real, personal and mixed) of Whidbey Island Bank shall be automatically transferred to a in Heritage Bank, as the Resulting Bank, by virtue of the Bank Merger without any deed document of transfer. At the effective time of the Bank Merger, Heritage Bank, as the Res Bank, without any order or action on the part of any court or otherwise and without any dassumptions or assignments, shall hold and enjoy all of the properties, franchises and inte including, without limitation, appointments, powers, designations, nominations and all off and interests as agent or other fiduciary, in the same manner and to the same extent as succeptage of the properties, franchises and

Appendix A, Exhibit C-2

A-63

interests were held or enjoyed by Heritage Bank and Whidbey Island Bank, respectively. effective time of the Bank Merger, Heritage Bank, as the Resulting Bank, shall be responsall the liabilities of every kind and description of both Heritage Bank and Whidbey Island immediately prior to the effective time of the Bank Merger, including, without limitation, for all debts, savings accounts, deposits, obligations and contracts of Heritage Bank and V Island Bank, respectively, matured or unmatured, whether accrued, absolute, contingent of otherwise and whether or not reflected or reserved against on balance sheets, books or accrecords of either Heritage Bank or Whidbey Island Bank. All rights of creditors and other and all liens on property of either Heritage Bank or Whidbey Island Bank shall be preserved shall not be released or impaired as a result of the Bank Merger.

- 9. Articles of Incorporation and Bylaws of the Resulting Bank. At the effective time of the Merger, the articles of incorporation and bylaws of Heritage Bank, as in effect immediate the effective time of the Bank Merger, shall be the articles of incorporation and bylaws of Resulting Bank until thereafter amended in accordance with applicable law.
- 10. <u>Required Approvals</u>. Consummation of the Bank Merger is subject to approval by the Washington State Department of Financial Institutions and the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation. This Plan of Bank Merger has been duly approved by the sole shareholder of Island Bank pursuant to RCW 30.49.050, and by the sole shareholder of Heritage Bank pt RCW 30.49.050.
- 11. <u>Termination</u>; <u>Amendment</u>. This Plan of Bank Merger shall terminate upon the terminal Agreement in accordance with its terms. The parties may also terminate or amend this Planerger at any time before the effective time of the Bank Merger by mutual written conservations.
- 12. <u>Assignment</u>. This Plan of Bank Merger may not be assigned by any party hereto with prior written consent of the other party.
- 13. <u>Counterparts</u>. This Plan of Bank Merger may be executed in one or more counterparts which shall be deemed to be an original but all of which together shall constitute one agree
- 14. <u>Condition Precedent</u>. The obligations of the parties under this Plan of Bank Merger sh subject to the consummation of the merger of Washington Banking with and into Heritage to the Agreement on or before the effective time of the Bank Merger.

* * * * *

[Signature Page Follows]

Appendix A, Exhibit C-3

A-64

HERITAGE BANK

By:

Name: Brian L. Vance Title: Chief Executive O

WHIDBEY ISLAND BANK

By:

Name: John L. Wagner Title: President and Chie Executive Officer

Appendix A, Exhibit C-4

A-65

AMENDMENT TO BYLAWS

The bylaws of Heritage shall be amended at or prior to the Effective Time to include, as a Effective Time, the following new Article 9:

ARTICLE 9

Certain Governance Matters

SECTION 9.1 INTEGRATION PERIOD. The Board has resolved that the governance as provisions set forth in this Article 9 shall apply and be effective from and after the Effective (as defined in the Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of October 23, 2013, by and be corporation and Washington Banking Company (<u>Washington Banking</u>), as may be amount time (the <u>Merger Agreement</u>)), until the second anniversary of the Effective Ti earlier date, but not prior to the first anniversary of the Effective Time, as may be determine affirmative vote after the Effective Time of at least two-thirds of the Board of Directors (Integration Period). Terms defined in the Merger Agreement are used in this Article 9

SECTION 9.2 BOARD OF DIRECTORS. At the Effective Time, the Board shall initiall 15 members. Effective as of the Effective Time, eight members of the Board of Directors immediately prior to the Effective Time, as designated by the Board of Directors of the coprior to the Effective Time, shall be members of the Board (including each of the persons designated for specified Board or officer positions with the corporation in this Article 9) (persons and their replacements, if any, as determined in accordance with Article 9, Section being referred to as the <u>Continuing Heritage Directors</u>), and seven members of the board directors of Washington Banking immediately prior to the Effective Time, as designated board of directors of Washington Banking prior to the Effective Time, shall be members of Board (including each of the persons designated for specified Board or officer positions we corporation in this Article 9) (such seven persons and their replacements, if any, as determined to as the <u>Continuing Washington Forectors</u>), in each case, subject to such designee satisfying the eligibility criteria to serve director of the corporation as set forth in the Corporate Governance and Nominating Common Charter of the corporation (the <u>Eligibility Criteria</u>) as of the Effective Time.

SECTION 9.3 CHAIRMAN; VICE CHAIRMAN. Effective as of the Effective Time, An Pickering shall serve as Chairman of the Board and Brian S. Charneski shall serve as Vice Chairman of the Board until the second anniversary of the Effective Time. In the event the Anthony B. Pickering ceases to serve as Chairman of the Board for any reason prior to the anniversary of the Effective Time, his successor as Chairman shall be selected by the affir vote of at least a majority of the Continuing Washington Banking Directors, and approved least two-thirds of the directors then in office in accordance with the Articles of Incorporal shall serve as Chairman of the Board until the second anniversary of the Effective Time. It event that Brian S. Charneski ceases to serve as Vice Chairman of the Board for any reason the second anniversary of the Effective Time, his successor as Vice Chairman of the Board selected by the affirmative vote of at least a majority of the Continuing Heritage Directors approved by at least two-thirds of the directors then in office in accordance with the Articles

Incorporation, and shall serve as Vice Chairman of the Board until the second anniversary Effective Time.

SECTION 9.4 VACANCIES. All vacancies on the Board, created through the cessation for any reason of (i) any Continuing Heritage Director shall be filled by a nominee propose Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee of the Board (together with any succe Committee thereto, the <u>Governance Committee</u>) by a majority of the remaining Continuing Directors and approved by at

Appendix A, Exhibit D-1

A-66

least two-thirds of the directors then in office in accordance with the Articles of Incorpora (ii) any Continuing Washington Banking Director shall be filled by a nominee proposed to Governance Committee by a majority of the remaining Continuing Washington Banking and approved by at least two-thirds of the directors then in office in accordance with the Anticorporation. If the Governance Committee does not recommend any such proposed nomat least two-thirds of the directors then in office do not approve any such proposed nomin majority of the remaining Continuing Heritage Directors or a majority of the remaining Committee to Governance Committee. This process shall be repeated if necessary until the applicable value been filled. All directors of the corporation so nominated and appointed or elected pursua Article 9, Section 9.4 shall be considered Continuing Heritage Directors or Continuing Banking Directors, as the case may be, for purposes of this Article 9.

SECTION 9.5 NOMINATIONS. The Governance Committee shall recommend to the Beach Continuing Heritage Director and each Continuing Washington Banking Director be nominated, and the Board shall nominate each Continuing Heritage Director and each Co Washington Banking Director so recommended, for election at each annual meeting of sh that is held during the Integration Period, in each case, so long as such Continuing Heritage or Continuing Washington Banking Director, as the case may be, continues to satisfy the Criteria at such time. In the event that any Continuing Heritage Director no longer satisfic Eligibility Criteria at such time, a replacement nominee shall be selected by a majority of remaining Continuing Heritage Directors, and in the event that any Continuing Washington Banking Director no longer satisfies the Eligibility Criteria at such time, a replacement no shall be selected by a majority of the remaining Continuing Washington Banking Director

SECTION 9.6 REDUCTION IN SIZE OF BOARD. Following the first anniversary of the Time, at least two-thirds of the directors then in office, as required by the Articles of Incomay determine to reduce the size of the Board in accordance with Article 2, Section 2.2, puthat as a result of any such reduction the Continuing Heritage Directors and Continuing Wanking Directors shall have pro rata representation on the Board based upon the number Continuing Heritage Directors (eight of fifteen, or 53.3%) and Continuing Washington Barbirectors (seven of fifteen, or 46.7%) as of the Effective Time (rounded to the nearest who number).

SECTION 9.7 AMENDMENTS; INTERPRETATION AND EXPIRATION DATE. Durating lateration Period, the provisions of this Article 9 and Section 2.2 of Article 2, may be meaneded or repealed, and any provision of these Bylaws inconsistent with the provisions Article 9 and Section 2.2 of Article 2 may be adopted, only by the affirmative vote of (a) two-thirds of the directors then in office and (b) a majority of each of the Continuing Heritagorian Directors and Continuing Washington Banking Directors. In the event of any inconsistent any provision of this Article 9 and any other provision of these Bylaws, the provisions of Article 9 shall govern and control. Whenever it is stated in this Article 9 that a specified a require the affirmative vote of a specified percentage of the Board, if the application of supercentage does not result in a whole number of required votes, the vote required to appropriately any such action shall be the next highest whole number. If any of the provisions of Article 9 are found, in any action, suit or proceeding, to be invalid or ineffective, the valid the effect of the remainder of such provision and the remaining provisions of this Article be affected. The provisions of this Article 9 shall automatically expire on the second anni

the Effective Time, unless earlier terminated in accordance with the provisions herein.

Appendix A, Exhibit D-2

A-67

Third-Party Contracts

Washington Banking will take the necessary steps to obtain approval from Jack Henry & Inc. to allow for the continuation of the data processing services currently being provided Washington Banking and its Subsidiaries from the Effective Time through the data procession to Heritage Bank s data processing system.

Appendix A, Exhibit E-1

A-68

October 22, 2013

Board of Directors

Heritage Financial Corporation

201 Fifth Avenue, SW

Olympia, WA 98501

Members of the Board:

Heritage Financial Corporation (the Company) and Washington Banking Company (entered into an Agreement and Plan of Merger dated as of October 23, 2013 (the Agreer pursuant to which WBCO shall merge with and into the Company (the Merger) and the corporate existence of WBCO shall terminate. The Company shall be the surviving corporate Merger. You have requested our opinion as to the fairness, from a financial point of vector company of the Merger Consideration in the proposed Merger.

Pursuant to the terms of the Agreement, each share of the common stock, no par value per WBCO issued and outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time, except for Cance Shares and Dissenting Shares, shall be converted into the right to receive a fraction of a sl Company Common Stock equal to 0.89000 (the Exchange Ratio) and \$2.75 in cash (the Cash Consideration) (collectively, the Merger Consideration). The terms and condition Merger are more fully set forth in the Agreement, and capitalized terms used herein without definition shall have the meanings assigned to them in the Agreement.

D.A. Davidson & Co., as part of its investment banking business, is regularly engaged in valuation of financial institutions and their securities in connection with mergers and acquand other corporate transactions. In arriving at our opinion, we reviewed, among other this

- (i) a draft of the Agreement dated October 22, 2013;
- (ii) certain financial statements and other historical financial and business informat the Company and WBCO made available to us from published sources and/or f internal records of the Company and WBCO that we deemed relevant;

- (iii) certain publicly available analyst earnings estimates for the Company for the years thereafter, in each case as discussed with, and confirmed by, senior manage the Company;
- (iv) certain publicly available analyst earnings estimates for WBCO for the years er December 31, 2013 and December 31, 2014 and estimated long-term growth ra years thereafter, in each case as discussed with, and confirmed by, senior manathe Company;
- (v) the current market environment generally and the banking environment in parti-
- (vi) the financial terms of certain other transactions in the financial institutions indu extent publicly available;

Investment Banking

611 Anton Boulevard Suite 600 Costa Mesa, CA 92626 (714) 327-8800 FAX (

www.davidsoncompanies.com/ecm/

B-1

- (vii) the market and trading characteristics of public companies and public bank hole companies in particular;
- (viii) the relative contributions of the Company and WBCO to the combined compan
- (ix) the pro forma financial impact of the Merger, taking into consideration the amo timing of the transaction costs and cost savings;
- (x) the net present value of WBCO with consideration of projected financial results
- (xi) the net present value of the Company with consideration of projected financial
- (xii) the net present value of the Company, on a pro forma basis with the pro forma financial results; and
- (xiii) such other financial studies, analyses and investigations and financial, economic market criteria and other information as we considered relevant including discussion with management and other representatives and advisors of the Company and V concerning the business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects Company and WBCO.

In arriving at our opinion, we have assumed and relied upon the accuracy and completence information supplied or otherwise made available to us, discussed with or reviewed by or publicly available, and we have not assumed responsibility for independently verifying su information or undertaken an independent evaluation or appraisal of any of the assets or I (contingent or otherwise) of the Company or WBCO, nor did Davidson make an independappraisal or analysis on the Company or WBCO with respect to the Merger. In addition, we not assumed any obligation to conduct, nor have we conducted, any physical inspection of properties or facilities of the Company or WBCO. We have further relied on the assurance management of the Company and WBCO that they are not aware of any facts or circumst would make any of such information inaccurate or misleading. We did not make an independent evaluation or appraisal of the specific assets or liabilities including the amount of any fair adjustments per FASB141(R). We did not make an independent evaluation of the adequate allowance for loan losses of the Company or WBCO nor have we reviewed any individuations relating to the Company or WBCO. We have assumed that the respective allowances losses for both the Company and WBCO are adequate to cover such losses and will be addeduced to cover such losses and will be addeduced to cover such losses and will be addeduced to cover such losses.

a pro forma basis for the combined entity. We have assumed that there has been no mater in the Company or WBCO s assets, financial condition, results of operations, business or since the date of the most recent financial statements provided to us. We have assumed in respects material to our analysis that the Company and WBCO will remain as going conc periods relevant to our analysis. We have also assumed in all respects material to our analysis. all of the representations and warranties contained in the Agreement and all related agrees true and correct, that each party to such agreements will perform all of the covenants requ performed by such party under such agreements and that the conditions precedent in the A are not waived. We assume that there were no material changes to the Agreement from th Agreement on October 22, 2013 to the final executed Agreement. We have assumed that course of obtaining necessary regulatory or other consents or approvals (contractual or ot for the Merger, no restrictions, including any divestiture requirements or amendment or modifications, will be imposed that will have a material adverse affect on the contemplate of the Merger. We express no view as to, and our opinion does not address, the relative m Merger as compared to any alternative business strategies that might exist for the Compar effect of any other transaction in which the Company might engage. Our opinion is neces based upon information available to us and economic, market, financial and other condition exist and can be evaluated on the date of this letter.

B-2

We have acted as the Company s financial advisor in connection with the Merger and a sportion of our fee is contingent upon consummation of the Merger. We will also receive a rendering this opinion.

In the ordinary course of business as a broker-dealer, we may actively trade or hold secur. Company or WBCO for our own account or for the accounts of our customers and, according at any time hold a long or short position in such securities.

Based upon and subject to the foregoing, it is our opinion that, as of the date hereof, the N Consideration is fair, from a financial point of view, to the Company. This fairness opinion reviewed and approved by a D.A. Davidson & Co. Fairness Opinion Committee on Octob 2013.

It is understood that this letter is for the information of the Board of Directors of the Comconnection with its consideration of the Merger and is not intended to be and does not conrecommendation of the Merger to the Company or its shareholders. Additionally, we are expressing any opinion herein as to the prices at which the shares of the Company or WB currently trade or may trade in the future. This letter is not to be quoted or referred to, in vary, in any statement or document, nor shall this letter be used for any other purposes, wi prior written consent, which consent is hereby given to the inclusion of this letter in a prodocument filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission and bank regulatory agence connection with the Merger.

Sincere Regards,

D.A. Davidson & Co.

B-3

October 23, 2013

Board of Directors

Washington Banking Company

435 E. George Hopper Road

Burlington, Washington 98233

Ladies and Gentlemen:

Washington Banking Company (WBC) and Heritage Financial Corporation (HFC) into an agreement and plan of merger dated as of October 23, 2013 (the Agreement) provided which WBC will merge with and into HFC (the Merger). Pursuant to the terms of the Aupon the effective date of the Merger, each share of WBC common stock issued and outs immediately before the Effective Time, except those shares described in the Agreement, converted into and represent the right to receive, at the election of the holder thereof, (i) share (the Per Share Cash Consideration) and (ii) 0.89000 of a share of the HFC common Exchange Ratio and together with the Per Share Cash Consideration, the Merger Corporation Cash will be paid in lieu of any fractional shares. The other terms and conditions of the More fully set forth in the Agreement, and capitalized terms used herein without definition have the meanings assigned to them in the Agreement. You have requested our opinion as fairness, from a financial point of view, of the Merger Consideration to the holders of WF common stock.

Sandler O Neill & Partners, L.P., as part of its investment banking business, is regularly the valuation of financial institutions and their securities in connection with mergers and acquisitions and other corporate transactions. In connection with this opinion, we have re among other things: (i) the Agreement; (ii) certain financial statements and other historica information of WBC that we deemed relevant; (iii) certain financial statements and other financial information of HFC that we deemed relevant; (iv) publicly available earnings es the years ending December 31, 2013 and December 31, 2014 and an estimated long term rate for the years thereafter in each instance as discussed with the senior management of V (v) publicly available earnings estimates for the years ending December 31, 2013 and Dec 2014 and an estimated long term growth rate for the years thereafter in each instance as d with the senior management of HFC; (vi) the pro forma financial impact of the Merger or based on assumptions relating to transaction expenses, purchase accounting adjustments, savings and other synergies as provided by HFC; (vii) a comparison of certain financial a information for WBC and HFC, including relevant stock trading information, with simila available information for certain other commercial banks, the securities of which are public traded; (viii) the relative contributions of certain assets, liabilities, equity and earnings of HFC to the combined institution; (ix) the terms and structures of other recent mergers and

acquisition transactions in the commercial banking sector; (x) the current market environing generally and in the commercial banking sector in particular; and (xi) such other informate financial studies,

C-1

analyses and investigations and financial, economic and market criteria as we considered We also discussed with certain members of senior management of WBC the business, final condition, results of operations and prospects of WBC and held similar discussions with the management of HFC regarding the business, financial condition, results of operations and of HFC.

In performing our review, we have relied upon the accuracy and completeness of all of th and other information that was available to us from public sources, that was provided to u and HFC or that was otherwise reviewed by us and have assumed such accuracy and comfor purposes of preparing this letter. We have further relied on the assurances of the mana WBC and HFC that they are not aware of any facts or circumstances that would make any information inaccurate or misleading in any material respect. We did not make an independent or appraisal of the specific assets, the collateral securing assets or the liabilities (contingent or otherwise) of WBC or HFC or any of their respective subsidiaries. We did an independent evaluation of the adequacy of the allowance for loan losses of WBC, HFC combined entity after the Merger and we have we not reviewed any individual credit files WBC or HFC. We have assumed, with your consent that the respective allowances for loaf for both WBC and HFC are adequate to cover such losses and will be adequate on a profe for the combined entity.

In preparing its analyses, Sandler O Neill used publicly available mean earnings estimated estimated long term growth rates for WBC and HFC as discussed with the respective sent managements of WBC and HFC. Sandler O Neill also received and used in its analyses of projections of transaction costs, purchase accounting adjustments, expected cost savings a synergies which were provided by HFC. We assumed that those projections, estimates an judgments would be achieved. We express no opinion as to such estimates or the assumption which they are based. We have assumed that there has been no material change in the respassets, financial condition, results of operations, business or prospects of WBC and HFC date of the most recent financial data made available to us. We have also assumed in all material to our analysis that WBC and HFC would remain as a going concern for all perior relevant to our analyses. We express no opinion as to any of the legal, accounting and tax relating to the Merger and any other transactions contemplated in connection therewith.

Our analyses and opinion are necessarily based on financial, economic, regulatory, market conditions as in effect on, and the information made available to us as of, the date hereof. occurring after the date hereof could materially affect our views. We have not undertaken revise, reaffirm or withdraw this letter or otherwise comment upon events occurring after hereof. We are expressing no opinion herein as to the prices at which the common stock of and HFC may trade at any time.

We have acted as WBC s financial advisor in connection with the Merger and a signification of our fees are contingent upon the closing of the Merger. We also will receive a fee from providing this opinion. WBC has also agreed to indemnify us against certain liabilities are our engagement. In the ordinary course of our business as a broker-dealer, we may purchasecurities from and sell securities to WBC and HFC and their affiliates. We may also active debt securities of WBC and HFC or their affiliates for our own account and for the account customers. We render no opinion as to the value of HFC s common stock when such

actually received by shareholders of the WBC.

This letter is directed to the Board of Directors of WBC in connection with its consideration Merger and does not constitute a recommendation to any shareholder of WBC as to how shareholder should vote at

C-2

any meeting of shareholders called to consider and vote upon the Merger. Our opinion is only to the fairness, from a financial point of view, of the Merger Consideration to holder common stock and does not address the underlying business decision of WBC to engage is Merger, the relative merits of the Merger as compared to any other alternative business st that might exist for WBC or the effect of any other transaction in which WBC might engage opinion shall not be reproduced or used for used for any other

purposes, without Sandler O Neill s prior written consent. This Opinion has been approximately Sandler O Neill s fairness opinion committee. We do not express any opinion as to the famount or nature of the compensation to be received in the Merger by WBC s officers, demployees, or class of such persons, relative to the compensation to be received in the Merger by WBC. The Board of Directors did not direct Sandler O Neill to Sandler O Neill did not, solicit interest from potential buyers for WBC.

Based upon and subject to the foregoing, it is our opinion that, as of the date hereof, the N Consideration is fair to the holders of WBC common stock from a financial point of view

Very truly yours,

C-3

WASHINGTON BUSINESS CORPORATION ACT, RCW CHAPTER 23B. DISSENTERS RIGHTS

23B.13.010

Definitions.

As used in this chapter:

- (1) Corporation means the issuer of the shares held by a dissenter before the corporate surviving or acquiring corporation by merger or share exchange of that issuer.
- (2) Dissenter means a shareholder who is entitled to dissent from corporate action und <u>23B.13.020</u> and who exercises that right when and in the manner required by RCW <u>23B.15.13.280</u>.
- (3) Fair value, with respect to a dissenter s shares, means the value of the shares immediate effective date of the corporate action to which the dissenter objects, excluding any approximation of the corporate action unless exclusion would be inequital
- (4) Interest means interest from the effective date of the corporate action until the date at the average rate currently paid by the corporation on its principal bank loans or, if none that is fair and equitable under all the circumstances.
- (5) Record shareholder means the person in whose name shares are registered in the recorporation or the beneficial owner of shares to the extent of the rights granted by a nomic certificate on file with a corporation.
- (6) Beneficial shareholder means the person who is a beneficial owner of shares held i trust or by a nominee as the record shareholder.
- (7) Shareholder means the record shareholder or the beneficial shareholder.

23B.13.020

Right to dissent.

- (1) A shareholder is entitled to dissent from, and obtain payment of the fair value of the shareholder s shares in the event of, any of the following corporate actions:
- (a) A plan of merger, which has become effective, to which the corporation is a party (i) is shareholder approval was required for the merger by RCW 23B.11.030, 23B.11.080, or the of incorporation, and the shareholder was entitled to vote on the merger, or (ii) if the corporation was a subsidiary that has been merged with its parent under RCW 23B.11.040;

- (b) A plan of share exchange, which has become effective, to which the corporation is a p corporation whose shares have been acquired, if the shareholder was entitled to vote on the
- (c) A sale or exchange, which has become effective, of all, or substantially all, of the proportion other than in the usual and regular course of business, if the shareholder was a vote on the sale or exchange, including a sale in dissolution, but not including a sale pursuant order or a sale for cash pursuant to a plan by which all or substantially all of the net of the sale will be distributed to the shareholders within one year after the date of sale;
- (d) An amendment of the articles of incorporation, whether or not the shareholder was envote on the amendment, if the amendment effects a redemption or cancellation of all of the shareholder s shares in exchange for cash or other consideration other than shares of the or

D-1

- (e) Any corporate action approved pursuant to a shareholder vote to the extent the articles incorporation, bylaws, or a resolution of the board of directors provides that voting or nor shareholders are entitled to dissent and obtain payment for their shares.
- (2) A shareholder entitled to dissent and obtain payment for the shareholder s shares und chapter may not challenge the corporate action creating the shareholder s entitlement unl action fails to comply with the procedural requirements imposed by this title, RCW <u>25.10</u> through <u>25.10.886</u>, the articles of incorporation, or the bylaws, or is fraudulent with respe shareholder or the corporation.
- (3) The right of a dissenting shareholder to obtain payment of the fair value of the shareholder shares shall terminate upon the occurrence of any one of the following events:
- (a) The proposed corporate action is abandoned or rescinded;
- (b) A court having jurisdiction permanently enjoins or sets aside the corporate action; or
- (c) The shareholder s demand for payment is withdrawn with the written consent of the consent of

23B.13.030

Dissent by nominees and beneficial owners.

- (1) A record shareholder may assert dissenters—rights as to fewer than all the shares regis shareholder—s name only if the shareholder dissents with respect to all shares beneficially any one person and delivers to the corporation a notice of the name and address of each person whose behalf the shareholder asserts dissenters—rights. The rights of a partial dissenter unsubsection are determined as if the shares as to which the dissenter dissents and the disserts were registered in the names of different shareholders.
- (2) A beneficial shareholder may assert dissenters—rights as to shares held on the benefic shareholder—s behalf only if:
- (a) The beneficial shareholder submits to the corporation the record shareholder s conser dissent not later than the time the beneficial shareholder asserts dissenters—rights, which shall be set forth either (i) in a record or (ii) if the corporation has designated an address, or system to which the consent may be electronically transmitted and the consent is electronically transmitted to the designated address, location, or system, in an electronically transmitted and
- (b) The beneficial shareholder does so with respect to all shares of which such shareholder beneficial shareholder or over which such shareholder has power to direct the vote.

23B.13.200

Notice of dissenters rights.

- (1) If proposed corporate action creating dissenters—rights under RCW 23B.13.020 is subapproval by a vote at a shareholders—meeting, the meeting notice must state that sharehomay be entitled to assert dissenters—rights under this chapter and be accompanied by a co-chapter.
- (2) If corporate action creating dissenters—rights under RCW 23B.13.020 is submitted fo without a vote of shareholders in accordance with RCW 23B.07.040, the shareholder considescribed in RCW 23B.07.040(1)(b) and the notice described in RCW 23B.07.040(3)(a) include a statement that shareholders are or may be entitled to assert dissenters—rights unchapter and be accompanied by a copy of this chapter.

D-2

23B.13.210

Notice of intent to demand payment.

- (1) If proposed corporate action creating dissenters—rights under RCW 23B.13.020 is subvote at a shareholders—meeting, a shareholder who wishes to assert dissenters—rights muto the corporation before the vote is taken notice of the shareholder—s intent to demand pathe shareholder—s shares if the proposed corporate action is effected, and (b) not vote such favor of the proposed corporate action.
- (2) If proposed corporate action creating dissenters—rights under RCW 23B.13.020 is subapproval without a vote of shareholders in accordance with RCW 23B.07.040, a sharehold wishes to assert dissenters—rights must not execute the consent or otherwise vote such shof the proposed corporate action.
- (3) A shareholder who does not satisfy the requirements of subsection (1) or (2) of this se entitled to payment for the shareholder s shares under this chapter.

23B.13.220

Dissenters rights Notice.

- (1) If proposed corporate action creating dissenters—rights under RCW 23B.13.020 is appshareholders—meeting, the corporation shall within ten days after the effective date of the action deliver to all shareholders who satisfied the requirements of RCW 23B.13.210(1) a compliance with subsection (3) of this section.
- (2) If proposed corporate action creating dissenters—rights under RCW 23B.13.020 is approximate a vote of shareholders in accordance with RCW 23B.07.040, the notice delivered to RCW 23B.07.040(3)(b) to shareholders who satisfied the requirements of RCW 23B.11 shall comply with subsection (3) of this section.
- (3) Any notice under subsection (1) or (2) of this section must:
- (a) State where the payment demand must be sent and where and when certificates for certificates must be deposited;
- (b) Inform holders of uncertificated shares to what extent transfer of the shares will be resafter the payment demand is received;
- (c) Supply a form for demanding payment that includes the date of the first announcemen media or to shareholders of the terms of the proposed corporate action and requires that the asserting dissenters—rights certify whether or not the person acquired beneficial ownersh shares before that date;
- (d) Set a date by which the corporation must receive the payment demand, which date ma fewer than thirty nor more than sixty days after the date the notice in subsection (1) or (2)

section is delivered; and

(e) Be accompanied by a copy of this chapter.

23B.13.230

Duty to demand payment.

(1) A shareholder sent a notice described in RCW <u>23B.13.220</u> must demand payment, cer whether the shareholder acquired beneficial ownership of the shares before the date requiset forth in the notice pursuant to RCW <u>23B.13.220(2)(c)</u>, and deposit the shareholder all in accordance with the terms of the notice.

D-3

- (2) The shareholder who demands payment and deposits the shareholder s share certifical subsection (1) of this section retains all other rights of a shareholder until the proposed conaction is effected.
- (3) A shareholder who does not demand payment or deposit the shareholder s share certi where required, each by the date set in the notice, is not entitled to payment for the shareh shares under this chapter.

23B.13.240

Share restrictions.

- (1) The corporation may restrict the transfer of uncertificated shares from the date the der payment under RCW <u>23B.13.230</u> is received until the proposed corporate action is effected restriction is released under RCW <u>23B.13.260</u>.
- (2) The person for whom dissenters—rights are asserted as to uncertificated shares retains rights of a shareholder until the effective date of the proposed corporate action.

23B.13.250

Payment.

- (1) Except as provided in RCW <u>23B.13.270</u>, within thirty days of the later of the effective the proposed corporate action, or the date the payment demand is received, the corporation each dissenter who complied with RCW <u>23B.13.230</u> the amount the corporation estimates fair value of the shareholder s shares, plus accrued interest.
- (2) The payment must be accompanied by:
- (a) The corporation s balance sheet as of the end of a fiscal year ending not more than six months before the date of payment, an income statement for that year, a statement of char shareholders equity for that year, and the latest available interim financial statements, if
- (b) An explanation of how the corporation estimated the fair value of the shares;
- (c) An explanation of how the interest was calculated;
- (d) A statement of the dissenter s right to demand payment under RCW 23B.13.280; and
- (e) A copy of this chapter.

23B.13.260

Failure to take corporate action.

(1) If the corporation does not effect the proposed corporate action within sixty days after set for demanding payment and depositing share certificates, the corporation shall return

deposited certificates and release any transfer restrictions imposed on uncertificated share

(2) If after returning deposited certificates and releasing transfer restrictions, the corporation of the proposed corporate action, it must send a new dissenters of notice under RCW and repeat the payment demand procedure.

23B.13.270

After-acquired shares.

(1) A corporation may elect to withhold payment required by RCW <u>23B.13.250</u> from a di unless the dissenter was the beneficial owner of the shares before the date set forth in the notice as the date of the first announcement to news media or to shareholders of the terms proposed corporate action.

D-4

(2) To the extent the corporation elects to withhold payment under subsection (1) of this safter the effective date of the proposed corporate action, it shall estimate the fair value of plus accrued interest, and shall pay this amount to each dissenter who agrees to accept it is satisfaction of the dissenter s demand. The corporation shall send with its offer an explanation with estimated the fair value of the shares, an explanation of how the interest was calculated a statement of the dissenter s right to demand payment under RCW 23B.13.280.

23B.13.280

Procedure if shareholder dissatisfied with payment or offer.

- (1) A dissenter may deliver a notice to the corporation informing the corporation of the dissenter of the fair value of the dissenter s shares and amount of interest due, and depayment of the dissenter s estimate, less any payment under RCW 23B.13.250, or reject corporation s offer under RCW 23B.13.270 and demand payment of the dissenter s estimate the dissenter s shares and interest due, if:
- (a) The dissenter believes that the amount paid under RCW <u>23B.13.250</u> or offered under <u>23B.13.270</u> is less than the fair value of the dissenter s shares or that the interest due is in calculated;
- (b) The corporation fails to make payment under RCW <u>23B.13.250</u> within sixty days afte set for demanding payment; or
- (c) The corporation does not effect the proposed corporate action and does not return the certificates or release the transfer restrictions imposed on uncertificated shares within sixt after the date set for demanding payment.
- (2) A dissenter waives the right to demand payment under this section unless the dissenter the corporation of the dissenter s demand under subsection (1) of this section within thirt the corporation made or offered payment for the dissenter s shares.

23B.13.300

Court action.

- (1) If a demand for payment under RCW <u>23B.13.280</u> remains unsettled, the corporation s commence a proceeding within sixty days after receiving the payment demand and petitic to determine the fair value of the shares and accrued interest. If the corporation does not c the proceeding within the sixty-day period, it shall pay each dissenter whose demand rem unsettled the amount demanded.
- (2) The corporation shall commence the proceeding in the superior court of the county who corporation is principal office, or, if none in this state, its registered office, is located. If the corporation is a foreign corporation without a registered office in this state, it shall commence proceeding in the county in this state where the registered office of the domestic corporation with or whose shares were acquired by the foreign corporation was located.

- (3) The corporation shall make all dissenters, whether or not residents of this state, whose remain unsettled, parties to the proceeding as in an action against their shares and all parties served with a copy of the petition. Nonresidents may be served by registered or certified republication as provided by law.
- (4) The corporation may join as a party to the proceeding any shareholder who claims to be dissenter but who has not, in the opinion of the corporation, complied with the provisions chapter. If the court determines that such shareholder has not complied with the provision chapter, the shareholder shall be dismissed as a party.
- (5) The jurisdiction of the court in which the proceeding is commenced under subsection section is plenary and exclusive. The court may appoint one or more persons as appraisers receive evidence and

D-5

recommend decision on the question of fair value. The appraisers have the powers described order appointing them, or in any amendment to it. The dissenters are entitled to the same rights as parties in other civil proceedings.

(6) Each dissenter made a party to the proceeding is entitled to judgment (a) for the amou by which the court finds the fair value of the dissenter s shares, plus interest, exceeds the paid by the corporation, or (b) for the fair value, plus accrued interest, of the dissenter s after-acquired shares for which the corporation elected to withhold payment under RCW 23B.13.270.

23B.13.310

Court costs and counsel fees.

- (1) The court in a proceeding commenced under RCW <u>23B.13.300</u> shall determine all cosproceeding, including the reasonable compensation and expenses of appraisers appointed court. The court shall assess the costs against the corporation, except that the court may accosts against all or some of the dissenters, in amounts the court finds equitable, to the extension court finds the dissenters acted arbitrarily, vexatiously, or not in good faith in demanding under RCW <u>23B.13.280</u>.
- (2) The court may also assess the fees and expenses of counsel and experts for the respect parties, in amounts the court finds equitable:
- (a) Against the corporation and in favor of any or all dissenters if the court finds the corporation substantially comply with the requirements of RCW 23B.13.200 through 23B.13.280
- (b) Against either the corporation or a dissenter, in favor of any other party, if the court fithe party against whom the fees and expenses are assessed acted arbitrarily, vexatiously, agood faith with respect to the rights provided by chapter 23B.13 RCW.
- (3) If the court finds that the services of counsel for any dissenter were of substantial bene other dissenters similarly situated, and that the fees for those services should not be assess the corporation, the court may award to these counsel reasonable fees to be paid out of the awarded the dissenters who were benefited.

D-6